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A glacial wind
screamed along the frozen banks of the River Danubius. The waters –
grey like the bruised sky – foamed and churned, ragged chunks of
ice bucking and clashing like warring galleys. At a section where
the currents fell calm, the ice had gathered, uniting to form a
broad, frozen rib that stretched from bank to bank.

From the
thickly-forested north, a whinny split the air, and the sound of
hooves rose like a speeding drumbeat. With a puff of falling frost,
a lone Hun rider burst from the treeline and sharply reined in his
stocky mount. Zolt was a warrior of many years with a face that was
more scar than skin, bald but with a ring of thin hair that hung to
his shoulder blades and a threadlike moustache. He walked his horse
to the river shallows, eyeing the ice bridge with suspicion.
Tentatively, he heeled the steed forward. Clop…clop, went
the hooves as the animal stepped gingerly out onto the wintry
walkway, snorting and nickering. An eerie crackling sounded all
around, shooting off in every direction. He slowed for a moment,
stricken with terror… but the ice held. Rolling his shoulders, he
sucked in a breath and guided his horse on, his eyes widening and
his lips peeling back in glee as he reached the southern banks. He
sped on up the short stretch of scarp there, frost flicking from
his mount’s hooves, before riding onto the plain. There, he
circled, eyes switching across the land: white, deserted, just the
low moan of the winter wind. He twisted in the saddle and shouted
back to the northern banks in a throaty, strange voice: ‘Tengri the
Sky God has shown us the way. The bridge is good. The door to the
empire lies open!’

The northern
woods shook, frost and dead pine needles toppling in a shower,
before a thunder rose and Zolt’s band spilled into view. Seven
hundred Hun riders, wrapped in grey-brown furs and goatskins, backs
laden with quivers, bows, ropes, axes and spears, their horses
small but hardy and muscular. ‘Whoop!’ they cried as they
milled and jostled at the northern end of the ice bridge, eager to
join their leader on the other side. They began crossing in a
column, two abreast, chattering and laughing amongst themselves,
some swishing their swords in the air as if lacerating invisible
victims. The cries faded for a moment when the bridge groaned and
crackled in protest… but the ice again held good. The first of them
reached the end of the bridge and climbed up onto the southern
banks to gather around Zolt.

‘Tengri has
laid out great treasures for us,’ said Zolt. ‘See the rising smoke
there?’ he pointed to the pale wisps rising from the south, about a
mile away. ‘It is a farm or a settlement of some kind.’

The riders
around him rumbled with excitement. For nearly five years the
growing Hunnic bands on the north side of the river had watched the
goings-on in the empire, locked out by this angry and unbridged
artery of water. There had been shambolic and disastrous attempts
to craft boats, but skittish horses and poor craftsmanship had seen
each effort fail. Zolt himself had spent entire days gazing over at
the pasture and croplands – and that was nothing compared to the
greater treasures rumoured to lie further south. His clan’s
kam had regaled them with tales of the towering spires of
marble, terraced orchards and golden palaces that lay beyond the
eye’s reach. But then he recalled the old storyteller’s voice,
throaty and crackly, falling low as he warned of the steel-clad
sentinels who guarded these lands and their riches: the
legions.

‘No longer,’
Zolt whispered, his lips quirking at one side. He had witnessed the
chaos that had unfolded after the Goths had been allowed to cross
the river, five years ago on a now long-gone bridge of boats.
Hundreds of thousands of them – lost prey for the Huns. At first,
it had all gone quiet. Then, he had noticed a slow thinning of the
dutiful Roman watchmen on the stone turrets that dotted these
southern banks, hearing cries from others summoning them away.
Gradual at first, then a sudden and complete withdrawal. The kam
had translated for those who did not know the Roman tongue: fire
and steel sing across Roman Thracia, he had said, the Goths
are in revolt! Soon, the great stone turrets and forts were
empty, the parapets bare. The hinterland too – devoid of imperial
soldiers, wagons and mule trains taking wheat and wine between the
distant cities. The war with the Goths had been like a tornado,
sucking everyone and everything towards the heart of the Roman
lands, far from this now-forgotten border. The memories faded and
his eyes once again beheld the faint smoke column. Had some brave
Roman or Goth dared to make a home here again?

‘Whatever
structures we find there, we will raze. We will take the people’s
heads and rope them to our saddles, fill our bags with their
precious things.’ As his men cheered, he pulled on a baked leather
helm with a trailing soft leather aventail, the V-shaped browband
giving his already baleful face the look of a hungry predator. One
hundred and fifty of his men had crossed the bridge now.
Enough, he thought, eager to act, to urge his horse on
across the frost-veined ground and lead the charge, the rest can
catch up. He dipped his head, filled his lungs and shaped his
lips to roar them onwards.

But the
flat-faced rider beside him decided to snatch his thunder.
‘Forward, for Tengri the Sky Go-’

The ‘o’ in god
drew out into an ‘aww?’ as Flat-face saw something blur up from the
south – near the smoke column – and hurtle up through the grey sky.
Zolt and the rest of the riders stared up too, muttering in awe…
then rising in a clamour of fright as the strange object began to
dip, speeding down towards them. Flat-face’s mouth was still open
in astonishment when the smooth ball of granite – half as big as
his head – punched through his face like a fist through a
watermelon. Blood, skull and brain showered all behind him in the
heartbeat before the rock then plunged on down and into the
ice-bridge’s southern end. Flat-face’s headless body swayed and
listed in the saddle as his horse bolted ahead onto the hallowed
southern plain, taking the sagging corpse on its final journey.
Zolt and the rest of the riders gawped at the sight, then jolted at
the stark crack that rang out behind them. Zolt twisted in
his saddle to stare at the two jagged lines shooting from each side
of the hole where the rock had smashed through the ice. More than
one hundred riders were on the bridge and each of them halted,
grasped by fear. ‘Move, move… mo-’ Zolt stammered.

His cries were
drowned out by what sounded like a groan from a waking giant, as
the bridge shifted and tilted violently. Showers of frost and
freezing water sprayed up. Horses and men fell and slid as huge
sheets of ice rose like the fins of river monsters. With gouts of
foaming water and hefty splashes, Hun horsemen plunged into the icy
currents, thrashing, most never having washed let alone learned to
swim. A fraction of them sped and leapt over onto the southern
banks in a flurry of spinning hooves as the icy crossing dissolved
into the raging torrents. But more than eighty were carried off
downriver, flailing and screaming or blue-faced and staring,
shocked through with the cold. More than four hundred riders stared
from the northern banks.

Zolt stared
back at them, then at the shard bridgeheads, and finally at the one
hundred and seventy or so riders stranded with him here on strange
lands. His heart thundered with indignation. The riders wheeled in
a circle around him, panicked, beseeching him for direction. Zolt’s
head snapped round to the south, to the smoke column and the unseen
demon’s mouth that had spat out that rock.

‘Leave none
alive,’ he shrieked, kicking his horse on to lead the others in a
headlong gallop through the frost. They screamed as one as they
rode, lassos whirling overhead, leather aventails and hair
flailing, bows drawn and nocked, eyes fixed on the low rise
obscuring the source of the smoke.

Up, up over the
rise they pelted… and then saw the iron line of nearly one hundred
and fifty men crouched on one knee just beyond the crest, spears
pointing like a set of fangs, ruby-red shields arrayed like a wall,
sinister eyes shadowed under the rims of their silvery helms. The
Hun horses screamed and whinnied, many running onto the lances,
bellies tearing, ribs cracking. Some riders were thrown over the
legionary blockade, skidding and rolling through the frost some way
behind. Zolt pulled up just in time, loosing his bow into the eye
of one Roman, his mount kicking a second in the head. He flicked
his lasso to loop it around the neck of a third, and yanked tight
to break the man’s neck, but in the instant before he claimed that
third life, a Roman spatha slashed through the lasso rope.
The sudden release of tension caused Zolt to topple from his mount
and roll through the frost, backwards down the rise. The absence of
the saddle under him was like a missing limb. Shame! the
kam’s voice screamed in his head. We sleep, eat, fight and die
on horseback!

Every time he
tumbled over he saw, stalking towards him, a Roman officer with a
fin-topped helm and a vest of iron mail, his crimson cloak
billowing behind him. He had the look of eagles about him,
dark-eyed, pointed and gaunt. Neither young nor old – some
twenty-five summers, no match for me! thought Zolt. The Roman
swung his spatha once in his grip. Zolt rose and drew his sickle
and a dagger in his other hand for good measure. He crouched and
weaved like an acrobat as all around him the rest of his men
tangled with the other legionaries. He flashed his sickle towards
his opponent’s flank, only for the officer to dodge spryly –
suffering just a slash across the hand. He then went for the
Roman’s other side, only for the officer to block. Zolt staggered
back, surprised by the strength of the wolf-lean man. He had little
time to dwell on such matters, however, as the Roman followed up to
swing an elbow into his nose. An explosion of sparks and light
filled his head. When the daze lifted, he realised he was on his
back. The fin-helmed officer stood over him, sword held blade-down
over his chest, the red cloak fluttering in the wintry wind, blood
trickling from the slashed hand.

‘Do it,’ Zolt
said in a strained hiss of broken Greek. ‘The rest of my clan and
the thousand others of the steppe will avenge me when they pour
across the next ice bridge. They’ll pluck your head and parade it
high on their spears.’

He
half-expected some kind of instant riposte, but the Roman officer
stared at him… no, through him. Those hazel eyes were lost,
elsewhere. ‘Then they had best be quick, rider,’ the Roman said at
last in a low burr, ‘for I am but a walking shade.’ With that, he
brought the sword down, piercing through armour and ribs, slicing
Zolt’s heart in two.
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Pavo worked his
sword clear of the corpse with an unctuous, sucking noise, then
drew the blade across the frosted grass to clean it of blood. His
pulsing heart slowed and the grip of battle slackened. Behind him,
the smash of iron on iron and screams of dying men faded to be
replaced by gasps and croaks and whispered prayers of victory.

‘For the
Claudia,’ panted one voice, thick with emotion.

He turned to
the rise, seeing the men of the First Century slacken in relief.
Seven legionaries lay still on reddened earth; another dozen
groaned and clutched wounds. Pavo betrayed not a chink of emotion,
the ‘soldier’s skin’ like a layer of old boot leather around his
heart. He quietly stooped to pack a little frost around the
stinging gash on the back of his hand. Primus Pilus Sura,
his most trusted man in the legions and out, wrenched his spear
clear of the shoulder of another Hun corpse, his blonde hair
shuddering and his boyish features ruined by a snarl. ‘We weren’t
sent here to fight Huns,’ he seethed at the toppling
body.

‘Thank Mithras
we were here though,’ said Pavo, peeling his helm from his head and
scruffing a hand through his short, dark hair. He offered a nod to
the onager crew – fifty strides back – who had measured the range
and unleashed the rock that had destroyed the ice-bridge. ‘Imagine
we were not. These bastards would have poured across, then sent
back word to others. The nightmare on the far banks would have
spilled over here in its entirety.’

‘Still a bit of
a nightmare on this side too, Tribunus,’ said Centurion
Libo, throwing his helmet to the ground and scratching behind his
ear like a dog, flakes of dry skin spraying from his wild, matted
hair. His painted, wooden eye remained fixed and staring while the
good eye swivelled to look south, he like the many others thinking
of the turmoil still ongoing many miles away.

‘There will be
an end to it, soon,’ Pavo said in a tone he hoped might convince
his charges, even if he didn’t believe it himself. It was the
popular rumour: that the Gothic War would end soon. The
‘Black Horde’ of Alatheus and Saphrax had been destroyed near the
city of Sirmium along with those two wretched warlords. Only
Fritigern’s half of the Gothic forces remained. Only, Pavo
thought with a snort, thinking of those vast numbers camped in the
south. It was said that the armies of the West would soon march to
these lands in full to join the patchwork Eastern legions and crush
Fritigern. The possibility enthused most Romans, but not Pavo. For
the Western legions would be hunting more than just the Goths. They
had another quarry too. Come on then, Pavo mouthed into the
wintry ether, his eyes shadowed by his dipping brow, his top lip
curling like that of a cornered hound.

‘Rig up some
pallets for the wounded,’ boomed Rectus, the lantern-jawed medicus,
sweeping his peak of hair back only for the wintry gale to dishevel
it again instantly. He set about guiding the men in fashioning
stretchers from leather sheets and spears and hoisting the injured
legionaries onto them while others dug graves for the seven fallen
ones.

Pavo paced to
and fro as the graves were filled in. It was a wretched thing,
seeing the lifeless faces of the men he had trained vanish under
spadefuls of earth and crystals of frost. One boy legionary, barely
fifteen summers old, stared lifelessly into the sky. As the first
tumbles of cold earth fell upon his face, Pavo felt an invisible
hand wringing his heart, but the callus around it – the hardness
known as ‘the soldier’s skin’ – held good, grew thicker. As the
last spadeful of earth was patted down on the graves, Pavo crouched
to one knee before the seven mounds ‘You walk with Mithras now,
Brothers,’ he whispered, knowing full-well he would be seeing their
faces again… tonight, in his dreams.

He rose and
turned away while the men hitched their spades and weapons. There
was something about this open, wintry waste that made him uneasy.
Out here in this emptiness, they could come at him from anywhere. A
hawk shuffled and cawed in the bare branches of a nearby poplar,
and Pavo’s eyes met the bird’s. Hunter’s eyes. Watching…

‘They shot one
of my testicles off,’ a voice groaned, startling Pavo from his
thoughts.

He twisted to
see big Pulcher on a stretcher – four men struggling to carry his
weight. His brutish, pox-scarred face was warped in agony and he
wrung his meaty fingers through his short, black curls. His
trousers had been torn through at the crotch by a Hun archer.

‘Found it,’
said Sura, lifting an enemy arrow. Hanging from the bone tip by a
few veins and sinews was a bloody white orb. With a shrug, he
picked up a twig and flicked the testicle away. It plunged into the
dense undergrowth nearby. Big Pulcher shot out a hand and whimpered
like a man seeing his lover walk out on him. Sura did his best to
console him. ‘You’ll not need it anyway – you’re, what, one hundred
and six?’

Pulcher’s face
boiled in sudden anger and he tried to rise from the stretcher
before clutching his groin and wailing in a fresh wave of
agony.

A twinge of
pity and a guilty spike of amusement almost lifted Pavo’s lips into
a smile. Almost. But when the hawk watching them shrieked and sped
off from the poplar branches in a flurry of wings, Pavo’s senses
sharpened, his head snapping round. What had disturbed the
creature? His gaze latched onto the lazy wisps of smoke to the
south, a short way through a knot of low hills, and his eyes
narrowed. He could see nothing, hear nothing… but that was how
they operated. Silent, unseen.

‘Back to the
camp,’ he snapped.

The wind cut
through them like knives as they marched, searching within their
cloaks, mail and woollen tunics and trousers, the ruby bull banner
hanging from the legion’s silver eagle standard stretched almost
horizontal in the gale. Opis, the legion’s aquilifer used
the standard like a mountaineer might use a pole to pick a path.
The men’s teeth chattered hard. When they entered the lee of the
hills, the wind dropped away. The gentle scent of woodsmoke offered
a small promise of comfort when they eventually reached the
approach to their camp. Pavo had stationed twelve men from this
First Century to watch the basic shelter.

‘I don’t like
it out here. Not one bit,’ Sura grumbled. ‘The sooner we get to
this rendezvous point, the better.’

‘Why us?’
moaned Libo. ‘Why always us? While we’re sent up here into the
frozen wilds to meet with… him, those feckless bastards in
the Flavia Felix were tasked with “ensuring the naval supply routes
run smoothly”,’ he said this with a simpering look on his face and
a deliberately imbecilic voice. ‘They are billeted in the wharf at
Thessalonica – right next to the tavern row. One door
away from the brothel. By all the gods they’ll have worn their
cocks to the nub by the time we get ba…’

He fell silent.
Pavo turned to see the centurion’s good eye narrow, his nostrils
twitching. Libo had the nose of a hunting dog, and Pavo had come to
trust the man’s olfactory skills implicitly. He threw a hand up,
halting the century.

‘Sir?’ Sura
whispered.

Pavo watched as
Libo crept forward another few paces, then fell to his haunches. He
sniffed the air again before twisting his head back. ‘Can you smell
it? The sweet woodsmoke grows sour.’

‘Sour?’ Pavo
whispered.

Libo nodded
once, slowly, his face lengthening. ‘With the stink of death.’

Pavo felt
corpse-hands stroke his back. He stared ahead, along the tight,
shallow gully that led to the campsite. He motioned with his hands,
one pointing left and one right. The century parted, one half
creeping up the gully’s western side, the other half the eastern
side. Pavo went with the second group, Sura leading the first. They
moved like cats, silent bar the odd shush of ringmail and crunch of
frosted ground compacting under boots. At the gully end was the
small hollow they had chosen as a campsite. Now Pavo could smell it
too: the wretched stink of torn intestines. Like a tavern floor
mixed with a butcher’s bin and a ripe latrine.

He halted his
half of the century then fell prone, wriggling forward like an asp
to the edge of the hollow in time with Sura on the other
gully-side. He saw the small square ditch in the hollow floor, the
picket stakes, the twenty or so tents where last night they had
enjoyed warm stew and soldier-wine… and then the twelve naked
bodies, roped at the wrists and hanging from tripods of spears like
game, lower legs and feet trailing on the ground. Their ribs had
been opened like gates, and the contents of their chests and
bellies had been scooped out and lay in still-steaming piles around
their feet. While they were still alive, he realised, seeing the
look of steely terror fixed on one of the poor men’s lifeless
faces. The rest wore death rictuses or haunted looks as they stared
into eternity. The rest of the camp was deserted.

Pavo rose and
picked his way down towards the dead men. Sura and Libo hurried to
flank him while the bow-equipped legionaries on either side of the
gully nocked and drew their weapons, watching for any surprise
attacks on their tribunus.

Pavo saw the
tell-tale footprints in the silvery-veined ground of the men who
had done this: how they had entered the camp, creeping over the
southern palisade; how they had crept up on the sentries’ backs…
seeing how they had stolen away again. He approached the
red-stained ground around the dead men and reached up to the dagger
embedded in the haft of one tripod-leg spear. His fingers flexed
around the hilt, the thumb tracing the motif on the bolster: a
staring eye.

The sight was
like a cold, ragged blade being drawn across his soul. Forget the
dark figure they were supposed to rendezvous with here. Forget
Fritigern and his vast horde. Forget the Huns and their attempts to
spill into the empire. One enemy was at his heels already, neither
Goth nor Hun. A Roman: the mightiest Roman alive: Gratian, Emperor
of the West.

The hawk from
earlier cawed nearby.

Only his most
trusted men in the legion knew of the matter. He rolled his eyes to
look at Sura, the most trusted of all. Sura regarded the knife hilt
and then shared a look with Pavo. Both recalled the aftermath of
that frantic battle against the Goths of the Black Horde, when they
had fled from the blazing halls of Sirmium, the Western Emperor
craning from one window, screaming after Pavo: I know who you
are, legionary. You are a walking shade… for I know who you
are!

It was not the
eventual arrival of Gratian’s Western legions he would have to
fear. But that of the Speculatores.
Agents of the Western Emperor, black to their core. They were
Gratian’s eyes and ears, his razor-talons. How many of them had
done this? How many more watched right now or waited nearby? The
wind keened above the sheltered hollow, offering no answers. He
knew only one thing.

It had
begun.


Chapter
1
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Iudex
Fritigern sat within a small square of wagons at the heart of his
camp. His scarred battle helm rested upon his knees, a thick bear
fur hugging his shoulders and his iron-grey hair and beard framing
his pensive and haggard face. His hands shook and so he clasped
them atop the crest of his helm to steady them. The tremors had
started a year ago, and at first he thought it was merely the cold,
but then it continued into the heat of the summer. A steady,
constant trembling. You’re getting old, he thought. Never
once in his youth had he imagined that his later years would be
spent like this, in the eye of war. He let his gaze roll upwards,
past the staked spear and the sapphire banner depicting a soaring
black hawk – his emblem. The night sky was streaked with a treasure
of stars, and the bitter air rich with the sweet scent of
woodsmoke, roasting boar and the heady aroma of barley beer and
wine.

Thick laughter
rose and fell from the sprawling sea of tents, huts and stables
outside his wagon square. Over one hundred thousand souls, giddy
and gleeful, women singing and pipers marching to and fro atop
wagons. He understood his people’s joy: for although they were at
the epicentre of war with the empire, right now things were good.
For the first time in so long, they were not compelled to run or to
fight. Rooted here in lower Thracia, one hundred miles due west of
Constantinople, they were masters of the land, and had been for
over two years. No Huns to press upon them, no legions to mistreat
or make war with them. The Romans clung to their coastal cities
still, but they were like mere gem boxes, some said – oysters yet
to give up their pearls. His Goths ruled all Thracia and Macedonia
with an iron fist: twenty thousand spearmen and archers and five
thousand horsemen, roving at will, taking wheat and coin from the
many rural towns and farming settlements where once the emperor’s
tax collectors had exacted such tolls.

Yet this news
changed everything. He beheld the two bearers, standing before
him.

‘They are
coming,’ repeated Reiks Winguric in a strained hiss, his
chin-tied beard rising and falling as his face contorted, the oily,
black pores in his shapeless nose like pits in the firelight, the
wings on his helm gleaming.

‘The Western
armies of steel who crushed the Black Horde at Sirmium,’ added
Reiks Judda, his toad-like face agape, ‘but doubled…
doubled!’

‘They will
match us for numbers, Iudex,’ Winguric persisted. ‘Thus, we must
strike first, while the Eastern Army remains enfeebled.’

Fritigern
looked up at the pair – two of the most senior men from his Council
of Reiks. It had both impressed him and troubled him that the two
had forgone the chance to pickle their brains like all the rest.
Like wolves who spurn an easy meal… perhaps because they scent a
fuller one in the offing? Winguric in particular was one to be
watched. Rumour still clung to the man like a bad smell – though he
denied he had been the one to set light to the timber Christian
shrine in faraway Bosporus, several years ago. Four hundred Gothic
women and children had burnt to death in that blaze. These days he
professed his Christian faith as if that was proof against his
guilt.

‘There have
only been rumours of Gratian and his force,’ Fritigern said. ‘Not a
single sighting. Other rumours claim that he busies himself moving
his capital from Treverorum in Gaul to Mediolanum in Italia. He
does not care about the fate of the East. If he
comes, it will be a monumental undertaking of many months just to
get here. We will be ready to deal with him, as we have dealt with
every other Roman assault since we crossed the great river.’

‘Reiks Alatheus
and Saphrax were never so slow to react to danger,’ Reiks Judda
grumbled.

Fritigern
recoiled, eyebrows arching as if beholding a man wearing a sandal
on one foot and a marching boot on the other. ‘Those two craved
fame and glory. Well they found their fame, and an unforgettable
end – in one of the most crushing defeats our people have ever
known. Both ended up as crow meat at Sirmium, and are now but bones
and dust like the rest of the Black Horde. I have never thrown our
warriors into battle so wastefully, or put our families in danger.
Keep faith in me now as you have before. I will not have our people
up and leave these parts because of unfounded rumours. We cannot
return to a life of fear and flight or of roving, wild
attacks.’

At that moment,
he recalled the snatched and tense conversation with the Roman
Tribunus, Pavo, in the defiles of the Rhodope Mountains on a night
just like this. The tribunus had been part of a contingent of
Eastern legions, headed west to reinforce Gratian’s men at the
Battle of Sirmium. Were Fritigern more youthful and volatile, he
might have butchered the young officer and all of his men, but he
did not, for the tribunus spoke of something he thought had long
since slipped into oblivion. Peace, he mouthed, recalling
Pavo’s claims that genuine attempts to strike accord had been
thwarted by self-serving Goth and Roman alike – the Roman Emperor
of the West, even. Might there still be a way? he wondered. A
chance, even one as narrow as the sickle of moonlight in the inky
sky?

A shriek of
laughter poured over the camp, and he and his two reiks looked up
to see another, minor reiks staggering, face purple as a plum, chin
wet with saliva, pointing as a fellow noble rutted on the ground,
trousers around his ankles, making passionate love with a patch of
turf. Others buried their faces in the bare breasts of Gothic women
and some lashed their swords around recklessly, boasting of past
battle heroics.

Only two others
besides Winguric and Judda had refused the fare on offer. Reiks
Fravitta – a dark, trident-bearded Goth of some thirty summers with
a golden cloak and a predacious glare – stood some way back, one
shoulder resting on a wagon, carefully watching the exchange. There
was the gold-braided boy, Alaric, too. A child of war, just eleven
summers, but already a champion amongst the younger soldiers, and
he exhibited the composure and wit of a man twice his age.

Why are they
here and not out there with the others? he wondered. Wolves
or wardens?

‘Yes, we must
not be rash. But equally, we cannot afford to be complacent,’
Winguric continued. ‘The Eastern capital lies a few days ride from
here. Our spies say Emperor Theodosius is an unstable creature,
prone to calm thought one moment then madness the next. His Nicene
bishops rouse and terrorise him with threats from God; they tell
him we are not Arians but devils! What if he was to send his
legions at us like a spear – to pin us here and deny us the luxury
of choosing if and when to mobilise?’

‘The Eastern
legions are still broken and few,’ Fritigern reasoned, ‘despite the
pompous shows of sentries on the walls of Constantinople. I know
how many we slew at the Scupi Ridge,’ he said without a crumb of
pride, recalling the mass graves, the vultures, the drone of flies
and the stink of torn corpses. ‘They have only seven or so legions,
most half-strength at best – such a force would not be strong
enough to surround, pin or even disrupt us.’

Winguric and
Judda shared a look as if reaching some tacit or pre-discussed
agreement.

‘What if
Theodosius has more men than you think?’ said Judda, turning back
to Fritigern.

Fritigern’s
eyes narrowed.

Winguric leaned
forward, his leather armour squeaking. ‘Iudex… have you not
heard?’

Fritigern’s
eyes rolled up. A chill crept over him as he saw Winguric’s
glinting eyes and that feigned concern, masking the glowing, inner
triumph.

‘Our scouts saw
a Roman party travelling down the coast road yesterday – the thin
strip of land they still dare to travel. Legionaries, headed south
after from some foray to the great river, returning to
Constantinople.’

Judda craned
forward now too, eyes wide like a gossiping wife. ‘Do you know who
they were escorting?’

Winguric leaned
a fraction closer still. ‘Athanaric,’ he whispered as if the name
were a cursed oath.

Fritigern’s
heart crusted over with ice. ‘What did you say?’

‘Athanaric, the
fallen king, has travelled to Constantinople,’ said Winguric.

‘Your
once-greatest rival for control of the tribes has crossed the river
in a private galley and thrown in his lot with Emperor Theodosius,’
added Judda.

Fritigern’s
mind raced. Athanaric, who had once been Iudex before him, had
chosen to stay north of the river when the Huns came, making a home
in the bleak, windswept heights of the Carpates Mountains,
shivering in a fortress-town of stone and timber and hoping the
steppe horsemen would never tread those mountain paths.

Judda’s lips
twitched up into a smile. ‘He must bring a fine gift with
him, surely?’

Fritigern’s
fingers worked around the rim of his helm. Athanaric no longer
commanded the numbers he once had, but there was still a thick band
of warriors – scarred veterans, no less – serving him in that
mountain hideaway. A few thousand, maybe more. What if it was
many more – waiting back in those mountains, but ready to
come to his call and side with the empire? What if other non-Gothic
tribes answered to him now in fear of the Huns and seeking his
protection. What if this was the gift he brought for Theodosius?
His confidence rolled away like a sepulchre stone: what if
Gratian’s Western legions were on their way? What if
Theodosius’ remnant armies from the east and Athanaric’s lot from
the north already plotted to fall upon this camp, holding the Goths
here like a butcher’s assistant exposing a pig’s soft throat to the
blade…

‘Now you see,
Iudex?’ Winguric said. ‘While these plains make a fine home… they
would also make a perfect battlefield for the united forces of the
Roman Emperors and Athanaric. A perfect grave. We cannot be here
when they come. You may doubt Gratian’s movements, but our western
scouts have noticed Western men already operating with Theodosius’
soldiers.’

Fritigern’s
eyes narrowed. ‘How so?’

‘They saw a
band of Roman scouts – a dozen or so – following Athanaric’s
legionary escort on their way back to Constantinople. Men in dark
cloaks and hoods. Westerners who rode in from Pannonia and shadowed
the escort.’

‘They followed
a mile or two behind. A distant rearguard of sorts,’ Judda nodded
confidently.

Fritigern felt
the chill, despite his furs. ‘Following the legionaries with
Athanaric? Dark cloaks? They were not scouts, nor a rearguard. What
you saw were living shades… Speculatores. They stalk men like
death’s shadow. They are headed to Constantinople, you say? They
call that place the city of God… and may God protect whomever they
seek.’
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Pavo glanced
out to sea, watching the two ballista-equipped triremes gliding
along on the calm waters of the Pontus Euxinus, tracking the
southwards movement of his small infantry party like a protective
hand. A low winter sun warmed their backs as they filed along the
frost-veined flagstones of the Via Pontica – that coastal
road being the one remaining artery allowing Roman soldiers to
enter and leave the capital from the countryside. Hugging the
coastline like this was the only way forces could move safely – one
flank protected by the shore and the small escort flotilla. He
twisted his head inland: rolling hills, streaked with sunlight and
shadow. Howls and cries of animals sounded, distant plumes of
woodsmoke rose. Only a fool would venture into the heart of Thracia
or Macedonia – both dioceses crawling with Fritigern’s occupying
hordesmen. He glanced backwards, over the silver column of his men.
Ten days had passed without any further sign of the Speculatores.
Pulcher had claimed to have seen something one night: a shadow
moving in the darkness, but it had come to nothing. Now as the
Claudia century neared the heart of the Eastern Empire, safety
beckoned, and the memory of those gutted bodies in the icy north
seemed almost dreamlike and unreal.

By late
afternoon, they were well on their way along the peninsula road
that led towards Constantinople. Here, they passed rubble and
timber bastions set up along the way – like dams and breakwaters
erected in expectation of a flood, layering the narrowing cape with
bands of steel. Fritigern had brought his masses to Constantinople
once before: he was turned away then – repelled not by steely
legions, but by the sight of the city’s defences – but no Roman
wanted to ever again see such a horde draw so close to their sacred
and ancient city, thus the peninsula had been decked out with these
barricades and beacon towers. Silvery helms poked out from behind
each redoubt, the centuries assigned there at first alarmed to see
approaching men then relieved to realise it was in fact allies.

‘Tribunus
Pavo,’ some men barked in salute as they went. Pavo offered them
soldierly, stern looks. Some seemed to stare at him for just a
fraction too long. He felt his skin creep with growing suspicion.
The Speculatores could be anywhere, anyone. Seize me, then,
he thought. Drag me to your emperor. He will have no chains that
can hold me… not when his neck is within my reach.

Then he
realised why the legionaries were staring – not at him, but at the
man he was escorting.

He looked over
his shoulder to see Athanaric the Goth. Before the rendezvous, Pavo
had never before laid eyes on the legendary king, but other
legionaries had described him in hushed and fearful voices:
towering and lean with jet-black hair, his face chiselled, his eyes
blazing fire and his heart sculpted from night-black stone – a
ruthless and cunning warrior king. Yet Pavo saw just a shell of a
man, ravaged by time. He must only be forty summers or so, Pavo
reckoned, but the recent years had not been kind: he was
shrivelled, his back hunched and his fingers bent like claws and
riddled with bony growths. His wart-pocked face sagged like a
half-melted candle, eyes dripping with rheum and his mane was now
just a few dark threads, scraped over a scalp riddled with
inflammations, his beard the same, the straggly wisps tumbling down
the dull sheen of his steel breastplate, studded with decorative
bronze rondels. Devastated by age, or perhaps by the years hiding
out in the barren heights of the Carpates Mountains while the Huns
ran rampant around his lost lands below. Pavo’s mind spun with
memories: the snare in the faraway Kingdom of Bosporus and the
wranglings that helped lead to the outbreak of the Gothic War –
this man had had a grubby hand in both affairs. Yet whatever he had
been in the past, he was now but a husk, the fire within snuffed
out. There was almost a benign sadness about the man that stroked
Pavo’s heart like a feather, teasing out a droplet of pity.

Seven Gothic
guardsmen walked alongside Athanaric as an escort. They wore
visored helms, long blonde hair loose and flowing, with oiled
beards. They sported dark-green, leather vests for armour, and
carried spears, longswords and bows as weapons. He saw the eyes of
one change then: from hard jewels to wide, moon-like orbs. A few
others murmured and pointed.

Pavo turned his
head forwards again: the eastern horizon had changed from soft,
rolling hills to a wondrous swell of marble and gold:
Constantinople, wrapped in a vast, unbroken curtain wall of silvery
ashlar blocks running north to south, punctuated by colossal
turrets, cordoning off the tip of the peninsula. The hills within
rose like a gentle sea, bursting with glinting domes and monuments,
pristine white travertine and marble architraves and vivid red
roofs, pillars and columns pointing to the sky like the fingers of
gods. Bright banners fluttered all along the walls and the late sun
winked on the speartips and armour of the patrolling wall guards.
The cobalt waters north and south of the peninsula glittered like
silver-threaded sheets. The Classis Moesica fleet – once the
master of the Danubius – lay moored in the Golden Horn to the north
while a swathe of trading cogs and fishing skiffs dotted the waters
of the Propontis to the south. The city was everything now:
the capital, the home of Emperor Theodosius, the home of the army
too – the majority of what legions remained were now holed up here
in an attempt to bolster and rejuvenate them for the time when the
Western Army came to help assault the Goths.

‘I have heard
of these wonders, but I did not believe they could exist.’
Athanaric croaked from just behind. ‘I heard tales of Fritigern’s
masses coming here, and the sight of the city being enough to turn
him and his horde away like kicked dogs. I laughed when I heard the
tale – drunk and fat in my fortified hide in the Carpates, I
laughed. What a fool! I thought of him. Now I know that I am
the fool, for ever believing that I could have taken this
place.’

Pavo eyed the
city and wished that it was truly the bastion it appeared to be. In
truth, the losses of the previous year at the Battle of the Scupi
Ridge had been huge. Emperor Theodosius’ hastily-prepared legions –
many of them green or old and unfit – had been battered by
Fritigern’s horde that bleak night. The wall garrison had since
been tripled, expressly to strike fright into any malicious
observer from outwith, but the barracks and the billet wards deeper
inside the city housed few reserves. The streets and wards were
packed not with soldiers, but with hungry and frightened
countryfolk, queuing for and consuming grain faster than it could
be shipped in by the Classis Moesica. Everything hinged on Gratian
and his Western legions.


Everything, Pavo mouthed, imagining the young emperor’s
equanimous expression – such a fine mask for a fiend – and then saw
in his mind’s eye a map of Thracia, of the Gothic horde like a
beating heart and of the Western legions snaking towards it. They
would pen in the Goths. They would cage all in Thracia. There would
be no hiding place for any man Gratian sought… Goth or
otherwise.

‘My nephew,
Modares, has made quite a home for himself in the empire?’
Athanaric asked, scattering the swiftly-closing walls of Pavo’s
thoughts.

Pavo nodded.
‘He is General Modares, now. Magister Militum no less –
Master of the Army of Thracia.’

‘Or what
remains of it,’ Athanaric added with a single, barking laugh,
rocking in his saddle.

Pavo cast him a
cold look, but the Gothic Lord did not seem to notice.

‘Modares was
always a bold bastard,’ Athanaric continued. ‘Always thought he
knew better. He and I once fought, you know,’ he fell into a low
gurgling growl, his top lip twitching. ‘He escaped with his life…
just.’

Athanaric
chuckled as if playing out the memory of his nephew’s near-death
experience, then stared at the imperial capital again. ‘What really
puzzles me is this: your emperor strives to keep Gothic packs from
his walls, yet he welcomes champion wolves like Modares into his
high ranks and inside his golden palaces?’

Pavo looked up,
now seeing a glint in those rheumy eyes. A fire rekindled? ‘Modares
is no wolf. He fought like a lion for the empire at the Scupi Ridge
and at Sirmium. He has changed much during his few years in
imperial service – even adopting the emperor’s Nicene beliefs. He
is a good man. There is always a place in the empire for good men.
There are other Goths in the emperor’s service these days –
guardsmen and high generals. Roman and Goth can work
together. This war should never have happened.’

Athanaric
grunted dismissively. ‘Twelve years ago, when I was Iudex, I sat on
a boat in the middle of the River Danubius. Emperor Valens sat
across from me. In our anger, we agreed a treaty that served
nobody: one that robbed me of trading rights with the empire, and
him of my subjects to swell his armies. I have often wondered if
the seeds of war were sown that day. Or perhaps it was the coming
of the Huns that sparked it all. We can seek to blame many things,
but we cannot change that which has come about.’

‘Then why are
you here?’ Pavo asked. He had been told nothing other than to make
sure Athanaric reached the capital, alive.

‘To change the
course of the war,’ he said. ‘To bring it to an end.’ He stared
into the ether, that flickering flame there again in his eyes. ‘To
crown my old adversary Fritigern as the fool, for once and for
evermore.’

Pavo felt a
chill dance up his spine. ‘Fritigern seeks peace,’ he said.

Athanaric
looked down at Pavo. ‘Does he?’ he purred through a broad smile
that made him look ten years younger and twenty shades darker. The
avuncular, benign look from earlier was now entirely gone, shed
like a dropped veil. ‘I find that peace is best carved with the
edge of a blade.’

At that moment
the air ahead flashed with bronze. A dozen trumpeters scurried out
across the top of the fortress-like towers flanking the Golden
Gates – the grandest of the capital’s entrances – and a paean of
Roman buccinae sailed out to meet them. All slowed
instinctively, about a half-mile from the defences, when the
gold-banded gates peeled open.

Within, a
white-robed figure waited on horseback, holding a labarum
standard topped with a Chi-rho and draped with a purple
banner. The horseman’s head glittered as the sun sparkled on his
jewelled diadem. A serried rank of golden-garbed Lancearii
legionaries were arrayed behind him.

‘Emperor
Theodosius himself,’ Athanaric said, his voice like thick tar
slopping in a vase. ‘What can I expect: is he as much of a stubborn
whoreson as Valens was?’

Pavo halted and
eyed the distant shape of the emperor. Theodosius had told Pavo in
person how gravely Gratian had wounded him, executing his father.
He had almost gone as far as to tacitly consent to Pavo’s vendetta
against the Western Emperor, allowing Pavo to join the expedition
to the Battle of Sirmium where Gratian would be present… and
vulnerable. But that had been last year. Gratian had gone unharmed.
Since then, Theodosius had become unpredictable and dangerous to be
around; prone to lash out whenever anyone suggested God might be
displeased with his actions. Worst of all, when Pavo was being
briefed about the mission to go north and rendezvous with
Athanaric, Theodosius sat in the background, refusing to meet his
occasional glances. It seemed the Emperor of the East no longer
wished to espouse Pavo or his cause.

‘Expectations
and Theodosius do not sit well together,’ Pavo said. ‘Go on ahead.
My men and I will follow you inside.’ And they will watch your
every step.

Athanaric
clicked his tongue and guided his horse onwards. The seven
guardsmen with him each glanced at Pavo as they filtered along
behind like a tail. Pavo stared at the back of the fallen Gothic
King, and prayed he had not brought a venomous snake into the heart
of the East.

He waved the
Claudia men on past him too, then gazed over his shoulder towards
the setting sun. Trees, rocks, hills, wagons and men guarding the
roads out there. All of them were shadows in the fiery light.
Shadows… so many shadows. With a shudder, he turned to follow the
others into Constantinople.


Chapter
2
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Sura stared at
the bulbous lamb’s testicle. It had been sliced in two, the gap
stuffed with spinach and garum. An invisible hand seized his
stomach and squeezed, hard. He looked up from the plate and around
the table at the ring of grinning comrades’ faces, then at the mass
of tavern-goers crowded around their table, watching eagerly and
gulping at their wine. He looked up a little, to see even more
people craning from their frost-speckled balconies and rooftops on
the fourth hill overlooking the open-air drinking den to watch.

For a moment,
he considered writing the challenge off. But most in this city
would be grateful of the meal before him. These days, every broad
avenue and tight lane was lined with shanty huts and shelters,
draped with awnings and lines of washing. The streets were thick
with barefooted beggars, day and night. These were once the proud
countryfolk of Thracia, now reduced to penury, their old homes
toppled, raided or strewn with the bones of loved ones who were not
fast enough to run from the Goths. Even from here, he could hear
the clamour of voices from the bread market, the city silos having
run short already and the next shipment of grain not due in from
Thessalonica until tomorrow.

So he flicked a
glance up at the crisp blue morning sky, then inwardly recited a
prayer to Mithras. He had eaten such a meal a thousand times
before. Delicious, usually. This time, the reek of the garum
reminded him of the most pungent marching boots. Worse, the
testicle itself reminded him of...

‘Go on then,’
Pulcher cackled. ‘Tuck in.’

Sura lifted the
meaty mass in two hands, sniffing in feigned nonchalance, his eyes
on the morsel as if it was an enemy as he moved it towards his
lips. Garum and testicle-juice trickled down his fingers and arms.
A surge of revulsion rose from the pit of his belly and up into his
throat, which he caught with a gulp. The onlookers shook hands on
bets, all eyes growing wide in expectation.

He opened his
jaws and sank his teeth into the testicle, tearing a mouthful free
and munching heartily on it, offering a look of smugness to the
crowd, deliberately chewing with an open mouth to show them the
partially-masticated food in there. The many watchers sighed and
slunk back, the bets being settled, one man dumping a small purse
of coins before Sura.

‘Hold on,’ said
Pulcher, wagging a finger to halt the exchange of winnings.
‘All of it… every last stringy morsel.’

Sura felt his
belly turn over. The purse was hastily withdrawn. He had held
himself together for this one bite, but another… another would be
too much. Just then, a vein popped free of the testicle.

‘Bleeeuuurgh!’
he kicked back from the table, chunky and stinking orange vomit
fountaining over the spot where he had been sitting, spattering
over the half-eaten teste and across the table, soaking the front
of his tunic and bare legs.

The onlookers
leapt back with a mighty roar of delight and amusement. Now the
bets changed hands the opposite way. Pulcher swaggered round to
Sura’s side of the table, clapping his comrade on the back.
‘That’ll teach you to be so careless with a fellow legionary’s
severed bollock,’ he leaned down to whisper in Sura’s ear, ‘bloody,
stringy, severed, stinking bollock.’

Sura swung a
look of utter contempt at the big soldier, only to double-over
again and retch violently, flooding the tavern floor with a renewed
sea of sick. Men leapt back now as if it was plague water.

Libo, eyes wet
from laughing, covered and uncovered his wine cup as Sura’s
staccato bursts of heaving and gagging continued. ‘By Mithras, I’ve
missed this,’ he said.

Rectus,
standing back, covering his nose and mouth, mumbled some warning to
a passing man with a tray of wine cups to be careful about
slipping… just as he slipped. The drinks fountained everywhere,
cups bouncing from nearby men’s heads. A few swung to find the
culprit – who was now thrashing on the ground in horror in Sura’s
vomit-ocean – and blamed those nearest instead. Within a heartbeat,
the first punch was thrown. Teeth sprayed across the tavern, then a
nose broke with a crunch. Men piled in and tumbled in
grappling heaps across the tables, barmaids shrieked and the tavern
keeper roared and demanded order, but to no avail. Moments later,
barrels and vats of wine crashed over, the red liquid surging
across the flagstones like a breaker, mixing with the vomit. ‘Call
the city watch,’ the tavern keeper cried, exasperated.

Sura, dabbing
his lips with a square of cloth, looked around, somewhat bemused at
the brawling, screaming men all around him, then batted Rectus,
Libo and Pulcher on the shoulder. ‘We’d best be off,’ he said.

‘Why?’ Pulcher
quizzed, somewhat primed to join the fight.

‘Because we
are the city watch for today and tomorrow,’ Sura replied.
They rose as one, dodging and ducking their way through the
thrashing brawlers. ‘We’ll get our shields and helms from the
Neorion barracks and come back: the sight of that’ll be enough to
quieten them.’

‘But where’s
the tribunus?’ said Opis as he hurdled a fallen man.

Sura ducked a
wildly swinging fist, skidded on a trail of wine and sick, then
glanced up and around. ‘He said he was coming… told me to make sure
we kept our heads down.’
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From a rooftop
overlooking the open tavern Pavo watched in disbelief as his men
fled from the utter chaos, having stoked it all. He tried to
imagine what sort of story Sura might concoct to paint them as the
innocent party, then shook the thought from his head. There were
more important matters to consider. Like the eleven men who had
been edging through the drinking masses towards his comrades just
before the brawl erupted.

The strangers
were down there still, moving like a ship’s prow through the chaos
of fists and flying men. He had seen them first on his approach to
this drinking pit. The sight of them – draped in black cloaks – had
halted him at the tavern’s vine-clad wooden entrance arch: they
were coming down the street from the direction of the city walls.
Something told him they were heading to the tavern… like an arrow.
So he had edged away, towards the set of rickety side stairs that
took him up to this roof.

Now the eleven
threaded their way through the fray and came to the
hideously-soiled table at which the Claudia men had been sitting.
They gestured to one another angrily, heads switching around.

Pavo crouched
so only his eyes were visible above the roof’s edge, then pulled up
the hood of his careworn, brown civilian tunic. A brawler backed
into one of the newcomers, then swung around to shove the stranger,
who flailed backwards. Another stranger stepped close to the
brawler and appeared to whisper something in his ear, then stepped
away. As the eleven odd men slipped out of the tavern grounds, Pavo
sighed. They were just another of the city’s many gangs, he
realised – looking for a drink and a fight. He watched them go,
melting into the overcrowded maze of shanty huts and city avenues.
When he returned his gaze to the brawler who had bumped into one of
them, he saw the look on the fellow’s face: confusion, his colour
changing from inebriate pink to white, to grey, and the front of
his filthy tunic glistened… with blood. The hairline cut, just
above the collar, had been deftly executed by one of the strangers
– so much so that the victim had not even noticed it happening. The
brawler crumpled into the mire of vomit and spilled wine.

‘An assassin’s
kill?’ he whispered to himself.

‘Who are you
talking to?’ a voice said, right behind him.

In that moment,
a thrill of terror shot through him and he leapt up and round to
face the voice. Saturninus, Magister Militum – Master of Emperor
Theodosius’ palace troops – stood there. Slight and small, his
features narrow and almost feminine, he was a far cry from the
archetypal general of the legions. His sleek, black,
shoulder-length hair was tucked behind his ears, his dark eyes
carrying his earnest smile well. While Pavo was dressed
unremarkably so as to go unnoticed, Saturninus was not –
resplendent in a black leather breastplate dotted with silver
rivets, and a fine, black sagum cloak pinned at the left
shoulder. ‘Talking to myself. The Claudia lads appear to have
incited a riot,’ he jabbed a thumb over his shoulder to the turmoil
below – now quelling of its own accord as men scattered away into
the streets. The tavern keeper staggered back and forth through the
sea of smashed tables and stools, wringing his hands through his
hair, while two of his attendants and a well-meaning tavern
customer – a handsome fellow with dark hair flashed grey at the
temples – were poking at the corpse of the slain man, discussing
how to lift him.

Saturninus’
eyebrows rose in astonishment as he peered over the roof’s edge.
‘Well let’s hope that the affair on the first hill does not end up
as messy as this.’

Pavo
frowned.

‘You have
forgotten?’

‘I have been
distracted,’ Pavo said.

Saturninus
stretched out a hand, past the great grey, twin-level arches of the
towering Valens’ Aqueduct, towards the city’s first hill and the
Imperial Palace, the rising terraced gardens and halls there at the
peninsula tip framed in the banded blue of the winter sky and the
waters of the Bosphorus Strait.

‘Athanaric’s
address,’ Pavo said, a wave of dread overcoming him. How could he
have forgotten? The Gothic lord was to speak with Emperor
Theodosius and his Sacrum Consistorium today. The purpose of
the fallen king’s visit would be revealed at last. He, as
Athanaric’s escort leader, had been invited to attend – a rare
honour for a minor officer. He glanced down at his grubby garb –
not a speck of imperial might about him, even his footwear – a pair
of ragged leather slippers – letting him down. There wasn’t time to
rush back to the northern edge of the city and the Neorion barracks
where the Claudia were housed – where his crimson cloak, best
parade tunic and good soldier boots lay.

‘We can go by
the guard chambers at the foot of the first hill,’ Saturninus
laughed. ‘They will have something for you to wear.’

Pavo did not
laugh in reply, his attentions instead lingering on the streets
between here and the first hill, his hand patting for his absent
swordbelt.

‘Ah, I forget
sometimes about your… situation,’ Saturninus said quietly.

Pavo tilted his
head a little to one side in acknowledgement. The Magister Militum
was the only man outwith the Claudia who knew of the price on
Pavo’s head.

‘You think
Gratian’s men are here?’ Saturninus continued, his eyes
narrowing.

Pavo glanced
back into the masses in the tavern and on the streets, then sighed.
‘I sense them everywhere: in my barracks, on every street corner,
in every shadow. But I have seen nothing of them since they slew
some of my men up at the Danubius camp…. far, far from here.’ He
shook his head. ‘I think I can manage a walk from here to the first
hill,’ he said with an unconvincing laugh.

‘Regardless, I
have two of my best men waiting down there to escort me,’
Saturninus assured him. ‘We will be safe.’
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The two tavern
attendants lifted the corpse away, while the well-meaning third man
who had helped accepted the tavern keeper’s gratitude. He nodded
along with each word of praise, and looked the tavern keeper in the
eye, but as he had been well-trained to, he focused all his
attentions on the edges of his vision. Up there, the Claudia
Tribunus had watched it all. Clever, he thought. He took the
few coins the tavern keeper offered as reward, then turned to
leave. The other eleven of his men waited in an alley nearby.

‘He suspects
we’re here,’ Vitalianus told his charges, smoothing back his
grey-flashed hair. ‘He was born in this city, so he knows its
secrets well. This will not be as simple as we thought.’

‘I noticed him
a few moments before you did,’ said a rodent-faced one. he patted
the bulge in the side of his cloak. ‘I could have loosed an arrow
and taken him in the throat.’

Vitalianus
shook his head with a sly half-smile. ‘Then you would have killed
him, and Emperor Gratian would have had you boiled alive.’

Rodent-face
dropped his gaze in shame. ‘I forgot, Optio Speculatorum.
Forgive me.’

Vitalianus held
up and wagged one finger – encrusted with a gold ring bearing a
staring eye emblem – and recited the mantra of their orders. ‘Find
him. Seize him. Bring him to Emperor Gratian. Nothing we could do
to him might match the levels of pain he will experience
there.’

‘Find him.
Seize him. Bring him to Emperor Gratian...’ they recited in a low,
congruent drawl.
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Pavo harrumphed
as he pulled the overly-small tunic on. It was fine enough for an
audience with the emperor – the white garment emblazoned with vivid
red clavii arrows on the shoulders, pointing to the waist,
and matching red cuffs. The trousers were grey and made of fine
wool. But by all the gods, the clothes were itchy! He clasped a
handful of the tunic near the collar and held it up to his nose,
sniffing. Year-old sweat and a smell he could only describe as
‘brothel’. ‘The last guard who wore this… what exactly was he
doing: Rolling in bed with a flea-ridden whore?’

The palace
guardsman who had let them into the changing area shrugged, his
expression hard to judge behind the riveted iron helm and noseguard
he wore. ‘Clarus? Well, he was… he was… actually, it’s best you
don’t know what he was doing. Suffice to say he’s still bedridden
and using the cream the medicus gave him. he applies it three times
a day to the worst of the sores. Anyway, the main thing is you
don’t look like a beggar anymore.’

Pavo shot the
man a semi-sour look and sat on a stool to pull on and lace a pair
of boots. They stank of goat’s cheese, but he didn’t bother raising
the matter. Standing, swooshing on a pale cloak and stepping out of
the stony chamber and into the noon light, he and Saturninus then
strode a short way along the foot of the palace complex’s ornate
walls, vaulted and tiled along their tops – with no battlements.
They trod uphill to the towering arch of the Chalke Gate – the
stonework clad in bronze plates etched with scenes of battle and
gods. They passed inside, under the watchful gaze of the gatehouse
sentries, to enter the green and groomed gardens, dotted with
statues of emperors past, gurgling marble fountains and marble
reliefs set into the walls. The path to the Chalke hall wound past
beds of honey-gold winter mimosa and pink cyclamen, spicing the air
with a delicate fragrance. There were orchards of cherry and apple
trees too – islands of bucolic serenity in the heart of this great
marble city. They came to the Chalke Hall itself – one of the many
palace buildings studding the first hill. The wide, blue-veined
marble steps were lined either side with golden-scaled, stern-faced
Lancearii guardsmen. The central section of the stairs was littered
with men of high stations clutching helms underarm, sumptuous
cloaks draped down their backs, standing as if they were posing for
sculptors while slaves moved amongst them bringing them wine, water
and delicious-smelling charred flatbread.

Bacurius
One-hand, Magister Militum of the Army of the Orient and Master of
the Palace Cavalry, dominated the space he stood in, glaring at all
and sundry, his stump-arm resting across his chest as if the
phantom hand was clutching the edge of his brown cloak. His scalp
shone through his short brown scrub of hair and his baleful face
was streaked with three thick, pink scar welts, as if a lion had
raked its claws across his skin, leaving his top lip pulled back a
little to reveal his teeth like a man in permanent mid-growl – a
look that did the work of a thousand threats. Every so often a low
rumble escaped his cage of teeth, just in case anyone was unsure.
Bacurius had been shamed in the defeat at Adrianople but had fought
like Mars in the Battle of Sirmium and won back his honour. None
dared question him anymore, though Pavo was certain the man
tormented himself still, inside. The nightmarish general caught
Pavo’s eye and gave a nod, which Pavo returned.

Bishop
Ancholius was not old, but he was afflicted with a stoop and
premature baldness – though Pavo felt a distinct unease in the
man’s presence, the white, holy robes evoking memories of his brush
with the long-dead Bishop Evagrius.

Then there was
Modares, dripping with gleaming ringmail, his helm and white plume
held underarm and his long amber hair tied in a tail, his moustache
neatly waxed and groomed, his sunken cheeks and heavy brow giving
him a permanent look of an angry corpse. He made to take a swig of
wine from his cup, then realised it was empty, his face crumpling
further in annoyance.

Pavo chuckled.
There had been a time when he wouldn’t have dared laugh in the
presence of this man, let alone at him, but times had
changed. Modares was a good man. A friend, even.

Modares spotted
Pavo and made a face when he realised he was a source of amusement.
‘I wouldn’t be the one laughing if I were you,’ he said, ‘isn’t
that Clarus’ tunic and trousers?’

A few guards
and officers sidestepped away from Pavo on hearing this. Pavo
sighed.

He noticed then
a fellow tending to the pear orchard off to one side of the Chalke
steps. He recognised the man but couldn’t think from where. The
man’s dark hair hung in coils on his forehead as he worked. He
stopped for a moment to sweep the locks back, revealing grey
flashes at the temples. His eyes met Pavo’s, and he smiled amiably.
Pavo smiled back faintly: who is that?

‘Tribunus!’ A
hand clapped down on his shoulder from behind. He swivelled on his
heel in what was almost a battle-poise. There stood Comes Eriulf,
his sharp, fox-like face twisting with a smile. Built like an
athlete and tall as a turret, he wore his golden hair in a knot at
the crown, stiffened and held in place with pine resin just as he
had done in his days north of the Danubius as a Gothic tribesman.
With a steel cuirass over a white tunic and Roman boots, it was as
if someone had transplanted a Goth’s head onto a Roman officer’s
body. Without a further thought, he and Pavo embraced. It was an
embrace the likes of which he had only ever shared with his closest
– Sura, Father, Felicia. Never Gallus, but that was not the
legendary tribunus’ way. And another… Runa, Eriulf’s sister.

As they parted
from their embrace both men saw in each other’s eyes their shared
heartache for the girl: Eriulf for his sister, Pavo for his lover.
She had been as close to him as Felicia before her… and it had
ended for her in the same way – on the end of a blade. But Runa’s
death had been so much bleaker. Amongst the Goths brought into the
empire from Eriulf’s tribal homelands, she had been the ringleader
of the shadowy group known as the ‘Vesi’, and she had died during
an attempt to slay Emperor Theodosius. Eriulf was her brother and
her killer, slaying her before she could strike Theodosius, unaware
of her identity until the deed was done. It was a strange bond Pavo
and Eriulf now had – bridged on Runa’s memory – but one Pavo
treasured. He prayed once more, inwardly, as often he did, that he
would never have to impart the one remaining secret that Runa had
kept from her brother – that she had slain their father,
Arimer. He shook the thought from his head and looked Eriulf up and
down, then glanced over to Modares, now berating a slave for not
topping up his wine cup promptly enough. These two Goths had only a
few years ago been the enemies of the empire, and now they were
leaders of what army it still had.

‘We haven’t
spoken since the triumph after Sirmium,’ Eriulf continued. ‘You
should have sought me out before now. I am an officer now, like you
– Comes of the Thraciana Auxiliaries.’ He shook his head in
mock-disdain. ‘Damned Goths, the lot of them,’ he winked and
rumbled in low, confident laughter. ‘I have a villa on the third
hill. I have wine. Lots of wine. We could pickle our minds and talk
of the past,’ he laughed again, shaking Pavo.

‘I…’ Pavo
started. I do not want to be near those I love. Not now, not
while they are here, searching for me. ‘The mission to the
river took a lot of planning and we barely had a moment before we
left. And since we returned,’ he shook his head and blew air
through his lips.

‘Back you came
again, with another unruly Goth in tow,’ Eriulf said with a
steely-edged grin. He lowered his voice. ‘Do you know why he is
here?’

Pavo shook his
head. ‘No. Nor does anyone, it seems.’

‘I have heard
simpering fools in this palace ward bleating about him “finding
God”,’ said Modares, shooting a cold look at Bishop Ancholius, ‘and
coming here to make peace and set aside his arms forever. But
unless my uncle has taken a blow to the head, then I’d wager that
there is something in this for him other than a pat on the head
from a bishop.’

‘I saw them
last night,’ said Saturninus quietly. ‘The emperor and Athanaric.
They stood together in the lamplight, moving wooden pieces across a
map.’

‘That is not
the conversation of a man who has come to submit to God,’ said
Eriulf.

Trumpets cut
through the air and all on the Chalke Hall’s steps and the garden
ground before it turned to see a herald, beckoning all inside.
‘Emperor Theodosius will receive you now.’

Inside the
great hall, incense smoke hung like ribbons, lending a mystical
haze to the scene of skipping fawns on the tessellated floor and
the montage of griffins and satyrs painted on the high arched
ceiling. Silver chandeliers hung from those heights, candles
blinking and guttering in the gentle breeze that drifted through
the grand chamber. A vast table dominated the floorspace, festooned
with a bounteous feast: roast hare, pheasant, shellfish, berries,
yoghurt, bread and cheese, enough wine to drown a titan and honey
cakes in high piles – more food than the rich men who would gather
in here could possibly need and enough to feed hundreds of the
hungry in the city streets. The officers and generals took their
places, Pavo sitting beside Eriulf, Saturninus, Modares and
Bacurius. The shuffling and coughing faded, and then the Lancearii
hauled open the double doors at one end of the hall. Emperor
Theodosius entered first, wearing a pale golden robe and his
diadem, studded with emerald, pearl and sapphire, the gems
sparkling like his wide almond eyes, calm and imperious. The
emperor of ice and fire, some called him, so contrasting were his
moods. Today, it seemed, the ice held sway. Certainly, he did not
see fit to acknowledge the presence of his audience. Beside him
came Athanaric, dressed in a green robe and a leather circlet
holding back his hair. His wart-ridden, sagging face remained
impassive as he drew his gaze across all at the table.

Pavo sank his
teeth into a pheasant leg. After the trek to the river and back,
eating hard tack and Libo’s questionable hare stews – rumour was he
classed rats as ‘short-eared hares’ – and even since returning to
the city, he had not enjoyed fare as fine as this. He threw down a
cup of well-watered wine, but even that thin mixture warmed his
blood and helped him to relax a fraction. Thoughts of the
Speculatores and of Gratian faded blessedly.

When the meal
was finished, Emperor Theodosius stood, still aloof and calm. All
fell silent. ‘A fresh hope has arisen in these troubled times.
While our legions are… improving and… growing,’ he said, somehow
managing to keep a straight face, ‘we have known for some time that
if we are to play our part in ending the threat of Fritigern’s
horde in these lands, if we are not simply to sit by and wait for
our Western brothers to solve this crisis, then we must make
alliances and build bridges. Athanaric, Lord of the Carpates,
offers just such a proposition.’ He gestured towards the Gothic
lord, then sat.

Athanaric
clutched the table edge and rose with a look of triumph. Pavo saw
that the flame of ambition was most definitely still burning in
there. He lifted a horn from his belt. It was an odd thing. A ram’s
horn fashioned for use in battle, to blow low, moaning notes of
war. Yet it had been sealed at one end where the trumpeter would
blow. ‘The northlands are a sepulchre: the woods and meadows strewn
with the skeletons of my kind, riddled with Hun arrows. Even the
Carpates heights are no longer safe,’ he said, tilting his head as
if to evoke pity. ‘Here too in imperial lands, Romans lie unburied,
and Fritigern rides rampant across your soil… like the King of
Thracia and Macedonia.’

Pavo leaned
forward, his skin creeping. He looked sideways to Saturninus, who
rubbed at his bare forearms as if feeling a chill.

A murmur arose
around the hall.

‘Who does he
bloody well think he is?’ said one officer.

‘Filthy Goth,’
another rumbled. Modares, sitting near him, shot him one look that
was enough to hush him.

‘Silence!’
Bishop Ancholius snarled, slamming a palm down onto the table, his
stoop miraculously vanishing as he sat tall like a viper uncoiling.
‘Your emperor, God’s representative, has willed this. And so you
will listen.’

Modares sat
back with a low rumble of unease, eyeing Athanaric with a hard
look. ‘You tell us of yesterday and today, Uncle. Speak plainly, of
the future, of your reason for being here.’

Athanaric
stared at his nephew with a wintry look, then lifted the horn like
an exhibit. ‘With this horn, I can summon nearly seven thousand men
across the river. With this horn, I can nearly double the forces
stationed in these parts. With this horn, I can offer you Romans a
chance to win back your own lands for yourselves.’

Sighs and
grumbles broke out again. Pavo shared a pensive look with those
nearest. The last time they had brought Goths – Eriulf’s people –
into the empire en-masse, it had nearly ended in disaster. Now, the
plan was to bring those of Athanaric, the most scheming and baleful
of the Goths?

Athanaric held
out the war horn to one side, towards the slave near the wall who
was looking after the trolley of wine kraters. Pavo frowned, then
realised the thing might once have been an instrument, but now it
was a cup of sorts. ‘Drink with me. Show your support. A toast to
our shared future,’ the Gothic lord beamed, his waxy, sagging
features rising. Some officers seemed keen – notably those green to
the war, drafted in from the Persian front or from Egypt in recent
months.

‘The emperor
has agreed to this?’ Pavo whispered.

‘That we are
here and listening to this means it is so,’ Saturninus replied.

Eriulf and
Modares stared, dumbfounded. Bacurius made a series of noises like
a man trying to find a word that does not exist.

‘Raise your
cups with me and tomorrow, I will send for my forces,’ Athanaric
compelled them.

‘This is not a
vote,’ Bishop Ancholius hissed around the table. ‘Raise your
cups.’

Pavo
tentatively reached for his cup, trying to gauge the mood of the
Lancearii guards standing behind every man here. There were plenty
of them – far more than were needed, surely. Theodosius was an
enigmatic ruler: human in the best and worst of ways. How far would
he go to compel his officers to obey? Rumours were he had consented
to the murder of certain officials and high-ranking men on the
say-so of his bishops. The warmth of the wine drained away
completely. But before Pavo could clasp his cup, he noticed
something: the slave at the wine trolley lifted one krater and
half-turned towards Athanaric and the outheld drinking horn, then
halted, his eyes flaring for a moment. He turned back, lifting
another krater instead. He filled Athanaric’s drinking horn, and
the Gothic lord drank in a deep, lasting draught. All around the
table, officers drank from or lifted their cups half-heartedly,
Pavo included.

Athanaric
sighed in deep contentment. ‘The earth will shake with the boots of
my army. Fritigern will kneel before our forces soon. I will be the
one to slice off his head, I will let his blood fall in gouts upon
my boots. I will-’ he stopped, coughing once, then sucking in a
breath to continue. ‘I will-’ he started then stopped again. He
exploded in a fit of coughing… before lurching forward, both hands
slamming onto the table, the drinking horn clattering across the
surface and onto the floor.

Gasps rang out
all around. The Lancearii dotted around the hall leapt into life,
fearing some reckless attack on the emperor. But Athanaric’s face
had turned the colour of wine, his eyes wet and bulging, bloodshot,
his mouth agape and quivering. He pawed at his chest and then his
throat, gagging, pounding the table thrice before collapsing onto
it and rolling onto his back, shuddering like a hooked fish. Foam
bubbled from his lips and a single streak of blood rolled from one
nostril… and then he fell still with a final death rattle. Chairs
screeched as all those around the table rose, taking a step back,
staring. The emperor’s medicus came scampering in, falling to his
knees before Athanaric. But all in the room knew the Gothic lord
was dead.

Saturninus’
face bent in deep furrows of confusion. Modares was white as milk.
Eriulf stared. Pavo’s heart thundered.

The emperor’s
food taster scuttled across to Athanaric’s dropped cup, lifted it
and sniffed at it. He looked up, his face white. ‘The wine was
laced with poison.’

‘No,’
Theodosius croaked, standing, head switching around the long table.
Then he looked at Athanaric’s dead eyes. ‘This was not why I
brought you here. This was not my doing,’ he wailed at the corpse
then clutched at his hair and wailed at the frescoed ceiling.
‘Almighty God, you must believe me – I had no part in this.’ He
watched in horror as the body was lifted away, then turned slowly
back to the table. ‘Who did this?’ he said. His voice was measured
and calm, but Pavo saw the fire creeping into his eyes.

Silence.

Pavo noticed
many around the table twitching nervously. It was like asking a
wagonload of starving beggars who would like some bread. Athanaric
and his warriors had been to battle against Roman armies many
times. Many of these men would have lost brothers, fathers or even
sons to their blades. But Pavo knew what had happened: someone had
signalled the slave to use the poisoned krater. Bishop Ancholius
shuffled over and whispered in Theodosius’ ear. Pavo saw the man’s
lips move: God weeps and demands justice. The fire in the
emperor’s eyes flared.

‘Who did
this!’ Theodosius repeated with a lion-like roar.

‘Not I,’ said
one. ‘I was never close to those wine kraters,’ wailed another.
Most others quickly warbled some such alibi.

Then Bacurius
One-hand stood. ‘It was not my doing, Domine, but I feel not
a crumb of grief for that bastard. His army would have taken
Fritigern’s head and then yours.’

A few rumbled
in agreement.

Pavo glanced
over to Modares, expecting an explosion of rage at this. But the
big Gothic general was impassive. ‘Bacurius is most probably right.
My uncle was a scheming bastard.’

Theodosius’
head snapped round towards the wine slave. He snatched a sword from
one of his Lancearii guards. ‘Who gave you the poisoned
krater?’

‘I, I don’t…
I…’ the slave flashed a look across the whole table, then leapt
onto the end of the sword. Blood puffed over the emperor and the
wretch gagged and spluttered as he slid clear of the blade.
Theodosius’ glared at this second corpse, still twitching, then the
emperor’s eyes seared in turn at each man around the table. For a
moment they even deigned to rest upon Pavo – but there was no hint
of acknowledgement despite the deep secrets they had both shared.
Barely even recognition. One fellow who had bravely resumed eating
a pheasant leg whimpered and dropped the morsel when the emperor’s
gaze brushed over him. ‘The last chance we had to take our fate in
our own hands… for the East to save itself… died on the poisoner’s
word.’

Every alibi was
repeated and the Chalke Hall echoed with myriad voices. Pavo saw
the Lancearii grabbing one tribunus by the shoulders. ‘This one,
Domine – he has a pedlar in poisons amongst his retinue.’

‘I do, I do,’
the officer wailed, ‘but this is not my doing.’

Theodosius
stalked towards him, his blade dripping with the slave’s blood, his
arm shaking with rage.

‘There is
another way,’ Pavo cried.

The clamour
around him settled like a dropping wind, his skin prickling in
realisation that all eyes were upon him. Even Theodosius had
stopped, just a pace or two shy of the terrified officer, his robes
stained red, his head twisting towards Pavo. The emperor’s
copper-rod glare bade him to continue.

Gulping and
licking his dry lips, he said the one word that had been neglected
for so long.

‘Peace.’

It was like a
rock tossed into a calm, glassy pool. The wind of dissent picked up
again in a gale of guffaws and snorts of derision. ‘Peace? Where
have you been for these last five years, Tribunus? We are in the
middle of a war!’ one shrieked in triumph.

‘He was
in the middle of the war, you mutt,’ Modares growled in support.
‘Where were you?’

‘He is a mere
limitanei tribunus,’ mocked another with a dismissive swipe
of the hand.

‘Speak,’ boomed
Theodosius. The dissenters fell silent.

Pavo sucked in
a breath and steadied himself. ‘The legions we have here in the
east are thin and few. The Western legions might be enough to
tackle Fritigern’s horde. Might,’ he repeated, trying to
talk directly to the emperor and ignore those muttering and
whispering at the sides. ‘It has been five long years since
Fritigern brought the horde across the Danubius. I have dug
countless graves for my comrades during those years,’ he said, a
tremor of emotion betraying him. ‘If we march to battle against
Fritigern again, then we will dig many, many more; and who is to
say that those graves will secure victory? We have fought Fritigern
many times in this war: repelled him once or twice, reached a
stalemate too… but mostly he and his armies have gotten the better
of us.’

‘He tells us
what we all know, a prophet of the past!’ one officer scoffed.

‘I faced
Fritigern once,’ Pavo said, ignoring the man.

A murmur of
interest rose now.

‘He intercepted
me and my men as we journeyed through the Rhodope Mountain ravines
– on our way to Sirmium to face the Black Horde. You might assume
we fought one another. But both of us went on about our way that
night, unharmed. Why? Because instead of fighting we spoke: of
integrity, of honour. He talked of… peace. Before the disaster at
Adrianople, he tried to secure an armistice. Before the Battle of
Scupi Ridge he tried again. Both times the efforts were in vain,
thanks to agents on both sides who desired no such accord.’

A drone of
whispers and murmurs rose.

‘But I do not
wish to pick through those ashes. Instead let us look at what might
still be possible. I believe that Fritigern will be receptive to
peace talks again. As it was supposed to be in the beginning when
he and his masses crossed the river,’ he made the effort to meet
every pair of eyes around the table. ‘To farm our lands, to serve
in our legions. To become part of our empire. This war could end
without another costly battle… a battle we have no guarantee of
winning.’

The dissenters’
lips wrinkled as they mulled over this, some clearly disgruntled
that they could not simply laugh off the suggestion.

‘That is all I
have to say, Domine,’ he finished with a half bow.

As he sat down
again, Saturninus stood, clapping a supportive hand on his left
shoulder. ‘I second Tribunus Pavo’s suggestion. I spent months in
the Haemus Mountain passes behind freezing pickets, only to watch
those stockades fall to the horde; I was there at Adrianople when
the Eastern Army was crushed into a mire of blood and bone and
reduced to its current paltry state. This is a war the likes of
which we have never seen before: a war that cannot truly be won
without grievous loss even for the victor. If peace is still an
option, then at least we must try.’

Modares rose
now. ‘Tribunus Pavo’s argument has merit. Fritigern rules the
Thracian countryside at the moment not like a baleful pillager, but
like a lord – a man who values order and stability. When did he
last ransack a town? Not since we last fought him and forced him to
plunder in order to replenish his grain and cattle. And even though
we have the approach to this city festooned with barricades… I have
yet to hear of his forces even scouting those defences let alone
testing them. Things are good for him and his horde right now. He
treasures order and amity over chaos and battle. He must know,
however, that the empire cannot simply cede Thracia to him.
Equally, he can no easier relinquish it to us. There must be a
middle-ground. I, too, believe he would be receptive to talks.’

Bacurius stood
once again. ‘We can send an emissary, perhaps. Why not? If
Fritigern rejects our overtures, then,’ his face crumpled into a
malicious snake-smile and he made a cutting gesture across his neck
with his good hand.

Eriulf rose by
Pavo’s right. ‘The generals speak wisely, and Tribunus Pavo – a
hero of this war,’ he added, shooting a disdainful look at the
officer who had mocked Pavo as a mere limitanei tribunus, ‘should
be commended for his suggestion. I offer my backing.’

Pavo felt a
warm thrill of relief and hope shoot through him. Others stood too,
now, one by one, offering their support. More than half.

‘Domine,’ said
Bishop Ancholius, ‘remember that Fritigern and his masses are
heretics! Not true followers of the Christ. They are Arians like
Valens was. To embrace the Arian masses,’ he said with a gull-like
stare at the emperor, ‘would be to anger God.’

Theodosius
shuffled in his seat, clearly agitated by the threat.

Pavo watched,
knowing how consumed the emperor was by the Christian God and the
Nicene version of those beliefs. In his mind’s eye he imagined
Mithras the Soldier-God emerging from the ether to swat the bishop
away.

‘But were we to
bring them to their senses and have them convert to the Nicene
way,’ bleated another officer, ‘God would be pleased, surely?’

Theodosius’
eyes darted, his lips occasionally twitching with the beginnings of
a smile that crumbled away every time.

‘Yet would it
not be a sign of weakness, Domine,’ the Lancearii Tribunus pitched
in, ‘to seek peace with invaders in our own country? It would not
be the Roman way to pander to them like this.’

‘A peace in
which we dictate the terms could be as Roman as we wish to make
it,’ said another.

A handful more
rejected the idea, but the majority had cast their opinion
favourably.

Theodosius did
not respond immediately. He flopped onto his seat, his head nodding
slightly every so often as if locked in an internal dialogue,
patting the bloody sword on the table’s edge. Finally, he rose
again. ‘My sacrum consistorium has spoken, and I have listened. You
are here to advise me, and I hear good advice: overtures of peace
will cost us nothing. I will speak with God on the matter to let
him know of my intentions. Then I will brief my best emissary,
Dignus. He will set out for Fritigern’s camp in the Ides of
February.’

Pavo felt a
cool, calming wave of relief wash over him. He shared a look with
Saturninus, both wearing the looks of weary men suddenly
unburdened.

‘But,’
Theodosius finished, ‘if Fritigern rejects our approaches, then…’
his eyes flashed with madness as he braced and swung the bloody
sword overhead, chopping it, hard, into the table, where it
quivered like an arrow, ‘battle, it will have to be; and victory…
for God!’
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Members of the
sacrum consistorium drifted from the Chalke Hall and left the
Imperial Palace complex. Eriulf returned to his villa on the third
hill. Inside, he entered the bare tablinum, and sat on a
stool. He lifted his swordbelt, drew the fine Roman spatha and
stared at his reflection on the blade’s surface. A Roman officer,
an Arian Christian, proud and enthused by the talk of peace, the
chance of harmony. He placed the sword’s tip on the floor and began
to turn it, slowly, the point grinding on the pale floor tiles. The
noise grew deafening after a time, and then he stopped. Placing the
sword to one side, he drew out, from underneath a table by the
wall, his old Gothic longsword. It felt weighty in his hand. A
comfort, a pleasure. He gazed into this blade and the demeanour
from moments ago slid away like fat in a hot pan. Now, a tribesman
stared back, a disciple of Wodin, God of death, battle and frenzy.
How twisted was it that after all this time, all the places he had
been and all the forays against the empire in his younger days,
that he had found a place here, allied to them and living in
their midst, right at the heart of their armies.

‘The flame of
the Wodin-chosen will never die. When the time is right, the
Vesi will rise,’ he said sadly, thinking of his dead sister
who had taught him the mantra, then of his Roman brother, Pavo.
Pavo knew nothing of this crucible that bubbled within him, and it
would have to stay that way. ‘I would walk through fire to save
you, friend,’ he whispered, ‘but your empire must burn. It will
begin when the legions dash themselves against Fritigern’s
horde.’

He replayed in
his mind the last moments of Athanaric. The mandrake root had been
powerful and it had to be. The scheming lord had sealed his own
fate by booming about his plans – plans that might have brought
about a Roman victory over the horde. Athanaric was dead and his
warriors would not be coming to the empire’s aid. Indeed, when they
heard about their lord’s fate, they would more probably march in
the name of vengeance.

He stood and
walked to the open shutters leading onto the balcony. The afternoon
light washed over him and the fresh breeze was rich with a
salt-tang from the Golden Horn. He saw a pair of horses being
exercised in the imperial stables at one end of the palace complex
on the first hill, and spotted the bald-headed Dignus waddling to
and fro, directing slaves to bring provisions and load them onto
wagons. The diplomacy party, being readied. But this proposed peace
simply could not be allowed to happen. To bribe or kill the
messengers en-route? No. That had happened before, but not this
time, he realised. Talk of a strong escort meant there would be
little chance of killing or turning the messenger, and even if he
did manage to do that, there would be many others in the party who
could ensure delivery.

He thought over
Pavo’s words in the Chalke Hall, and those of the supportive
generals. Saturninus, bleating away. Bacurius One-hand at his
blistering, baleful worst. Modares – damn him like his dead uncle –
prattling through the virtues of accord. His thoughts snagged on
Modares’ arguments for peace:

Fritigern
rules the Thracian countryside at the moment not like a baleful
pillager, but like a lord – a man who values order and
stability.

His eyes
darted, and he gripped the marble edge of the balcony.

When did he
last ransack a town?

His heart
soared as he realised he had it: the golden hammer that would smash
this talk of peace into smithereens. The iron heel that would crush
the legions.

‘I am sorry,
Brother,’ he whispered to the absent Pavo. ‘I pray you will forgive
me.’


Chapter
3
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A skirling,
bitter February wind swept over the circular sea of Gothic tents.
All within the great camp were gathered – the many reiks of the
council, the warriors, the families. Hunting dogs and hawks, even,
clamoured to see the men standing atop a makeshift rostrum of a
wagon berth and a crate.

Fritigern,
standing back from the display, closed his eyes tightly, the
tremors coming with a surge of pain. In the blackness there, he
imagined himself battling a wicked dragon with many heads. Two of
the heads were familiar, Alatheus and Saphrax, the most common
agitators in the years of the Gothic War, stoking old wounds,
rousing discontent where there was none and doing all they could to
undermine his role as Iudex. In his mind, he drew his sword and
sliced off both heads with one swipe. That was how it had felt when
he had heard that the pair had died along with the majority of the
Black Horde at Sirmium. But from the two bleeding, thrashing
stumps, two new heads sprouted – those of Judda and Winguric. Their
mouths gnashed and snapped endlessly. When he opened his eyes to
the late winter’s day, that is exactly what he saw.

Judda strode to
and fro along the wagon plinth. He crouched down and forward –
something that only made him more toad-like – and clenched and
shook a fist. ‘Constantinople!’ he cried. The massed nobles and
reiks around the wagon cheered. The sea of faces beyond them did
too – warriors, wives, elders, children on their shoulders.

‘That is the
answer for us,’ Winguric agreed, standing high on the crate beside
the wagon. ‘Smash the gates, seize the palace hill within and then
we are masters of that peninsula as they are now. The place is
thinly guarded with just the remains of the legions we trampled at
the Scupi Ridge. We were once repelled by the sight of those walls,
but have we not now the means of throwing them down?’

Fritigern
followed the man’s outstretched hand: a trio of Roman engineers
sat, back-to-back, tied to a stake, mouths gagged. Judda and
Winguric had gone out of their way in the last week to find an
answer to his refusal to do battle with Roman walls, riding with
their private retinues into Roman villages in search of imperial
siege engineers. They had questioned and beat farmers and townsfolk
until they found these three. They were grubby, weary specimens
with stooped backs and shuffling gaits. More, it had transpired
that they were not siege engineers, but in fact retired soldiers
who had once served as artillery crewmen. Useful perhaps in
crafting stone throwers, but not the top engineering minds that
might pick apart a bastion like Constantinople. It was time to say
his piece.

‘I will not
throw my people against those confounding walls. The peninsula upon
which it sits is bristling with redoubts and they have plentiful
legionaries inside the city to make any assault on the place an
endless and bloody affair,’ he said, striding amongst the Gothic
Council, stepping up onto the wagon beside Judda, using his spear
like a walking cane. Up on the wagon, the blue hawk banner tied to
the lance caught the breeze. ‘Constantinople is not impregnable,
but what kind of prize would it be, if half of our fighting men –
your sons, fathers, husbands – were to die in seizing it?’

‘Fighting men?’
said Winguric. ‘We are a nation of warriors. Yet when was the last
time our men even drew a sword?’

‘When was the
last time any of us here went hungry?’ Fritigern countered. ‘The
towns and farmsteads pay us as their masters, thus we have no need
to draw steel upon them.’

‘Men used to
say you were strong as a bear, brave and fast as a lion,’ Winguric
grumbled. ‘Yet you dodder here, hobbling and shaking like an old
man, afraid to take the prizes that glitter around you.’

‘Fools act in
haste,’ Fritigern reprimanded both, lifting his spear to point it
like a finger, wincing as his full, unsupported weight sent
white-hot pain through both knees. Why can you not-’

The words
caught in his throat as he saw four figures cutting through the
crowd: Hengist, his bare-chested brute of a bodyguard parted the
gathered peoples like a bull. Following him were a pair of his
royal guards in visored helms, dark red armour and embroidered
cloaks. The fourth one was obscured. ‘The council is in session,’
he snapped at them as they bustled through to the semicircle of
free space before the wagon plinth.

‘But you should
hear this, Iudex,’ said Hengist. ‘A messenger, from
Constantinople…’

Fritigern’s
senses sharpened as if a spirit had drawn a whetstone across his
heart. There had been no diplomatic contact with the empire in
either direction since the failed overtures prior to the Battle of
the Scupi Ridge. The last thing even close to such talks was the
unexpected chat with the officer, Pavo, in the Rhodope Mountains.
Since then, he had considered sending envoys of his own to the
emperor, but how could he, given the last one had been murdered? If
talks were to resume then it had to be Theodosius who initiated it.
Was this it? The moment he had longed for – if not expected – for
months? The thing that might shut up the likes of Winguric and
Judda – lop off all of the Hydra’s heads at once?

The two royal
guardsmen parted like a door to reveal a Roman. An auxiliary,
Fritigern guessed, going by his poor leather armour and antiquated
helm. A strange choice of messenger – envoys were usually decked
out in faux-senatorial robes or some such finery designed to
inspire awe in the intended recipient. More, he realised, the
fellow was a Goth. A Goth in Roman service. Not an uncommon sight
these days, though most had turned from the empire and joined his
horde, but not this one.

‘I bring you
news from my Commander,’ he said as Fritigern eased himself down
from the wagon.

A strange
opening line, thought Fritigern. ‘Surely it is your Emperor,
Theodosius, who is due to speak with me? Why would an officer send
me a message? And who might he be?’

‘Eriulf, Comes
of the Thraciana Auxiliaries,’ said the messenger.

The name sent a
shiver of memory through Fritigern. ‘You mean Eriulf, son of
Arimer?’

The messenger
nodded. ‘In times past, aye.’

Fritigern’s
skin tingled as he realised what was happening. This was no missive
from the imperial court. ‘And what does Eriulf wish to tell
me?’

‘To warn you,
Iudex Fritigern. You are in great danger.’

The watching
crowds whispered and hissed in shock and intrigue, pressing
closer.

‘Emperor
Theodosius – that fickle lord – and the Romans right now devise a
scheme to trick you with overtures of peace. He plans to lull you
into thinking that accord is an option… all the while manoeuvring
his forces and the Western legions around you to strike while you
are unprepared. They plan to use you and your people as a
sacrifice, a testament to the folly of the Arian ways and the
righteousness of the Nicenes.’

The masses
heard it. All of it. They exploded into a frenzy of shouts and
yells, wails and whimpers.

‘Emperor
Gratian right now gathers his forces at Aquileia and prepares to
lead his legions across the West-East borders. The rumours you have
heard are true. They are coming to crush you. They will be here by
summer. If you are still here on this open plain, then that is what
will happen.’

Winguric batted
a fist against his chest and roared: ‘Is this not the truth you
have been avoiding for so long, Iudex… too long.’

‘Athanaric too
will march against us, I presume?’ Fritigern asked the messenger,
ignoring Winguric.

The messenger’s
face darkened. He shook his head. ‘Athanaric is dead.’

The clamour all
around faded, changing to whispers as some nearby heard the news
and spread it behind them.

‘Dead?’
Fritigern croaked.

‘Murdered. The
Romans welcomed him to their capital… then poisoned him.’

‘They were
never interested in his few thousand warriors,’ Winguric bleated.
‘They wanted only to slay him. Athanaric failed as the Iudex of the
Thervingi, but his blood and ours was the same. The Romans killed
him and now they seek to slaughter us. All of us. The end is
coming unless we rise up once more and strike first.’

The people were
close to hysteria now. Groups of men tossed swords to one another
and recounted war songs in breathless, throaty cries as if battle
was upon them right now. Mothers gathered up their children and
backed away from the crowd, horror-filled eyes swinging over the
horizon as if expecting to see Roman legions there right now.
Fritigern recognised the moment: so close to a mass panic breaking
out, from groups doing irrational things, from splinter bands
racing away from the great camp to do what they thought was right…
from all order and harmony crumbling to dust.

Winguric
continued to bawl over the crowds: ‘Take up your weapons. Saddle
your warhorses!’

Fritigern gave
Hengist a well-practiced look. The hulking brute flashed a
half-mouthed grin and malevolent eyes, then turned and booted away
the thick oak beam that was holding the plinth-wagon at bay on the
slight slope. The wagon lurched forward. Judda flailed and fell
onto the grass, then the wagon crunched over the crate upon which
Winguric stood. Winguric’s passionate monologue ended as he too
fell with a girlish scream, under the wagon. The vehicle trundled
on over him and came to a rest by itself thanks to a slight up-turn
in the turf, revealing Winguric, cowering, hands over his head.

‘At ease,’
Fritigern boomed, addressing the crowd now. ‘There is nothing to
fear. We are under no immediate danger. Return to your tents and
fires and rid your minds of worry. I will take stock of things this
night and tomorrow I will share my plans with you. Trust in me now
as you have trusted me before.’

The chorus of
panic ebbed a little. Slowly, the crowds realised that there was no
Roman army in sight, that Fritigern was right – the beacon fires on
the faraway hills in every direction were unlit, the horns of
warning unblown. The swords were stashed again on the wagons, the
songs of battle faded, the mothers set down their children. As they
dispersed, he was already close to finalising his plan. Winguric
and Judda were right after all. They could not tarry here. To
linger in hope of a peace deal with the Romans was to wait for the
cold touch of a killer’s knife on their necks. This land – a
virtual paradise for these last months – was now a death-trap. They
could not be caught in the jaws of the Eastern and Western armies.
They might win, he thought with a spike of hubris, but there would
be few men left to tell of any such victory. Move they must, but
where?

His eyes darted
across the hazy horizon. North offered only the icy barrier of the
Danubius and the Hun nightmare beyond. West and they would run into
Gratian’s advancing legions. East, then, and an escape across the
seas? He thought of the Pontus Euxinus and the bare shoreline – no
way across those waters. The same too with the south, where the
Macedonian ports harboured only fishing skiffs. There were hundreds
of them moored at some of those towns, but they were small and
unfit for crossing deep waters – certainly not suitable for
ferrying his many people and herds. His gaze drifted in the
direction of Constantinople, of the impossible defences there. It
could not be broken – captured engineers or otherwise. The hundreds
of broad-decked galleys in the city harbours – themselves walled
like forts – could not be had.

He sensed
Winguric, Judda, Fravitta, young Alaric, Hengist and his royal
guards gather around him now the masses were gone. ‘What is to be
done, Iudex?’ they hectored him.

But already,
his mind was skinning the problem like a deer. The galleys housed
in the stony harbours of Constantinople, known as the Classis
Moesica, were there for a reason – to ferry grain, wine, meat and
honey as well as soldiers to the capital from other major coastal
cities. Other cities with defences that could be breached.
If it could be timed well, then city and fleet might fall into an
attacker’s hands.

His eyes
slipped southwards a little, thinking of the Macedonian
coastline…
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Pavo looked
down over his body: encased in iron like a dismounted clibanarius
rider, his face protected by a visor. He held the Claudia legion’s
silver eagle standard, the ruby bull banner hanging still in calm
air. Before him, a road stretched out like a silvery finger,
pointing to the horizon. The sun blazed its last of the day,
bathing the Thracian countryside in the colour of fire. At the end
of the road, silhouetted in the dipping sun stood a lone olive
tree. A strange figure sat underneath the tree’s boughs. A woman,
he realised when he heard her song. A song as sweet as honey.

‘Go to her,’
a familiar voice said gently by his side.

Through the
corner of the visor, he could see the crone’s hunched form, her
milky, sightless eyes affixed on him. She had guided him well in
the past, and so he would do as she asked.


‘Why?’

‘Because it
must be you. Because there is no other who can.’

Pavo stared at
the route. There was no danger, no sign of others, no pitfalls. So
he set off along the road, his breath echoing within the iron helm
like gentle waves rolling across a bay. As he went he noticed the
flagstones underfoot were not normal silver slabs… but tombstones,
laid flat. Each bore a name and a faded image of a man – some in
the garb of a soldier, some as craftsmen, others depicted with
their families. An endless road.

The sky began
to grumble, drowning out the distant woman’s song. Pavo felt early
spots of rain land on his armour, then blinked, seeing it splash on
the tombstone road. Not rain. Blood. The spots grew into a stinging
shower. ‘What is this? He cried over the roar of the deluge. But
the shower ended as quickly as it had begun. Now the road was wet
with blood. The earth at the roadsides too.

‘Wait,’ said
the crone, raising a hand to halt him, her ancient face lengthening
in fear.

A cold shiver
ran through Pavo. Never had he seen her look afraid. Then he
noticed something up ahead: the blood-wet earth by the sides of the
road was trembling, vapour rising from the drying blood there. He
stared, transfixed, as the soil blistered, rising in hundreds of
lumps. Then the soil began to slide away, revealing strange,
bulbous shapes, emerging like crops fed by the blood rain, rising
to life.

‘They are
coming…’ the crone whispered, taking a step backwards. Her
sightless eyes grew wide as moons. ‘They are coming!’






Pavo jolted
awake, head spinning, heart thumping, his confused grunt echoing
around the upper chamber in the Neorion Barracks’ corner turret. It
was mid-afternoon, and the two small, high windows in the chamber
stared back at him with a grey disapproval. He stood up from the
bench and cursed himself for having drifted off – it was no way for
a legionary to behave, let alone a tribunus. And that dream, that
same damned dream that had robbed him of restful sleep for over a
month now. What did it mean? With a foul head, he threw on his ruby
cloak over his white tunic’d shoulders and stomped out through the
arched doorway and onto the barrack compound’s parapet.

The spring
skies over Constantinople had been bruised since dawn, the waters
grey and choppy, and the seabirds agitated. Wringing his fingers
through his short crop of hair and over his face to squeeze the
sleep away, he drew in a deep breath, smelling the mix of cool sea
air and spring heat – the perfect ingredients for a storm. He cast
his eye across the interior of the stony billet: a small parade
area; a stable; a medical house; a grey-brick principia, his
headquarters; a row of twelve white-walled barrack houses with
red-tiled roofs, outside which the men of the legion sat in groups,
polishing their armour with olive oil and listening while Pulcher
and Opis held court with ribald tales. Libo and Rectus played dice
in the porch of their quarters. Herenus, the chestnut-skinned
Cretan, led his seventy slingers in a practice session at the range
in one corner of the compound. Rat-tat-tat-tat, went the
volleys of smooth stones as they punched into the timber targets.
Cornix the wiry, scar-faced Chief Centurion of the Third Cohort
stood at a bench by a cooking fire, grating carrots and dicing
garlic on a board, sweeping them into a vat of what would become
tonight’s meal. Trupo Chief Centurion of the Second Cohort jogged
round and round the barrack pomerium, berating two of his
charges – the young, swarthy Indus and the flame-haired Durio – to
keep pace behind him. Twelve hundred men in all, one-third less
than their full complement – but in this desperate age that made
them one of the stronger legions. The sight of them together, and
in the safety of Constantinople’s walls made him feel momentarily
calm. A stiff breeze picked up, sending a chill across his neck,
and it reminded him of times past.

The legion had
been stationed here before, in a different era. Before the disaster
at Adrianople that had forced the East to its knees. Tribunus
Gallus had been the one standing here, watching his charges.
Quadratus, Zosimus, Felix… so many more. All gone. It made him feel
utterly mortal. The higher a man rose in the army these days, the
closer to death he rode. I will look death in the eye, for all
of you, he mouthed, seeing Gratian’s face in his thoughts. I
will avenge you, brothers lost and living.

For a moment,
he felt charged by his own hubris, but then it faded and he felt a
terrible sense of a watcher’s gaze upon his back. He swung to look
out over the sea walls and across the Neorion docks. Nothing. Just
fishermen shinning up the jutting masts, stowing their sails in
expectation of a storm, and traders and travellers shuffling to and
from the wharf with bags, carts, wagons. The shanty huts and
bivouacs that packed the inner city streets peppered the stony
wharf too, the feeble shelters buffeted by the sea wind and the
stink of rotting fish heads. A crunch of shredding timber
jolted him, and he looked into the city, across the flagged streets
and up the rising slopes of the third hill. Amidst the rich men
with their bodyguards and the famished, wandering masses, a wagon
lay canted, a wheel having jarred and broken in the well-worn ruts
in the road, the crates of apples on board had split, and the green
fruits were now racing and bouncing down the slope. The driver was
inconsolable, on his knees and lamenting, while refugees darted out
from the alleys in their dozens to snatch up the bounty, stowing as
much as they could in cradles made of their tunics before vanishing
again. A man stopped to help the poor fellow, picking up what fruit
hadn’t sped off treacherously or been stolen, then helping to hoist
the wagon and prop a crate under it so the wheel might be replaced.
Pavo’s eyes drifted on up the slope of the third hill. He saw the
balcony of Eriulf’s villa up there – one side on stone stilts and
jutting from the slope like a ship’s prow. And there was the man
himself, standing like a helmsman, his cloak rippling in the now
blustery wind, staring out at the choppy sea. It was not a
surprise: every morning Pavo saw him like that. Such an
effervescent character face to face, so sullen and silent when he
was alone. For a moment, Eriulf’s head turned and it appeared that
he was looking at Pavo. Pavo raised a hand in salute. Eriulf stared
for a time, not returning the gesture, then stepped back from his
balcony, vanishing inside his home.

Confused, Pavo
made to turn away from the goings-on in the city and back to the
fort, when his gaze snagged on the stricken wagon. For a moment –
just a moment – he thought he saw the one helping the wagon driver.
He had had his back turned until now. Dark hair, flashed grey at
the temples. Was that… but when he looked again, the man was gone.
The wheel had been replaced and the wagon drove off.

The wind
whooshed and a thick splosh of rain struck Pavo’s neck, then
another and another. In a few breaths, a furious deluge drummed
down. Shouts and cries rang out as people pulled cloak hoods up or
ran for cover – rich men back to their homes, beggars and refugees
to their street side shelters. Soon, the streets were shiny wet and
the ruts gurgling like brooks, the smell of damp stone rising
through the air. Pavo, half-drenched already, lifted the
paenula that lay on the barrack parapet and threw it on. The
hooded leather poncho blocked out the wind too.

‘Fancy a walk?’
a voice called from the doorway leading into the turret.

He turned to
see Sura, dressed likewise.

‘Are you
mad?’

‘Yes,’ Sura
replied, ‘or so they tell me. No, Saturninus sent a message: asked
you to meet with him.’

‘What? Why?’
Pavo shouted over the lashing rain.

Sura came
closer. ‘I’m guessing it’s something important… and secret – given
that the messenger asked you to meet him up on the far side of the
third hill, by the Great Aqueduct.’

Pavo turned to
look westwards across the city, staring at the great grey, stacked
arches of the water bridge. ‘During the worst rainstorm of the
year, Saturninus decides to call a meeting… up there?’ As if
to add a dash of bonus absurdity, the nearly black afternoon sky
rumbled and crackled and spat down a jagged finger of lightning
somewhere near the city walls.

‘He said it was
to do with what you talked about above the tavern,’ Sura shrugged,
‘the day I ate a bollock and spewed it back up again.’

Pavo’s eyes
narrowed: Saturninus had news about the Speculatores? It was he who
had warned him once before – urged him to run from Thessalonica
when they had come there looking for him.

‘Fetch my-’ he
started, before Sura thrust a spatha hilt into his hand.

‘I guessed what
this meeting might be about,’ Sura grinned.

He flashed his
friend a grin, before tucking the blade out of sight under his
paenula.

The pair left
the barrack compound and strode along the avenue, past the tumbled
remains of the old Severan Wall where hundreds of refugees
clustered under an ancient, ruined vault to shelter from the rain.
They went on and up the slopes of the third hill, their heads bowed
to the driving rain. They passed shops and open-fronted taverns –
packed with merry faces enjoying the heat and dry insides – and
took a side street through a sprawling suburb of villas – a
different world to the stinking, packed, crumbling and
many-storeyed insulae of the southern wards like that in
which Pavo had been born. They came to the top of the hill, and the
wind and rain at these high, exposed parts grew wretched. There
were no signs of life – just rich men’s estates separated by
deserted, well-kept streets. No shelters or poor men here: the
starving refugees had no doubt learned their lesson after a number
of run-ins with the hired muscle of the rich who didn’t want their
like staining the air up here. A stone’s throw distant, the hill
dropped away and the grey channel of the Great Aqueduct stretched
off over the valley to meet the top of the fourth hill, about a
half-mile west. At its mid-point, the mighty water bridge was
supported by arches standing atop arches, as high as twenty men. In
the rain-soaked valley far below, there were just a few people
scurrying between taverns and homes.

‘Where is he?’
Pavo shouted as lightning shuddered down with a peal of
thunder.

‘Saturninus’
messenger said here,’ Sura moaned. ‘Magister Militum or not, I’ll
boot his bollocks for this.’

‘What
exactly did he say?’ Pavo pressed.

‘To meet him at
the aqueduct, where no eyes might see the two of you together,’
Sura recounted.

Pavo shielded
his eyes from the rain and swept his head around. The houses and
gardens up here sported many balconies and windows, some with the
gentle glow of lamps and fires within. He couldn’t see anyone, but
that didn’t mean they weren’t being watched. He twisted round to
see a place that Saturninus might have meant – a nook or a shelter
somewhere. Nothing at all on the hilltop… and then he looked west,
along the aqueduct. Out there, about halfway, was a small stone
outbuilding. Windowless, distant, probably for storing tools for
easy repair of the stonework on the upper parts of the water
bridge. He sighed. Then sighed again.

‘Eh? What… no,
you don’t think he meant-’ Sura began.

‘I think we
both know that’s exactly what he meant,’ Pavo drawled. He eyed the
forks of lightning stabbing down every so often across the city,
and realised that only a fool would step out onto the exposed water
channel while carrying iron. With a third sigh, he reached under
his paenula, took the spatha and stowed it in a hedge. ‘How’s your
head for heights?’ he asked Sura, who likewise hid his sword.

The pair eyed
the aqueduct top: the water channel was six strides wide. Sloshing,
angry looking currents sloshed and splashed along it, stirred into
a fervour by the rain as it ran towards them. Either side, a narrow
stone wall, a foot’s-width wide, hemmed in the waters. Hardy
workmen probably walked along these kerbs – on good, dry days.
Today, the kerbs were not just wet but gleaming. The quarter-mile
walk to the outbuilding seemed more like a march to Persia.

‘Well, as you
know,’ replied Sura at last, setting one foot on the leftmost verge
and stepping out over the at-first small drop, ‘when I was a
youngster in Adrianople, I had many talents.’

Pavo smiled
wryly, and followed his friend, walking the kerb on the right edge
to stay level with him. Out they went, the small drop on his right
becoming bigger with every few steps – now the full height of the
top tier of arches.


‘Tightrope-walking was one of them,’ Sura continued. ‘The Mountain
Goat of Adrianople, they used to call me,’ he chuckled. ‘Balance
like no other. Could run along the city parapet at the speed of a
sprinter,’ he added, just as one foot slithered forward and he
flailed, emitting a high-pitched yelp before righting himself with
a cough that was probably supposed to disguise the yelp. ‘Anyway,
it all ended rather sourly when I tried to impress a girl at the
end of one roof-walking show: I leapt from my balcony to hers. I
landed on the balustrade, crotch-first. She had to apply a
pain-relieving paste to my gusset area afterwards. The paste smelt
like cabbage and my tackle was bruised and numb. Really killed any
chance of, well, you know.’

The tale had
distracted Pavo – long enough to see them out onto the highest
stretch of the aqueduct. Here, the water in the channel foamed and
crashed against the kerb, soaking their already-sodden boots, which
squelched and sucked with every pace. The sky was a furious mix of
almost night-black cloud and flickering white veins of lightning.
Even the innocent outhouse now looked like a tomb in the eerie
glow. Pavo could only shoot quick glances at it, his mind and heart
consumed by the stark drop to his right: the full twin-arch height
of the aqueduct. He had walked under the arches at the base many
times, and looked up at these heights, often hearing the moan of
the wind as it soughed through the higher tiers. Even that had been
enough to turn him giddy. Now, the sight down below of the tavern
in which the Claudia men regularly drank was enough to make him
retch – it was the size of his hand from here. He knew that looking
down was the worst thing a man could do at a height like this, but
he felt a need to see his feet on the wet stonework – to know that
he wasn’t about to take a stray step off the edge. All he could
think about was finding a spot of this kerb wide enough that he
could stop, crouch, lie down even – to feel the stability of the
stone, to know that he would not fall. The lashing water in the
channel leapt up and slapped his leg, the tiny morsel of force like
a violent shove. His steps became rigid, numb, unreal. When he
stepped on one block, the damned thing listed outwards – only by a
finger’s width, but enough to send cold rats of fear scampering
through his body. He swung out an arm to balance and carefully
picked his way off that treacherous block, a foamy rivulet of water
escaping from the crumbled lines of mortar.

‘Saturninus is
a bastard,’ Sura whimpered off to Pavo’s left.

‘Agreed,’ Pavo
said in a clipped, dry-mouthed response.

‘We’re here,’
Sura said.

Neck stiff from
looking down, Pavo willed himself to look ahead. The well-weathered
outbuilding stood before them, straddling the channel. Now Pavo
felt a lump of sympathy for the thing – an eternal prisoner,
chained to this lonely height, condemned to endure every rain, hail
and snowstorm without complaint. A wide flagstone acted as a bridge
between his kerb and Sura’s, giving access to the timber door. A
coil of rope hung on a hook next to the door. Pavo and Sura shared
a look, then both stepped onto the flagstone from either
kerbside.

Sura grabbed
and shook the handle, and the chain securing it jangled. ‘The
damned thing’s locked,’ he spluttered, rain rolling down his face.
‘What in Hades is Saturninus playing a-’

Pavo did not
hear the rest of his sentence, for a shadow rose up from the
outhouse roof. A man lying rising from a crouch. A rat-faced
stranger. A jagged thorn of lightning scored the sky somewhere
behind the stranger as he leapt from the rooftop with a shrill cry,
the daggers in each fist held overhand like the fangs of a hunting
lion. Pavo felt all his instincts go to war: those that willed him
not to fall freezing his muscles, those that wished him not to die
on this man’s blades spurring him to leap away. The latter
instincts won. He threw himself backwards into the water channel.
For a moment, the world went black as the freezing water, carried
from the hills north of the Golden Horn, flooded his nose, mouth
and ears. Bubbles rushed over him and the water roared as he rolled
over in the slow but strong current. He felt a hand grab his collar
and wrench him to the surface. Another man – with a face like a
crushed pear and the shoulders of an ox – had him. He saw – on the
flagstone bridge before the outhouse – Sura and Rat-face grappling
with one another in a frantic fight for life, before the
ox-shouldered one’s ham-like fist smashed Pavo square in the nose.
His head reeled back, cracking against the leftmost kerbside then
falling underwater once more. When the brute hauled him up again,
he tasted blood in his throat, and saw the giant raising his mighty
fist again. ‘You should have thrown yourself from the side when you
had the chance, Tribunus Pavo. For when you next waken, you will be
in chains… Optio Speculatorum Vitalianus will lead you like a dog
to the feet of Emperor Gratian.’

Optio
Speculatorum? Pavo thought. The master of Gratian’s agents.
Here to snare him and condemn him to a slow and horrible death.

The mighty fist
drew back a little more, garnering enough power for a punch that
would floor a Titan. Pavo felt another instinct flash like the
lightning, and he thrust out a leg to the side of the aqueduct. The
heel of his boot crunched, hard, on the unsound stone on the far
kerbside that had listed under his stride. With a grumble, the
block toppled free of the aqueduct-side, and the waters surged
towards the gap. The brute holding Pavo fell, and his punch was
never thrown. He flailed, then fell to his knees as the force of
the current swept him away, his scream masked by a roar of thunder
as he sped out into the void. Pavo enjoyed a heartbeat of relief,
before realising that he too was being sucked towards the breach.
He reached out to feel only cold, carrying water. His fingertips
brushed off the stone of the channel floor – silky smooth, not a
hint of purchase. His legs kicked out into the void and then every
part of him flowed free of the aqueduct top. His lungs filled,
building towards a scream like that of the brute’s. Suddenly, his
body jolted. A rib cracked and he heard the stark rip of
leather. The paenula hem had caught on the rough edge of the broken
stonework. It swung him from the aqueduct edge like a bob on a
string, left, right, splashing under the escaping water each time.
He stared at the gloomy death-drop below his kicking feet, then
glanced up… to see the garment that had saved him, and the threads
holding it together spinning crazily free of their seams. It would
not hold for long. He stretched out as it swung him one last time.
His fingertips scrabbled at the kerbstone next to the breach.
Purchase for a trice… and then it was gone.


Riiiiip., the paenula tore in two, Pavo saw his death below
him as he fell once more, hands still clawing for the kerbstone.
And then a face appeared above him, half-lit by the storm, and
grabbed his wrist. With a grunt and gasp, Eriulf hauled him up and
onto the stony edge of the aqueduct. He fell to his knees, panting,
vomiting water. He looked up and saw Sura on the cusp of death too,
Rat-face sitting astride him on the slab bridge, the pair
struggling for control of one of the attacker’s two daggers.
Rat-face was winning the battle, lowering the tip towards Sura’s
windpipe.

‘No!’ Pavo
cried, rising to lurch a step forward, only to fall to one knee,
clutching his broken rib.

But, like a
cat, Eriulf leapt the breadth of the water channel and sped towards
the struggle. Without a word or a moment’s hesitation he grabbed
Rat-face by the hair and wrenched him off of Sura. With a flurry of
hands he pulled the loop of rope on the outbuilding’s wall free of
the hook and swirled it round the man’s neck, pulling it tight then
booting the man from the edge. Rat-face rasped some final oath
before the rope snapped tight, a crack of snapping bone
echoing through the heights and the sound of frantic gurgling
coming from the drop. Pavo, Sura and Eriulf watched the rope
shudder and scrape on the edge of the kerb. After a few moments,
the rope fell still.

Sura rose,
touching his neck as if disbelieving it had not been torn open.

Pavo rose,
gingerly now, clutching his side, hobbling over to the flagstone
bridge.

Eriulf eyed
them both. ‘I saw you come up here. I thought that only madmen
would go out in this storm… and fools onto this height. Who were
they?’ he said, flicking his head at the rope and then back towards
the broken section of aqueduct.

‘Speculatores,’
Pavo said quietly as thunder rumbled nearby. ‘And there are more
than two of them,’ he added, thinking of the dark-haired man with
the silver-flashed temples. It had been no coincidence that he had
spotted that one so often in these last weeks. He was their leader,
Pavo realised – the Optio Speculatorum, Vitalianus.


‘Spec-ulato-res,’ Eriulf mouthed. Some words he still had
difficulty in pronouncing in Greek. ‘Like Scapula?’

‘I doubt there
has ever been a man like Scapula,’ Pavo drawled, thinking of that
hero who had turned against his wretched brethren at the last,
‘Speculator or otherwise. But Speculatores they were. There is bad
blood between the Western Emperor and me. A black vein that runs
back through my time in the legions and that of my predecessor,
Gallus.’

‘A vendetta?’
Eriulf said. His voice was low, his eyes glassy, staring into the
storm.

‘Of sorts. He
wants me dead and I want him to answer for his crimes.’

Eriulf laughed
once – a humourless bark. ‘I understand.’

‘Saturninus was
never here,’ Sura said, spitting blood from a split lip and
scattering Pavo’s thoughts.

‘But they knew
I would answer a false summons from him,’ Pavo agreed. ‘They saw me
with him at the Palace Hill the day Athanaric was poisoned.’ He
remembered the lead Speculator pruning trees in the orchard, his
amiable smile.

‘What I don’t
understand is why they made such a hash of it?’ Eriulf
remarked.

Pavo and Sura
looked up at the towering Comes, askance.

‘I mean, why
the drama of luring you up here, and why the fist-fight in the
water with the big one? Surely if they wanted you dead they could
have offed you in a dark alley with a sword.’

Pavo’s lips
twitched with a dry half-smile. ‘They want me alive. Gratian has a
fondness for dealing with his enemies, and it is not slow.
Assassination is not his way.’

‘Then the
streets are no longer safe. The Neorion barracks will become your
fortress,’ Sura said. ‘The best Claudia men know of your enemies.
They will guard the walls like lions. You should remain inside from
now on. Only venture out when you have a clear and genuine
summons.’

The thought
itself made Pavo feel claustrophobic. ‘There are no plans that I am
aware of, no events I should attend.’

‘The Emperor’s
Address in May,’ Sura said almost apologetically.

Pavo bit his
lip. Sura was right: there was to be a mass gathering of the people
at the Hippodrome. There, Theodosius would announce the outcomes of
the ecumenical council – the latest fiery proclamations that seemed
to flare from the mouths of the Christian clergy ever-more
frequently these days. The perfect place for abductors to bag their
man. Every officer in Theodosius’ army would be expected. He simply
could not excuse himself from attending.

‘I’ll be by
your side. So will all the Claudia lads,’ Sura reassured him.

Eriulf spat in
disgust. ‘Well as long as I’m nearby, they will not get to you. I
love you like a brother, Tribunus,’ he said, then looked away
quickly. ‘Dark things may happen between great powers, but bonds
like ours transcend such matters, aye?’

‘Aye,’ said
Pavo.

He, Sura and
Eriulf picked their way off of the aqueduct, the storm raging
around them and the silhouetted body of Rat-face swinging gently in
the gale.
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The one hundred
Scutarii riders pelted around in small groups of ten. They shot off
across the short grass of the Thracian plain to different parts of
the horizon, their crimson horsehair plumes and dark cloaks
trailing like flowing tails and their draco standards moaning in
the wind of the ride. One by one they slowed and turned, converging
back upon the centre of the vast flatland.

Dignus the
white-robed envoy sat astride his silver mare as he watched his
cavalry escort return to him. They looked magnificent, their
beetle-black armour glinting in the spring heat. They were killing
machines, no doubt, but the red feathers strung to the shafts of
their spears – near the blade – meant that they were messengers
today.


‘Nothing,’ the first decurion to return shouted.

Dignus wrung
the fingers of one hand across his scalp, scraping the coils of
hair grown long at one side across his bald pate. Why was it that
the most straightforward of tasks always resulted in complications?
Take the opening offer of peace talks to Fritigern, he
thought, weighing the bag he carried, laden with the scroll and a
box of gems, and return. You do not need to engage in
talks, the scroll details the proposal in full.

He dismounted
and lumbered over the patches of ash and pit-holes in the ground.
The grass was pressed flat in a giant circle – as big as a city.
Fritigern’s great camp had been here. To the knowledge of
everyone in Constantinople, they still were here. He eyed a
discarded Gothic garment – a pair of old blue trousers emblazoned
with golden lozenges. Near it lay a small wooden dog – a child’s
toy. Here and there such things were scattered. The Goths had left
in haste, it seemed.

‘Not even
tracks?’ he asked the decurion.

The
stubble-jawed rider’s eyes switched around, thinking of the land
they had just surveyed. ‘There are many tracks – most likely worn
during the Goths’ time camped here, bringing grain and fodder in
from the countryside towns. But maybe to the south, the markings
were stronger, more recent.’

‘Aye,’ said
another rider, scooping his helm off by the noseguard and pushing
fingers through his sweat-damp hair, ‘those tracks are littered
with animal dung too. I’d say that’s the way they went, taking
their herds with them.’

‘Then we must
follow,’ Dignus said, climbing onto his silver mare’s saddle
again.

For twelve days
they rode and searched. The tracks led them ever southwards and
into the Rhodope foothills. On the thirteenth day, they saw it: a
murky cloud of smog on the horizon, moving southwards, away from
the envoy.

‘It’s them. The
Goths,’ a scout confirmed.

‘Where are they
going?’ Dignus whispered to himself.

‘Riders
approaching,’ the stubbled decurion barked.

Dignus drew in
his reins, seeing a blur of Gothic riders speeding away from the
main Gothic body, coming back north, towards them, dust churning up
in their wake. The party was the same size as the Scutarii
detachment – one hundred strong. They rode with leather helms, some
bare-headed, others in red leather armour and some draped with
ringmail. ‘Raise the white banner,’ he said calmly. Perhaps he
could hand over the scroll and gifts here and be done with it?

He peered at
the leader of the approaching detachment. A Gothic nobleman of some
sort, wearing bronze scales and a green cape. With his lumpy, flat
head, he had the look of a toad, Dignus thought with a jolt of
humour. He wiped the smile from his face and settled on the saddle,
making sure his back was straight and his demeanour correct for an
envoy. But, he realised with a rising sense of angst, they
were not slowing and approaching as they should to receive a
diplomacy party. They yelled their horses on and continued to
approach at a gallop.

‘Wave the
standard,’ Dignus hissed at the decurion holding the white banner
of peace.

The
stubble-jawed man hurriedly swiped the pole to and fro, but the
Goths sped ever closer. Only a few hundred paces separated them
now. Dignus fumbled nervously in his bag and brought out the scroll
and the gem box.

‘Hail, Gothic
friends. We come to offer you gifts and seek a chance to speak
wi-’

‘See? The first
outriders of the storm!’ the toadlike Goth screamed, cutting him
off. ‘Snapping at our heels, aiming to slay us as we flee. Riders
of Judda, charge! Kill them!’

From nowhere,
two more wedges of riders burst into view from the hills either
side of Dignus and the Scutarii. One led by another noble with a
chin-tied beard and a winged helm, the third leaderless but crazed.
The three parties levelled their spears and heeled their horses
into a renewed surge. The Scutarii men all around Dignus panicked,
pulling out their swords clumsily, the horses rearing as they
shifted to each threat in turn, blinded by fear. The toadlike Goth
speared through one rider, leading his wedge through many more.
Dignus’ mare stepped back, whinnying, throwing him from the saddle.
He landed on his shoulder heavily and rolled over on the ground,
the gem box falling open and the trinkets scattering. He clutched
onto his shoulder with one hand and with the other clasped the
scroll – the true treasure – for dear life. A forest of thrashing
horse legs sped past him in every direction, hot blood showered
down upon him and bodies – Roman bodies – fell. He saw the
stubble-chinned decurion land right next to him, face gawping,
skull cleaved with a hand axe. Dignus backed away from the awful
sight horrified. The hot splutter of a horse right behind him had
him scrabbling round to see the wing-helmed Goth peering down at
him.

‘I bring a
message from Emperor Theodosius himself. An offer of peace,’ he
wailed, holding up the scroll.

‘It is as the
informant said it would be, Winguric,’ said the toadlike one to the
wing-helmed other, leaning from the saddle and snatching the
scroll. ‘False peace while they build a trap.’

Dignus shot the
toadlike one a look. ‘There is no trap – it is a sincere
offer!’

‘Best be sure
it cannot play tricks with Iudex Fritigern’s mind,’ said Winguric
with a grin.

Judda grinned
in reply, taking a torch from one of his riders and setting light
to the scroll.

Dignus clawed
at his own face in horror as the ashes swirled from the burning
document. ‘No! You do not realise what you are doing. That scroll
is the final chance. Without it, a great battle will befall us.
Many will die and-’

Winguric
flicked up his spear and caught it overhand, then lanced down into
Dignus’ shoulder. The tip drove deep down through his chest and
into his belly. Dignus vomited blood, his eyes rolling in their
sockets. He remained there, kneeling, head lolling forward in
death.

‘Then battle it
must be,’ Winguric hissed triumphantly.


Chapter 4
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The month of
May was the hottest most of the Western legionaries had ever
experienced. Here in the Eastern Diocese of Dacia, it seemed dryer
and fiercer than any Roman or Gaulish summer, with the few brooks
running either side of the Via Militaris little more than
trickles. Ever since they had departed their camp near Naissus and
the churning river that fed the city with cool, churning torrents
of fresh water, most men had been cursing their lack of foresight
in not packing an extra water skin or two.

They marched in
great silvery blocks, twenty-five thousand strong, stretching for
miles. They mopped at their sweat-slick necks and lashed dry
tongues across cracked lips, eyes like slits as they peered sourly
into the sun and the sea of golden plains, green hills… and the
shaded woods that lay ahead – tantalising and menacing at once.
Even the road itself was close to being a hindrance. The perfectly
serried flat flagstones of the western provinces were nowhere to be
seen. Instead, broken flags pocked the road, sunken pits where the
stones were missing and thick sprouts of grass and weeds shooting
from between the cracks, almost disguising the highway in
places.

‘This is why
the East teeters on the edge of disaster,’ said Gratian, his words
like silk – cleanly cut by a fine education. He swayed on his mount
breezily, his body encased in a black robe, a bronze cuirass –
carefully scraped and scuffed to make it look well-used – and a
gold-threaded, black cape, his pale skin and blue eyes shaded under
his immaculately swept fringe of golden locks. His face was set in
a look of pure poise and assurance, like one many times older than
his twenty-two years. ‘Weak rulers like my Uncle Valens. Feeble
armies like those put to shame at Adrianople. Men shy to put their
backs to the duties of empire,’ he gestured to the wild mass of
wheat shimmering in the early summer heat, ‘to even tend the fields
that might feed them.’

The bearded,
bronze-helmed Heruli guardsmen towing his personal supply wagon
like mules were impassive, their rugged faces beaded with sweat as
they took every rough and uneven step. Not one of the six yoked men
wore weapons or shield, and the rest of the unit – now greatly
reduced to just a few hundred men – marched not as chosen imperial
protectors but as a rearguard, somewhere miles back behind the mule
train, their armour and weapons stained with dust and shit.

Lanzo, the
red-moustachioed Tribunus of this once-mighty and famous legion,
was one of the six yoked ones. The pole ground into his long-ago
numbed shoulders, and he knew that his only reward at the end of
the day would be a night of agony as the feeling returned and
deprived him of sleep. But he prided himself on his loyalty,
despite everything. For years he had served Gratian’s father, and
for the first few years after the boy-emperor’s ascension, things
had been good too – Lanzo attending strategy discussions, he and
his men being granted prestigious postings at the Imperial Palace
in Treverorum and being honoured with central positions in battle.
But then the ignominy had crept in, when they had caught the
emperor’s eye. He peered sourly at them, marching in a
box-formation around the emperor’s horse.

Alani warriors,
draped in green gowns, flowing fair hair swishing in their wake,
copper rings dangling from their ears. These outlanders were now
Emperor Gratian’s chosen guardsmen. What stung most of all was the
torques they wore around their necks – thick, precious bands,
awarded by Emperor Gratian for simple acts. One of the Alani had
brought the emperor a jug of pleasant wine and it had pleased the
young leader so much he had given him a thick golden torque. Lanzo
touched the fingers of one hand to the battered, bronze torque he
wore. He had been awarded the piece by Gratian’s father, for
fighting his way almost single-handedly through a band of
Lentienses tribesmen in a morass ambush to save the then-emperor.
Hard won. Valued like life itself. That was how it was supposed to
be. The Emperor of the West was akin to the chosen chieftains of
his tribal homelands. I will show the emperor, the chosen one,
that my men and I are the true champions of his armies. We will
have our honour restored, he avowed.

A clopping of
hooves sounded, and two armoured officers trotted up the column,
slowing to walk level with the emperor alongside the Alani
box-screen. Lanzo peered up at them: Merobaudes the giant Frankish
Magister Militum, high commander of the Western Army, saddled on a
bay stallion. His chest was encased in plain iron. Strands of thin,
brown hair hung across his fire-scarred face. Beside him rode his
subordinate, Comes Arbogastes – of Frankish-Roman origins also. A
useful general but a shadow of Merobaudes in every respect. He wore
a shabby vest of scale, and his twin copper-coloured braids hung
down across his chest. The wig was a fine one, but with an amusing
backstory: the whole thing was in fact the scalp and mane of a
Frankish warrior’s wife, shrunk and shaped to fit the bald
warrior’s head.

‘Domine,’
Merobaudes said in a voice as low as distant thunder. ‘We should
strike the march here for the day. Those woods ahead pinch the road
and it would be unsafe to traverse that path as the light begins to
fade.’

Gratian’s head
swung to the big general, his face hanging in a strange way – as if
waiting on a wind to lift it or let it fall. ‘It is barely
mid-afternoon, General,’ he said flatly. ‘I have waited long enough
to be the saviour of the East,’ he said, his voice rising a little
so all nearby would hear. ‘Every hour on the road counts. We will
be well through those woods come dusk.’

‘We may
be,’ said Merobaudes, ‘but the men to the rear of the column will
not.’

Lanzo averted
his eyes from the embarrassing standoff that followed, but he could
almost feel the crackling tension in the air. Merobaudes despised
Gratian and Gratian Merobaudes, yet both knew they needed each
other: the young emperor could not lead the Western Army as
Merobaudes could, and the Frankish general could only stay alive
and clear of Gratian’s torturers by continuing to serve him, and
hoping that one day, a more noble emperor might take the
throne.

‘Very well. If
the march is too much for you, then make camp,’ Gratian said with a
dismissive swipe of the hand and a derisive laugh. ‘I want my tent
on that hummock, up there,’ he added.

Horns blared
and the Army of the West spilled from the ramshackle military road
onto the golden flats to the right, where a stream meandered north
to south. The ground and brook would be large enough to house and
water the army, but the low hills to the south, cupping the area,
seemed to trap and intensify the heat to tortuous levels. Lanzo
towed the emperor’s supply-wagon over to the base of the hummock,
where he muttered gruffly to his five fellow Heruli to set down the
yokes. But a screech from Gratian changed that.

‘What are you
doing?’

‘The journey
for the day is over, Domine,’ Lanzo said, confused, craning to look
up at the mounted emperor. ‘My men are thirsty as dogs.’

Gratian peered
down at him like a gull. ‘And my dogs are hungry,’ he said. A dull
baritone growl of Gratian’s hunting hounds sounded from some way
back. The noise alone was enough to silence Lanzo.

‘You will stay
where you are until camp is ready, Lanzo,’ Gratian said. ‘Yokes on
your shoulders, and not a droplet of water.’

Lanzo felt his
brain throb with thirst and a spike of anger. His numb shoulder was
wet with blood too – the skin rubbed away. All around him, the
Western legionaries were already busy marking out the camp, but all
taking the opportunity to guzzle on their water skins, many filling
them up again at the winding stream. It would be hours before the
camp was complete. He let his passions cool and took a deep breath.
‘Yes, Domine,’ he said, taking up the yoke again.

I will do
anything to show my loyalty, to do what is right for the
empire.
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As darkness
closed in, the flatland south of the road became a sea of torch and
firelight, the countless goatskin tents like the peaks of gentle
waves. Gentle chatter and the clank of cooking utensils sounded,
along with the occasional brusque shout from sentries changing
watch. From the hummock, a mournful, baritone song seeped from the
Western Emperor’s tent.

Inside the
pavilion, priests chanted the cantillating verse – the leader
singing one baritone line then the rest reciting it. They would
stop every so often to kiss one another on the cheek.

Gratian sat on
a padded couch at one end, his imperial diadem sloped at a lazy
angle as he sipped wine from a gem-lipped cup. A pair of Alani
flanked the couch, clutching spears across their chests. Gratian
sipped and sighed, toying with the fang-ring on his index finger.
‘Theodosius did what?’

Bishop
Ambrosius, shapeless in his loam-coloured robes, his hands clasped
somewhere within, dipped forward a little every time he spoke, the
light from the scented sconce on the tentpole shining through his
thin, scraped-back hair and glistening on his scalp. ‘He has
initiated the Ecumenical Council, Domine,’ Ambrosius said, his lips
and close-cut beard moving minimally as he spoke in a gentle,
placid way. Ostensibly, it was the reluctant, hesitant response of
a man who regretted having to drop another in trouble.

‘The council
I planned to oversee? After these wretched Goths have
been dealt with? After I have entered Constantinople to a
triumph, as a victor… as his lord?’ An Ecumenical Council was a
rare and coveted forum to philosophise over God. To take part, one
had to possess a truly sparkling intellect. To lead such
talks was the province of the empire’s supreme leader. He had
planned just how he would direct the discussion: reinforcing
Ambrosius’ teachings – of how penitence could compensate for any
sin. Any sin at all. He pricked the pad of this thumb with the
fang-ring. A spot of blood arose on his smooth skin.

‘Yes,’
Ambrosius said, his voice sibilant, now like a snake shedding its
skin, glad to see the other man’s troubles swell. ‘In
defiance of your explicit instructions.’

Gratian set
down his wine and slapped his palms together, the loud clap
startling and silencing the knot of priests, who fell silent. One
of them somehow had not heard, and – with the saintliest expression
– continued on to the next line of the hymn, only to then realise
and curtail his warbling with an unconvincing cough and a worried
look around him.

‘There is
little we can do, Domine,’ said Merobaudes, standing near the tent
flap like a shadow. ‘We are over a month away from the Goths’ camp.
That matter must have all our attentions.’

‘There is
little I can not do, General,’ Gratian growled. You would
do well to remember that, you wretched hound! he added
inwardly. His eyes fell upon the mother and boy sitting in the
semi-gloom behind Merobaudes, huddled closer together. At once, the
giant Frank bristled, his iron coat clanking, and he stepped almost
imperceptibly to one side, breaking Gratian’s line of sight. It was
the act of a guardian, a shield.

Gratian leaned
left to see the pair again. ‘Come, Stepbrother,’ he cooed, looking
at the lad, patting one arm of the couch like a man beckoning a
toddler.

Valentinian
rose from the stool by his mother’s side. He was ten now, but still
slender and of no great height. But damn, he was handsome like his
mother, thought Gratian, and seemed to be developing the formidable
look of their father – square-jawed and with a look of extreme
concentration, dark brown curls framing his pale face, a white
circlet on his brow. The lad had none of their father’s presence,
however, he assured himself. Caesar of Italia and Africa, Gratian’s
deputy, perhaps, but in name only. He would never be an emperor.
The boy’s trainers had told Gratian of his noble ideas and of his
nous in battlefield studies. More, they spoke of his extreme skill
with the sword – a finer soldier than Father had been at the same
age, they claimed. Yet he was meek and of few words, the boy
refused to shoot even rabbits when they hunted together. And the
trainers? They had been quartered and fed to the dogs.

The boy took a
step towards the couch. Merobaudes again sidestepped as if to halt
him. In response, Gratian raised a languid finger and the Alani
flanking him braced likewise, awaiting the emperor’s order. At
this, his mother rose, placing a hand on Merobaudes’ iron shoulder.
‘Enough of these silly games,’ she trilled, worry lacing her words.
She urged Valentinian on towards Gratian.

Gratian
retracted his raised finger. ‘I’m impressed, Justina,’ he purred
towards the woman, who sat down again, knitting and unknitting her
fingers anxiously as she watched on. ‘Your mother has learned,
Stepbrother,’ Gratian said, reaching out to stroke and tuck the
boy’s hair behind one ear as he sat on the arm of the couch.
‘Perhaps, in time, others will too… before it is too late.’ From
the corner of his eye he saw Merobaudes trembling with anger. The
lumbering Frank had taken it upon himself to protect the boy during
the storm of assassinations that swept the West after Father had
died. You both shield him and use him as a shield! Your blood is
Frankish and foul, and you will never hold station higher than you
have now. My stepbrother’s life relies upon you and you on his.
It was true: without Merobaudes, Valentinian would have fallen at
the hand of his assassins after Father died; without Valentinian,
Merobaudes would have no recognised imperial heir to call his
patron. The Frank and the other generals of the West who supported
Valentinian’s place as Caesar were supportive of Gratian’s reign
only as long as Valentinian was allowed his place too. That will
have to change, Gratian thought. That badly-stacked tower
will have to fall.

The time had
almost come, at Sirmium the year before, when the battle against
the Black Horde had so nearly seen both boy and guardian die. Yet
it had not come to be. For a bastard in Eastern steel had gotten in
the way of his designs.

He thought of
the dozen men he had despatched eastwards earlier in the year.
Vitalianus was the shrewdest of his agents and bore the role of
Optio Speculatorum well. Crucially, he was a man who understood the
ways of the assassin and of the soldier – having been
trained in both arts to the highest level. There was not a crumb of
humanity left in his heart, and he would do the job the others
could not – the others, like that cur, Scapula, who had broken the
code of the Speculatores at the very moment when he could instead
have sunk steel into Tribunus Pavo’s throat.

Pavo.
The name resonated like a blinding headache. Find him. Seize
him. Bring him to me... he had insisted of Vitalianus. It had
to be that way. Since moving his capital to Mediolanum, his
engineers had crafted a new, stronger, deeper dungeon under that
ancient city. Walls of stone bedrock that no man could tunnel
through, gates and doors of solid steel that could not be unpicked
or broken down, and guards as sharp as knives watching every one of
the gates leading from the surface down into the subterranean
vaults where the torturers worked. Tribunus Gallus had somehow
escaped his old dungeons in Treverorum. Tribunus Pavo would not
find a way out of these ones, he thought with total confidence. To
test the place, he had hired an escape-artist – a man who performed
in Mediolanum’s forum, breaking free of impossible boxes and
chains. The fellow had gladly accepted the challenge, agreeing to
be locked in those deepest vaults in complete blackness and
silence, with water and dried meat that would last him many months.
The proud fool had claimed he would need only a week’s-worth of it.
The locks had been turned in January. Some sentries behind the
nearest steel door reported hearing him singing and whistling gaily
to himself for the first few weeks, sounds of scraping and tapping
rising here and there as he tested the cell’s walls. In the second
month, the sounds of exploratory testing had tapered off, and there
was only silence. Fearing he might have broken out of their
emperor’s prize chambers, the guards opened the door. They found
the man shaking in the corner, gaunt and wretched, sodden in his
own mess. The fellow had lunged for the open door, yelling that the
vaults were impervious, that the challenge had beaten him. And it
had: for the guards did as Gratian had bid them, catching the man
before he made it to the open door and tossing him back into the
black recesses then locking him in once more. At first, he banged
on the other side of the door and wailed, begging to be set free.
Over the weeks that followed, the protests faded and now they heard
scratching on the other side of the door, and a gentle weeping.
Another month passed, when they heard voices. Two, sometimes three.
The sentries had thought at first that the cur had managed to sneak
another person in, until they realised it was merely the escape
artist, chatting with himself in many guises. After the third
month, an extended silence ensued. When the guards opened the door,
they saw him at the centre of the chamber, dangling from a length
of rope, eyes and tongue bulging, his swollen face as black as
soot.

Pavo would be
found, and that place would be his home. He would not be alone,
however… the torturers would be there to keep him alive… and for
far longer than a few months. As for the Claudia legion – that pox
of men to whom Gallus and Pavo had both belonged? Well, the push
against Fritigern’s Goths would be fierce and frantic, and many
Romans would unfortunately perish in the initiative. Whole legions,
even, might become detached and devoured in the campaign that would
soon engulf Thracia.

Gratian heard a
boyish laugh, then realised it had been his own. He lifted his
drink again and stared into the surface of the wine, content,
assured that his ambitions would be realised within this campaign.
Pavo would die, Merobaudes and Valentinian too – during the
confusion and the dreadful fighting. He would become both
indisputable Emperor of the West – shedding his useless boy-Caesar
and loathsome general – and saviour of the East.

Yet as he
stared into the dark, blood-red liquid, he saw the image that had
stained his dreams. A black shape, something like a man, swaying
across a bleak, grey moor towards him. It carried a sword in one
hand and death in the other. He thought then of the words of the
old crone. The witch who had somehow stolen up beside him in the
Fort of Mars, some three years ago, just after he had successfully
engineered Emperor Valens’ demise at the Adrianople disaster.

‘I will have
many years of glory… yes?’ he had asked her.

‘Oh yes,’
the crone had replied at last, tilting her head to one side as if
trying to judge a scant portion of food optimistically, ‘you will
have… years.’

Three… years…
ago, he thought, his hands balmy with sweat now.

‘Is everything
well, Domine?’ cooed Bishop Ambrosius.

Gratian jolted,
then shot the man a dagger-look. ‘Leave me,’ he snapped. ‘All of
you!’

Within moment
he was alone.

My fate is
my own, he raged inwardly. Glory awaits me in the East.
Glory and… vengeance.


Chapter 5
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Shrouded in
night’s moonless veil, Constantinople was a strange, black mass.
There were only pin-pricks of light from the torches of sentries
along the land and sea walls, and at strategic points around the
rooftops of the wards. Every so often, like the momentarily waking
eyes of slumbering monsters, tavern doors swung open to reveal
orange hearth fires within, and to release rumbles of laughter or
drunken babble that echoed through the lanes and alleys then sailed
up into the dark infinity. The Hippodrome resembled a great warship
that had run aground at the foot of the first hill, awaiting the
repairing hand of some artisanal titan.

The interior of
the empty arena was a pool of blackness and silence... until a
light pad-pad of feet sounded. Vitalianus trod across the
arena’s sandy floor until he came to the spina – the raised
dais that ran the length of the racing track, sporting triumphant
and tall monuments brought from all across the empire: the suckling
she-wolf of Rome, satyrs, griffins, a gold-faced obelisk from Egypt
with a bulbous golden sphere fixed to the tip, a marble-encrusted
colossus, a bronze pole topped with the twisting heads of three
snakes and a marble statue of Hercules. In daylight they were
gleaming and marvellous. In the dead of night, cast in shadow, they
looked more like talons, as if some underground demon was trying to
claw its way free of the earth.

He stopped
before the golden obelisk, at eye-level with the soldier dangling
there, upside down. His face was purple and his eyes wide with
fright. His ankles had shed much blood from his struggles with the
ropes holding him there.

‘Help!
Help!’ the man whispered, his voice stolen by the brutal
hand-chop to the throat that had left a torque of bruises
there.

‘Your name is
Herenus, yes? You are a slinger centurion?’

The man said
nothing.

‘Come, now,
Herenus. There is nothing to be gained by your silence. It is over
for you. Thank your parents for your chance at life, and accept
that these are your last few moments.’

Herenus’ chest
rose and fell rapidly.

‘Now,’
continued Vitalianus, ‘you and your comrades in the Claudia have
made these last few months rather tricky for me. I lost two men up
on the aqueduct, and three more since – near and around the walls
of that damned harbour barracks. Indeed, you put a piece of
slingshot right through one of my men’s heads. Right here, between
the eyes.’ He raised a finger and playfully tapped Herenus’
forehead to demonstrate. ‘Now that was cruel. But kind too – it
would have been a blink-of-an-eye death. So… tell me where,
and I will grant you the same.’

Herenus
shivered and shook his head. ‘Never,’ he said in a dry whisper.

‘Tell me.’

‘The dawn is
close. You can torture me for an hour and no more. It is a fair
price to pay, for I will die knowing I stayed loyal to the
last.’

‘Do you know
what an hour feels like, when a white-hot brand pops both of your
eyes then sears your genitals and every other patch of your skin?
The pain will rob you of your mind. You will forget even your own
name.’

‘Then how will
I tell you what you want to know?’ Herenus rasped.

Vitalianus
swept a hand back and gestured towards the arena’s marble-stepped
seating. ‘Point. Point and it will all be over.’

Herenus’ right
arm shook as he raised it. Vitalianus’ eyes bulged, his lips
peeling apart in a shark’s grin. Yes… yes!

And then
Herenus clamped his hand across his heart. ‘For the Claudia,’ he
whispered.

Vitalianus’
smile receded, and his eyes tapered to slits. ‘Once a Cretan,
always a Cretan,’ he muttered. ‘Very well. Let us begin,’ he said,
taking a step back.

Padding feet
sounded behind Vitalianus. A bald man with an expressionless,
skull-like face and soulless eyes stared at Herenus as he thumped a
glowing brazier down, his face uplit in the intense spray of sparks
that arose. Several pokers resting within it glowed white.

Herenus’ face
widened as the skull-faced one lifted the poker like an accusing
finger, bringing the tip towards his bulging, staring eyeball. A
dull pop sounded, and a dry, rasping and voiceless hiss
spilled from Herenus’ lips as his entire body convulsed in agony.
After a time, he settled, pink gloop seeping from the destroyed eye
socket, his body shaking with shock. Skull-face rummaged at his
brazier, selecting the next poker.

‘It hurts,
yes?’ Vitalianus purred. ‘Well, it can end. All you have to do is
point…’
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Pavo stood,
caged in iron armour, the silver eagle standard in one hand. Ahead,
the blood-wet tombstone road stretched out towards the blazing
sunset, the lone olive tree and the strange woman sitting under the
boughs, singing her sweet song. But his legs were still frozen, his
eyes fixed on the soil by the roadsides: it continued to pucker and
break, and now the strange shapes rising from below were taking
form.

‘What is
this?’ Pavo croaked, sensing the crone’s terror.

‘It is all I
feared it might be,’ she whispered by his side.

The shapes
shuddered and stretched, shaking off the soil and standing tall.
Not crops nor roots… but men. An army of men clad in strange
armour, lining both sides of the road. No, not men, he realised,
seeing the white bones under the armour, the grinning skulls or
rotting faces inside the spiked helms. A corpse army. They wore
terrible capes of human skin, some using peeled, dried faces like
masks. They spun slings, whirled and cracked whips, patted spiked
clubs against their hands and worked twin swords or twirled spears,
each of them craning in to stare down the road at him, eager for
his arrival. Their leader was a golden-vested, rotting corpse
mounted on a skeleton horse. The mount reared up as the cadaver
king pointed a bony finger at Pavo and unleashed a murderous
shriek.






Pavo shot bolt
upright. The terrible sound of the cadaver king’s cry warped into
the triumphal wail of cornua. The sound of the heraldic
trumpets and the bright fingers of dawn light searched through the
Neorion barracks. The threads of the nightmare faded, and he slid
from his bed. Then he realised what the trumpet calls were for, and
what day it was.

The nightmare
had just begun.
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The purple and
golden belon banner fluttered up on the Hippodrome’s
southern lip. A trio of musicians stood up on those heights,
continuing to empty their lungs into G-shaped cornua horns
which dazzled in the mid-morning sunlight.

‘Arise and come
together, citizens of the empire,’ boomed a herald, strutting to
and fro along the heights in front of the trumpeters, gesturing to
the fluttering belon flag. ‘Emperor Theodosius calls upon you.’

It was dog-hot,
and the city streets writhed with bodies, pushing and jostling down
the main way, converging from the hilly wards, spilling from alleys
and finally congregating in a sweating, babbling swarm around the
flagged concourse of the Hippodrome. Hawkers and hagglers cried to
all and sundry, offering tiny, stale loaves baked with last week’s
grain, pots of thin stew and vases of cheap wine. A sultry sea
breeze wafted uphill from the Julian Harbour, and a squadron of
gulls wheeled overhead in search of spoils. One bird swept low in a
daring attempt to snatch a meagre piece of bread from one of the
refugees in the crowd, only for another such malnourished man to
leap up and snatch the bird from the air. Many more gathered around
and the bird’s pained, final screech sounded along with a puff of
white and silver feathers as the hungry ones pulled the bird
apart.

The emperor’s
Lancearii legionaries shepherded and steered the masses towards the
gateways leading inside the great arena. More sentries stood in the
arched galleries of the stadium’s upper tier, like war-god statues
set in votive niches as they peered down at the approaching crowds.
Up on the arena’s high lip, where the herald and the cornua players
had been earlier, a dozen more soldiers paced back and forth like
eagles, outlined against the cornflower-blue sky. They glowered
down at the masses too, watching for trouble. Suddenly, their heads
snapped round towards the travertine plinth of a statue. There was
one exasperated blind fellow standing up there – like a man stuck
on a rock amidst a rushing river, calling for help. He was
reed-thin, almost skeletal, the sun beaming from his bald head and
his ring of white hair hanging in thin tresses to his bare
shoulders.

‘This city is
full of engineers, soldiers, craftsmen, mothers, fathers, children
and slaves,’ he cried to everyone and no one. ‘All of us on the
brink of starvation. Yet most choose to squabble not about their
empty bellies, but the form of God. If you desire a man to spare
you a cupful of flour, he informs you that the Son differs from the
Father; if you beg for a loaf, you are told that the Son is
inferior to the Father; and if you inquire, whether there might be
a scrap of meat to be had, the answer is, that the Son was made out
of nothing. Should we not instead be asking our God in what form he
will bring us back our bread?’

‘Watch your
mouth, old goat,’ a passing man croaked. He was a refugee like the
old-fellow – his face sunken and his eyes dark-rimmed with hunger.
‘God hears all! He sees all. He has eyes everywhere…
everywhere.’

Pavo, amidst
the crowd, heard the shrill words, and they chilled him to his
marrow. Shuffling through the sweating, heaving masses, he stared
straight ahead, but sensed the many pairs of glinting eyes around
him. His finned helm gleamed like a beacon, his full parade armour
shushed like a dancer’s bells, his ruby cloak seemed brighter than
the day it was woven and the white, purple-cuffed tunic beamed like
a rich senator’s teeth. Worst of all, he carried no weapon or
shield – none could enter the Hippodrome armed. For just a trice,
he saw amongst the sea of bobbing heads one with neatly swept-back
black hair, lightning flashes of white at the temples. His
mind’s-eye saw the handsome Optio Speculatorum, Vitalianus. His
heart – on edge all morning thanks to that damned dream – broke
into a rapid charge… and then the black-haired man turned around –
ugly as sin, with brown teeth. His heart settled back into a
canter. Two months of lying low in the Neorion Barracks had nearly
robbed him of his mind. Today might rob him of his life.

We’ll be
with you, all the way. Sura’s words that morning when the
herald’s call had sailed across the city had fortified him. I’ll
have your flank. Opis and Pulcher will watch your back.

‘Seen anything,
Sura?’ he muttered to his left. No response. He glanced round,
seeing Sura trapped some way back, behind a sudden surge of sailors
streaming across his path to bring sails to the arena – the great
white linen sheets would be erected as canopies to shade the
wealthier sections of the crowd in the higher tier from the
sun.

Sorry,
Sura mouthed, ducking and dodging to try to find a way past the
neverending white ribbon. Likewise, Opis and Pulcher were
trapped.

Pavo knew that
to cause a scene or work backwards against the crowd would draw too
much attention, and so he carried on, alone, alert to every
malodorous body bumping into him as he went. With his peripheral
vision, he watched for steel or for men veering towards him, while
he outwardly looked at the preaching fellow on the travertine
plinth. ‘We quarrel amongst ourselves, calling ourselves Arian
Christians, Nicene Christians, people of each sect spitting,
swearing and bludgeoning one another… all the while we, as
Romans starve and wither, our once-glorious capital now but
a crowded hovel in which so many take sanctuary from the Goths.
Where in this madness lies the old faith? The wisdom of the past
and of the gods who raised us to our exalted place? Where for Mars,
Jupiter… for the Soldier-God, Mithras? I have lost my sight, but by
all of those wondrous beings, I have not lost my mind. You too must
see that it is a bleak path we wander, the path of a man more blind
than I. The path of the Christ-God.’ He jabbed a finger towards the
Hippodrome. ‘The false god… the god our emperor claims to
represent…’

Pavo felt a
degree of awe at the man’s bravery. The previous year in
Thessalonica, Emperor Theodosius had denounced the Arians and all
those who followed the old gods as heretics. Rumour had it that his
bishop, Ancholius, had pressed him for stronger measures every day
since.

At that moment,
he realised he had let his guard drop. Two men in armour were
cutting through the crowd towards him like sharks, using their
sword hilts like bludgeons. Legionary watchmen? Or agents in
legionary steel? His heart thundered as he saw their brutish,
malicious faces bending in grimaces as they closed in on him.

Whoosh!
a breath of air tinged with soldier-sweat wafted by him as the
nearest of the two pushed past and clambered up onto the travertine
plinth. The soldier mock-jabbed his sword at the old preaching
fellow, who fell backwards into the arms of the other soldier. The
old man’s screams became a muffled whimper and then he was gone,
carried off to no doubt be dumped outside the city walls or
somewhere down in the slums.

Pavo breathed a
sigh of relief. Then a hand slammed down on his shoulder.

‘Too easy,’
said Saturninus, draped in dark cape and armour. ‘If I was one of
Gratian’s agents…’

Pavo swung and
gawped. A dull point pressed against his flank.

‘He is right,’
said Eriulf, suddenly by his side, his hand shaped like a spear tip
and poking at Pavo’s ribs.

Pavo’s heart
lunged almost into his mouth. He shot the pair a stormy look. ‘Very
well, you’ve made your point.’

‘About what?’
Sura said about a finger’s width from the back of his neck.

Pavo leapt to
face his friend. ‘Right, anyone else?’ he spluttered.

‘Let’s hope
not,’ Sura replied, eyes scanning the masses suspiciously.

‘Come on,’
Eriulf said, batting each of them on the chest and nodding towards
the nearest of the Hippodrome’s arched entrances: guarded by two
Lancearii, the stairs within fading into shadows. ‘Time to hear
what he has to say.’

Pavo glanced
backwards to meet the eyes of Opis and Pulcher, who nodded, slid
from the moving crowds and took up inconspicuous positions on the
street sides. They were dressed in their civilian tunics, their
swords hidden. There they would wait here to escort him and Sura
back to the Neorion barracks when this affair was over.

Pavo filed into
the shady entrance stairwell amidst a flood of people, myriad
voices echoing and bouncing madly in the near-darkness as the
crowds gossiped excitedly about what the emperor might have to say,
the air stale and rife with the smell of armpits and unwashed
undercarriages. After a few moments, they spilled back out into
bright, baking sunlight, onto the lower bank of the arena’s white
marble seating.

Pavo halted as
the people around him spread out along the rows, taking their
seats, paying for faded red cushions and cups of cold water from
slave boys. He eyed the great, sweeping curve of the arena’s
southern end to his left, and the vast straight terrace to his
right, dominated by the kathisma – the marble imperial box,
draped in purple awnings and curtains emblazoned with golden
motifs. Legionaries stood like a screen along a plinth running
around the foot of the majestic enclosure. More Lancearii, Pavo
realised. Then he noticed that there was something different about
them. Yes, they wore the usual bronze vests and carried blood-red
shields and tall spears, but they wore no helms and their heads
were shaved – recently, going by the whiteness of their hairless
scalps. Not the close crop Pavo often sported, but a severe,
razor-close shave. With all the pomp that went with an imperial
address, it was unusual for imperial guards not to wear polished
helms festooned with plumage. More, their faces… perhaps it was the
starkness of their shaved heads, but they looked mean, baleful
even.

A man bumped
into Pavo’s back and uttered a Tsk! ‘Who reaches the top of
a set of stairs then just stops? Unbe-lievable!’ the fellow
grumbled, edging past and shooting Pavo and his comrades a
disgusted look.

Pavo edged away
from the stairway opening, following Saturninus, Eriulf and Sura
towards the seating area they had been assigned, just below the
kathisma – near Theodosius’ Lancearii. Despite the emperor’s
growing strangeness, safety lay there. Mithras, he thought,
on a day like today and in crowds like these I would be safer in
a lion’s mouth. He noticed Modares and Bacurius sitting a
stone’s throw to their right. More security, he thought.

Sura paid for
cushions and handed him one. Sitting, taking stock and letting the
hypnotic babble of the crowd wash over him eased his concerns.
Until a sudden rasp of ropes sounded and the four jolted where they
sat, then scowled up and saw the sailors clambering across the
overhanging wooden beams above, hauling at ropes to draw the linen
awnings out. Strips of shade crawled like snakes down the crowded
steps behind them, then the welcome shade crept over them.

Yet even with
the shelter of the awning, it was still as hot as an oven. He gazed
round the rest of the arena: it was full well beyond its supposed
fifty thousand capacity. The terraces were now packed – the few
spots of white marble still showing quickly being swallowed up. The
arena’s sandy floor too was awash with people, pushing in until there was little room to move. The
crowds even filled the space inside the spina, clustering
around the monuments there. His gaze snagged on something: the
gold-plated Egyptian obelisk: just above the heads of the crowds
there, a section gleamed more brightly than the rest – as if
recently polished or cleaned. And was that two tufts of frayed or
recently cut rope hanging there, pegged to the monument’s side? He
shrugged the odd sight away then turned to the Carceres –
the colossal gatehouse that formed the northern end of the arena.
Groups of children had climbed up there to sit and stand along its
flat top, packed around the quadri – a splendorous gilt
statue of a four-horse chariot team.

‘Nicenes, most
of them,’ said Sura, eyes sweeping over the pumping fists, the
pre-emptive celebrations, hearing Trinitarian chants.

‘As long as
none are Speculatores,’ Pavo replied dryly.

‘Look,’ Sura
reasoned, ‘the danger was in the walk here. This place is crammed.
Too full to move around. The people in here will sit or stand where
they are and remain there until it’s over. There’s little chance
those wretched bastards – if they’re even here – will be able to
spot you in this mass, let alone work their way over to you if they
somehow did.’

Pavo noticed
the numerous flashes of soldier helms here and there. Every officer
stationed in the city was seated here in the southeastern section –
and many wore similar headwear, mail and cloaks as he. More, the
face of each was in shade from the brows of their helms. Sura was
right.

‘So we hear
what the emperor has to say, then we slip out of here and back to
the Neorion compound. I hear Cornix is preparing a mutton roast
tonight. Libo’s latest batch of wine is good to drink now too.’

Pavo thought of
the barracks, and the dusty, plain corridors and porches. It was a
warming thought. Not so much Libo’s wine, though. Some claimed he
had trodden the grapes himself… and Libo’s hygiene standards were
highly questionable.

The cornua
howled from the arena roof once more, and the thick rumble of
voices began to fade. All heads turned to the kathisma as the
purple drapes up there parted. Emperor Theodosius emerged and
approached the balustrade, draped in white and gold silks, crowned
in his sparkling diadem. The man’s wide, haunted eyes beheld the
crowd, and the crowd fell utterly silent. The distant crying of
gulls and the gentle crash of waves against the sea walls sailed
across the arena and the rapt masses. Bishop Ancholius sidled up
next to the emperor, his smile dripping with pride.

‘Citizens of
the Empire. My people,’ Theodosius began, calm and composed. A
creature of ice, thought Pavo. ‘We have many troubles to address.
Times are bleak, with the horde of Fritigern camped not more than
one hundred miles from the walls of this city. God’s city.
And God watches us gather here to see how we might address these
ills. Just as he watched over me while, for weeks, I discussed
matters of faith with my closest aides during the Ecumenical
Council…’

Pavo saw
Ancholius’ smile double in width and his eyes narrow to slits.

‘… it is with
the straying faiths of this city and the East as a whole that I
must begin. Once before I addressed the people of close-by
Thessalonica to impress upon them the need for piety. Only with
true piety can we rely upon God’s support to end the ills of our
world.’

Pavo felt his
stomach twist as he noticed the pious flame sparkle to life in
Theodosius’ eyes.

Ancholius
disappeared into the back of the kathisma momentarily, before
returning bearing a neatly folded, hooded robe with a small clay
libation bowl and an iron knife placed on top. He offered these
things to Theodosius.

‘The robes and
things of the Pontifex Maximus,’ Sura whispered. Hundreds of
others nearby whispered likewise. A shiver ran the length of Pavo’s
spine: this was the most ancient ceremony – a tradition established
by so many emperors past: the bestowing upon an emperor the
vestments of the high priest of the empire, as the appointee of
Jove, as the embodiment of the many ancient deities… of Mithras
himself! Theodosius had been emperor for over two years now and had
yet to take these robes. Even the gulls and the waves seemed to
fall silent now.

Theodosius
turned to face Ancholius, then raised a hand… and calmly swept the
palm across the offered pile. A refusal. A swell of gasps and
murmurs sprang from the crowd. Pavo’s shiver of exhilaration turned
cold and bitter. No man had ever rejected the sacred robes.

‘The time of
the pagans is over,’ Theodosius said as Ancholius gladly disposed
of the ancient vestments in a dark corner of the kathisma. ‘So,
too, is the age of the false creeds of Christ and those who follow
sham prophets.’

Ancholius
returned to the balustrade to swish a hand – a signal read by the
line of shaven-headed Lancearii legionaries. Six of them melted
through the drapes hanging down below the balustrade. A moment
later, they reappeared, shepherding three men, roped at the wrists.
Pavo strained to see: noblemen, he guessed, going by their good
leather boots, silks and cloaks. He did not recognise any of them.
Each of them looked haughty and defiant.

‘I invited
these men to attend my council,’ said Theodosius. ‘Had they pledged
their support to the Nicene truth, they would be standing with you
all today, faithful and free. Yet throughout it all, they chose to
reject my pleas. Instead, they insisted upon their continuing
worship of the heretical cults: Audians, Quatrodecimans,’ he said,
gesturing to the first two in turn, ‘Celebrating Easter, but on the
wrong day.’ Thousands in the crowd gasped in horror – many
genuine, many more in sycophancy. Pavo and Sura beheld the masses
with disgust. Theodosius motioned to the third man. ‘And
Manichaeans, chanting in strange tongues over fires in secret
temples and underground hides. It must not continue. It will
not continue.’

A pair of the
bald Lancearii legionaries set down their spears and shields and
violently tore away the men’s garments, leaving them naked. The
three staggered and gasped, while the crowd roared with laughter
and applause. Pavo noted that Eriulf and Saturninus – one Arian and
the other Nicene – stood side by side, unmoved, unflustered,
watching silently. The sight gave him hope.

‘Thus, you will
not be returning home. Your estates have already been seized,’
Theodosius said calmly, peering down on the trio. ‘Your wealth will
be diverted to the Holy See.’

Ancholius’ head
tilted back, his fingers massaging the kathisma balustrade. His joy
was almost tangible.

‘I wonder who
suggested that?’ Sura muttered.

‘A galley
awaits in the Julian Harbour. It will take you to Egypt. There, you
will be marched out into the burning wastes and down into the deep
gold mines.’ The three were led away, prodded by Lancearii spears,
towards a small exit near the kathisma.

Pavo watched
the three go, wishing upon them a swift end. Most who went to those
mines died of a lung disease within months. Those who were immune
to it went blind within the first year and spent the rest of their
lives lost in blackness and horrible squalor. Memories of his own
spell in the Persian salt mines sent a shiver across his
shoulders.

‘I once before
asked for piety,’ Theodosius continued. ‘Now? I demand
it.’

The Lancearii
clanked back into position – a solid wall of bronze scale, shaved
heads glistening in the sun.

‘Should you
choose to ignore my demands, my Inquisitors will find a way of
changing your mind.’

The men lining
the foot of the box stood a little taller and dunted their spear
hafts on the marble steps. ‘For God… for the Empire,’ these
‘Inquisitors’ said in one baritone bark. Now Pavo understood their
strange hairstyles and almost fervid stares. These were Theodosius’
hand-picked men, chosen for their Nicene zeal.

Ancholius took
centre-stage now. ‘These twenty men are the finest in the emperor’s
Lancearii legion. They will seek out and bring to account any who
disrupt the Nicene harmony, who reject the Doctrine of Trinity.
Anyone caught in the black act of haruspicy… will be themselves
sacrificed as an example to others.’

The shaven
heads of the twenty shifted from side to side, icy eyes appraising
the masses. Many in the crowd repeated the Inquisitors’ mantra in a
confused babble, eager to appease and prove from the outset that
they were, indeed, Nicene faithful. ‘For God… for the Empire.’

‘For Mithras,’
Pavo said quietly.

‘For the God of
the Light,’ Sura agreed.

Pavo glanced to
see Eriulf whispering something personal to his own beliefs. As an
Arian Christian, he was as much an outsider as any
Mithras-worshipper. The Gothic Comes looked up and met Pavo’s eye.
His lips stopped moving and he smiled.

The hubbub
settled, and Pavo felt the tension in him ease a little. The
flashpoints in packed bowl-arenas usually occurred in moments like
these. That moment had passed, and no trouble had broken out.

‘With a united
people, hearts, souls and wills in harmony, we can finally end the
evils that stalk our lands. The Goths of Fritigern will soon be a
threat no more,’ Theodosius proclaimed.

The people
exploded in a riot of cheering.

‘When the
legions of the West come, the Goths will be like lambs in the jaws
of lions!’ one roared.

‘Death, death
to them all – it will be a joy to know the crops which spring next
year from the soil of their wretched camp have been slaked in
Gothic blood,’ cried another.

Theodosius’
face grew pinched, his lips wriggling as if seeking out a
response.

For a moment,
Pavo felt certain that the emperor was about to be carried along on
the flames of the crowd. Peace, Pavo mouthed for him,
thinking of the messenger right now out in the countryside
delivering the message to Fritigern. As we agreed.

Instead,
Theodosius stepped to one side and a third figure emerged from the
shade at the back of the imperial box. Pavo recognised the man –
from Theodosius’ coronation over two years ago: Themistius, the
‘great’ orator. He was fleshy with pale lead powder on his cheeks,
his hefty body bedizened with a gold-striped pallium. His
oily, thin curls of scraped-forward hair were plastered to his
temples like wings. He clasped one hand across his heart and the
other shot out like a jilted lover pleading after his departing
mistress.

‘Our twin
oarsmen, Emperor Theodosius and Emperor Gratian, will deliver us
from the evils of the horde. But,’ he pronounced sharply, his many
chins shuddering and settling, ‘we must remember that it is a good
emperor’s job to govern, not to fight. And has Emperor
Theodosius not shown his great love of mankind and compassion for
those in need?’

A few people
shared looks, thinking of the three ‘heretics’ who had just been
condemned to the mines of Egypt for the rest of their lives.

‘Recall his
kind treatment of poor Athanaric. Once an enemy, yet Emperor
Theodosius welcomed him into his capital – to his very palace – and
made his final days comfortable.’

Pavo arched an
eyebrow. Apart from the officers who had been present that day when
Athanaric had been poisoned, every single head in the crowd nodded
warmly, believing the tactical fiction of a natural death that had
been allowed to spread after the incident. The Gothic lord had been
granted a splendorous funeral with gold-bridled horses and hired
mourners trudging alongside the seven Gothic guardsmen who had
carried his pale, tight-lipped corpse on a bronze pallet. Singers
and poets had lamented and wailed around his pyre for a day and a
night. The seven guardsmen were sent home, ears packed with lies,
belts heavy with golden purses.

‘It is that
road which we must tread again,’ said Themistius, ‘when our envoy,
Dignus, returns from the great camp. Peace, and harmony with the
Goths.’

‘Almost one in
four of whom is Arian,’ Eriulf said in a low, dry chuckle.

‘And where in
Hades are Dignus and his riders anyway? They were sent out over a
month ago,’ Saturninus added.

‘Every soul in
this city should pray to every god who will listen that they are
already on their way back, and with good news,’ Pavo said. ‘Else
the hungry on the streets will begin to die. Plague and squalor
will crawl over this city and the few others we still cling to. And
for the soldiers? If the horde refuses peace then we can expect
nothing but a storm of steel and blood. Gratian will be compelled
to complete his march to these parts… and…’

‘Wine,’ Sura
said.

Pavo blinked,
seeing his friend calling over a boy with a tray of cups and an
amphora of wine hanging round his neck.

‘Four cups
please,’ Sura said, paying for them then handing Pavo the first
one. ‘Drink. I’ve watched you drive yourself mad in the barracks
over these last few months. I won’t have it here.’

Pavo made to
protest, the troubles still broiling and thrashing in his mind,
then Eriulf clacked his cup to Sura’s then Pavo’s, before draining
it in one draught. ‘Ah,’ he sighed, ‘but damn, if that doesn’t
taste like nectar. Better than that disgusting feet-drink Libo made
me taste when I last visited you at the Neorion compound. I swear I
picked a thick yellow toenail from my teeth later that day.’

Pavo laughed
and swirled his cup. He tilted it towards his lips, then
halted.

‘Pavo?’ Sura
said, frowning.

‘The wine is no
good?’ said Saturninus, about to try his.

But Pavo’s eyes
were locked on the reflection in the surface of his drink: of the
man sitting behind him. The fellow’s handsome face creased in a
friendly smile, the white flashes of hair at his temples rising
slightly. Pavo’s heart crashed against his ribs. Woe to the man in
a Speculator’s gaze. Despair to the man with none other than the
Optio Speculatorum at his back.

‘It is good to
meet you at last, Tribunus Pavo,’ said Vitalianus politely.

Sura, Eriulf
and Saturninus fell silent, the eyes of each rolling round to look
behind them as best they could without turning their heads. In the
surface of his drink, Pavo saw that Vitalianus was flanked by a
skull-faced colleague and a pair of others.

‘Don’t make a
scene,’ Vitalianus said. ‘Come, and we can talk somewhere
quieter.’

Pavo noticed
Sura, Eriulf and Saturninus jolt suddenly, and saw part-concealed
flashes of silver blades, held tight to their spines by Vitalianus’
grunts. Likewise, a sharp pain in Pavo’s lower back sent a streak
of cold through him.

‘Try anything
and my men will open your comrades’ backs, right here.’

Pavo saw Sura’s
fingers, coiling into a fist – his arms shaking, as if tensing for
some lightning turn and punch. ‘I’ll come,’ he said quickly, waving
a calming hand at Sura.

Slowly, he
rose, Vitalianus rising with him. The lead Speculator guided him up
the steps with a hand on the small of his back, a folded cape
concealing the sharp, stinging dagger tip. They ascended towards
the arched stairwell mouth between the upper and lower banks of
seating from which Pavo and his comrades had entered. All around
them, the people cheered, chanted, gasped and gossiped as
Themistius warbled on.

‘Scapula had
you like this, I hear?’ Vitalianus said in an amiable tone. ‘Knife
at your neck, life in his hands.’

‘Scapula
discovered the truth at that moment. That the emperor you serve is
a demon.’

Vitalianus
laughed. ‘What is a demon?’ He nodded towards the imperial box,
where Ancholius had interrupted Themistius’ oration, latching onto
a mention of Arian heretics and launching into a diatribe of his
own. ‘Take Theodosius: he lets his Bishop whip up dissent,
commissions his hairless brutes to root out and slay any who
threaten the Nicene faith. Think of the families of those three
noblemen – wives and children who will never again see their
fathers. To them, is Theodosius not the demon? Or take me: it was I
who killed Scapula’s brother on Gratian’s order after the events at
Sirmium. The wretch had been living in torment for years in the
dungeons. To some, my slaying of him might have been the act of a
cold killer. To others – possibly even to him – it was an act of
mercy.’

‘Do not try to
philosophise with me, Speculator. I have combed over it all a
thousand times before. I have raked through the ashes of the dead
left in Gratian’s wake. That day at Sirmium when Scapula could have
killed me but did not: I was there to avenge Gratian’s part in
stoking the disaster at Adrianople, in the murder of Tribunus
Gallus – a lion in the shape of a man. I did not get my vengeance,
but I watched Gratian plot to kill his young stepbrother,
Valentinian. I hear tales of him stripping the Altar of Victory
from the city of Rome, of hunting slaves for sport. Now I do not
expect a member of your wretched brethren to understand this, but
that, to me… is a demon.’

‘A fine speech,
Tribunus, and one you can polish on your way to meet my master. A
wagon awaits outside the arena. It will take you from this city and
out across the countryside to meet the approach of the Western
forces.’

‘What of my
comrades?’ he said, his voice dry and crackly.

‘They will be
taken to the wharf and executed, after this address is
finished.’

His heart fell
into his boots.

‘Your legion
too – things do not look bright for them,’ Vitalianus enthused.
‘When Gratian arrives in these parts, he will bring the Eastern
legions into his army for the clash with the Goths that is to come.
The Claudia will be bravest of all… and first to make battle. I
have a strong feeling that not a single man will survive. Fear not,
though, they will be remembered and honoured. Emperor Gratian even
muses over renaming them – after you are all dead – to XI
Gratiana Pia Fidelis. Faithful to Gratian. Wouldn’t
that be fitting?’

‘You are overly
confident, Speculator,’ Pavo growled, twisting a little towards the
man. ‘You underestimate me, and my legion. In any case, Gratian
will have no part to play in these lands. Haven’t you heard? Peace
talks are underway already.’

The sharp knife
point dug into Pavo’s back again, breaking through one loop of
ringmail, splitting his tunic and the skin underneath. A runnel of
hot blood scampered down his lower back. ‘Face forwards, Legionary,
and no more sudden movements. One slight jerk of my hand and your
spine will be severed. You will not die, but you will be crippled
and we will carry you to my wagon like a drunk. Let’s see you try
something then, hmm?’

‘Arians will
burn, and the skies above Constantinople will roll with grim clouds
of ash,’ Ancholius screamed, leaning over the kathisma balustrade,
a stone’s throw to Pavo’s left. The crowds were animated now,
punching the air, jerking and jostling in fervent agreement. Not so
the band of thirty to Vitalianus’ right. They wore brown cloaks
like shrouds and sported sullen faces.

‘All this,’
Vitalianus continued breezily, ‘the bother with the Goths, the
battle of faiths, the struggle to survive, even, will fade away for
you. You will have no troubles to bear. Survival will not be your
concern any more. Emperor Gratian has crafted a fine new
underground complex at Mediolanum, where I can guarantee
you, you will not die. At least not for a long, long ti-’

With a sudden
spasm of movement and an explosion of shouts from his right, Pavo
felt a sharp blow to his shoulder. He fell to one knee as boots and
flowing brown robes barged before and behind him. The knife at his
back was gone… Vitalianus too. Bewildered, he looked back to see
the lead Speculator, flailing on his back on top of a packed mass
of seated public. The brown-robed bunch had surged between him and
Pavo. This group then shed their garments and cried aloud as they
hoisted the javelins concealed underneath. ‘For the true faith,
from the lips of Arius himself!’ they screamed, then hurled their
missiles towards the imperial box.

The missiles
whacked into the side of the imperial box, one ripping down a
purple awning and missing Ancholius’ face by a finger’s-width. Pavo
cared not a bit, springing up from his crouch then pivoting to face
Vitalianus. The lead Speculator had thrashed clear of the crowd and
now fell into a crouch about three steps below Pavo, his blade hand
weaving and his hips swaying like a cat about to pounce. His
normally-immaculately swept-back hair hung in loose coils across
his face, going well with the maddened look in his eyes. Pavo fell
into a similar poise, with a slight height advantage but without a
weapon.

All around
them, the crowds were on their feet, barely noticing the
altercation, roaring louder than at any chariot race, all eyes on
the Arian rebels and the commotion at the kathisma. ‘Inquisitors!’
Bishop Ancholius howled from somewhere over there.

Pavo snatched a
look over his shoulder: to the exit arch.

‘If you even
try,’ Vitalianus hissed, ‘your friends will die, here and now.’

He shot a look
past Vitalianus, to Saturninus, Eriulf and Sura a few rows further
down, still pinned with knives at their backs by the skull-faced
one and the other pair. The henchmen had not noticed what was going
on behind them. If he could lunge past Vitalianus he might save his
comrades…

‘Oh now that
would be truly foolish,’ Vitalianus chuckled, swiping his hair back
into place with his free hand.

But just as he
said it, Theodosius’ Inquisitors came barging along the row upon
which the henchmen sat. People leapt clear, yelped, or were
trampled as they cut towards the Arian rebels like a ramming ship.
They barged right between the three Speculatores and Pavo’s three
comrades, the latter group disappearing from sight behind the
Inquisitors as men on the far side of a street might be obscured
behind passing wagons. ‘Sura, run!’ Pavo roared over the
commotion.

Vitalianus,
back turned to all of this, paled. He flicked his head back for a
heartbeat to see what had happened. Pavo tore off his helm and
threw it, fin-first at the man, then turned and raced up the
remaining steps, hearing Vitalianus’ bark of fright as the weighty
helm struck him. He reached the shady exit arch and descending
staircase and skidded to a halt: the opening down at the street end
was an arch of light, and there he saw a parked wagon. Black, like
the robes of the two Speculatores standing there. Where were the
Lancearii who had been guarding the entrance on the way in?

‘No way out,
Legionary,’ Vitalianus growled, thundering up behind him.

Pavo looked
both ways at the massed, impenetrable crowds either side of the
exit, then leapt up to catch the lip of the archway, hoisting
himself up and feeling the wind of Vitalianus’ knife slicing
through the spot where his legs had been. Men seated on the upper
tier, above and behind the exit tunnel gasped in shock as Pavo sped
along the tunnel roof and ploughed into them like a runaway wagon.
He hopped and picked his way up through the upper rows until he
came to the stairs between two seating sections.

‘I’ll sever
your spine the moment I catch you,’ Vitalianus rasped, speeding in
his wake.

Pavo staggered
on up to the topmost row of marble seating and beyond the highest
ring of spectators. Up here, a broad walkway ran the length of the
arena’s top, edged with an arched gallery from which the sail
canopies jutted. He raced along the walkway, shafts of sunlight
flashing over him as he passed each arch, until he realised there
were no pursuing footsteps. He glanced back – no Vitalianus. No
sight or sound of him. Indeed, it was eerily quiet up here, with
all the crowd noise being directed down and inwards: the whooping
and cheering as sounds of clashing steel rang out from somewhere
further down – along with the occasional wet scream of dying Arian
rebels. All that commotion down in the packed trough of an arena,
yet up here, the awnings creaked in the hot, gentle wind. There
were sailors dotted here and there too – some sleeping, some
sitting in the portico arches eating and dreamily gazing out over
the city and at the summer sky beyond. He slowed as he looked along
the walkways that stretched the length of the straight, eastern
edge of the arena: Lancearii guards were stationed in every tenth
arch in the gallery to protect against Hippodrome spectators
straying up here – for the Imperial Palace ward abutted this side
of the arena. He knew they would kill any man not authorised to be
here and so he backed away, retracing his steps, heading instead
around the southern curve. No way out. Nowhere to go, unless he
waded back down into the baying, shrieking crowds. Unless…

He stepped into
one of the gallery arches and had to place a hand on the supporting
column to steady himself, for a death plunge lay beyond – into the
wide, flagged concourse that hugged the southern end of the arena –
supported by arches and twice as tall as any other part of the
facade. Striped market stalls, men, ponies and carts ambled down
there. It sent flashbacks of his aqueduct walk scampering through
his mind, twisting his guts. Beyond the drop, an end of rope danced
and twirled lazily in the hot wind, hanging from the back of one of
the sail-awnings. The sight almost made him sick with vertigo. Just
then, behind him, he heard the merest hiss of breath, and threw
himself against the arch’s supporting column, back pressed there
tightly, breath pegged in his lungs. Nothing. Silence. Then…

Like a shadow
creeping across the day, Vitalianus stalked past, dagger held
overhand, head switching to and fro in search of his prey, his
every step utterly silent.

He hasn’t
seen me, Pavo realised as Vitalianus went on by. But damn if
I had a sword or even a stick, he then thought, cursing his
lack of weaponry as his gaze hung on the Speculator’s unarmoured
back. The moment of murderous lust passed, and he realised he could
get out now: with Vitalianus up here, he could head back down
through the seats to another exit tunnel – one without Speculatores
waiting outside. He could find Sura, Eriulf and Saturninus and they
could plan how to track these agents down – now that most of them
had shown their faces. Perhaps even-

Something
sighed, right next to him.

The blood in
his veins turned to ice. He twisted his head a fraction to see the
shape of a man, wedged in a tight nook right by his shoulder. His
skin crept as he turned a little more towards the figure… only to
see cauterised, ruined eye sockets and a face smashed beyond
recognition. Almost. Herenus, he mouthed, seeing the corpse
slip a little in the nook, forcing another ghostly sigh of trapped
air from his lips. Now he understood how the Speculatores had known
exactly where he would be sitting. Poor Herenus had paid dearly to
keep his silence on the matter for some time, going by the state of
the poor man’s remains. I’m sorry this happened to you, he
mouthed, placing a hand on the corpse’s shoulder. The slight touch
was enough to send the wedged body slithering from the nook and
scraping down onto the ground, into a sitting position.

The breath
halted in Pavo’s throat. The sound of Vitalianus’ gradually
departing and almost inaudible steps halted too. Then Pavo’s eyes
grew wide as moons as he heard a sudden pitter-patter of
rapid steps, coming back this way.

Oh, fu-
he mouthed, then lunged clear of the arch just a breath before
Vitalianus’ arm shot out like a striking cobra to hammer the dagger
into the stonework where Pavo’s belly had been moments ago. He
rolled twice and sprang up to his feet, set on running for another
exit when, from just along the high walkway, Skull-face appeared.
Pavo skidded to a halt, then spun on his heel, seeing Vitalianus
blocking the other direction. He took one look at the crowd and saw
the two other Speculatores shoving up through the top rows of
seating, closing in on him likewise.

‘It’s over,’
Vitalianus said, smiling.

Pavo spun to
the haze of the summer’s day and the wretched drop, mouthed an oath
to Mithras in the same breath, then bounded forward and leapt from
the edge. Legs cycling, hands clawing, he kept his eye on the
swinging end of rope, praying that the sailor who had tied this
rope had fixed it well. The fingers of his right hand skimmed past,
missing it entirely. In that instant, he saw an army of faces: of
his father; of dead comrades – Gallus, Felix, Zosimus, Quadratus
and scores more; of dead lovers – Felicia, Runa… all waiting for
him to join them.

And then the
fingers of his left hand snatched the frayed ends of the rope. His
body jerked and the momentum took him and the rope round in a crazy
arc, out over the drop above the flagged concourse, bending west
and then north. He saw Vitalianus and his cadre vanish behind the
portico wall, faces wrinkled in disgust. A crazy gasp of laughter
spilled from his lips… until he felt the rope swing back in towards
the arena, and another gallery arch. Vitalianus, Skull-face and the
other pair hurried over to position themselves here, hands ready to
grab their prey.

A flash of
instinct seized him and he betrayed every other emotion to let go
before the rope swung him towards them. Like a sling releasing its
shot, he flew straight out, westwards and away from the arena.
Weightless, he fixed his eyes and hopes on the red-tiled roof on
the far side of the road hemming the Hippodrome’s western wall. A
luxuriant, two-storey complex owned by the Greens, he realised,
delighted to remember that this pseudo-political gang had once
placed a perpetual price on his head. Very well, I’ll deal with
the Greens. Just let me hit the damned roof first, he pled.
With a crash and a shattering of tiles, his wish was granted,
followed by a rapidly accelerating rat-tat of an adult man
clad in ringmail sliding, fast, down them and towards the roof’s
edge.

Dazed, it took
him a moment to realise he was falling. He clawed at the tiles –
shooting rapidly upwards in front of him. One snapped off in his
hand, and the rest evaded his grasp. Then his fingers caught in a
groove between two and his entire body jolted to a halt, legs
dangling over the roof’s edge. Panting, he looked back towards the
Hippodrome, seeing Vitalianus craning from the high gallery,
watching, a loose lock of hair dancing in the summer wind, mouth
moving in clipped commands. An instant later, Skull-face and the
two other Speculatores vanished from sight. A few breaths later, he
saw them spill from one of the western exit tunnels and onto the
street. Skull-face peered up and waved his henchmen on to the
ground floor entrance of this building.

Pavo tried to
haul himself back onto the roof fully, but found no purchase. The
tile groove would not hold for long, either, he realised. Edging
his head back, he risked a peek down. A balcony! A short drop
below. The decision was made for him when the tile he was holding
snapped. He fell, landing in a crouch on the small veranda. The
shutter doors were open, and inside was a bedchamber. For a moment
he could not move or even breathe, only stare: three slave girls
stood, heads bowed, naked. One had a freshly broken nose, and the
other held an arm, whimpering. The third sported a black eye. A
mean-faced brute strode to and fro before them, judging them,
muttering to himself, evaluating them like nags.

Mutius, Pavo
realised. The gang-leader of the Greens who had once tried to claim
the bounty on his head.

One of the
three girls saw Pavo and half-gasped.

Mutius spun
round.

‘You? Numerius
Vitellius Pavo?’ he spluttered. ‘I lost a toe because of you.’ He
plucked a short sword from his belt and stepped towards Pavo,
gleefully.

Just then, a
clattering of boots on stairs rang out, along with gruff shouts,
growing louder. Skull-face and his helpers, Pavo realised.

‘What’s wrong?
Other people coming for you too?’ Mutius chuckled. ‘Well I’ll leave
them a piece, maybe,’ he said, falling into a sprinter’s crouch.
His feral grin bent and he jolted as if to leap forward… only for
his eyes to roll up in their sockets as a dull tonk sounded.
He staggered, the slave girl behind him staggering with the
follow-through of her swing, the copper pan in her hands dented, so
heavy was the blow.

She pointed to
this room’s door and across a corridor to the doorway into another
chamber. ‘Get out of here,’ the slave girl gasped. ‘Go through
there. There is a rooftop terrace that leads all the way to the
Forum of Constantine.’

He glanced at
the open window in the far room and the shutters there, then back
at her. ‘I’ll come back, I’ll deal with Mutius. I’ll-’

‘Go!’
she yelled.

He caught sight
of Skull-face and the other two reaching the top of the stairs just
as he passed across the corridor. They were halted in their pursuit
when a naked and dazed Mutius skidded out in pursuit of Pavo and
straight across their path.

‘Who the fuck
are you?’ Mutius roared at Skull-face.

Pavo hesitated
long enough to look back and see, with a hiss, Skull-face’s
sword cut cleanly across Mutius’ neck. The thug stumbled around,
clutching at the deep wound, gouts of red lurching from between his
fingers, before he pitched over the bannister and dropped down the
well of stairs like a stone.

Mutius gone,
Pavo saw that just a dozen paces separated him from the
Speculatores. They plunged towards him, into the far room. Pavo
swung towards the shutters and shoulder-charged them. They shredded
as he fell outside in a tumble, across a rooftop garden. Vines,
pots and wooden frames everywhere, and… a narrow walkway. It was as
the woman had promised, conjoining various other buildings of a
similar height, picking its way around domes and across tiled
roofs. He sped like a deer, vases of flowers falling and smashing
in his wake, some tumbling out onto the streets. He pulled over
wooden racks and knocked over benches.

An odd sound
rose then – a buccina. Not a heraldic call but a military one. A
call usually reserved for the mustering of legions. Had things
gotten so bad in the Hippodrome that extra regiments were needed to
calm affairs? Yet the sound was coming from the Julian Harbour, not
the arena.

His thoughts
were sent in every direction when a knife spun crazily towards his
back but fell short, sparking against the stone walkway by one
ankle, twirling up and grazing his leg.

‘Be wary – the
Optio Speculatorum wants him alive,’ Skull-face hissed as that
strange military horn sounded again. ‘He will tire soon and we will
not.’

The man’s
confident prediction sent the fear of the gods through Pavo. He
would back himself to run faster and longer than most – his
legionary training having hewn him into a net of muscle and sinew.
But he was wearing heavy mail and the Speculatores were different –
expert in every art. The rooftop walkway ended with a set of stony
stairs, leading down into the huge, circular Forum of Constantine.
Pavo took each flight with a vaulter’s leap, but still he could not
shake his pursuers. He bowled into and through the crowds in the
forum. They seemed to be in a panic about the ongoing and urgent
wails of the buccina. It suited Pavo, for amidst the staggering,
flustered crowds he had a better chance of losing his pursuers. He
slipped in behind a hay wagon, ducked down and hurriedly stripped
off his mail, stowing it on board the vehicle, then darted across
to a pomegranate stall, lifting the draped pale-blue and white
striped cloth around it and crouching underneath. Through a gap he
watched the three pursuers spread into the forum crowds like
fingers raking through hair, heads switching this way and that. He
saw Skull-face’s lips move, speaking to the other two. We’ve
lost him.

Pavo felt a
cool wash of utter relief surge through his veins. By all the
gods, I’ve done it… I’ve escaped them again. I’ve escap-

The striped
cloth whooshed to one side, and a jug-eared Speculator glared in at
him, grabbing his ankle. ‘Got him.’

Pavo’s body
tensed up at once, kicking out. But the jug-eared one’s grip was
vice-like. He heard the thud of more feet converging on the stall.
‘Hold him there,’ he heard Skull-face grunt.

‘Optio
Speculatorum, we have him,’ another said.

‘Excellent,’ he
heard Vitalianus reply, running closer.

No way out,
Pavo realised. The wagon ride to Gratian was his fate now. The grim
torture cellars and the long death.

Then, thunder.
Hooves and grinding wheels. It rolled at a furious pace and for a
moment, Pavo was convinced it was Vitalianus’ wagon and it was set
to flatten the stall and him too. But, like a sudden storm, a blur
of thrashing hooves and wheels sped over and across the jug-eared
one who held his ankle. Jug-ears vanished in a burst of red. Pavo
stared at the streak of blood and twisted flesh where the man had
been, then heard a cry that set light to his heart.

‘Pavo, hurry!’
Sura roared.

Pavo ducked out
from under the stall, pomegranates tumbling around him, bursting on
the flagstones like dashed heads. He saw his primus pilus standing,
feet set wide for balance on the driver’s berth of some ‘borrowed’
trade wagon, lashing a whip above the two galloping horses pulling
it round in an arc to come past the stall again. Paces away from
the stall either side were Skull-face, Vitalianus and four others.
Pavo leapt clear of the grasping ham-like hands of Skull-face and
grabbed onto the side of the wagon. They sped through the crowds –
who dodged clear with screams, dropping baskets. As the strange
buccina call continued to sound, Sura guided the wagon through the
mighty arches framing the great forum’s eastern end, then sped up a
tight lane towards the city’s northern wards.

Panting, Pavo
hauled himself up and over the wagon side, falling into a mass of
chickens – the birds seething at such indignity. In a puff of
moulted feathers and a riot of clucking, he rose and clambered over
into the driver’s berth beside Sura.

‘By Mithras’
hairy balls, I owe you a jug of wine,’ he gasped. Then a streak of
cold horror hit him. ‘Eriulf, Saturninus?’

‘They escaped
too,’ Sura said as he guided the wagon around a corner at reckless
speed, the vehicle sliding and a chicken leaping free, clawing and
flapping at the face of a local womaniser who had been close to
charming a young lady. ‘I told them to head for the barracks. Once
we’re back inside, then we’re safe too.’

They turned
onto a long, wide street with a grand and ancient fountain at the
far end, sporting a green statue of a trident-bearing Poseidon. The
buccina wail sounded again. ‘What in the realm of Mithras is
tha-’

Something
whooshed past Pavo’s ear, between him and Sura. Both gawped
at the arrow that quivered in the wooden lintel above a tavern door
ahead, then looked back in unison at the two mounted Speculatores
galloping – and gaining on them fast.

‘Sword?’ Pavo
snapped.

Sura shoved
something into his hand. Not a sword but a plank of wood with a
handle – like a short oar.

‘What in Hades
is this?’

‘It’s a chicken
paddle,’ Sura said. ‘Back in Adrianople, the feathery bastards
escaped their pens one year. The citizens needed a hero then, a man
to guide the chickens back to their coops. That man was me. The
Chicken Lord of Adrianople, they called me, and let me tell
you...’

Pavo turned a
deaf ear to Sura’s rambling, twisting just as one Speculator rode
level, bow nocked once more, drawn and trained on him. Pavo held
the paddle across his chest just as the man loosed. The shaft
hammered into the stick, then Pavo grabbed the thin end like a club
handle and swung it, hard. With a spang, the makeshift
cudgel took the man square in the face. A stark snap of his nose
exploding filled the street, along with a burst of blood that fell
like mizzle in his slipstream. The western agent slid, dazed, from
his horse, to land on his head, his neck snapping and his body
rolling wildly through a mass of street side tables and chairs at
one eatery. Through the blood mizzle the second agent came, dark
hood and cloak billowing behind him as he lay low along the horse’s
back and drew level with the rear of the wagon. Like a cat, he
leapt into the vehicle, landing amongst the chickens. The vehicle
bucked and swerved thanks to the sudden jolt of new weight, and the
man was obscured by a fresh puff of feathers and a chorus of
outraged clucking and shrieking.

Pavo was
already braced, facing backwards with one foot on the driver’s
berth, the other on the edge of the wagon, eyes scouring the
feather cloud, paddle braced and ready to strike. The feathers
settled. Nothing but chickens.

‘Pavo?’ Sura
croaked. ‘Pavo!’

Pavo swung
round, seeing the agent crawling into view from the side of the
wagon where he had crept along the outside edge. He brought the
paddle round with all his strength, only for the Speculator’s fist
to hammer into his jaw. An explosion of white light filled his head
and he tumbled back, into the chicken morass. The world became
chaos, the wagon violently swerving, splinters of wood flying as it
rattled and battered against street side objects, people screaming
and the horses whinnying in panic. Pavo rolled to his feet and
shook his head, seeing Sura and the agent locked in a brawl on the
driver’s berth, the reins unmanned. The agent had Sura pinned, a
serrated dagger at his chest. ‘A slow death for the tribunus, but a
quick one for you,’ the man hissed, pushing the blade in. Pavo
could not reach, not in time. He saw only one of Sura’s legs and
the loose reins. In a single pulse of instinct, he lunged up and
over the low wooden wall separating the wagon’s rear from the
berth, and grabbed the two loose reins in one hand and Sura’s lower
leg in the other, then fell back with all his weight. A pained
whinnying split the air and the wagon came to a violent slowdown
and then a halt, one wheel buckling and shredding. Pavo braced a
foot against the inside of the wagon rear and held on as Sura’s
weight tried to catapult them both forward from the vehicle. The
effort nearly ripped his arm from his body. But it was worth it,
especially when he saw the agent, unbraced, shoot ahead, still
facing them, mouth agape, before the green trident of Poseidon
exploded through his breast. The man shuddered violently and then
sagged like a wet sheet, dangling at shoulder height to the stunned
people milling nearby.

Pavo grabbed
the man’s dropped knife, clambered from the ruined wagon, helped
Sura down and the pair barged on through the gathering crowds,
shooting looks back down the street as the strange horns wailed
again. No more in pursuit, Pavo realised.

‘Come on, until
we are in the barracks we can’t be sure,’ Sura said.

They forged
through the wide streets at the base of the second hill and across
an open flagged way, the Neorion compound just an arrow shot ahead.
‘We’ve made it, Brother,’ Sura hissed through gritted teeth.

Pavo peered at
the stony barrack house. ‘Then why… why are the gates open? Why are
there no men on the walls?’

Herenus had
been brutalised into telling the Speculatores where Pavo would be
sitting in the arena. The Cretan had died a hero. No man could hold
out against burning brands and flesh-cutting shears indefinitely.
But where was the rest of the Claudia? Had they betrayed him? No,
never. He knew it could not be. It simply could not happen.

Sura slowed and
he did too, eyeing the open gates as if they were a bear’s jaws,
peering inside but from here seeing just the deserted drill square.
The legionary horns screamed once again from the docks way over on
the city’s southern side, even more urgently this time. At just
that moment, Vitalianus, Skull-face and the last two Speculatores
hurtled into view from an adjacent street. The lead Speculator
halted, eyes flicking to the barracks, then to Pavo and Sura, as if
judging whether he could intercept them before they reached the
safe haven. The man’s face melted into a beatific smile. ‘The
kennel is deserted,’ he called across to Pavo. ‘Where will the dogs
hide now?’

Vitalianus and
his three men paced carefully across the open space towards their
prey, spreading out to cut off the way to the many streets that led
back into the city’s sprawling heart. The military horns pierced
the air one again, and this time shouts and martial cries sailed
across the city.

‘Sura, what in
Hades is going on?’ Pavo hissed as they backstepped.

Sura shot a
look over his shoulder, seeing the sea walls and the closed Neorion
Harbour gates – devoid of sentries. They were being driven back
against stone, and barring a handful of staring refugees, all eyes
in this many-eyed city were absent. ‘I fear we may never find
out.’

Skull-face drew
his blade with a hiss. Vitalianus pulled on a pair of black
gloves and drew out a coil of rope. The other pair brought a small
axe and a blunt club from under their cloaks. A jangle and jostle
of hooves and wheels sounded as the black Speculatores wagon that
had been waiting outside the Hippodrome rolled up behind the four,
a door swinging open in wait. The four agents crept to within
twenty paces.

‘Sura, I love
you. So listen to me,’ he said, taking the knife and giving it to
his friend. ‘Stab me in the heart. Then cut your own neck. Death by
our own hand would be a blessing compared to a torture in the hands
of these creatures.’

‘Sir!’ a voice
cried from behind and above. ‘We thought we would have to leave
without you, but-’

Pavo and Sura
twisted to look up. Rectus, the legion medicus stood up
there on the harbour walls, his lantern-jaw falling agape when he
saw the four Speculatores.

‘The Tribunus
is in danger!’ Rectus roared over his shoulder, down into the
Neorion wharf.

The four
Speculatores halted. Pavo and Vitalianus’ eyes met. Then thunder
exploded through the harbour gates. They crashed open and a bevy of
Claudia men spilled inside, clad in helms and mail, clutching
shields and spears. It took a heartbeat for the foremost – Libo,
Cornix and Trupo – to see what was happening and lunge forth to
hurl their lances at the black-cloaked four. Two fell, broken.
Vitalianus and Skull-face scrambled back, piling into their wagon
and bawling at the hooded driver, who took them away at a frantic
gallop.

Pavo gazed at
the departing wagon, then turned to his men, in full battle-dress,
having abandoned their barrack compound. ‘What in the name of the
arse of every god that ever lived is going on?’

Libo’s good eye
bulged madly. ‘The peace envoy – the messenger who was sent to
bring Fritigern to the table for talks?’

Pavo nodded.
‘Dignus?’

‘Well he’s no
doubt horse food by now, and whatever he said didn’t work. Because
Fritigern’s horde is right now at the walls of Thessalonica. The
place has been under assault for seven days already. The Classis
Moesica is moored in the city’s harbour – midway through its latest
voyage to get grain and bring it back here. They knew it would be
there and they mean to raze the city and take the fleet for
themselves. It was only this morning while you were away that a
skiff made it here to raise the alarm. Every legion in the city has
been mobilised. We’re ready to set sail, now!’

Pavo’s skin
crawled. The hopes of peace lay broken like clay. If Thessalonica
fell it would be a hammer-blow, a guarantee of famine. He looked
around the faces of his men – many of whom had family in that
coastal city.

His eyes
flickered this way and that. ‘Give me a sword. Give me a damned
sword,’ he roared.


Chapter
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The legions of
the West were hailed like marching gods as they trooped eastwards.
Having trekked across the Diocese of Dacia, they spilled into the
neighbouring and war-torn Diocese of Thracia and encountered a
storm of petals tossed down from the turreted walls of Sardica.
Here, people ran from the city to hem the edges of the Via
Militaris in great throngs, screaming feverish acclamations, men on
their knees and weeping with joy, women pressing charms and
packages of food and wine into the hands of the grateful soldiers,
some bearing their breasts at the marching men. Children
play-fought with wooden sticks, dogs yapping and running around
them. Salvation had come to this riven land, at long, long
last.

When the city
fell into the horizon behind them, the songs of acclaim fell away
too. Now there was just the shrill cicada song and the low,
constant rumble of boots and hooves. All eyes watched the golden,
undulating countryside ahead – heat-warped, still and… deserted?
Fritigern the Goth and his great horde were camped but days from
here. Every single man in the column now began to contemplate what
lay ahead, the dizzy grins and heady confidence beginning to harden
and shrivel. When a small band of riders appeared in the haze of
the eastern horizon and sped towards the column, voices rose in
alarm. Gratian’s purple banner rose and the march halted sharply. A
slow and instinctive shush of armour sounded, all along the
huge column as almost every man braced and gripped his spear a
little tighter, waiting for the order to form battle lines.

‘It is the
Magister Militum and his outriders,’ those nearest the front
whispered, spreading the news back. All eyes watched as the riders
slowed to a trot and halted before Emperor Gratian to report their
findings.
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Gratian beheld
General Merobaudes, leader of the outriders. ‘I came here to crush
the barbarians – to surround and trample their camp.’ His eyes
slipped past Merobaudes’ shoulder and on down the Via Militaris
where several days’ march ahead his Gothic quarry was supposed to
lie, indolent in their great camp. ‘Now you tell me they are no
longer there? How can a horde vanish?’ he said through a cage of
teeth.

‘If none who
see them move are allowed to live, Domine,’ Merobaudes said, his
thin hair plastered to his scarred face with the sweat of his
frantic ride. ‘But one man did.’

A ragged wretch
slid from the back of Merobaudes’ horse and fell to his knees,
shaking.

‘We found him
wandering, south of the abandoned camp.’

Gratian stared
down his nose at the beggar. ‘Speak.’

The man looked
up, meek and cowering. ‘The horde moved some time ago. They poured
south into Macedonia, and to the walls of Thessalonica. I saw them
coming just as I was leaving the city – they fell upon it like an
iron claw. Pity the people inside, for those walls will not hold
for long.’

Gratian looked
at Merobaudes. ‘And Theodosius? Where are his legions? He was
supposed to be awaiting my outriders, and my orders for his
brigades to support this army. That was the plan.’

‘He most
probably still awaits your riders, Domine. It seems that no
messengers have managed to escape Thessalonica to alert him of the
horde’s movement.

‘The horde
blockades the landward approaches,’ the kneeling wretch explained.
‘The marines and crews of the fleet are pinned on the walls – the
fray upon those battlements is incessant. Only a small skiff
managed to launch and head northeast – but that was days ago.’

Bishop
Ambrosius leaned a little closer to him. ‘The Goths present their
backs to the countryside at Thessalonica. Your underling,
Theodosius, sits in dim-witted ignorance in his capital. The East
cries out for a saviour now more than ever, Domine. God has been
gracious in affording you this opportunity.’

Gratian
wriggled in his saddle and clasped his hands across his belly.
‘Ha!’ he barked, then laughed breezily, flicking a finger to the
crossroads that lay ahead: an older highway striking across the Via
Militaris, leading south and into Macedonia. ‘South it is. But I am
in no rush. I want the people of Thessalonica to appreciate their
salvation. A man hooked from the sea too quickly might not value
his rescue. Best to let him swallow a bellyful of brine first.’

Merobaudes’
expression curdled. ‘Domine, Thessalonica has but the thinnest of
garrisons. The Classis Moesica is moored there too, along with the
coming winter’s grain supply. If the city falls, so too does the
fleet, and famine will befall the other cities that we can still
call our own in this land.’

‘Yes, General,
it will be a hard fight ahead. But I will have to choose my tactics
carefully.’

Merobaudes’
lips quirked balefully. ‘When your father was emperor, he stood
beside me in many battles. In the very thick of the fray. Perhaps
when we reach Thessalonica, it will the time for you, Domine,
saviour of the East, to do likewise?’ The big Frankish general
glared at him. Even Arbogastes, the wigged shadow, dared to mimic
his superior’s look.

Gratian’s blood
fizzed with anger and his stomach simultaneously turned over at the
thought of fighting as his father once had – on foot, front and
centre of a line of legionaries. To smash against a wall of enemy
blades was the act of a fool. What kind of emperor would take such
a risk? The very idea of flashing one’s neck at countless barbarian
blades caused him to shudder. Worse, it stoked from the ashes of
his last night’s sleep the visions of that dark, stinking creature,
coming at him across the bleak moor.

‘Well, Domine?’
Merobaudes goaded.

The dark dream
faded and another idea rose in its place. He broke his gaze with
the big Frank, and looked over towards his stepbrother,
Valentinian, saddled nearby. ‘Or perhaps the lad who bears my
father’s name could forge his reputation in the clash? For too long
he has been a callow and quiet boy. An embarrassment, some would
say. Yet you and your fellow generals continue to support his
station as an…’ he paused to laugh incredulously, ‘equal of
mine?’

‘You would be
surprised by how well he might fare in battle. The boy is a fine
swordsman,’ Merobaudes rasped.

‘The whelp
won’t even swat a fly,’ Gratian roared with amusement. A cluster of
those nearby guffawed in painfully forced laughter.

Merobaudes
leaned a little closer. ‘That’s because he is wise and discerning.
He will make a fine ruler when… when…’

That’s it,
give me the excuse, you big mutt, Gratian broiled inwardly.
‘We’ll go to Thessalonica when I’m ready and not before. Once we
arrive, I’ll put the boy on the wretched left of our line. You too,
perhaps. It will be a fierce clash, I expect.’

A plume of dust
rose rapidly from further along the Via Militaris.

Gratian sat up
a little. ‘All of our outriders reported back with you, did they
not?’ he said.

Merobaudes
nodded.

Now he saw who
they were: the black cloaks rapping in their wake, one wearing the
silver helm of a general. Vitalianus and one of his grunts. But
no Tribunus Pavo? The Western Emperor gave Vitalianus a look
that could cut through stone.

‘Domine,’
Vitalianus half-bowed, sliding his helm from his head and slicking
his hair back with his free hand. ‘We had to cut short our mission
in Constantinople.’

Gratian felt a
hot, black runnel of dissatisfaction drip down his heart.

‘The legions
stationed in the capital have taken to sea,’ he continued.

Gratian’s blood
froze. ‘What?’

‘The skiff!’
the kneeling wretch chirped. ‘It must have reached Constantinople
to raise the alarm.’

Vitalianus and
Gratian both shot sour looks at the kneeling man. ‘The flotilla is
heading south,’ Vitalianus confirmed. ‘Sails billowing, decks awash
with legionaries. A relief army, already on its way to
Thessalonica.’

Men roared and
cheered as the news rippled back down the Western legions like a
wave. ‘Theodosius’ army sails to intercept the Goths. The Eastern
Emperor might end this war before we even reach the fray!’ one
fellow cried jubilantly. Gratian made a note of his face. It would
be peeled off tonight by his torturers.

He turned back
to see Merobaudes’ ugly mien twitch in something supposed to be a
smirk. ‘Now, Domine: to the south… with haste?’
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Feathered
cirrus clouds streaked the azure morning sky as ten triremes ducked
and rose through the foaming, cobalt swell of the Mare
Aegaeum. The eyes painted on the bows of each glared southwest,
the purple and white sails bulging like the chests of giants and
the ropes straining as a strong wind spirited the flotilla on its
way.

Pavo crouched
on the deck of the trireme known as the Fortuna, salt spray
ghosting over him, the intense summer heat stolen away by the chill
wind of the voyage. ‘The Goths outnumber the garrison there
massively,’ he shouted over the rapping of cloaks and banners,
finishing a chalk drawing on the deck’s timbers of a
crescent-shaped city hugging a bay, and a series of besieging
arrows pointing at the landward side of the place. The men of the
Claudia’s First Cohort were crowded around the spot in a cramped
circle, those in the centre kneeling, those behind standing and
those behind them up on crates and on the ship’s rails to get a
view of their tribunus’ advice. ‘The land walls are stout,’ he
said, redrawing the semi-circle depicting the city’s defences to
make it twice as thick as the other lines on the diagram, ‘but not
as strong as Constantinople’s. Worse, the Goths have… somehow…
managed to acquire a number of catapults,’ he stopped to look over
to Rectus, who had taken the briefing in full on that afternoon the
mini-fleet had set out – five days ago.

The medicus,
perched on the ship’s rail, balancing on his walking cane, nodded.
‘Roman engineers, apparently. Captured and offered the choice of
building thirty onagers or having their balls cooked over a fire,
most probably.’

The men of the
cohort erupted in a jagged, fearful babble. ‘Onagers? The Goths
have thirty stone-throwers? This is a black day,’ one wailed.

‘But here’s the
thing,’ Pavo continued, drawing a second semi-circle between the
city wall and the besieging arrows, ‘a turf rampart rings the city.
An outer wall of sorts. It was built after the Adrianople defeat –
to shelter the legions retreating from that disaster,’ he
explained, addressing the more recent recruits who had only joined
the legion since the Claudia’s encampment at Thessalonica the
previous year. ‘It’s high and it has a palisade. We can only hope
the Thessalonica garrison has held onto it, for the catapults will
not break a turf wall – it is too soft and will absorb the blunt
impact of onager rocks. But it is not sheer like stone walls, and
it is soft, easy to climb… and Fritigern has the numbers to throw
men at it. If the Goths seize that turf rampart and open its gates
to allow their artillery through, those stone-throwers will roll
inside and crack open the city walls.’

‘It has been
five days since the messenger skiff came to Constantinople and five
days before that since those fishermen left Thessalonica,’ croaked
one legionary. ‘Ten days. The city cannot have held out all
this time. The garrison there is small.’

‘Painfully
small,’ Pavo agreed. ‘The Flavia Felix alone hold the place. They
lost entire centuries at the Battle of Sirmium. Centuries which
have yet to be replaced. They number less than seven hundred.’

‘Slaves and
workers, traders and tavern-keepers have all taken up what weapons
they can to aid the defence,’ Rectus added.

Another
legionary added: ‘But the Classis Moesica is there. Many good
ships. Marines too.’

Pavo looked to
Rectus, whose face lengthened. ‘Skeleton crews, unfortunately. A
few hundred marines and no more – and all of them are already at
the earth wall, along with the oarsmen. That’s why the fleet
remains trapped in the city harbour, because its crews are needed
on the ramparts. Aye, the fleet might escape, but it would leave
the city defences short and Thessalonica and its grain silos would
fall.’

‘But if the
defences fall anyway, then the city goes and the silos and the
fleet with it,’ said one legionary.

‘The fleet is
what Fritigern wants – to escape the approach of the Western
legions,’ said another.

‘He will raze
the city and kill everyone in his way to get to those ships,’
Centurion Pulcher agreed. ‘Without those boats, the grain shipments
will slow to a trickle… the packed wards of Constantinople will
know famine within a week. If the capital’s defenders are too weak
to stand on the battlements then the Goths might turn upon it next.
Thessalonica in ashes while the capital and the other few coastal
holdings left in imperial hands are toppled by famine? It cannot
happen, can it?’ Pulcher said, his big, evil face paling.

‘The fleet
will not fall into Gothic hands,’ Pavo said firmly.

Many
iron-helmed heads turned like those of gulls, looking southwest in
the direction in which the relief flotilla was headed. A haze hung
over the sea there. Throats bulged and a few audible gulps sounded.
Pavo rose, walking through the parting circle of his men. He
stepped up to the fore of the trireme. The vessel bucked over a
high wave, instantly soaking him in freezing brine, but he cared
not a bit. The sheer weight of what was happening in Thessalonica
had stolen all thought of his own welfare away. Even his usually
acute sea-sickness seemed to be absent.

He came to the
Fortuna’s prow and the pole that jutted from the vessel’s
front like a guiding finger. A bare-chested trierarchus sat
on the pole with one leg crossed for balance, the free leg dangling
like a loose rope.

‘How long?’
Pavo asked, grabbing the rail for balance as the ship and the
others in the flotilla tilted, tacking round a mountainous arm of
headland.

‘Before noon,’
the captain cried back over his shoulder. ‘Poseidon is with us,’ he
grinned, pointing a finger up at the groaning sails. As soon as he
had said this he automatically glanced across the wide front of the
ten-vessel fleet towards Theodosius’ flagship – no grander than any
other vessel apart from the golden Chi-Rho emblazoned on the purple
and white sail. Word of the emperor’s rapidly growing aggression
towards non-Nicenes had spread like a plague. The golden-garbed
Lancearii – and the Inquisitors, no doubt – filled the flagship and
two more boats. The emperor himself was nowhere to be seen – no
doubt sheltering in one of the few covered spots on the galley –
but General Modares stood, like Pavo, at the prow of one, his long
hair soaked and his gaze fixed on the way ahead. Pavo saw the
clustered shields and helms of the men on board the other boats.
Two more packed with the ruby shields of his Claudia men – the
Second and Third Cohorts. Three more boats held the thousand-strong
X Gemina legion, their shields the colour of the sea and their
silver scaled vests like a netful of fish. Aboard a final craft
sailed Comes Eriulf and his few hundred Thraciana Auxiliaries –
javelin marksmen and slingers, many of them Goths like him – along
with General Bacurius and a hastily organised one hundred of his
Scutarii riders, their horses wearing bags on their heads to spare
them the sight of the thrashing waves. It was a hastily-organised
force altogether, numbering just under four thousand men. In theory
it might be enough to hold a besieged city against more than five
times that number. Two palace legions – the Hiberi and the Nervii –
remained in Constantinople to guard the capital – just over two
thousand soldiers in total under the command of Saturninus.

‘If this relief
fails…’ said Sura, coming up next to him. He said no more. He did
not need to. The supposed recovery of Thracia was underpinned by
the strategy of Gratian’s Western Army falling upon the horde from
one side and the Eastern legions assaulting them from the other.
Twin, if unbalanced, pincers. If the bulk of the already few
Eastern legions perished in this breakneck attempt to save
Thessalonica, the balance of the empire’s fate would tilt sharply
in favour of the Goths.

A hand clamped
onto Pavo’s shoulder. ‘Do you see it?’

Pavo swung back
to the prow. The trierarchus’ eyes were wide and unblinking,
rivulets of sea spray running down his nose, dripping from the top
lip of a manic rictus. Pavo looked along his sinewy arm and saw
nothing but mist and haze… and then the haze melted away.

Now he saw the
bay of Thessalonica and the twin mountains rising like giants
either side. The waters in the bay were shallower and turquoise,
calm and sparkling, the sun-bleached city perched on the shore like
a natural amphitheatre. For an instant, the place looked entirely
untroubled, as if the reports of a siege had been wrong. He saw the
beatific palace hill and all its orchards, the natural staircase of
travertine wards and warren-like markets, the magnificent, domed
rotunda, the great white triumphal arch and the aqueduct picking
its way down from Mount Cissus into the city, the swaying palms,
and many other marvels he remembered well from his time here. A
terrible thought struck him for a moment. What if the assault on
the city had been a false report, a deliberately false
report. A ruse! What if The Goths were right now actually far north
from here and readying to fall upon thinly-defended
Constantinople?

His fears were
blown away and ignited at once when a fiery streak with a black
smoky tail sped low across the sky. The fireball exploded against
the faintly-green ring of turf corralling the city on the landward
side. Now he saw the mass of ant-like men fighting on those slopes.
His eyes picked out the bright banners atop the turf bastion, the
flashing of iron, his ears picking up the plaintive wails of Roman
horns and the gentle, almost dreamlike chorus of shouting masses
and the coming and going of battle.

‘The fight
continues. The city still stands,’ Pavo boomed. He heard cries like
this rise from the other ships of the relief fleet. ‘The earthen
wall too. Thessalonica can be saved.’

The men on the
galley exploded in a chorus of shouts, jerking and jostling in
eagerness to reach the shores. Pavo planted a foot on the
Fortuna’s prow and gazed like an eagle at the city harbour.
The Classis Moesica sat motionless on the glassy, pale waters
within the three-sided square of a stone walkway jutting from the
bay at the centre point of the city. Thirty escort triremes,
myriad smaller liburnians holding the precious grain and
three huge hexaremes. Dozens of ballistae were
mounted on rails and platforms of this trio of mighty vessels, but
such strength was agonisingly redundant in this land clash – a
jungle of marble and streets standing between the boats and the
fray – and the powerful bolt throwers rested, their iron beaks
dipped like sleeping raptors.

The
Fortuna cut like a knife towards the city’s eastern edge,
and from here Pavo could see one end of the turf wall in profile –
and the chaos on the outer slopes and the half-ring of death
serried on the countryside beyond. Fritigern’s horde stood in thick
masses – each a warband under the command of some minor reiks.
Every few moments, the low moan of a Gothic horn would send
multiple warbands forwards. They sped towards the rampart then
lunged at the sloping front, clawing their way up past torn, bent
bodies of their kin and of fallen imperial soldiers alike. The
Roman defenders at the top – so few, Pavo realised, seeing less
than half of the numbers they had hoped for – protected only by a
stake palisade, threw javelins, rocks and even pieces of smashed up
flagstones and monuments from the city down at the attackers. Goths
fell away and tumbled or slid back down the slope, smearing the
turf and earth with glistening innards. Legionaries were speared by
the attackers and hooked out on the ends of Gothic spears in
showers of blood. Pavo struck every sword blow for his distant and
beset comrades. Sura whispered curses and oaths of encouragement by
his side. At last, the attacking Gothic warbands peeled back, like
a breaker gurgling back from a beach, to rejoin the blockade
crescent. No sooner had they re-joined the masses, then the Gothic
horns groaned again. This time, more warbands spilled forward, but
towards different sections of the rampart, and a thick crack and
shudder of ropes and wood split the air as a dozen fiery masses
streaked up from the Gothic catapults to plunge against the
sections not being assaulted by the warbands. Some of the blazing
rocks thudded deep into the turf bastion, about halfway up, roaring
away there without having caused any real damage before fizzling
out into a plume of smoke. But two were well-aimed. The first
ploughed through the palisade. Burning shreds of timber, earth and
men flew up like water in a pond disturbed by a skimmed pebble as
it bounced from the high turf walkway, then on downhill, plunging
into the smoke-stained sea of legionary tents and madly-rushing
messengers and commanders in the space between the earth bastion
and the city walls. The second rock whacked square against the turf
wall’s thick timber gates – a deliberately narrow opening. The
gates shuddered with a stark crack and bent inwards. Men up
on the timber walkway straddling the gates rushed to tip buckets of
water down on the burning rock before the gates could catch light.
The orb fizzled out, but not before two of the firefighters were
shot with Gothic arrows, toppling out silently to crunch onto the
ground. The gates remained intact, but a few more such strikes
might change that. The enemy horns moaned once more and the
warbands pulled back, only for more to roll forwards and assault
the newly-broken section of palisade. Worse, Pavo saw a team of
Goths straining and pacing forward with great difficulty, hauling a
giant and freshly-hewn ram towards the gates.

‘He’s picking
the place apart,’ Pavo whispered. ‘They will break the turf wall
before the day is out.’

‘He may not
even need to,’ said Sura, ‘look!’

Pavo followed
his friend’s outstretched finger, seeing a meadow of long grass
outside the eastern end of the turf wall. The stalks swayed and
jerked. Something was cutting through the grass towards the point
where the defences met the white-sand bay. Pavo stared: the tide
was retreating and the waters had drawn a dozen or so strides shy
of the rampart’s end. A way in. The defenders up on the bastion
were engaged with or watching the main Gothic lines and seemed not
to notice this strange movement. Then, a thousand-strong warband
rose from the grass and slipped by the bastion end unseen, wet sand
and the foam of lapping waves flicking up in their wake.

Those leading
the stealthy warband pointed and motioned further along the city
shoreline. To the wharf…

‘The fleet,’
Pavo rasped.

Just a few
pale-walled square towers stood on the wharf as a means of defence.
Up there he saw small knots of archers. They didn’t stand a chance.
Even worse, the gates in the low sea walls lay ajar. This warband
would have the choice of taking the fleet or slipping inside the
city to loot and pillage or to fall upon the defenders on the
landward side from the rear.

Pavo shot a
look left and right. Their trireme had found a narrow channel of
wind and had cut a stadia ahead of the others. The prow was slicing
towards the shore between the wharf and the marauding warband. Five
hundred men of the Claudia First Cohort. Twice that number of
Goths. He tensed his body like a sprinter seeing the glittering
silver and green stones through the rapidly thinning shallows. To
act or to wait? He glanced at the trierarchus, lips balancing both
choices.

‘We should
wait. The orders were for a unified landing,’ Sura said, reading
his thoughts.

Pavo shot his
oldest friend – a man with dubious sanity – a look, and saw the
manic sparkle in his primus pilus’ eyes.

‘But damn the
orders,’ Sura hissed. ‘If we wait, those bastards will take the
wharf. If we wait, we and the others may not even be able to
land.’

Reassured, Pavo
filled his lungs. ‘Claudia!’ he roared. A deep rattle of iron
sounded behind him. Many booted feet were planted on the ship’s
rail like his as the Fortuna sped onwards. The galley
shuddered as it ground onto the shingle. The sea wind dropped like
a stone, a fierce heat descending in its place. ‘At them!’


Chapter
7
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Pavo splashed
down into the knee-high waters, his body juddering with the impact,
the salt-tang mixing with the sweat and dust odours of the city.
Opis landed next to him, the legion standard gripped two-handed.
Sura, Pulcher, Libo, all of them leapt down. With a tumult of
roars, churning water, clanking of armour and shields, they came
together in a hasty line facing the oncoming Gothic band, Opis
hoisting the standard high so the ruby bull banner caught the
scorching hot breeze. The sand threw up the glare of the sun as the
Goths slowed for a moment, stunned… then they exploded in a
battle-scream, surging for the Claudia cohort in a mass of
swishing, high battle-knots, chests encased in mail, scale and dark
red leather, bristling with longswords, spears, axes and bows.

‘Shields,
shields!’ Pavo demanded, meeting the bloodshot eyes of the
warband’s reiks, the man’s face pocked with plague scars and his
beard encrusted with Roman blood as he made directly for Pavo.

Clack
went the Claudia’s red shields, held tight and overlapping. Pavo
braced both legs for the impact. At the last moment, he opened his
shield like a door, inviting a killing blow to his gut. The reiks’
face lit up and he stabbed his longsword forward for the easy kill.
Pavo waited until the blade tip was a hand’s width from his breast,
then jerked his shield closed again, batting the sword strike wide,
then lunging forward and bringing his spear down over the rim of
the shield and into the over-eager reiks’ collarbone, deep into his
chest. The man died in disbelief, sinking to his knees, his beard
now drenched in his own blood. Pavo pulled his spear free with a
horrible sucking noise and with a mass of barely-identifiable
bloody tissue snagged on it, the mess raining blood and body fluids
down on him and the men around him. A longsword clanged against his
helm, almost knocking him out cold. He staggered, a shower of light
flashing through his head and an intense ringing in his ears. For a
moment, there was chaos: colossal pressure from the warband,
pushing, stabbing, sand puffing up, blood-mizzle wafting over them.
A Gothic spear streaked across his shield, ripping out the throat
of a young recruit to his left, before an axeman brought his
ferocious and heavy weapon cutting down through the lad’s spasming
body, splitting his skull to the neck. As the recruit fell, the two
men behind him were taken by surprise and run through with spears.
Goths poured into the chink in the shield wall. Men swayed and
stumbled, many falling, the order of battle disintegrating. Pavo
blocked the strike of one foe before him and felt the whoosh
of another’s longsword – behind him!

He shot a look
over his shoulder to see Sura and Libo locked in battle with a half
dozen Goths. The line was irretrievable. Disaster loomed. ‘Break!’
he rasped, slicing the hand from one attacker, then booting another
back – the man crashing through and knocking over a knot of others.
He looked up to the two wharf towers and the twenty or so archers
on the flat roofs of each, already showering a thin but welcome
hail of arrows on their attackers. ‘Get to the towers.’

He swung round,
bringing his elbow cracking into the jaw of a Goth coming for
Libo’s exposed flank, then hurling his spear like a javelin into
the breast of another, before booting a cloud of sand up to blind a
pair who were running towards him. Numb, he drew his spatha, saw
flashes of battles past and of the lost brothers who had fallen in
them… and he fought like a lion, blocking and cutting as they
backstepped towards the meagre protection of the towers. Chunks of
his shield were hewn off, and it seemed like an eternity before he
felt the solid flagstones of the wharf under his boots. He glanced
back, seeing the tower and the thick wooden door leading inside. It
would be frantic, but maybe his men could squeeze in there and on
the stairs within, take shelter until more boats landed? The other
triremes were closing on the shore now, but the officers aboard
were only just shouting orders and organising their men. He saw
Rectus, standing with his walking cane at the prow of the beached
Fortuna, roaring at the other nine boats like a
campidoctor with a bad case of toothache.

His thoughts
were torn back to the present when, simultaneously, a Gothic spear
tore open his mail shirt on the left flank, cutting through iron,
tunic and skin, and another ripped through his tunic hem, the
flashing steel and wood passing uncomfortably close to his groin.
He scored the chest of one spearman then slit the belly of a
second. The foe fell in stages, clutching in futility at the exodus
of blue-grey, steaming intestines that leapt from the wound. Before
that one had even descended past kneeling, three more Goths leapt
over the man, swords and spears drawn back to butcher Pavo. Until
the bull-like Centurion Pulcher shoulder-charged one of the three
from the side, then despatched the felled foe before he could
react. Pavo plunged his sword into the side of a towering blonde
warrior, then thrust his head forward to butt the last of the
attacking trio – the fin of his intercisa cleaving the man’s
forehead. The fellow seemed undaunted by this mortal wound for a
time, uttering a ‘raar’ and swishing his sword back for a strike,
before his injury caught up with him and his eyes drifted
independently and a train of drool spilled from his lips, quickly
followed by a thick, black gout of blood from the grievous head
wound.

Pavo felt
something hard bash against his back. The tower! He threw up his
shield to meet a thrown Gothic lance and several more Claudia men
did likewise, forming a bastion of shields, protecting this anchor
point at the foot of the tower. Missiles clattered onto the shields
and the mass of Goths pushed and swarmed at the fragile blockade,
swords and axes chomping down on the rims. Pavo slipped within the
meagre and precarious shelter of bodies. Sura was already at the
tower door, just three paces to his left, shaking the handle madly,
Libo booting at the timbers.

‘By the sweat
of Mithras’ balls. Why are we not inside yet?’

‘It’s locked.
It’s bloody locked!’ Libo roared.

‘We were
ordered to lock it and not open it for any reason until the Flavia
Felix Tribunus ordered us to do so,’ a pathetic voice shouted down
from the archer platform at the top.

Pavo stared up
at the cross-eyed ‘marksman’. ‘What?’ he snarled, clutching his
cut-open side, warm with blood. ‘Where is the Flavia commander
now?’

‘Er, well his
head is lying over there in the dust,’ Cross-eyes bleated. ‘The
Goths shot it back in from the catapults after they captured him
three days ago.’

Pavo opened his
mouth to emit the obvious reply in a fiery rage, when a Gothic push
sent the pinned shell of Claudia men staggering, crushing them
against the base of the tower. The cries of falling Claudia men
rang out from the rapidly buckling shield shell.

‘Open. The.
Fucking. Door,’ brayed Opis, pointing the legion’s silver eagle up
at the archers like an accusing finger with a shaking, musclebound
arm.

‘We, we lost
the key,’ Cross-eyes moaned. ‘We were throwing it to each other to
keep ourselves amused. There was no action here, you see – not
until today. Then I threw it too far and it landed in the drink,’
he pointed to the harbour waters. ‘Funny thing is, there is a
spare, back in my house in the attic room where I play dice. It’s a
nice room when the sun gets to it, but most days it’s a bit-’ his
rather less-than-urgent rambling ended when a thrown Gothic axe
whumped into his face, sticking there, forehead to chin. He
pirouetted and flopped, backwards, over the tower parapet, his
lower legs snagging on something and suspending him there like a
drape. His tunic floated down to hang at armpit height, the entire
relief force treated to the sight of the idiot’s scab and
spot-ridden midriff and genitals.

A spear clacked
from the stonework of the tower, just beside Libo’s head, showering
all by the door in dust and sparks. ‘The trick is to understand the
locking mechanism,’ Sura began. ‘Back in Adrianople, they called
me-’

Crunch!
A colossal, silvery shape hurtled between Sura and Libo, and the
door shredded inwards. Pulcher rolled where he had landed within,
then stood, rubbing his shoulder, grinning. ‘They called you a man
who owes Pulcher a cauldron of wine,’ he finished Sura’s story for
him.

‘Inside!’ Pavo
blared, shoving and shepherding his men through the door. Like a
sink draining, the battered shell of Claudia men withdrew into the
cramped floor of the tower, those first in backing up the stone
stairs that crept up in flights towards the top. Pavo, Sura,
Pulcher and Opis formed a mini-front, blockading the doorway as the
Goths poured for it. Sura’s shield disintegrated first, but a
legionary in the rank behind passed his to the primus pilus as a
replacement. Through the legs of the front rank, Libo organised a
knot of others to jab their spears through the legs of the
front-liners, smashing and ripping at Gothic shins and thighs.

‘Watch my
balls!’ Pulcher reprimanded Libo, prone between his legs.

‘Ball,
singular,’ Libo corrected him, his good eye rolling up. The
attackers tossed a few hand axes in over the heads of the tiny
front line guarding the door, but they could do no more.

‘Bring the
black vase!’ demanded a Goth – draped in stolen Roman scale and
wearing a leather helm studded with green gems – to some of his
warriors at the rear.

Pavo and Sura
shared a look of confusion. ‘The bla-’

The mutual
question went unfinished as a smoke-stained clay urn was passed
over the many heads of the Goths. A rag hung from its narrow mouth,
flickering with an orange flame. Pavo caught the acrid scent of
resin in his nostrils. Instantly, he imagined the cramped interior
of the tower for what it would be if that pot smashed in here – a
blazing pyre. An oak-limbed Goth took the flickering pot and drew
it back, his muscled, bare torso rippling, one eye narrowing as he
aimed for the gap in the doorway above the legionaries’ heads.

Pavo felt his
body flood with a chill, a certainty of death. At just that moment,
a plumbata dart whizzed through the air from somewhere off
to the side and punched through the clay urn. A clatter of breaking
clay rang out, and the Goth and scores more around him were
showered in the black, glutinous resin. A moment passed where
Pavo’s eyes met those of the would-be fire-thrower, before the man
and many more vanished in a molten whoosh, an orange wall of
fierce heat that sent Pavo and those at his shoulders staggering,
sent even the multitudes of Goths clamouring near the burning ones
back too. The men ablaze flailed like living torches, screaming.
One rushed in a fire-blind panic for the tower doorway, only for
Pulcher to reverse his spear and prod the man away with the
butt.

Before any
sense of understanding could settle, another shower of weighted
legionary darts rained down on the Gothic mass from somewhere
nearby. They plunged into necks and burst heads, snapped arms and
legs and ruined hundreds of men. An instant later an iron wave of
legionaries crashed into them from the direction of the shore. The
Claudia Second and Third Cohorts and the Gemina legion – landed at
last. They milled and hacked and rolled over the top of the closest
Goths, driving the rest towards the sea walls.

‘Outside, come
on, help them,’ Pavo bawled, leading an exodus from the wharf
tower. The Claudia First Cohort joined the attack, barging the
panicked Gothic warbands back with their shields, lancing at those
who tried to fight back.

‘Fair winds
that brought us here. A little too fair for you and the
Fortuna!’ Eriulf said through clenched teeth, squeezing up
to fight beside Pavo. His small band of Thraciana Auxiliaries
buzzed and swarmed around the edges of the push, their job to loose
light javelins on the enemy infantry.

The sight of
the man steeled Pavo. ‘But damn, it is good to see you.’

‘They’re
flooding inside the city!’ an officer cried.

Pavo and Eriulf
looked up, seeing the backtracking Goths indeed spilling through
the open gates on the sea walls. The legions piled in after them,
surging along the wide, cypress-lined triumphal avenue before
emerging onto the city agora – a huge square with a white-marble
odeum at the northern end.

At just that
moment, the Goths erupted in frantic shouts, seeing the curved
seating of the odeum for what it was – a dead end and a corral.
Groups peeled left, towards the uphill warren of markets and slums,
and more to the right, back onto the triumphal avenue. If they
spread out and vanished into the streets, Pavo realised, they would
be impossible to finish off and they could sally from hiding places
to hamper the defence at the turf wall.

Hooves
thundered in answer to his fears. General Bacurius led fifty
horsemen at a charge, holding aloft the draco standard
himself, the bronze, fanged head moaning and the bright red cloth
tail swirling in the wind of his ride. Affixed to the end of his
stump arm was a semispatha blade which he held aloft like a steely
finger. Like a shepherd and his dogs, they herded the Goths on the
left back towards the odeum. The other fifty of the general’s
horsemen speared into those on the right, mowing dozens down and
chasing the rest back towards the marble theatre too. The Goths
reached the lower steps of the odeum, tripping and stumbling as
they tried to backstep up, wailing when they saw the high, blank
curved wall of marble at the top. No way out. Goths fell in droves,
their blood running down the white steps. This clash is
over, Pavo snarled within as blood splashed under his boots,
yield!

Now the air
rustled and horns blew, right behind Pavo. He twisted to see an
apparition: in the baking heat, General Modares, mounted and
leading the thousand Lancearii on at a run, his face agape in a war
cry, and Emperor Theodosius, clad in white steel helm and vest, his
silver leather pteruges and his gold-lined cloak flowing in his
wake. The Inquisitors ringed the emperor, one carrying the golden
Chi-Rho topped labarum standard, the rest clutching their spears
two-handed as they built up to a run and Theodosius into a canter,
drawing his war-sword. The Roman force threw a colossal
barritus of a cry towards the pinned Goths, and the sound
trebled in the odeum’s confines. The shout alone was what won the
day. The clatter of swords being tossed down filled the air,
followed by begging pleas. The horde warriors who had moments ago
been cursing Pavo and taunting him with oaths to take his heart
were now on their knees. A few were butchered like this before
Theodosius’ voice ended it. ‘Enough!’

A strange
semi-silence ensued, with the din of the fray at the city’s shore
district falling away, but the all-surrounding tumult of the battle
for the earth wall still present and if anything, more rabid than
before – warped and muffled by the many streets between here and
there.

‘General
Modares,’ Theodosius cried, ‘you have the Gemina. Bind and watch
these prisoners, then take the legion to the coastal end of the
turf rampart. Defend the tidal weak spot there.’

Modares’ arm
was already in the air in salute, his mouth half-open to rally the
Gemina cohorts, when Eriulf shouted instead. ‘The Gemina are too
numerous to waste there, Domine. That breach at the shore can be
plugged by a few hundred men, and these prisoners – once their
wrists are shackled – need only be watched by a score of soldiers.
Let me and my auxiliaries do these things. Use the Gemina numbers
where they are needed, on the main assault upon the turf wall.’

Theodosius and
Modares glared at Eriulf for a moment. Pavo admired his bravery in
contradicting the emperor’s words in front of the army at such a
heated moment. But he also saw sense in the Comes’ idea, and so did
Theodosius. ‘So it shall be. Gemina, Claudia, Lancearii – come
through the streets with me. We will exit the city’s main land gate
and flood up onto the earth battlements. Take on water as we go,
but waste no time. Forwards, for God and for the Empire!’

Pavo threw up a
salute at Eriulf, then changed it into a heartfelt gesture of
brothers, beating his fist against his heart as they parted. With
that, he turned to face the city wards, his most callused veterans
leading the Claudia with him, each already sodden red… yet the
battle had only just begun.

‘Lancearii,
march, full step!’ the Lancearii Tribunus bellowed.

‘Gemina, with
me!’ Modares bawled, his horse rearing and setting into the city at
a trot.

‘Claudia,
onwards!’ Pavo cried.
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‘Into line,’
Eriulf screamed as the trailing ones of his few hundred ran across
the sands of the bay to fill the gap at the shore. A handful stayed
back to guard the surrendered horde warriors – holding them at
spearpoint near the wharf.

‘But damn, it
is good to see fresh men here,’ cried a Flavia Felix centurion from
the top of the rampart’s end. The man was caked in red and speckled
with sand that had stuck to the dried blood. His plume was solid
with battle gore too, in a style almost like Eriulf’s pine resin
spiked topknot. There were less than thirty men with the centurion,
to watch nearly five hundred paces worth of the turf wall. ‘All
others have been called round to the bastion gates,’ the centurion
explained. Indeed, there were no other defenders nearby, and it
seemed that Fritigern had condensed his siege, bringing the horde
together at the mid-section of the turf bastion, near the timber
gatehouse. From there, sounds of battle raged, and the deep,
worrying crunch of a ram shredding wood sounded like a
sickening heartbeat.

‘Well we are
here to do as we must,’ Eriulf called back up to the man. ‘Battles
can be won in many ways.’

The centurion
laughed, turning away with a salute.

Eriulf’s
Thraciana Auxiliaries planted their spears and javelins in the sand
gap like a palisade and drew their swords. The few hundred were
easily more than enough. One hundred would have been sufficient, he
realised. More, the tide was stable and, being mid-afternoon, it
would be coming in again soon to close this breach. He ordered one
hundred to stand, five ranks deep, in the gap, and the other eighty
to wait in reserve. The heat of the day was at its fiercest and the
white sand blinding, a dry breeze casting a shower of the stuff
into their faces.

‘Sir,’ one of
his men asked anxiously. ‘Perhaps if the fighting is concentrated
round at the turf wall gatehouse, then we should send our reserves
there too?’

Eriulf eyed the
man. Randulf was his name. A Gothic soldier. A man who had entered
the service of the empire years before him. He looked over the
rest: more than half were of the same stock. The rest were
outcasts, foreigners and strangers.

‘Sir?’ Randulf
repeated.

But Eriulf’s
eyes flicked up, over and beyond the man, out into the countryside.
There, stealing round from the gatehouse fray, came a fresh pair of
warbands, moving swiftly and hugging the foot of the earth wall’s
outer slope, shields overhead to endure a rain of Roman
missiles.

‘They’re coming
for the breach. Be ready!’ the centurion up on the rampart called
to his thirty and down to Eriulf and the Thraciana men.

‘Our men are
needed here, Randulf,’ Eriulf said calmly to the man before
him.

Randulf’s head
flicked round to see the fresh wave of attack, then twisted back to
Eriulf, eyes wide. ‘Two warbands! Comes, we should call the eighty
forward to add weight to our line.’

Eriulf shook
his head slowly. ‘No. The reserves will be needed elsewhere,’ he
said sombrely, clicking his fingers once.

‘Sir?’ Randulf
asked, confused, watching as the simple signal sent the eighty
reserves stealing silently up the bastion’s inner steps of packed
earth behind the Roman centurion and his thirty. He watched, heard
the wet tears of knives slitting throats, the muffled cries of men
dying in shock, watched the bodies up there crumple and the corpse
of the Flavia Felix centurion rolling lifelessly down to rest by
Eriulf’s feet, a blade in the base of his skull.

Randulf’s eyes
rolled up from the body to Eriulf. ‘I understand. It... it is
time?’

‘The moment is
here,’ Eriulf nodded.

The reserves
and the men braced in the gap with Randulf muttered and whispered,
plucking their spears from the sand to open the breach, repeating
the words. ‘It is time.’
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Along the broad
cypress-lined way the legions went in a great silvery mass, then
they cut through tight lanes and alleys in a riot of echoing
hobnailed boots, under the shade of awnings and swirling around
carts and barrels. Sweet wafts of baking bread came from the homes
every so often, tempered by the strengthening odour of slit bellies
and coppery blood the closer they drew to the city’s land walls.
The wide eyes of the populace – each and every one of them holed-up
in their homes – watched the Eastern Army climb the wards of the
gently cascading city. One mother held her curly-haired boy tight,
the lad cheering the legions on. ‘Salvation!’ he cried, the lamb in
his arms bleating in agreement.

Pavo met the
lad’s eye and prayed the youngster was correct.

They spilled
from one tight alley to see the sun-bleached land walls. The main
gates were open, and a man in a military tunic and boots stood on
the roof of a guardhouse just inside the walls, one shattered arm
dripping with blood, the other milling, waving them on.

‘Thank the
gods! The earth bastion is close to collapse. We have
moments…moments!’ he wailed.

There was an
instant of strange echo as they passed through the gate arch and
then they poured into the world of chaos beyond. The arc of ground
which had served as a rudimentary camp and sanctuary after the
Adrianople disaster was strewn with the bodies of dead men lying in
awkward heaps and the laid-out forms of the groaning injured,
wrapped in white and soaked in red. The ‘command centre’, which was
no more than a few dozen grubby tents, was all but flattened, some
tents having been set ablaze by the flames of Gothic arrows, others
crushed by the onager stones which cleared the turf rampart. That
high, crescent-shaped bastion shuddered and shook as the catapults
continued to bombard it from outside. Then dirt exploded into the
air and handfuls of the precious few defenders up on the walkway
flew backwards, some screaming, others in pieces. The palisade on
the wall walk up there was riddled with holes where the catapult
bombardment had shredded the wooden stakes, and in these spots,
legionaries and badly-equipped citizens were locked in a struggle
with Goths. The narrow gates were in a sorry state, pocked with
shredded craters and sagging – but still they remained barred,
although one locking bar as large as a ship’s mast lay broken on
the ground, a new one having been hastily thrown into place.
Another replacement waited nearby should it be needed.

‘Lancearii,
brace before the gates,’ Theodosius cried, and his golden legion
spread out in a line as if to contain the monster that was kicking
the tall timber gate in. ‘General Bacurius, be ready on our flanks.
General Modares, take your men to the battlements.’

‘Horsemen, take
your positions,’ Bacurius snarled, his white mare rearing up.

‘Gemina, to the
left, Claudia, the right,’ Modares snarled.

Pavo swept a
hand overhead to reinforce the order. ‘With me!’ Libo, Cornix and
Trupo echoed the order to the First, Second and Third Cohorts. With
a deep intake of breath, the Claudia raced up the turf slope, just
to the right of the timber gates. Pavo felt the blood on his flank
from the earlier wound bubbling and snaking in rivulets down his
thigh. His sword arm was trembling from fatigue already and his
body weak with hunger – not since morning on the boat had they
enjoyed a meal of porridge and honey. They came to the top of the
bastion at an angle, targeting a spot where a reiks with a visored
helm was clearing the top of the defences for himself, swinging
around his head a great sword that caught the sun in a blinding
flash with every revolution. His fellow warriors were spry and
eager, fighting around him to strike down the smattering of Flavia
Felix men, a knot of sparsely-equipped but well-trained marines and
the citizen militia. Pavo threw everything into the last few leaps
up the rampart, knowing the Claudia would be enough, surely, to
drive this cur back and seal up the broken section of palisade. But
as he crested the rampart, bodies of Flavia men tumbling past him
in the opposite direction, he saw the outer face of the turf
defence. It was crawling with Goths. Not just select warbands as he
had witnessed from the Fortuna, but everything Fritigern
had. Some twenty thousand screaming Gothic killers, clambering
inexorably for the palisade, like ants amassing on a dropped pot of
honey. The sight grabbed him like a giant hand. They simply
had to dam the breach before those masses reached the top.
Along with the catapults, Fritigern himself remained out on the
hazy country plain, his blue hawk banner fluttering in the searing,
warping heat. A ring of his Royal Guardsmen surrounded him, and two
vast wings of Gothic riders – maybe five thousand in total.

You wanted
peace. Why this? Pavo mouthed.

A whooshing of
steel brought him back to his senses. He ducked just as the visored
reiks’ great sword chopped through the space his head had been
moments ago. He rolled back on his haunches, tilting to one side as
the reiks brought the sword chopping down, missing him by a
finger’s-width. All around him, the Claudia men clashed with the
reiks’ warriors. Steel smashed against steel, blood sprayed and the
tight walkway became crammed with fighting men. Pavo caught the
reiks’ next strike with his shield, which halved. The two pieces
fell away like blossoms in a breeze, robbing him of protection. He
snatched at one of the palisade stakes, ripping it free of the turf
and holding it across his chest as a makeshift shield of sorts.

‘I’ll cut you
open from skull to groin, Roman,’ Visor-reiks snarled, bringing his
blade down, cutting through the stake like a butcher’s cleaver
through a ham.

Pavo gawped at
the two halves of wood, then tossed them away and brought his sword
up to block, but another of the reiks’ men grabbed his arms from
behind.

‘Hold him,’
Visor-reiks growled. The man behind Pavo did as he was bid, his
arms like shackles as they bent Pavo’s sword arm up his back and
held his other wrist tight. Visor-reiks tore Pavo’s helm from his
head and tossed it away. ‘I will core his head like an apple,’ he
raged, grabbing the back of Pavo’s head and forcing it down towards
a palisade stake.

Pavo roared
uselessly, his every sinew straining, his ebbing strength rendering
his efforts feeble, as Visor-reiks guided his head down until his
left eye was but a finger’s-width from the stake’s rough but
sharply-hewn tip. A storm of thoughts raced through his head. He
saw Sura and his best men fighting like wolves nearby – none able
to come to his aid.

Just then, a
deep buck and groan of timber sounded from out in the countryside.
Pavo twisted his head a fraction – just enough to look up at
Visor-reiks. The man’s rictus – the eyes caged in the two holes of
his steel visor – was gleeful, his shoulders tensing to shove down,
hard, and destroy Pavo’s head… when a blur of darkness and a whoosh
like a wind of the gods sped up and whacked into the back of
Visor-reiks’ head. The bastard’s eyes burst through the two holes
in the visor and the head entire collapsed with an explosion of
blood. A welcome, rogue catapult strike. Sensing the one behind
holding him freezing with shock, he swept his head up and back, the
rear of his skull crunching into the shackler’s nose, hot blood
spurting down the back of his neck. He swung and booted the dazed
Goth in the belly, sending him flailing backwards onto the stake
Pavo had been about to die upon, the sharpened wood bursting from
his chest and blood lurching in a bubbling foam from the wound.

‘Thank you,
Mithras,’ he whispered, kissing his bloody finger and pointing
quickly skywards, then braced, seeing a half-dozen hands clamp at
the gap-tooth section of palisade. Before he could even call for
more men, the hands had become full Goths, leaping up and onto the
walkway. They surged up and over, here and at the other gaps. The
weight of numbers was simply overwhelming. Pavo cut and thrust to
fend off the first few, then dodged a spear jab and leapt over a
swish at his hamstrings from a Goth just scrambling onto the
walkway. He saw Libo entangled with two more, and in a storm of
fists and blades, the three went tumbling down the inside of the
rampart and into the crescent of Roman-held ground. There, the two
Goths battering Libo were despatched quickly by the nearest
Lancearii.

Crunch!
went the gates, and this time they buckled inwards violently.

Too
much, a voice screamed in Pavo’s head as he saw more and more
spilling up and onto the earth walkway. Too many.

Crunch!

Now Sura fell
away, clutching his shoulder and rolling downhill. Big Pulcher and
a knot of younger recruits held on manfully, until the big man was
struck over the head with a Gothic club and fell, unconscious,
rolling to the ground within. One by one the best Claudia men fell.
Over on the parapet abutting the left side of the gate, he saw
Modares and his Gemina charges being driven down the steep interior
slope, Goths leaping at them like dogs as they went.

Crunch!
Snap! the gates bulged inwards, the second locking bar
exploding in a storm of splinters.

A Gothic sword
speared through the air for Pavo’s chest. Men were pressed up next
to him either side, foe and friend. Nowhere to go, he could only
let himself fall backwards. ‘No!’ he cried as he felt himself
tumbling down the dirt slope, head and feet changing places in a
frantic roll, gore-wet earth and grass flying up in his wake.

He came to a
halt on the flat ground by the wounded, and instantly leapt up,
taking a step towards the climb again. But hands clasped on his
shoulders, pulling him back. ‘No, the bastion is gone,’ Sura
growled. Opis and Libo stood just behind Sura, holding the
unconscious Pulcher by one arm each. Pavo gawped back at his men,
then looked up the slope once more. He saw it too now: most of the
Gemina and Claudia men had been beaten back down here or slain up
there. A thousand or more dead Romans lay strewn on the inner slope
or dangling like weeds on the palisade stakes. Only a smattering of
a few dozen defenders remained up there, locked in combat up on the
dirt walkway. In moments, they would be dead. In moments, the dam
would be breached.

‘Lancearii
First Cohort, climb the hill and join the fray!’ Emperor Theodosius
cried. The golden legion jerked into action, their tribunus
snapping at them to be ready.

‘No! Domine,
you must understand,’ Modares cried over to the emperor. ‘The
entire horde is behind this push. We need to pull back.’

‘But damn, I
did not come here to retreat!’ Bacurius snapped, shaking with
eagerness, his horse snorting and pawing on the spot.

‘There will be
no retreat,’ Theodosius roared. ‘Not while the gates still
hold.’

At just that
moment, the men hurrying to the nearly-ruined gates with the third
bracing bar vanished as the gates exploded open and the Gothic
rammers surged inside. With them came many thousands of spearmen
and a colossal roar of triumph, and from some way out on the plain,
Fritigern’s two huge cavalry wings burst into movement too. Like
flanking forces, the warriors up on the turf walkway either side of
the ruined gates now streamed down. The dirt wall had well and
truly fallen. The horde was inside.

The Lancearii
First Cohort, tensed to take a lunge forward for the slope, now
took an instinctive and shocked backwards step. Theodosius’ face
slackened at once, turning bone-white with horror. Pavo saw his
lips move in silence: God, what is this dark vision you put
before me?

‘Form a line,’
Modares screamed, riding to and fro across the rapidly diminishing
space between the mismatched forces: less than four thousand
disordered legionaries against nearly twenty five thousand rampant
Goths. ‘Retreat! Backstep, in time… to the inner gates!’

Needing no
repetition of the order, every Roman soldier present drew close,
clacking shields together and back-stepping rapidly towards the
city gates as the flood-tide of the Goths came for them, slowing
just enough to judge their approach – like wolves pacing in towards
a wounded deer. Pavo, shieldless, took up a position on the left
edge of the line – the most unlucky position for a soldier – and
held his sword up like a banner, coordinating the backstep of the
others. He heard those nearest him whisper prayers and croak oaths
of love to their families. Gothic chosen archers amassed in their
hundreds on the inner earthen slopes and loosed thick volleys of
arrows. The shield wall did its job, the rattle of arrows thwacking
into wood ringing out, two shafts zinging from Pavo’s helm and one
whacking against his mail shirt and winding him. Hundreds more
archers appeared atop the earth wall, and clusters of slingers too,
the air buzzing with their whirling slings in moments. He felt his
stomach churn and his heart crash against his ribs. A smattering of
Flavia Felix men behind him panicked, turned their backs on the
rapidly closing Goths and sprinted for the gates in a loose,
chaotic scramble. ‘Get back in line. Stand with your comrades!’ he
roared over his shoulder at them as the sling and arrow hail
whacked down. The gap behind him felt like a hole in his armour.
‘Retreat with courage and poise and the enemy will doubt their
chances. Run like mutts and you will be slain like mutts,’ he
berated them. As if to illustrate his point, a knot of Gothic
riders broke forward, arrowed towards the solid shield-front of the
retreat then swerved away, streaking instead through the far easier
target of the panicking ones, cutting down on their backs, slicing
off their heads.

He felt his
exhausted legs stumble and quiver as they went, seeing the ground
between them and Fritigern’s army shrink to a stone’s throw – the
mass of enemy a violent mix of faces bent in battle-lust, swishing
blonde hair and weapons held high. The urge to turn and run for the
gates grew like a great hunger, but he knew unity was their only
hope now. It all sent bleak images of the Scupi Ridge defeat
scampering through his mind: Fritigern’s nous and might had won
that terrible night and he had a firm upper hand here, too. Other
memories came back from that night too: of Runa, treacherous, sweet
Runa, dead in a weeping Eriulf’s arms.

‘Bastards!’
Libo roared near Pavo’s left, almost stealing the burning ball of
injustice from Pavo’s throat, the one-eyed centurion and Opis still
carting the now coming-to Pulcher.

‘Trupo’s
bleeding badly,’ Cornix growled, an arm hooked around his panting,
blood and sweat-streaked comrade. ‘He needs to see a medicus.’

‘Once we’re
inside the city, Rectus will staunch the wound,’ Pavo reassured the
rangey centurion and his injured friend. He shot a look over his
shoulder: the city’s land gates were almost hovering over them. The
turf outer bastion might have fallen but the city walls would give
them a good period of respite. Fritigern’s stone-throwers would
surely be brought up to batter down these gates and ravage the
walls, but it would take days. Days in which the men could be fed,
watered, bandaged and encouraged, in which reinforcements might be
sought or a ruse planned. Three backsteps, two, one. The shade of
the archway on their skin was like a sweet, sweet salve. All at
once, many hundreds of filthy, battle-stained men sighed in great
relief, their tightly-gripped shields slipping from their shaking,
enervated hands and dunting to the ground, some even sinking to
their knees such was their exhaustion. Bacurius and his riders,
screening the retreat, entered last, shields on their backs as a
frenzied hail of slingshot and arrows smacked and battered down on
them, the scar-faced general berating himself and the gods with a
foul-mouthed tirade, disgusted to be running from the enemy.

‘Close the
gates!’ Modares bawled as soon as Bacurius was through, cupping his
hands to his mouth to shout up to the gatehouse’s two flanking
towers.

Pavo glanced to
the foremost pursuing Goths, now a mere twenty paces away. The
gatekeepers would have to be quick.

‘Where are the
gate minders?’ Indus croaked.

‘Where is the
locking bar for the gates?’ Sura added.

Pavo squinted
up to the gatehouse. Nothing. Silence. Then he saw an arm, draped
from a window of the guardhouse up there: limp, blood dripping
silently from the index finger. The droplet fell and Pavo watched
it, his head tilting down until it splashed on the flagstones
before him. A terrible chill – in defiance of the still powerful
afternoon heat – overcame him.

‘Pick up your
shields. Keep in line. This is not over,’ he roared. The gate
aperture could be defended, even without lockable gates – just as
they had held the doorway into the wharf tower. But even that hope
was stolen away, as the foremost Goths burst in through the shadow
of the gate arch. The choke point was already lost.

His mind sped
in a thousand directions. They could not hope to fight the horde in
the city streets: it would descend into a chaotic dance of a
thousand bouts of individual combat – and there would only be one
winner. He thought of the wharf. The fleet! The prize
Fritigern sought was now their only hope.

‘The sea
walls,’ he called over to General Modares, who shouted the same
back to him, both having reached the same conclusion.

‘Take us to
those ships,’ Theodosius seethed through clenched teeth, the first
of the Gothic thrown axes and loosed arrows pinging and whizzing
down near him. ‘I may lose a city today, but by the will of God, I
will not lose the Classis Moesica too.’

‘Brace,’
Modares howled. ‘Plug the main way, begin a steady retreat towards
the wharf.’

‘Riders,
dismount!’ cried Bacurius, sliding from the saddle and swishing his
brown cloak to one side to draw his sword, his Scutarii horsemen
following suit and joining the front line with him.

Clack!
went thousands of shields, the sound repeating along the line as
the battered relief force and the tattered remnant of the city
defenders joined together. They filled the main avenue like a giant
stopper – one hundred or so men wide and thirty or more deep. For
the first time in years, Pavo – shieldless – found himself absent
from the front rank. It was a most uncomfortable sensation, but he
had no time to think about it, bawling encouragement to the
front-liners as the Goths came at them like the jagged finger of a
monster, set on pushing back and crushing the stopper. The streets
of Thessalonica filled with throaty howls as the gap shrank to
nothing.

‘Fear not
Romans, for it will soon be over for you!’ the leading Goths
bellowed.

With a din of
steel biting into shield, the Goths fell upon the Romans. Blood
puffed up and the impact shuddered through the ranks behind. Pavo
felt it like the kick of a horse. Goths spilled up onto the
buildings on the street side, chosen archers loosing down upon
Legionary heads. A screaming warrior holding an axe in each hand
leapt down into the ranks. A dozen Roman spears jabbed at him, but
the man was in a battle-frenzy. He landed in the rank behind Pavo
and swung the twin axes, one into the shoulder of a Claudia
legionary, the other into the back of a Gemina man. Pavo turned to
tackle him, but the foe ripped the axe from the shoulder of the
poor Claudia legionary and brought it round before Pavo could bring
his spatha to meet it. Seeing the Goth was about to sever his sword
hand, Pavo pulled to one side, dodging the cut, but the flat of the
axe whacked against his wrist. The pain was immense, and Pavo felt
all feeling slip from his spasming hand. He heard the clatter of
his spatha falling to the ground, quickly being swallowed up by the
stumbling and speedy retreat, then gawped as the warrior struck
again for his unprotected body. A spear ripped through the foe’s
neck from the left, and the man was gone. Modares, fighting his way
through the ranks, clasped a blood and sinew-coated hand on Pavo’s
shoulder. ‘You have no spear, sword, helm or shield. Your fight is
over, Tribunus.’

‘Give me a
sword,’ Pavo growled, squatting to grab one of the fallen Goth’s
axes, but as he stood, the axe fell, his stunned hand unable to
grip it. The Romans were driven like cattle, down the white stone
wards, past the domed rotunda and almost as an insult, backwards
through the triumphal arch. Blood sprayed and steel clattered,
staining the great monument’s white stones.

‘Listen to me,’
Modares snarled, shaking him. ‘We’re dead, all of us, unless we can
have the sea gates open to receive us and ready to be barred shut
as soon as we pass through them. And we need the fleet to be
prepared.’ Modares hauled him through the rapid backstep as he
spoke. They came to the rear of the retreat. Fifty or so marines
waited there, panting, sweating, stained red like every other.
Their centurion – a turnip-headed fellow – saluted him. ‘Get these
men to the boats,’ Modares commanded. ‘They are enough at least to
unhitch the galleys and lay out boarding planks. As long as we can
push out to sea, we can escape this slaughter.’

But Pavo saw
how citizens were bursting from their homes, horror-stricken at the
Gothic storm that had befallen their city. They clutched belongings
in their arms, mothers carrying babies, men leading goats and
yapping dogs running with them. ‘The boats might carry the army,
but the people? There are many, many thousands of souls in this
city. We cannot abandon them.’

‘The boats will
house a few thousand people, no more. If the East is to have a
chance, it must be the emperor and his army who take to those
ships.’

Pavo felt a
pulsing heat of anger within him, one glance around enough to see
the sheer number of innocents who would die or be enslaved if the
army withdrew. The curly-haired lad clutching his pet lamb who had
cheered in support earlier now cowered by an animal’s drinking
trough at the edge of a small market – about to be swallowed up in
the storm of battle. Just then, a Gothic arrow sped down from one
of the rooftops and pinned the lamb and boy there.

‘Pavo,’ Modares
snapped. It was the first time the general had ever used his name
without his rank. ‘There is no time to debate this. Go…
go!’

Backing away
from the retreat, Pavo cast his eye over the marines, all waiting
on his word. ‘Move!’ he roared, setting off down one alleyway,
Turnip-head and the marines sprinting with him. ‘This is a shortcut
to the harbour,’ he panted as he ran. They vaulted over strewn
possessions, tore down flailing awnings and washed garments hanging
out to dry, and heard the citizens wail as they passed.

‘What’s
happening? Why are you running?’ they cried.

Pavo’s soul
almost turned to ashes. How could he tell them? A mother stepped
out before him and he almost bowled her over. ‘Get out of my way,’
he growled, skidding to a halt. Then he realised he recognised
her.

‘My boy, he
took his lamb to the drinking trough. He was going to take water
out to the men fighting on the turf wall. Have you seen him?’

A sharp grief
stabbed at Pavo’s chest and behind his eyes. ‘I… I…’ he started,
seeing many other moon-eyed faces emerging from their homes,
clutching garments and treasured possessions. ‘By the light of
Mithras, get to the wharf,’ he said, his voice cracking.

He and the
marines took off once more along the alley, now followed by a
growing herd of people, chased by the sounds of battle pouring
rapidly from the landward side of the city. Pavo eyed the end of
the alley and caught a whiff of salty sea air. Almost there. He
sped from the alley end and out onto the agora, now half-draped in
late afternoon shadow. The stretch of triumphal avenue leading to
the docks was empty and serene, the cypress trees and palms swaying
gently in a hot wind, untouched by the frenzied retreat just an
arrow shot away and closing. But that was all a peripheral blur:
for the sea gates were open and… ‘By the God of the Light, no,’ he
gasped.

There, filling
the sea gate, amassed on the sea walls and the open market wards,
glaring across the agora at him and the ramshackle entourage, stood
nearly two thousand Gothic warriors – including some of the ones
they had taken prisoner at the odeum shortly after landing. They
tapped their spears and swords on their free hands like butchers,
eyes baleful, grinning like sharks.

‘How?’ the
turnip-headed marine centurion spluttered.

Pavo’s eyes
swept to and fro across the waiting mob, then beyond, over the low
sea walls to the stretch of shore and the gap at the end of the
turf bastion. The gap was nearly closed thanks to the rising tide,
but the sand nearby was churned and stained red. Bodies lay broken
and some floated in the shallows. ‘The gap was overwhelmed,’ he
whispered. ‘Eriulf?’ His heart thundered, knowing the Comes was
dead and his men too. They must have been overcome there, or maybe
the prisoners escaped and attacked them? Rest well, Brother,
Pavo mouthed, then turned his eye to the serried Goths blocking the
way onto the wharf.

The citizens
broke out in a rising wail of terror. Thousands of them – women,
children and frail old folk – had now clustered around and behind
Pavo and the marines, as if those few might save them.

Pavo shared a
look with Turnip-head, and the man’s face said it all. It was over.
They would all die here today. But something wasn’t right, Pavo
realised. Something with the wharf. He looked beyond the waiting,
gleeful Goths, and saw that indeed something was missing. No masts.
‘Where is the fleet?’

The marines
gasped and muttered, then Turnip-head pointed. ‘There! At sea.’

Pavo squinted
and shaded his eyes from the glare of the sparkling waters. About a
stadium out from the wharf, a number of dark shapes bobbed. Every
boat in the Classis Moesica. ‘Who… how? The Goths have the fleet,’
he realised with horror.

‘It does not
matter,’ Turnip-head moaned, clasping Pavo’s shoulder and twisting
him round to look back into the heart of the city. The spilling,
raucous roar of battle now echoed down the triumphal way, and the
Roman retreat and the enormous swarm of attacking Goths driving
them this way had rolled into view. Blood spurted from the hazy,
silvery chaos, along with thrown weapons, chunks of shield, armour
and body parts.

Pavo stared at
the twin horns upon which they were to be butchered, then dipped
his head like a bull waiting to charge. He flexed his shaking hand,
the feeling only now returning to it. ‘Will somebody give me a
fucking sword.’
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Eriulf stood on
the prow of the lead hexareme, the sea wind casting loose locks of
hair behind him like the tails of a draco standard, his face
glistening with a fine layer of sweat and bathed in the reddening
sun. The city was mostly shadow now, but in the parts where the
sunlight still stretched, he could see it all: the band of Goths
holding the wharf and the sea gate, the mass of silvery battle,
edging down the triumphal way towards the agora, and the crowds of
citizens trapped in the centre of the white-flagged space. There
was one silver-garbed one amongst them, draped in a red cloak.
Eriulf’s eyes narrowed. ‘I am sorry, Brother,’ he said softly, ‘but
before we were brothers, she was my sister. She died on my sword,
and I can never forgive myself for that. That I struck her down to
protect the emperor will haunt me forever. For this reason, I am
sure, you would understand. If I could have saved you, I would
have. But it was not to be. Your emperor and his army must perish
here today. It will be quick, my friend, if you do not fight.’

Yet as he
spoke, he saw a tiny flicker of light as someone tossed a weapon to
the red-cloaked one. He sighed deeply and let his head drop,
turning his back upon the shoreline. He eyed the dried gore under
his fingernails: the blood of one of the men in the land wall’s
main gatehouse. He had not known the man he had killed there, and
felt no hatred towards him. But he and the dozen others in the
gatehouse had to die in order to bring this disaster upon the Roman
state.

‘What now,
sir?’ asked Randulf. He and the other rogue Thraciana men dotted
around the Hexareme looked at him in veneration. The Thraciana
manning the other ships too gazed over towards him.

‘Now, we wait
until the screams and sounds of battle fade. Then, we return to the
wharf. Finally, I will talk to Iudex Fritigern face to face.
Together, we can organise a plan to deal with what remains of the
Eastern forces, and how we might set up the cities as capitals of
our own.’

‘In the dusk,
we will feast in Thessalonica’s halls,’ one Gothic auxiliary raved,
‘while the carrion feast on the meat of the dead Romans!’

Eriulf’s eyes
rolled up and pinned the man. The fellow’s enthusiasm drained on
the spot and he visibly shook. ‘I go too far, sir?’

‘You forget
that amongst the Romans, some good men walk.’

The fellow
nodded and gulped, averting his gaze.

Eriulf pinched
the top of his nose between thumb and forefinger. ‘But no, I
go too far. I allow weakness to taint my thoughts. For everything I
have taught you,’ he said, addressing them all, raising his voice
so even those on nearby ships could hear. ‘Everything you have
learned, has been about the destruction of the empire and the rise
of our kin from its ashes. It is an empire which has dragged our
people into their lands and treated us like dogs. Thervingi,
Greuthingi, Taifali, Sons of Arimer like me, or any other tribe: we
are Goths, Wodin-chosen one and all.’

The crew
erupted in a rumble of throaty cheers.

He stepped up
onto a crate, patting his breastbone. ‘We are the worthy ones, the
Vesi.’ He heard the spirit of his dead sister, Runa, whisper
the words in his ear as he spoke. The mask of his Christian beliefs
cracked and slid away. Very soon, it would no longer be needed.
Fritigern’s horde might well be Arian, but that did not matter –
they could be taught the old ways… given time. ‘When the time is
right, I have taught you all, the Vesi will rise. That time
is now, my kindred. That time is-’

‘Sir,’ Randulf
gasped.

Eriulf shot the
man a foul glare. How dare he cut off the climax of a homily? But
he noticed that the man was gawping back towards the shore, his
face as white as snow. Then, like an invading wall of sound, a
paean of horns shook the air, crawling across the seas from the
shore. Roman horns.

Eriulf’s skin
crept. He twisted, slowly, to the land. Nothing had changed in the
city: the Roman army and the citizens were now pressed together
hopelessly in the agora, between the main body of the horde and the
men lining the sea wall – hammer and anvil. Again, the eerie and
echoing song of imperial horns wailed. Eriulf’s eyes rolled up,
across the amphitheatre-like city, beyond its walls and broken dirt
bastion, to the golden plains of Macedonia. The fields were empty
and the horizon bare.

And then a
blotch of silver split heaven and earth. It spilled out into a
stripe, then a wide band – wider even than the city. Triumphal and
rapid blasts of more horns came and above the silvery band splashes
of colour appeared at regular intervals. Eriulf gripped the
Hexareme’s rail.

‘Wodin’s mercy,
the legions of the West!’ one man cried.

‘They will fall
upon the backs of the horde,’ Randulf croaked.

‘Sir, what are
we to do?’

Eriulf’s mouth
dried of all moisture, his mind blank. Was this the end for the
horde, for the Vesi cause?

The throbbing
song of trumpets was joined by a reply of low, moaning Gothic
horns. Eriulf’s ears pricked up. ‘Fritigern has spotted the threat.
He sounds for a retreat,’ he whispered.

Every single
man on the fleet craned over the edge of the vessel and watched as
the horde, pressing upon the beleaguered Eastern legions on the
northern and eastern edges of the agora square, gradually, then
frantically pulled back. They streamed north through the city
streets and the great pressure was lifted. Before the silvery tide
of Western legions drew close enough to intercept, the warbands of
the horde spilled from Thessalonica’s land gate and through the
demolished turf bastion gate, out onto the plains. There,
Fritigern’s blue hawk banner rose and the moaning horns sounded
again. In a storm of dust, this huge mass rolled northwards, into
the low hills that tapered from Mount Cissus.

‘The prisoners
we set free and the two warbands we let in, they are now pinned at
the wharf,’ Randulf said. ‘We must help them.’ the man’s head
switched to and fro along the decks of the Hexareme and the other
two giant vessels. ‘The ballistae, sir. We could wreak havoc with
them.’

Eriulf took a
time to respond. Great things come from great sacrifices,
Runa’s ghost whispered in his ear. When he finally did reply, he
spoke calmly. ‘Yes, man the artillery. On my word...’






[image: ]






Pavo, locked in
combat with the sea-wall Goths, shielded a group of citizens with
his body, while snatching looks behind him. The hordesmen who had
poured into the city from the landward side were gone. Still it was
not clear why. But they were gone! Now the two thousand foes
who had seized the sea wall were trapped – the beleaguered Eastern
legions turning to face them and the gap at the end of the turf
bastion swallowed up by the tide. From the jaws of defeat, a breath
of hope sighed. But this only seemed to spur the sea wall Goths
into a renewed and fervent attack, no doubt eager to follow their
fleeing hordesmen. He lashed his spatha across the spear thrust of
one Goth.

‘Why does the
fleet move sharply?’ Turnip-head panted, wiping sweat and blood
from his face as he shoved another eager Goth back.

Pavo parried a
sword strike and caught a glance of the ships out there. They were
turning, indeed, the bronze rams on the beaks of the ships
flickering like molten gold as they manoeuvred, settling into
place, side-on to the shore. Something else glinted – a series of
flashes all along the hexareme rails – and Pavo’s heart plummeted
as he realised what it was. The ballista bolts sped like a venue of
iron-beaked vultures. Many of the other legionaries saw it too, and
a great cry of despair rose… until the bolts ripped down into the
backs of the Gothic two thousand. Pavo saw a red churn of blood and
body fluids spit up behind the man he was facing, then the man
himself arched his back, the tip of the ballista bolt bursting
through his sternum and coming to a rest at last having already
ruined more than seven other warriors behind him. Pavo,
Turnip-head, the citizens and the legions who had been pushed down
here from the land walls all took many steps back as, all along the
low sea walls, Gothic warriors were punched from the battlements or
the bolts arced expertly over the low defences and ploughed through
the packed enemy ranks. One burst a man’s head, pinned two others
and broke the legs of several more.

‘Eriulf,’ Pavo
said, realising what had happened, looking out to the fleet –
blood-red in the dipping sun. ‘It’s Eriulf and the Thraciana
Auxiliaries. He took the fleet before the wharf fell! Mithras bless
you.’

Soon, the
remaining Goths were in ruins, the sea walls stained red like much
of the city. They pressed up inside the sea wall for shelter in
their eagerness to be out of the line of sight of the brutal bolt
throwers, tossing away their weapons. When at last the rain of iron
shafts fell still, the battered remnant of the legions which had
been pushed back from the land defences now rushed to the killing
ground, seized the dropped weapons of the Goths and pinned them in
a teeth of spears.

‘It’s over,’
Turnip-head whispered in disbelief. Citizens fell to their knees
around the marine and Pavo, weeping, thanking their gods and the
soldiers alike. Pavo saw the worried mother from earlier, her face
stained with tears.

‘Will you help
me find my boy?’ she asked.

Pavo reached
down to take her hand and help her rise. ‘I… I…’ he started, but
could say no more as he saw in his mind’s eye the lad and his lamb
wandering, lost, at the tail of the great grey army of the
fallen.

A hand slammed
on his shoulder. Sura, caked in red and black blood, his face grim.
His head and heart were at once awash with grief for the mother and
relief that his friend was alive.

‘Pavo, come
with me,’ Sura said, ripping him away.

Pavo looked
back at the woman, his heart breaking for her, knowing there would
be no happy conclusion to her search. Then all of a sudden a dark
and cool veil fell over him. His and Sura’s footsteps echoed inside
the basilica Sura had brought him to. He guided Pavo up a set of
stairs.

‘What is
this?’

‘You’ll see,’
Sura said.

They emerged
onto the basilica roof, affording a fine view of the city, the
fiery fingers of sunset searching through the widening patches of
dusky shade. The horde was gone from sight. Pavo’s eyes swept at
once to the massive crescent of silver arriving at the city in its
place. A party of them entered through the ruined, corpse-heaped
earth wall and then the city gates. He watched them as they came
down the triumphal avenue towards the agora, making for Emperor
Theodosius. At their head was a wing of green-robed Alani, the
silver-garbed Heruli legion, a knot of black-cloaked men… and the
Emperor of the West.

‘At last, he
has come to the East,’ Pavo said, chill fingers of a malevolent
spirit walking up his spine as he looked down upon Emperor Gratian.
‘Sura, we’re trapped. What now?’

Sura stared at
him with a dark, strange scowl. He took one step towards Pavo.
‘Now?’ he burred. ‘Now… you die.’


Chapter
8
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Seven days
passed. The Army of the West and the battered remnant of the Army
of the East set up a huge camp in the space between the turf
bastion and the city walls. They rinsed the city streets of blood
and set about the grim task of countless burials and burnings. The
sound of wailing children, wives and parents filled the air day and
night. Legionaries stood around pyres in solemn silence, or
whispering final valedictions to slain comrades. It was like this,
under a waxing moon, that the Claudia men bade farewell to their
tribunus.

‘Numerius
Vitellius Pavo, Tribunus of our ancient and proud legion, hero of
the Gothic War,’ croaked Opis – keeper of the legion’s funeral
fund. Indus and Durio carried the blanketed body towards the
cedarwood pyre and set it upon a platform there. The onlookers
raised their spears in salute. Rectus trudged over and sank to one
knee, taking a torch offered by Libo. He moved it towards the
kindling, halting for a moment as his shoulders shuddered in grief,
before guiding the torch under the firewood.

‘Wait,’ a voice
cut through the night. All turned to see a troop of soldiers
approaching. A ring of Alani, screening the Emperor of the West and
his dark-cloaked General, Vitalianus. Gratian’s youthful face was
serene, his blonde hair swept immaculately and his pale blue eyes
so sincere.

The Claudians
jolted round to face the party.

‘I come to pay
my respects,’ he said.

Rectus stepped
back, his eyes wet with tears, gesturing for Gratian and Vitalianus
to approach the pyre.

Vitalianus
stepped forward and hook a finger around the linen sheet covering
Pavo’s body.

Gratian stared
at the body and its cavernous wound, his lips twitching in an odd
and ill-fitting way. ‘It looks as if he died… horribly,’ he
said.

‘Aye,’ Rectus
said quietly.

‘At the end of
the fray – and so unexpectedly,’ Gratian continued, his eyes
growing distant as if trying to imagine what he had not been there
to see. He nodded once, letting a disappointed sigh slip from his
lips. ‘Burn him,’ he said phlegmatically, spinning on his heel to
leave. Vitalianus glowered at the Claudians, then swung to follow
his emperor.

Rectus covered
Pavo’s body again, then crouched to light the kindling. A fresh
whoosh of flame shot up, and the glassy-eyed Claudians watched
their leader burn. As the flames rose high, they trooped solemnly
around the pyre in a circle, chanting a low ode to Mithras.
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Through the
narrowest gap in the goatskin flap of Libo’s tent, Pavo watched his
pyre burn brightly for an hour, then fade to a glow of embers. He
whispered words of farewell to the brave Helvius – the third cohort
veteran whose face had been pulped by a winged Gothic mace – as the
man’s body turned to ashes. Only a handful of Claudians knew the
truth.

He watched as
the Claudia men dispersed back to their campfires. Most wore grubby
bandages of sorts, some with bloodied heads or legs, others walking
with crutches or their arms in a sling. Libo, now Tribunus of the
legion, trudged over to Pavo’s old command tent at the centre of
the Claudia area, sighed, and ducked inside. One group settled by
their campfire to share a pot of creamy wheat porridge, then they
played a game of ‘bandits’ on a wooden board. They laughed and
supped sour wine as they played. But every so often, they fell
silent, every man’s eyes drifting away from the board, some
reddening and growing wet as they looked to empty spots around the
fire – the places where the true dead had once sat – before they
donned masks of cheer once more and returned to their game.

Of the twelve
hundred Claudians he had led here, six hundred and twelve remained.
The five hundred and eighty eight fallen men had been burnt on the
pyre over these last few days, and Pavo had not been there to offer
them a final word. Instead, he had been hiding in this damned tent
– this stinking, sweating tent – through the heat of the days and
the endless nights. At least it had given him time to rest and
heal: for the first time since the frantic battle for Thessalonica,
his body seemed whole again. The wound in his side was turning to
scar, his sword hand felt strong again and the bruises were now
yellow-black and fading.

A series of
splashes and hisses sounded outside as the nearby campfire and all
the rest were quenched and the legionaries retired to their tents.
All fell quiet and dark as the Armies of East and West slept. Yet
Pavo had learned never to trust the darkness. There was something
about the Western Emperor’s visit to the pyre that felt odd,
unfinished.

And then he saw
it…

Vitalianus
emerged from the night and approached Pavo’s spent pyre, stepping
around it, eyeing the now-cold ashes carefully. Pavo stiffened, his
hips shuffling a little like a cat ready for a fight. The Optio
Speculatorum crouched there on one knee, an elbow resting across
his thigh. He dipped a gloved hand in the ashes, rubbing the black
soot together and then sniffing it like a hunting dog seeking a
scent. His eyes combed the rows of tents, oh-so slowly. When they
swept past Pavo and the sliver-gap in the tent, they seemed to slow
down. Pavo caught his breath and shifted back from the gap.

‘I know you’re
here…’ Vitalianus whispered, the gaze sweeping on. ‘That butchered
body was not you, was it? So come, show yourself. I may be able to
convince my emperor to afford you some leniency.’

Silence. Only
after an eternity, he rose and left. Pavo felt his presence remain,
even after he was long gone. It was as if he had sucked the life
from the camp. Even the cricket song was absent. All was so still
and quiet Pavo was sure he might hear a feather land on the
ground.

Then a grunting
snore, right behind him, sent the icy fear of the gods through his
heart. He turned to shoot a sour look at Sura, asleep behind him –
a fugitive in his own camp just like Pavo. Indeed, this whole ruse
had been Sura’s idea. When he snored again, Pavo gave him a thump
on the leg. This seemed to stir Sura into a semi-slumber.

‘Hmm. Camels,’
he said in full voice as he sat up, eyes still fogged with
sleep.

Another punch
from Pavo.

The webs of
sleep fell away and his voice dropped to a whisper. ‘Trouble?’

‘Vitalianus…
but he’s gone now,’ Pavo said, turning his back on the flap to face
Sura, both sitting cross-legged.

‘I’m losing my
mind in this tent, Pavo. I don’t know how you managed to stay sane
in the months you were hiding out in the Neorion Barracks. And of
all the tents… why this one?’ Sura looked around the goatskin walls
as if they were smeared with excrement. In fact on the first nights
in here, both had been convinced this was the case, such was the
smell. ‘What does Libo do in here?’

‘There are
rumours, but it’s best not to ask.’

‘I found a
marching sock,’ Sura continued. ‘Solid, it was, standing upright as
if a foot was inside it. And why did I not bring my own
bedding with me? That lamb testicle I ate at the tavern – it tasted
vile. But the smell was the worst part about it – the evilest thing
to have ever offended my nostrils. Until now.’ He held up Libo’s
filthy pillow roll – originally white but now with a night-black,
head-shaped stain in the middle – like a piece of inculpatory
evidence.

‘Libo is the
new Tribunus, or so the men are telling anyone who asks,’ Pavo
reasoned. ‘So it makes sense for us to hide out in his old tent
while he has mine.’

‘Well it was a
close thing: today, while you were asleep, I lay by the flap,
watching the goings-on outside. One of the Gemina lads, Dulcitius,
was looking for me. I owe him money from a dice game. He was
stalking around this section of the camp, mouthing off, asking for
me. Where’s Sura? he said, voice like a bloody cornu. He
doesn’t know about our situation, of course. Pulcher was up and out
to him quickly, telling him how you and I had perished. He even
stayed and watched my cremation, the macabre bastard that he is. He
seemed to be buying it, but then he pulled that same face, just
like the moment he caught me cheating at dice. Wait a moment: I
was there in the agora when the battle ended. Sura was there too. I
saw him and Tribunus Pavo slinking into the basilica. Durio did
well to cut him short, ‘accidentally’ bumping into him and sending
him flailing. The two nearly came to blows about it but at least it
distracted him and shut him up.’

‘Durio?’

Sura sighed.
‘Aye, he knows we are in here now. Knows all about the situation
with Gratian too.’

Pavo sighed
deeply. He had tried to limit such knowledge to just his best men,
to spare the others should they be accused or arrested. If young
Durio knew, then his close comrade Indus would know too, and Indus
was loose-lipped. Any notion of attacking Gratian had to be
abandoned. These men would suffer terribly for hiding him, and
their lives were too high a price to pay for vengeance. He sighed
again and wrung his fingers through his hair.

A half-moon
passed, and never once did he or Sura leave the tent. It was a
suffocating existence. On the nineteenth day in the tent, word
spread that the next phase of the Gothic War was upon them: the
following day, there was to be a grand ceremony of sorts, and then
the Western legions would march north to find and confront
Fritigern’s horde, while the Eastern legions were to return to
Constantinople and ensure its safety.

That night,
Pavo and Sura shared a quiet meal of wine-soaked bread. Pavo
twisted to look over his shoulder, through the tent flap. No sign
of the shadows tonight. Yet.

He lifted a
spoonful of bread to his lips, the punchy meal a welcome
distraction. ‘One more day, and then it is over. We can slip away
from this camp with the legion and back to Constantinople.’


‘Constantinople. Home. Wide open streets. Taverns,’ Sura
fantasised.

A cracking twig
outside snagged Pavo’s attention. He glanced again at the gap in
the tentflap. Nothing. Shrugging it off, he thought again of
Constantinople. ‘When we return to the Neorion Barracks, I will try
to arrange new identities for us. I can pay off your debt to
Dulcitius and give the lads enough for each and every one of them
to spend a week at the taver-’

A whoosh
sounded right behind him and a cold wind struck across the back of
his neck. Sura mirrored his horror, jolting in fright, eyes bulging
over Pavo’s shoulder.

Libo let the
flap close behind him and came to sit beside the two, then
unleashed a jagged belch. ‘Do excuse me,’ he said, patting his
chest. ‘Had too much milk earlier.’

Pavo and Sura
glared at the one-eyed centurion.

‘Something
wrong?’ he chirped. Sitting, he tutted and scowled at Sura,
flicking a finger at the wine and bread bowl in his hands. ‘Do be
careful about where you eat, sir,’ he said, aghast. ‘I don’t want
bread crumbs and wine splashes on my bed roll.’

Sura spluttered
in disbelief, while Libo prissily swiped a finger along the top of
a small leather box of his possessions at the back of the tent,
then tutted in disapproval at the amount of dust that had been
allowed to gather.

‘You risk your
life, ours and those of every man in this legion by coming in here,
Centurion,’ Pavo said hotly.

‘For good
reason,’ Libo said.

‘You managed to
get word to Emperor Theodosius?’ Pavo said, straightening. It was
the one vein of hope while they had hidden in this tent – that the
Eastern Emperor might shield them.

Libo’s face
darkened. ‘I got close to his quarters in the palace, but his
Inquisitors barred me from entering. I tried to explain to them
that I had a message that only the emperor could hear. They
wouldn’t listen. He appeared then, from a doorway, and asked who I
was. I told him, and I explained I had comrades in need of his
help. Comrades hiding from Gratian.’

‘And?’ Pavo and
Sura said in unison.

‘His face…
changed. His eyes became hard, baleful. You are a Claudian?
he whispered. The last time I listened to one of your kind, it
brought me to the edge of disaster. Pavo, your tribunus, was killed
in the fray, aye? I hesitated, but nodded. He convinced me
to sue for peace… a delay that allowed this city to fall under the
Gothic hammer, shaming me before God!’ Libo licked his dry lips
and shook his head. ‘He turned away then, half looking back to say:
Whoever your comrades are, they will have no help from me. In
any case, there is little I could do, for tomorrow, anyone Gratian
seeks will be found.’

Pavo leaned
forward. ‘Tomorrow?’

‘This
ceremony,’ Libo nodded. ‘Gratian wants the camp struck before it
begins. He wants a military parade at the agora. He has organised
his Heruli guards to be sure every tent here is dismantled and that
every soldier enters the city. He will even have men posted along
the triumphal way to watch them walk to the agora.’

Pavo and Sura
stared at one another. ‘He’s flushing the camp. Hunting for a rat,’
both said in unison. They would have to stand in line with the rest
of the Claudia men in stark daylight.

‘You’ll be in
the rear ranks, both of you,’ Libo assured them. ‘And we’ll think
of disguises. That bastard will not have his prize tomorrow. Every
man in the Claudia will die before that happens.’

Pavo looked
Libo in his good eye, his face slackening. ‘That’s exactly what I’m
afraid of.’
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After Libo
left, Pavo and Sura lay down to sleep. While Sura drifted off into
a low, snoring slumber, Pavo stared at the tent ceiling, alert and
sharp, sure he would find no rest tonight. He cycled over old
memories of his youth, where Father lived on. It was the sweet
recollection of summer days when the pair of them built a fort of
cherry wood branches in the countryside that finally spirited him
off into a light doze. His thoughts were sweet and restful… until
he toppled into the dark abyss of deep sleep and it all
changed.






He stood,
caged in iron armour, the silver eagle standard in one hand. Ahead,
the blood-wet tombstone road stretched out towards the blazing
sunset, the lone olive tree and the singing maiden under its
branches. Between here and there stood the corridor of shrieking
corpse-warriors. The golden-vested skeleton horseman rode up and
down to rouse his charges, their raised weapons swaying like the
branches of a windblown forest as they filled the air with a shrill
song of excitement, awaiting Pavo’s arrival. The nearest pair of
them struck their swords together to create a shower of sparks that
erupted into an archway of flames. A warm greeting…

Pavo stared
along the road. The song of the woman under the tree was fading, he
realised.

‘Few would
blame you if you turned back,’ the crone sighed by his
side.

Pavo dunted
the legion standard on the ground once. ‘You asked me to go to her…
and so I will go to her.’ With that, he stepped forward, through
the arch of flame, into the corridor of the dead.






Cocks crowed to
waken the citizens of Thessalonica and the legions. Pavo’s eyes
pinged open, the chilling image of the dream crumbling. He rose,
rubbing at his eyes with balled fists. He and Sura shared a look.
No words were needed. Both knew what lay ahead.

Soon, the waft
of woodsmoke, crackling bacon and fresh porridge seeped into their
sanctuary. Rectus entered the tent and began bandaging each of
their faces, covering one of Pavo’s eyes and providing Sura with a
thick headband to hide his distinctive golden mop, dabbing each
dressing with a spot of red dye for authenticity. The chatter and
bustle of a camp being dismantled rose around them. After a time, a
voice whispered through the goatskin. ‘Now.’

The pair rose
and crept outside. After so long in hiding, the full light of the
summer morning was blinding. The sky was blue apart from a canyon
of white cloud in the south. Keeping their heads down they
dutifully set about unpegging the tent. From the corner of his eye,
Pavo saw how the Claudia men were making a veil of sorts around
them, each fussing over their own tent leather, taking an age to
fold them up.

Mithras
bless each of you, he thought. But the city walls and the turf
rampart both overlooked their efforts. Pavo saw Gratian’s
flame-haired Heruli legionaries on the former, and the Alani pacing
up and down on the latter. And where is Vitalianus? he
thought.

‘Time to don
iron, sir,’ Pulcher said in a low drawl, handing a pile of mail and
iron to him. Pavo slid on the mail shirt then pulled the helm on
too. The helmet was a little tight, and lacked the striking iron
fin he had become so used to. It made him feel smaller, less
officer-like. It was perfect. More, weeks of stubble covered his
face from nose to chin in a layer of black. Sura placed an equally
dull and unremarkable helm on his head, slinging a shabby brown
cloak on instead of his usual, pristine, white one. Both kept their
heads down as the Claudia formed up under ‘Tribunus’ Libo’s barking
orders. One by one, the legions of the West and the few remaining
ones of the East filed from the camp area and funnelled through the
land gates to enter Thessalonica proper. When it was the turn of
the Claudia, they moved off with a clank-clank of iron.
Sweat stole down Pavo’s back in beads. He felt the eyes of
Gratian’s men combing over every rank. The Heruli stood in threes,
one trio either side of the gate, one on the gatehouse and looking
down… alongside Vitalianus and Skull-face. His blood turned to ice.
Head down, keep moving, he demanded of himself, staring at
the arch of the land gates, longing to be inside and past this
first point of ‘inspection’.

But Indus,
marching right in front of Pavo, tripped on a cracked flagstone.
The young Rhodian flailed and fell to one knee. A streak of alarm
sped through Pavo as he heard a murmur of interest and sensed many
heads twitching round to see what had happened. Pavo squatted on
one leg to hook both hands under the armpits of the fallen
legionary, hoisting him up. Onwards, he willed himself,
picking up the pace again. But a hand shot out, across his chest,
barring his way into the city.

The rank Pavo
was in halted, those behind bunching up too. Pavo tilted his head
towards the hand, then looked up along the arm, not letting the
brow of his helm rise too much. His gaze came to rest on a
red-moustachioed, pale-faced Herul. An officer. The Tribunus, no
less. Lanzo, the leader of Gratian’s closest legion, he
realised with horror. The man stared at him, his eyes gradually
narrowing. Pavo made sure to look disinterested and dull-headed.
Lanzo’s other hand reached out, offering Pavo something: a small
pugio dagger.

‘Sir?’ Pavo
rumbled in his best attempt at a crude northern accent. He could
hear the blood crashing in his ears and was certain every other
near him could too.

‘Your comrade
who stumbled, he dropped this,’ Lanzo said, eyes still combing
Pavo’s face, searching the thin band of shade under the brow where
his unbandaged eye hid. ‘Keep moving,’ Lanzo finished. Pavo took
the dagger and on they went, a shaky, cold relief washing through
his veins.

‘They’re
everywhere,’ Sura hissed as they marched down past the rotunda,
glancing up at the men posted on the rooftops and street sides.
‘Heruli, Alani… and those bastards in black cloaks. I didn’t
realise there were so many Speculatores.’

Pavo shook his
head almost imperceptibly, remembering the few things Scapula had
shared with him. ‘There are maybe only two hundred of them. But
they school boys in their arts. When one falls, another rises,
charged with the vengeance of his predecessor’s death.’

They spilled
onto the agora square – now polished clean of blood and gleaming
white. The edges were packed with citizens enjoying meat and wine,
the square itself subdivided into legionary blocks. The Lancearii,
the Gemina, the Claudia and the Flavia Felix sections were somewhat
ragged, square at the front but uneven and of different sizes
towards the rear, the gaping spaces due to their telling losses.
There were bare heads where men had lost their helms and bandaged
heads and listing men on crutches too. Some men had mismatching
tunics, badly-repaired or no armour. The banners had been scrubbed
of battle-filth but looked pale and frayed for it. Then there were
the strange and ancient regiments of the West, replete and
striking, each block a sea of gleaming iron helms and plumes,
shields bright and unscratched, adorned with emblems of leaping
golden hounds, blazing suns and writhing serpents: the Celtae, the
Petulantes, the XIII Augusta, the I Noricorum. The I, II and III
Julia Alpina, guardian legions of the Alpes Mountains. Two wings of
elite Scholae cavalry, the silver-shielded Gentiles and the
white-plated Armatura, sat astride their mounts in perfect diamond
formations. There were auxiliary cohorts of javelin-throwers too,
and scale-helmed sagittarii archers in long red cloaks.
Slinger bands. Mercenary Moorish horsemen. Artillery crews.
Everything. Bright and fresh, unsullied as once the Army of the
East had been.

Until you
sealed their fate, Pavo seethed within, spotting the small
figures on the odeum dais, then glaring at the younger of the two
seated emperors.

‘Three years
too bloody late,’ Cornix hissed.

‘Enough,’ Pavo
snapped at him. ‘Think what you wish, but say nothing.’ He felt the
shape of the pugio – tucked into his belt – pressing into his side.
‘And here,’ he said, nudging Sura, ‘pass this along to Indus.’

Cornua blared
over the square and all fell silent. Every pair of eyes rested on
the twin emperors. Pavo now glared at Theodosius: why did you
reject Libo’s plea for help? The Claudia men are your allies.
Gratian is our common enemy.

Gratian rose
first, his silk gown trailing in his wake as he paced to the edge
of the dais, the light catching on his jewelled diadem. ‘Citizens
of the Empire,’ he cried, his voice still edged with a youthful
screech. ‘You have been delivered from tyranny, freed from despair,
released from the stranglehold of the Goths.’ Theodosius shuffled
in his throne, stung by the ignominy of it all. ‘It was a day of
great triumph, when the eagles from the heart of the empire – the
ancient, beating heart – glided over the horizon to chase the Goths
away. God shines a golden light on his champions today,’ he boomed,
pointing to his own legions, gleaming in the sun.

As the spiky
rhetoric continued, Pavo’s uncovered eye drifted over each
emperor’s retinue: Bacurius and Modares stood near Theodosius;
behind Gratian’s throne stood Merobaudes, the big Frank who had
helped win the Battle of Sirmium the year before, along with
another of non-Roman stock who wore an ill-fitting, braided
hairpiece. Bishop Ambrosius stood with them but strangely apart,
drumming his fingertips together lightly and moving his lips in
time with the young emperor’s speech.

Just then, Sura
nudged his shoulder, handing him the pugio back. ‘Indus says it’s
not his,’ Sura whispered, shrugging.

‘Then why-’
Pavo started, but fell silent when he noticed a shadowy shape
drifting around the serried blocks of soldiers, in the narrow
corridors of space between each regiment like a shark’s fin.
Skull-face, hands clasped behind his back, eyes appraising each and
every soldier he passed. Nearby, Vitalianus did likewise. Pavo felt
that crashing blood in his ears again.

A change of
voice from the dais stole his attentions back to the spectacle.
Gratian was seated and now Theodosius addressed the crowd. ‘The
blood spilled in these streets stains my soul,’ he said in a sombre
and far-more penitent tone that Gratian. ‘But the Lord of the West
is correct: without his legions, this city would be ashes and the
rest of the East would now be facing starvation.’ He turned away
from the crowd and towards Gratian, dipping to one knee. ‘You have
the gratitude of the East, Domine.’

Pavo’s heart
sank like a stone as Theodosius took Gratian’s hand – the hand of
the man who had executed his father – and kissed the golden rings
encrusting his fingers. Had the balance swung so severely that
Gratian’s enemies now chose to cower before him and bear their
indignities in silence?

‘There are
others too, without whom we might have lost this great city. One
man acted swiftly and wisely not only to ensure the fleet was kept
from enemy hands, but also to lay waste to the contingent of
barbarians who sought to seize the wharf and butcher our citizens
there. Comes Eriulf, of the Thraciana Auxiliary Cohort, come before
your emperor.’

From the side
of the dais, Eriulf stepped up, his topknot fashioned in those
distinctive resin-stiffened spikes and his steel cuirass polished
to a blinding sheen. He looked struck with unease as he stepped
towards Theodosius. The crowds fell deathly silent. Pavo sensed a
collective intake of breath. For a moment, he thought they might
explode in a storm of resentment: Goths were Goths, in the eyes of
many. But after a tense moment, they erupted in a riotous cheering,
hands rising, waving and punching the air madly like a wheat field
in a choppy storm. Perfectly-timed, women tossed down bright
ribbons from the curved wall at the top of the odeum, and they
floated down onto the dais, lining the marble and the space between
Eriulf and Theodosius as the Gothic Comes approached his
emperor.
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Eriulf, as tall
as Theodosius, came to within a few paces of the Emperor of the
East and stopped. He knew it was befitting of a subject to
genuflect or even drop prone before his emperor. No part of him
wanted to. In his heart, every ghost of his dead and exiled people
cried aloud for vengeance. Only once before, during the triumphal
adventus of Theodosius’ first entry into Constantinople, had
he been so close to the Emperor of the East, riding in the imperial
chariot along the main way through cheering crowds. But that had
been before he had awakened to the truth.

The
Wodin-chosen will slay the emperor’s spawn. The time of the Vesi
draws closer, Runa’s spirit urged him. The Vesi strike hard,
and at the highest of men.

Theodosius’
warm expression altered. Had the emperor heard the ghostly
whispers? No, he realised: the emperor, like the now-silent crowd,
were merely expecting him to behave as a subject should. To kneel.
He almost felt the fiery talons of his dead sister’s wrath. Bend
your knee to this man? One of the two horns upon which our people
were ravaged?

He could not
refute his sister’s argument. Theodosius was the man who had
invited his and Runa’s tribe into Roman lands on the promise of
good farming lands in Thracia and Macedonia – similar in climate
and terrain to their ancestral homes north of the Danubius – in
exchange for military service. In fact, they had arrived in Roman
lands only to be treated like cattle, most shipped off to Egypt,
men of fighting age separated from their families. Tribunus Pavo
had assured him it was the now-dead General Julius, Butcher of
Chalcedon, who had been behind such treatment, but that only
lowered his respect for Theodosius even further – to allow a
wayward underling to commit such atrocious crimes. Then the
Christian diatribes and those wretched Inquisitors had ground the
last crumbs of esteem into dust.

For the
glory of Wodin, tear that knife from under your cuirass and plant
it in his neck! Runa screamed, the memory of her beautiful face
warping, her soft skin streaked by the red paint of the Vesi, her
pale beauty ruined by frothing anger. For just a moment, his hand
twitched. The Inquisitors were too far away to intervene. It could
happen. Here… now.

A notch of
confusion appeared between Theodosius’ eyebrows.

Eriulf’s arm
shot out… and he took the emperor’s hand, falling to one knee,
kissing Theodosius’ gem-studded rings as he had seen Theodosius do
to Gratian. ‘Domine, I serve you now, always…’

The crowd
gushed with a tumultuous round of cheering and applause and a
fresh, thicker fall of petals and ribbons drifted down.

Runa’s wrath
was like an earth tremor in his heart and mind, but he steeled
himself against it, dipping his head in full deference to Emperor
Theodosius. You do not understand, Sister. I might slay this man
here today, but the horns are a pair, as you said yourself, he
rolled his eyes sideways to glare at Gratian, and a new one
would simply sprout in its place. The way of the Vesi must
change. Brave and reckless attempts on the ‘highest of men’ might
fire the blood and cause shock amongst the Romans, but it will
never bring about the change of order you sought. Instead the very
spine of the empire itself must be shattered – the legions! I
realised this during the struggle for this city: when I had my men
allow the Gothic warbands in to seize the wharf, when we stole
through the city to sabotage the land gates and deny the legions
fighting on the earth wall a means of retreat. It is a way which
requires patience, and sacrifice: when I turned the fleet’s
artillery upon men of our blood, it was like taking a hot knife
across my soul, but it had to be that way. The chance to ruin the
Eastern regiments slipped away as soon as Gratian appeared on the
horizon. Equally, those tribesmen at the wharf were doomed the
moment Fritigern retreated. Had I not bombarded the wharf men, I
would right now be in disgrace… in chains, even! Their deaths
allowed me this praise, this trust… the chance to stay in the
emperor’s thoughts, for when the time comes once again to smash the
empire’s steely spine… and come it will.

Eriulf
shuddered as he felt a cold touch of metal around his neck. For an
instant, he again thought his inner words had been heard by all.
But the metal was not sharp. It was heavy, and all-encircling.

‘Rise, Eriulf
Torquatus,’ said Theodosius.

Eriulf did as
he was bid, slowly, reaching up to feel the thick, soft sheen of
the golden band around his neck and understanding the honourific
title the emperor had added to his name. The torque was etched with
fine detail. Wolves, lions… and a Christian Chi-Rho, he detected
through his fingertips. He smiled beatifically, whispering an
inwards oath to Wodin.

‘I hereby
bestow upon you the exalted rank of Domesticus, brave and
loyal protector of the emperor.’

The crowds
gasped in delight and amazement. It was a rare accolade, and the
title towered high over his acting rank of Comes of an Auxiliary
Cohort.

You see,
Runa? he thought as silvery threads of exhilaration sped
through his veins. The shrewd path is the worthy one. The way of
the Vesi is not mindless vendetta; it was always about the
aspiration – for an empire of our kin, with Gothic masters and
Roman slaves. I am more powerful now than any Vesi has ever been.
Yes, I tried and failed to engineer the fall of this city and the
collapse of the East. Now, I will have my pick of opportunities to
put that right.

Cornua blared
in triumph, hailing Eriulf’s accolade. Theodosius gestured for him
not to retreat down from the stage, but to stand beside Bacurius
and Modares, two of his most trusted men, as part of his sacred
council.
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Pavo glowed
within as he watched Eriulf. The man cared little for material
wealth, but this would make him a rich man in many ways. A wing
within Constantinople’s Imperial Palace might now be his. Such
trust and recognition surely would be some form of relief for the
man’s tortured heart.

‘Head down!’
Sura hissed by his side.

‘Eh?’ Pavo
whispered, then saw why. In the block to the right of the Claudia,
one Gemina legionary’s neck stretched like a giraffe’s and his
gormless face creased like a man gazing into a dark hole… peering
over in their direction.

‘Dulcitius,’
Sura rumbled. ‘I only owe him a bloody follis. A single,
bloody, bronze follis!’

Then from the
dais, Theodosius began a eulogy of sorts, honouring the dead. ‘The
fallen men must never be forgotten. The legions of the East are
few, and all of the dead are heroes. Tribunus Viator of the Flavia
Felix, in his twentieth year of service, stood in many battles
throughout this Gothic War, and…’

Pavo glanced to
his right again, seeing the neatly-ordered iron square of the
Gemina ripple like a still pond disrupted by a tadpole swimming
just below the surface. Dulcitius! he realised, seeing the
oaf shift and barge his way through towards the near edge of his
regiment.

‘Decurion
Glycia, of the Scutarii riders,’ Theodosius continued.

‘Psst!’
Dulcitius hissed when he reached the edge of the Gemina men.

Pavo looked up,
met his eyes for a flash then looked away.

‘You,’
Dulcitius persisted, whispering over to the man on the edge of the
adjacent Claudia rank. ‘Who’s that, seven files in?’

‘Shit,’ Sura
cursed, counting and realising Dulcitius’ suspicions were on the
mark.

‘Tribunus Pavo
of the XI Claudia…’ Theodosius continued.

Dulcitius’ neck
stretched a little more, and his eyes bulged. ‘Eh? Hold on, he’s
not dead.’

Theodosius
halted at the interruption. Many heads twisted in the direction of
Dulcitius, who shrivelled back like a hair from a flame. ‘He’s
right there in rank,’ he warbled sheepishly.

Pavo felt a
wintry dread settle upon his shoulders as every single head on the
square and lining it swung round to stare at them.

Theodosius
faltered. ‘I don’t understand.’

Gratian –
slumped and bored until now – rose in his seat like a cat spotting
movement in the grass.

Pavo scoured
the agora with his peripheral vision. Heruli everywhere. Alani
everywhere else. Walls of people in every direction. Not even the
fastest runner or the most cunning conjurer could escape this one.
Even Sura failed to drum up some highly-unlikely tale about his
aptitude for slipping out of these situations along with a
ridiculous moniker such as ‘the Eel of Adrianople’.

‘Ah!’ a
familiar voice sounded. ‘I think what we have here is a case of a
wounded man mistaken for dead.’

Pavo turned to
see Vitalianus edging his way through the Claudia ranks like a
long-lost friend, his face bright. He came over to pat Pavo on the
back with a black-gloved hand – a warm gesture that turned into an
expertly-disguised, vice-like grip around his shoulders. ‘Comrade!’
he boomed for all to hear, ushering him on and out into the narrow
lane of space between the Claudia and the Gemina. ‘It seems our
hero only woke from a stupor this morning,’ he called up to the
dais, guiding Pavo that way.

Gratian rested
one elbow on his throne and leaned forward now, his lips quirked
and his shoulders shook with a dry laugh.

‘He was too
groggy to lead the legion, so had another man take his place for
this day. Isn’t that right?’

Theodosius’
brow furrowed as he watched Vitalianus guide Pavo through the
foremost Western legions and over to the dais steps. Gratian rose
as if to greet him. Pavo recalled the fear of facing battle for the
first time: alongside Centurion Brutus during a Gothic farm raid
near Durostorum – the white-hot and winter-cold claws that ripped
at his belly and the spiky poison that raced around his body,
making every part of him shiver; the sudden press upon the bladder
and drying of the mouth. It had lessened over the years. Today, it
returned with the potency of a wild horse.

‘Tribunus
Pavo?’ Theodosius said, still befuddled.

‘Tribunus
Pavo!’ Gratian cried, throwing out his arms.

Pavo stood
stock-still before the Western Emperor. Vitalianus stepped back,
having neither disarmed him or searched him. He felt the weight of
his spatha pull on his shoulder, felt his sword hand tremble, felt
the pugio in his belt. Alani equipped with bows stood on the high
wall behind the odeum where the petal-throwers had been. Heruli
lined Gratian’s half of the dais. But all he needed was the time to
tear his blade free and thrust it forward into this bastard’s
unarmed chest. He saw in his mind’s eye the faces of Gallus,
Zosimus, Quadratus, Felix, Felicia and so many more. It was like a
cauldron of hatred rising to the boil. At that moment, somehow, he
noticed something else: near the back of the dais, Eriulf was
staring intently at him, at his twitching hand. It was the gaze of
a man who knows – to his core – what he sees in another man’s
heart. It was enough to break Pavo’s train of thought.

‘Take out your
sword,’ Gratian whispered, his lips barely moving. ‘Strike at me. I
dare you.’

The icy words
splashed on the fiery storm in Pavo’s heart. He saw now that the
Alani bows were already nocked, that the Heruli were watching
carefully. It was a half-chance and no more, and if he took it and
failed, it would give Gratian a perfect excuse for a public and
irrefutable shaming of the legion.

‘Decimation
always seemed too lenient for me,’ Gratian whispered, reading his
thoughts. ‘The bludgeoning of only one man in ten – that is
hardly a punishment.’

Pavo took the
deepest of breaths and swallowed his feelings. ‘Spare the legion
and I will submit to you.’

‘Show me,
Tribunus. Show me how sincere you are.’ He held out his
ring-encrusted hand.

Pavo felt his
stomach tighten like in those moments when he had drunk Libo’s
feet-wine. ‘Domine,’ he said for the crowd and knelt before
Gratian. ‘It is an honour to be in your presence for the first
time… since your brilliant victory at the Battle of Sirmium.’ He
took and kissed Gratian’s soft hand. It was like swallowing the
bitterest of poisons.

‘Indeed,’
Gratian said for all to hear. ‘It was all so rushed and chaotic
after that clash. I would have honoured you then, but I can do so
now.’ He clicked his fingers, and one Alani came across from the
rear of the dais, carrying a torque like that awarded to Eriulf.
Gratian slid the piece around his neck. The closeness of the young
man’s hands, of cold metal around his throat, was nightmarish.

‘Tribunus Pavo
may be an officer of the East, but I wish to revere him for his
deeds in battle. You are now a Domesticus of mine. Whenever your
duties take you into my realm, you are welcome in my court,’
Gratian explained in the most earnest tone. ‘Now rise, Pavo
Torquatus,’ he proclaimed as the crowd erupted in joy –
amazed at the apparent resurrection of a hero most had thought
dead.

‘Most generous,
Domine,’ Pavo said. He made to back away towards the steps, only to
bump into a figure behind. Vitalianus.

‘Where are you
going?’ Gratian laughed. ‘Not back to your ranks, surely? As an
honoured man, I insist that you spend this coming night in my
lodgings here, with my council.’ His face fell like a banner
sagging at a sudden dropping of the wind, taking half a step back
and looking over Pavo’s torso as if it was hanging in ribbons. ‘And
my Medicus Ordinarius will have to look at the wound that
caused you to lie unconscious in the days since the struggle for
this city.’

The crowds and
the legions cheered in encouragement.

‘Drink enough
wine to float a galley!’ one yelled.

‘Goose and
dates for you!’ they cried, oblivious to the truth. Only the
Claudia remained silent.

Gratian turned
Pavo towards the crowd, raising a hand of salute, half-smiling. As
the masses cheered, he heard the Western Emperor whisper again. ‘I
have a feeling that your ‘wound’ will be troublesome… and that the
treatment will be painful.’

With that
vice-like grip again, Vitalianus guided Pavo to the back of the
dais, beside Gratian’s generals. Only Merobaudes spared him a look.
It was a mournful glance that said a thousand words, for the
general knew full well what fate lay in store for Pavo. Stealthy as
a cobra, Skull-face – who had picked his way onto the stage and
round behind the group, took Pavo’s spatha from its scabbard and
the pugio from his belt in such a way that none of the crowd
noticed. Nor did any hear the Speculator grunt in his ear with a
waft of breath that reeked of boiled onions: ‘You didn’t really
think you could run from us forever, did you?’

He felt the
cold edge of a knife pressing against his lower back – just like
that day at the Hippodrome.

‘Now,’ Gratian
boomed to the crowd, his back turned to Pavo. ‘The matter of the
rampaging Goths. They rampage no more – did you not see how they
fled at the mere sound of my horns? The war is turning,’ he cried,
whipping the crowds into a fervour.

Pavo thought of
every turn and twist of the Gothic War, every siege, skirmish and
colossal clash during those five years. Gratian had played no part
in it – until now. Yet here he was proclaiming himself the
architect of victory – a victory that hadn’t even been won. Worse,
his many crimes would go unpunished and be forgotten. The many dead
in the fields of Adrianople would go unavenged.

‘My legions
will set out tomorrow for the north. Scouts have been following the
horde’s movements, and relaying their position back to me. They are
on a leash now. As for the legions of the East, they will
re-garrison this city or return to their bases in Constantinople
and around the Thracian approaches to the capital.’

Pavo hoisted
his head up as if it was a lead weight, and sought out the eyes of
his Claudia brothers, near the back of the agora. Fittingly, the
piled white clouds of earlier had spread and darkened and now a
murky grey sky loomed over Thessalonica. He met the gaze of Sura
one last time. So pleased were the Speculatores at catching Pavo,
his oldest friend had been spared, it seemed. Spared or missed.
Either way it was a small mercy. He looked to the silver eagle and
the proud, war-frayed ruby bull banner hanging from its crossbar,
and fondly beheld the veterans serried under it. Fare well,
Brothers. Drink for me in the taverns. Laugh for me around the
fires. Serve well and stay strong.

‘I would
request, however…’ Gratian continued.

Pavo’s ears
pricked up and a horrible sense of realisation crept over him. He
saw Gratian half-turn his head towards Theodosius. The grey skies
grumbled as distant thunder rolled across the sea – now disturbed
and choppy.

‘…that the
Claudia come with me.’ His eyes rolled back a little, glorying in
Pavo’s reaction. ‘They are strong and valiant – and they know
Thracia better than any other legion. Is that not true, Tribunus
Pavo?’ he said, now cocking his head round to look Pavo square
on.

Skull-face’s
knife jerked, prompting Pavo. But Pavo gave only a half grunt by
way of reply: ‘You treacherous cur!’

Nobody heard,
and Gratian was quick to ‘repeat’ what Pavo had said for the
benefit of the crowd. ‘Of course they are!’ he cried, extending his
arms, just as the wind picked up into a gale. ‘So it shall be,’ he
proclaimed, going on to conjure the crowds into greater heights of
passion with tales of how nobly this war would be won. When the
self-panegyric ended, the legions were dismissed, peeling away back
up the triumphal avenue towards the city gates and the crescent
camp outside. For the citizens, slaves brought out fresh vases of
wine and more spitted boar. The people roared in gratitude and the
celebrations continued.

Gratian watched
them for a time from the odeum stage, then swung to his
consistorium, Pavo amongst them. ‘Now, shall we retire to my
quarters?’


Chapter
9
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Arbogastes
closed his eyes and thought of his youth outwith the empire, in the
wild lands of the Frankish tribes, when he was young and did not
have to wear this treacherous wig. There were myriad memories in
those dark corners of his mind, but some stood out like beacons.
There was the spring evening he had held his baby brother in his
arms for the first time. The cold winter’s morning he had buried
his father. The day he had first killed another man. He thought of
the time a Frankish chieftain had come to his family home, a low
longhouse of mud and brush. The chieftain had been overly-familiar
with his mother and abrupt with him.

‘Cynebald is
not good enough for you,’ the chieftain laughed as Mother had
quietly skinned a hare in the corner. ‘He is poor and now so are
you. Worse, when he has a sword in his hand, he rabble-rouses.
Convinces men – my men – that he could lead them better.
Into poverty, perhaps.’ The chieftain roared with laughter.

He had tossed a
thick golden circlet down upon the floor. ‘There! A taste of what
you could have. All you need to do is taint his food with poison.
Or smother him while he sleeps. None of my men must know I was
behind it, you see.’

Mother had
continued to skin the hare, impassive.

The chieftain
had stared at her for a time, then left with a parting burr: ‘See
that it is done by the new moon, or the next time I come to visit,
I will bring a gift of sharpened iron instead of gold.’

Arbogates had
crept over to the left-behind circlet, reaching out, the golden
aura entrancing him. But Mother had snatched it before he could
touch it, then marched him outside. She made him dig a hole in the
mud by their chicken coop and bury the treasure. ‘Treasures like
this are worthless, my boy,’ she had said, placing a hand over his
heart. ‘The true riches lie within: loyalty to one’s kin is more
golden than gold, love like molten silver, courage to stand up to
bullies like gemstones. Honour has no price.’

The fire
guttered and roared in time with a sudden gust of wind outside,
rattling the shutters of the high palace on Thessalonica’s imperial
hill, scattering the memories of youth. Arbogastes opened his eyes
and lifted his head, the coppery braids of his wig toppling down
behind his shoulders. On the table before him sat a set of scales.
He stared at them as if each cup was an eye socket in a demon’s
skull. Every gust of night wind outside caused the scales to
tremble, and Arbogastes’ nerve to shudder too. Gratian, sitting
across from him, stripped a garum-soaked pigeon leg of its meat,
then tossed the tiny bone into one cup of the scales. The scales
wavered but remained in equilibrium.

‘Balance is
like a delicate, well-kept secret,’ Gratian said through a full
mouth, dabbing his lips with a linen cloth. ‘For a fighter, a
rider, a rope-walker… a leader. And I have noticed a shift in the
balance of recent times…’

‘How so,
Domine?’ Arbogastes asked, his unease growing.

Gratian picked
meat from his teeth with a splinter of wood, and lifted gold coins
from a small plate. ‘For some time, I could count upon a good
number of generals and legionary tribuni, to be my eyes and
ears. There were enough, you see, to watch those who are… less
loyal.’

Arbogastes
glanced furtively at the fang ring on Gratian’s finger. He had
witnessed a few of the dozens who had died on the sharp tip –
compelled to do so by their own hand. More, he was acutely aware of
the Molossian hound – as big as a pony – asleep at the emperor’s
feet. Worst of all, he could not help but think of General Flamma:
Flamma had been a friend of his, until a year ago, he had vanished.
High-ranking and a trusted man of Merobaudes, not a trace of him
was ever seen again. But there was a slave… a slave who found
something the very next day in Gratian’s palace chambers: a human
heart, resting in a set of scales.

‘But now, I
feel that balance has tipped,’ Said Gratian, flicking a coin with
his thumb.

Arbogastes
watched as it flipped round and round then clattered into one of
the scales’ cups. The cup tilted down onto the tabletop with a
gentle clunk. His eye grew wide as moons. ‘Domine, you need
not be concerned about my loyalty. I serve you, I serve the West,
I…’

Gratian laughed
and rocked back on his chair, petting the slumbering hound. ‘You
misunderstand, I am not threatening you, General. I am offering you
a chance – a chance of better things.’

‘Domine?’
Arbogastes said, his weathered, pale features wrinkling.

‘You cling to
Merobaudes’ side like a limpet,’ Gratian explained, eyes hooded and
untouched by his smile. He flicked a dismissive hand over
Arbogastes, gesturing at his frayed, lozenge-patterned trousers and
rank-quality scale vest. ‘You have seen over forty summers, yet you
exist only in his shadow. You are not truly a man in your
own right. Yet you are the nephew of Richomeres,’ Gratian threw out
a hand as if casting the remaining coins to a crowd. ‘One of the
West’s most famous generals… and yet,’ he reached forward to take
the short sleeve of Arbogastes’ scale vest between thumb and
forefinger, before pinging it away with a disappointed sigh. ‘What
have you got to show for your efforts? For the many times you have
raced into battle. Scars, certainly,’ he chuckled.

‘Honour,’
Arbogastes replied with an edge of steel, his honey-gold irises
swelling as his pupils closed to pin-pricks, like a hunter readying
to pounce.

‘Now that’s
more like it,’ Gratian purred. ‘I measure a man by the things that
rile him. You weather much indignity, Arbogastes, and for a time I
thought you were meek, or foolish. Ask any citizen of the West to
name the great Frankish General and do you know what they will
answer? Do you?’ Gratian craned forward. ‘Merobaudes is the
champion of the armies. People laud him for battles and even
campaigns that I know you have won. That must burn inside
you like a brand.’

‘Merobaudes
deserves most of the accolades he receives,’ Arbogastes
snapped.

‘Most? Not all,
only… most?’ said Gratian, clapping his hands together once
in satisfaction. The humour faded almost instantly. ‘Well, you
clearly believed in his cause when you sided with him, years ago –
when my father died and you and he supported young Valentinian’s
case to be emperor instead of me?’

Arbogastes
stiffened, seeing the hard glares of the two Alani standing either
side of the hearth harden further. The dog’s belly rumbled and he
glanced down, a film of sweat suddenly breaking out over his face.
‘I never claimed that you should not be emperor, Domine.
Only that Valentinian would be a strong deputy.’

‘Strong? He is
not strong. Valentinian is a thewless flower,’ Gratian cooed,
making a cage of his fingers then bringing them to his lips. ‘And
what better claimant to the Western throne than one who is weak and
easily manipulated?’

Arbogastes said
nothing.

‘Merobaudes has
that market sewn up already. He throws himself in front of the boy
at every opportunity and the lad considers him as his guardian. Yet
again, you are in the shadow of it all.’

‘What are you
asking me, Domine?’

A dull rumble
of footsteps and voices sounded outside, then the thick clunk and
creak of a door opening downstairs drew the attention of them both
for a moment. The hunting hound woke, nose high, ears stiff, the
iron spikes on its collar glinting in the firelight. Arbogastes
shuffled back in fright.

‘Easy, boy,’
Gratian said, patting the dog’s huge neck. ‘When my father died,
men were quick to stake their claims and cluster under their
favoured banners. Partisans, all of them – some generals in full
support of me,’ he tossed a coin in the lighter side of the scales,
giving them momentary balance, ‘and some in favour of the whelp,
Valentinian.’ He tossed a coin in the other side, returning that
cup to the table’s surface. ‘As I say, in recent times the pup’s
champions have begun to outnumber my own.’

‘So you are
asking me to renounce Merobaudes? Why would I? Will you make me a
Magister Militum, his equal?’

‘No, I am
asking you to remain in his shadow. Until the time comes…’

‘The time comes
for what?’ Arbogastes spluttered, then his eyes grew wide as
plates. ‘Is this a joke?’

‘How much gold
and silver would you like?’

Arbogastes
rocked back. ‘Honour has no price,’ he mouthed, seeing his mother’s
face in his mind’s eye, her lips moving in time with his words, a
single tear darting down her cheek.

‘A wagon-load?
Enough to make one hundred men obscenely wealthy?’ Gratian
mused.

Arbogastes’
tongue flicked over his lips. From the dark caverns of memory, he
heard the scrape-scrape of a shovel. He hesitated for
the briefest moment, then rose from his seat. ‘I must end this
discussion now, Domine, I canno-’

‘An estate, a
governorship… a fleet and a trade business.’ He flicked a hand
towards Arbogastes wig. ‘A legion of bare-breasted women to massage
oil into your hairless scalp.’ He laughed, then leant forward just
a fraction, his eyes growing hooded and his voice dropping. ‘And in
good time, a title: Magister Militum. All yours. You need do
nothing now. Maybe not even for years. All you have to do is
agree.’

Arbogastes
stared at his emperor. An age passed. He recalled the weight and
feel of the golden circlet in his boyish hands as he lifted it from
the excavated pit. So smooth. The lustre was still magical, despite
the dirt clinging to it. It had charmed him into that first kill,
when he had slain his father in his sleep and buried him the next
day. Honour has no price, he heard his mother say once more.
Oh but it does, Mother, he spoke inwardly, recalling the
Frankish chieftain’s subsequent rich rewards. His heart thumped and
his mind flashed with thoughts of the rewards on offer now. All
you have to do is agree.

The silence
ended when the dog padded out to the stairwell and braced, looking
down the flights with a low growl. Gratian looked through the
doorway, seeing one of his hooded Speculatores ascending the steps,
frozen by the sight of the dog. ‘Boy!’ Gratian shrieked, patting
his thigh. The dog came back, whimpering, tail wagging. ‘It is just
Viridio. Viridio, have you brought the scalpels and hooks?’

The hooded one
nodded. ‘Yes, Domine,’ he said in a snake’s hiss through foul
teeth.

‘Then I shall
be along shortly to watch the tribunus’ first ordeals. Be on your
way.’ As the black-cloaked one shuffled on along the upper
corridor, Gratian turned back to Arbogastes, whose face had paled a
few shades. ‘Go, and sleep well. You have much to think about,
eh?’

Arbogastes
stepped away, his expression lost, and left the room.
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Skull-face and
a stocky, flat-nosed Speculator stood at the foot of the stairs
leading to the palace’s attic room. A Herul patrolled the corridor
monotonously, the floorboards creaking as he strolled between
patches of night shadow and torchlight.

‘When Viridio
brings the hooks, you will see,’ Skull-face said to the flat-nosed
one. ‘It’s hard to make a man hurt too much without him losing
consciousness, but the hooks are ideal. One through each armpit,
carefully avoiding the arteries. One through each pectoral muscle,
and one behind each shoulder blade,’ he said, demonstrating with
invisible implements. ‘Attach the other ends of the hooks to a
hoist, haul it up so his feet are off the floor and there you have
it: muscle straining to tear away from bone, sinews drawn
impossibly tight. Even the slightest movement, such as nodding off
into an agonised coma, will jolt you right back awake again.’

‘Here he is,’
Flat-nose enthused, turning to the cloaked one shuffling along the
corridor. The wind howled outside, tiles lifting and settling on
the roof with a clackity-clack. Viridio’s hooded shadow-face
betrayed just a horrible grin of filthy teeth. He held up a hand in
a half-salute, the staring eye ring on his finger catching the dim
torchlight.

The pair parted
and Viridio stepped up the stairs towards the attic door.

‘You’ll have
some help tonight,’ Skull-face said, he and Flat-nose
following.

‘Give me a
moment,’ Viridio whispered. ‘I have a way of doing things, an
order. I always like to be alone with my victims when they
experience the initial wave of pain. Come in after you hear the
first of his screams.’

‘Very well,’
Skull-face said, disappointed.
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Pavo’s first
few steps were cautious, the roar of the fiery archway rising then
dying as he passed through it. The splash of his boots on the
blood-wet road was barely audible over the cries of the cadaver
army through which he now walked. The champions of the rotting
throng howled and shrieked, beating fists on their bony chests,
snapping their teeth together, dangling looped ropes of shrunken
heads as if threatening to add his to the collection. Their weapons
gleamed, sharp and polished. Yet for those few strides, nothing
happened, and his confidence grew.

And then the
first stone was cast.

It whacked
against his chest, denting the iron plates there, the blow knocking
the wind from his lungs, sending him staggering a step to the left.
The corpse warriors howled in delight. Before he could right
himself, a club came crunching down across his shoulders, sending
him flailing forward and onto one knee, splashing down onto the
blood-slick tombstones. The pain was unlike anything he had known
before. The armour had taken much of the impact but had crumpled
too and his upper back spasmed in shock.

His vision
blurred as he looked ahead to the olive tree and the singing
maiden: how far? Too far. Miles. No man could do this.

The crone
stood a few paces ahead, invisible to the corpse warriors. She sank
to one knee like him, milky eyes wide, face drawn, the hems of her
robe stained red. ‘Rise, Pavo… Rise.’

Pavo saw the
mounted cadaver king ahead, gleeful, his minions whirling barbed
whips and dreadful serrated blades.

‘I… I cannot
do this.’

Her eyes grew
hooded, her lips peeling back over her yellow teeth. ‘There is
nobody else Pavo. It must be you,’ she growled.

Wheezing, he
planted the Claudia standard onto the flat tombstone before him and
used it like a cane, rising. The watching cadaver champions
exploded in a song of fury…






Pavo jolted
awake. It took a moment for his vision to settle. Head lolling, he
first noticed his body: stripped to his loincloth. Unlike in that
twisted dream, he was unmarked, unharmed. Then he felt the weight
of the wretched torque around his neck. Instinctively, both hands
moved towards it, intent on twisting the damned thing off. But a
clank of shackles halted his arms, holding them where they were,
pinning his wrists to the walls at shoulder height.

A lone candle
flickered and sputtered on a plate in the corner of the room,
whispers of the gale outside sneaking in through cracks in the
stonework. He looked towards the door. He had stared at it all
afternoon and evening, knowing that this was the first part of
Gratian’s elaborate torture – the anticipation of the horrors that
were to come. Every creaking footstep of the patrolling Herul in
the corridor outside sent involuntary shivers of fear scampering
over his bare skin.

There came the
growl of a dog, somewhere along the corridor, then a clap of
thunder, then the dull rumble of chatter, close – too close. With a
clunk, the handle of the door shifted. Pavo’s heart crashed.
One, last, hopeless strain against the shackles… but not even a
titan could break free of them. Mithras, give me the strength to
endure the coming hardships.

The door
groaned open, and a Speculator shuffled across the room towards
Pavo, breathing heavily, his foul teeth inhuman. ‘It promises to be
a long night, Tribunus Pavo,’ he said in a sibilant, soughing
breath.

God of the
Light, rob my body of feeling…

‘Where to
begin,’ the Speculator purred. The door clunked shut behind the
man, as he halted an arm’s width from Pavo. Too far away to
headbutt, and with no strength to lever his legs up and kick out.
There was nothing he could do.

‘It will be
slow. Many, many months of agony. Sheer ago-’

Pavo snorted up
the contents of this throat and sinuses and spat them at the
Speculator with all the air in his lungs. The filthy mess
splattered into the shadow of the torturer’s hood.

Silence.

‘Well there was
no need for that,’ an altogether different voice moaned from
the hood.

Pavo stared.
‘Sura?’

Sura flicked
down his black hood, swiping the phlegm from his face and flicking
it away. ‘That’s bloody disgusting, that is.’

‘Sura, what the
fu-’

Shhh,
Sura gestured, a finger to his lips then a nod to the door. ‘I had
to make it sound real, in case they were listening at the door.’ He
peeled his lips back in a rictus and rubbed a finger vigorously
across his scummy teeth. ‘I watched the comings and goings from
this place earlier, after they took you. I followed a messenger to
the tent of a filthy-toothed bastard and realised he was one of
them. So I smeared date paste on my teeth, stole a black
cloak and,’ he flashed his hand at Pavo, ‘found a good use for
Scapula’s old ring.’

Pavo stared at
the eye ring, and the eye ring stared back. ‘Sura, you can’t be
here. If Gratian even gets wind of an attempt to rescue me, it’ll
mean bleak things for the Claudia – even bleaker than he already
has planned. That’s the only way he can truly hurt me.’

‘Save your
energy for the escape,’ Sura said, ignoring him and working free
the shackle bolts.

Soon, his arms
swung down to his sides, freed. They felt numb as a corpse but it
was a blissful sensation nonetheless. But reality quickly took
hold. ‘You do realise this place is guarded on every floor?’ he
said as he massaged his hands, the feeling gradually returning,
then set about bending the torque free of his neck and setting it
down quietly.

‘It’s fine,’
Sura said as if placating a fussing mother. ‘I told the pair
outside to come in when they heard the first of your screams.’

‘Then what? Did
you bring weapons?’ he asked.

Sura patted his
cloak, producing two pugios, handing Pavo one.

Pavo, feeling
the strength returning to his arms, took the small but deadly
dagger, making a few practice swishes. ‘Right, I’m ready.’

‘The thing is,
the scream will have to sound real, so…’ Sura positioned himself to
execute a groin punch.

‘Hold on, why
do I have to be the one on the receiving end of-’

Both of them
froze. More voices outside. Dull murmurs. Confusion. Then one
mumbled: ‘Viridio? Then who’s in that room?’

Pavo and Sura
stared at one another, aghast. ‘Oh shit!’ they said in unison.

The attic door
burst open as Skull-face, Flat-nose and the real Viridio surged
in.

Hiss,
went their swords.

Sura made a
lunge for Skull-face, only for Flat-nose to slash upwards, ripping
Sura’s black cloak and scoring deep across his forearm. With a
yell, Sura stumbled back. Pavo feinted left then made to strike the
right flank of Viridio, but the foul-toothed Speculator slid deftly
to one side and grabbed Pavo’s outstretched wrist, twisting it with
a death grip. The pugio fell, Pavo winced.

‘He can’t run,’
Viridio grunted, ‘if he can’t walk.’

Pavo could only
watch as the Speculator’s blade came speeding down for his
hamstrings. He braced for the fiery pain that would rob him of the
power of his legs, when a spearpoint exploded through Viridio’s
breastbone from behind. Blood showered the room. In the flickering
candlelight, he saw Skull-face and Flat-nose spasming likewise.
Pavo and Sura backed away as the corpses fell. In their place stood
three Heruli. Two sentries, flanking a grim-faced Tribunus
Lanzo.

‘You
understood, when I gave you the dagger?’ Lanzo said in a gravelly
burr. ‘It was the only way I could show you I was on your side.
Now,’ he waved a hand, ‘come with me.’






[image: ]






Pavo was
certain that this was an elaborate game – a hoax of Gratian’s to
feed him with some false hope of escape just to maximise the mental
anguish. But as he stumbled out down the attic stairs and onto the
upper floor corridor, he saw that most of the sentries were gone.
The hearth chamber at the end of the corridor, where Gratian had
been with his hunting dog earlier was empty. More, he heard shouts
and clopping hooves out on the streets.

‘What in Hades
is happening? Pavo hissed.

‘The palisade
up on the western half of the turf wall is ablaze,’ Lanzo said
matter-of-factly as he hurried down the flights of stairs, then
edged his head out to look around the palace’s night-shaded,
peristyled gardens. He threw a drab brown cloak around Pavo,
pulling up the hood. Holding his hood in place, he and Sura
followed Lanzo out into the city streets, turning into the wind
which hit him like the slap of an angry lover. He gazed over the
tiled roofs of the city in the direction of the land walls, seeing
a flickering glow in the dark sky beyond, hearing the cries of fire
fighters.

‘It is a night
attack, maybe. The horde has returned, perhaps?’ Lanzo mused, then
looked back again, this time with a strange expression and a hint
of a smile. ‘Or maybe someone was careless with the resin pots the
Goths left behind.’

Pavo strode
level with Lanzo, who refused to meet his glare. ‘You are the
leader of the West’s chosen legion. Why would you do this for me?’
he asked as they picked up into a jog along the triumphal way.

‘The Heruli are
certainly no longer the emperor’s chosen legion,’ he snapped. ‘And
in the eyes of some, Gratian is no longer the chosen Lord of the
West. On this march east, I have come to understand that there is
another. A leader in waiting – far more deserving.’

Up ahead,
green-cloaked sentries were posted on the roofs of taverns and
shops, watching the streets, occasionally glancing to the events
beyond the land walls.

‘Alani…’ Lanzo
hissed, lifting a hand to slow Pavo and Sura near the centre of a
wide crossroads.

Pavo realised
just how many of Gratian’s imperial guardsmen were nearby – as one
might gaze into a tank of snakes and see first a few then many.
Every patch of his skin tingled with danger. A few heads rolled
round to stare at the strange cadre in the middle of the
crossroads.

‘Lanzo?’ one of
the Alani shouted down from the roof of the city granary. The man’s
tone was clipped and lacking respect, given Lanzo was a tribunus
and the shouter a mere ranker. ‘Your lot are supposed to be
watching the emperor’s lodgings, what are you doing out here?’

‘There is
trouble outside the city,’ Lanzo replied quickly, pointing that way
in an attempt to turn the eyes of the Alani watchmen too. But the
one who had shouted did not turn to the glow beyond the land walls.
Instead, he beheld the cloaked pair beside Lanzo with
suspicion.

‘Who have you
got there?’

Pavo saw the
veins in Lanzo’s neck pulse, saw the tribunus’ throat bulge with a
gulp. He shot a look to Sura, who was already eyeing the nearest
route of potential escape should the Alani come for them, but at
every street corner or alley entrance, more sentries stood,
latching onto the shouting one’s words. Both gripped their pugios
under their brown cloaks, each knowing that no man with such a
small blade could beat an imperial spear guard – let alone dozens
of them. What a foolish attempt at escape this was. The city was
crawling with Gratian’s men, and the double-layer of wall and earth
rampart too was serried with them.

A clatter of
hooves and wheels on flagstones split the building tension. A wagon
rolled over the crossroads and halted in front of them, obscuring
them from the gaze of the Alani. Pavo’s heart crashed like a drum.
The black wagon – the Speculatores vehicle?. A delicate hand tugged
back the inky drapes just a little. ‘This is them?’ a voice asked
Lanzo from within.

Lanzo nodded
once. A heartbeat later and the cabin door creaked open.

Pavo eyed the
shadowy abyss within. All part of the elaborate game? To further
hone his hopes so they were all the more plump and ripe for dashing
horribly?

‘Trust me,’
Lanzo hissed. ‘Get in.’

Running
footsteps sounded from somewhere behind the wagon. ‘What’s going on
here?’ Alani voices called, trilling with their quick step. Pavo
eyed Lanzo, eyed the wagon, eyed Sura. No choice, he
mouthed, and lurched inside, Sura bundling in behind him.

He held his
hands up in fists in the moments it took for his eyes to
acclimatise to the gloom. But as the wagon pulled away, the shouts
of the Alani dying behind, he realised this was not the
Speculatores’ wagon. Night and fatigue had been playing tricks with
his mind. He lowered his fists, seeing a milky-skinned woman
sitting on the bench opposite. Her narrow face was sculpted and
fragile, her beauty spoiled only by wrought worry lines across her
forehead face. She was forty years or more, he guessed by the light
threads of silvery hair that glinted in her dark locks – piled atop
her head in a thick swirl. Now he saw the second, smaller figure,
beside her. ‘Valentinian?’ Pavo stammered, memories of what had
happened in Sirmium’s burning halls coming back to him like a
boxer’s blow: Gratian torturing his young stepbrother, holding a
knife to the lad’s throat. The grim memories crumbled as Pavo
realised that this was the Caesar of the West, second only to
Gratian. Equal to Gratian, in the eyes of many. ‘Domine,’ he
corrected himself, slipping from his seat and onto one knee. Sura
followed suit.

The woman with
him rested protective hands on the boy’s shoulders. Motherly hands.
Justina, Pavo realised, extending his neck towards her and offering
her a bow too. ‘Domina.’

‘Do not bow to
us,’ Valentinian said, waving them up. ‘If anything, it is I who
should bow to you, Pavo and Sura of the Claudia.’

His voice was
so different to that last time their paths had crossed in the
smoke, the flames and the screaming. Then it had been weak and
light like that of a boy. Now it had depth and presence. He was
still a lad but he was bigger, his jaw and shoulders broader, his
face more sculpted, his body filling a soldier tunic, cinched at
the waist with a leather belt, and the plain bronze circlet on his
brow giving him a look of distinction, crying out for all to hear
that he was not his stepbrother.

‘You saved my
life that day in Sirmium, and I have never forgotten it. Such deeds
serve as great milestones on my journey through this world. When I
was a boy, Merobaudes saved me from my Stepbrother’s killers. He
has shielded me ever since, with his body and with the threat of
revolt he holds over Gratian. I would do anything to save him if he
was in danger. I can only do the same for you.’

‘How, Domine?’
Pavo asked. ‘I am Gratian’s prize. He drools over my demise. We
will not be allowed to escape this city.’

Just as he said
this, a barked challenge caused the wagon to slow. ‘Who goes
there?’ a sentry snarled. ‘Nobody in or out of the gates apart from
reinforcements.’

‘We’ve reached
the land gates,’ Sura whispered, he and Pavo pressing back against
the padded bench as if to melt from view.

Justina parted
the curtain by her side and poked her head out again, leaving just
enough of a gap for the sentry to see Valentinian, seated by her
side. ‘Open the gates, soldier. The Caesar of the West wishes to
join the command party tackling the trouble outside.’

The sentry
backed away and the wagon jolted forwards again into a trundle. The
rattle of hooves and jangling wagon parts grew louder for a moment
as they passed out into the crescent-camp. Pavo and Sura peeled the
curtain nearest them back a finger’s width and peeked out. The camp
was abuzz with legionaries stumbling from their tents, men stamping
out cooking fires and pulling on belts and armour. Atop the
western-most section of the semi-circular earth bastion, a wall of
flames roared, the recently-repaired palisade and the grass ablaze.
Silhouetted figures rushed to and fro up there, cowering from the
heat, tossing buckets and troughs of water. One stood tall – a
giant, his long thin hair transparent in the fierce light. ‘More
men to the bastion!’ Merobaudes roared, beating a spear on an empty
bucket like a drummer. ‘The Goths attack with flaming arrows.’ A
horn keened, and then another. A cohort of the Petulantes and one
of the Celtae arrowed towards the trouble spot, only to converge on
the narrow track between their two blocks of tents at the same
time, resulting in men tripping, barging into one another and
swearing. Every other legion was on its feet too. Every single pair
of eyes was on the fire and the top of the earth wall to the west.
Even Gratian was engrossed, Pavo realised, seeing the black outline
of the Western Emperor, draped in an ankle-length silk, watching it
all on horseback from a safe distance, berating braver men who ran
towards the flames around him. More, Pavo realised, Gratian’s back
was turned. Only a javelin’s throw away. A stock of javelins
glinted in the fiery light, beside a tent by which the wagon was
passing. His hand moved instinctively towards the wagon’s door
handle.

‘No,’ Sura
said, clasping a hand over his. ‘Remember what happened in Sirmium?
Not this time.’

‘Victory
tonight comes in the shape of survival, Tribunus Pavo,’ Justina
agreed.

‘You would not
even get the chance to throw a lance at him,’ Valentinian
added.

Pavo saw now
not just the lone Gratian, but the ring of Alani dotted near him
and further out, watching, ready for the slightest threat.
Vitalianus too, lurking in the shadows near the emperor. The wagon
rolled on towards the earth gate in the centre section of the
bastion. ‘I can’t leave. I won’t leave. My legion will be
slaughtered for certain should I escape. Stop the wagon,’ he
bawled, standing to hammer a fist against the wooden wall behind
Justina and Valentinian so the driver would hear.

‘Your legion
has a chance too, Tribunus Pavo,’ Valentinian said, hushing
him.

Pavo glanced at
the boy-Caesar, then heard an officer cry somewhere outside.

‘Open the gates
for a sally,’ the commander barked. ‘A legion readies to strike the
flank of the Gothic band.’

The wagon
slowed. Pavo stared at Valentinian.

‘Wait, you will
see,’ Valentinian continued, his expression like that of a young
brother.

A muted
whump-whump of boots speeding across dirt grew louder and
louder. Pavo saw the army of shadows coming towards the wagon,
outlined by the glowing blaze on the western sections of the earth
wall. As they approached the earth stockade’s repaired timber
gatehouse, the men atop and at the sides hauled on ropes and the
tall, narrow gates groaned open, a cohort of scale-draped
sagittarii stationed just inside raising nocked bows, just in case
it was a trick and Goths waited outside.

Pavo gazed out
into the night – no Gothic trick – then back to the approaching
legion. In the poor light he saw glinting steely, fin-topped helms,
mail shirts, ruby-red shields daubed with Mithraic suns and bull
heads. He saw a silver eagle standard and a ruby bull banner. He
saw Libo, Pulcher, Cornix, Trupo, and the rest of them, Rectus
jostling on the back of his pony. They rumbled towards the earth
wall gate, past the wagon, oblivious to the presence of their
tribunus and primus pilus.

Pavo felt
something cold and heavy being pressed into his palm. He looked
down, seeing Valentinian’s hand withdraw.

‘My mother and
I will be returning west in the days to come – leaving my
Stepbrother to his victory. He does not want me here lest anyone
attributes it to us both. In your hands, Tribunus, you hold the
key. The one thing that can deny him that victory. The thing this
land and its people have craved for so long.’

Uncurling his
fingers, Pavo stared at the bronze disc in his hand. Stamped on one
side was the likeness of the boy-Caesar, his name written around
the edge. He turned it over: stamped on the other side was an image
that sent a shiver through him: of a woman, resting by the foot of
an olive tree. She carried a sceptre in one arm and a cornucopia in
the other. Realisation sped across his skin as he thought of the
dream and that wretched road of tombstones and blood, of the
singing woman and the tree at its end. Underneath the image was a
simple word.

‘Pax,’
Pavo whispered, stroking the likeness of the Goddess of Peace with
the edge of one finger.

‘It is a token
of sincerity, from me to Fritigern,’ said Valentinian. ‘One of
Emperor Theodosius’ men – General Modares – told me that is what
the Iudex wants. They said you had claimed it was so.’

Pavo’s jaw
slackened. ‘Fritigern may want peace, but many of his reiks do
not,’ Pavo explained. ‘He is loath to go against them for fear of
the horde dividing again. Indeed, that is likely why the horde
assaulted this place. And Theodosius laments that he ever listened
to me and my talk of peace.’

‘What do you
see in your heart, Tribunus?’ Valentinian reasoned. ‘If there is
even a sliver of a chance, we must try. Can it be done?’

Pavo, disarmed
by the young man’s gentle question, saw again in his mind’s eye the
nightmare of the corpse-warriors on the endless blood road. In the
distance, the olive tree and the goddess seemed as far away as
ever, unattainable. But he understood what the dream meant now: an
impossible journey but one that had to be undertaken. More, he
realised that young Valentinian was all that which his supporters
believed him to be. ‘I will do all I can to make it so,
Domine.’

Justina clasped
her hands over his. ‘Go north. May God spirit you from these parts
at haste,’ she said, tapping open the wagon door. Pavo and Sura
felt a smoke-tinged breath of wind from outside. A whisper of
freedom.

‘May the fates
see our paths cross again, Domine, Domina,’ he said to them
both.

‘They will,
Tribunus,’ Justina said, an edge of sadness in her voice. ‘My
dreams tell me of shared times ahead. Times of greatness, times of
woe.’

Pavo stared at
her for a moment. Then, like men slipping into a fast-flowing
river, Pavo and Sura hopped down from the wagon and staggered into
the passing Claudia mass. They stumbled for a moment then ran at
matching speed, pushing in a few ranks – the familiar, disgusting
but strangely comforting scent of musty gussets and malodorous
boots wafting over them.

‘Here, you
clumsy bastard, what in Hades do you think you’re playing a-’ Durio
snarled, shield raised to barge these interlopers away. Then his
eyes grew moon-like. ‘Sir?’ he whispered. ‘Lads,’ he hissed to the
others. Scores of heads twisted to peer at the two.

‘Don’t draw any
attention,’ Pavo whispered. ‘Just get us out of the gate, into the
countryside.’

‘But you don’t
have any armour or weapons?’ Indus complained. ‘How will you manage
against the Goths outside?’

‘There are no
Goths outside, goose-brain,’ Sura hissed. ‘Now keep your bloody
voice down and move!’

They slipped
out into the inky night. Thanks to the chaos and confusion near the
western end of the earth wall, nobody even noticed the absence of
an attacking Gothic force, nor the disappearance of the Claudia
legion.
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Gratian’s eyes
scoured the blazing palisade, his chest tight and his hands clammy.
His mind played with images of blazing Goths leaping through the
wall of flame, axes overhead, screaming. But then he surveyed the
thick banks of legions on the inner slopes, pushing up to the
walkway either end of the fire, armed with troughs and buckets, and
those serried and ready in the camp, facing the trouble-spot. No
horde-warrior could hope to break through such might and make it
all the way to him. Even if Fritigern – damn him – waited for the
flames to fade then threw masses of his men at the charred gap,
these jaws of legionary steel would ruin them. ‘Come on then you
hairy cur,’ Gratian purred, ‘run onto my spears and give me my
prize. Crown me as victor and saviour of the East… as champion and
true leader of the empire entire.’

But then he
heard it: the slow, rattling breath of another creature entirely –
neither legionary nor hordesman – and the wet squelch of the
thing’s boots. His dreams had been creeping into his waking hours
in recent times, and here he saw the moor-creature so vividly now.
It was blacker than the many silhouettes around him, swaying. It
was now so close that he could smell its stink, see it’s sword. But
for the life of him, he couldn’t work out who, or what, it was. It
was vast, small, stocky and lean at once. Its face was pure shadow
yet in that spot of blackness he saw a thousand faces, of enemies
old and current. Its every swaying step transformed the backs of
his legionaries into that creature, as if it was wading through the
steely ranks towards him, shifting to take control of one body at a
time like a killer hopping across a stream on stones.

‘You have no
dominion over me,’ he hissed to nothing, no one. ‘I have prayed for
my actions. I have been penitent.’ He shot a look towards Bishop
Ambrosius, who watched the blaze from the nearest stretch of land
walls. The man had promised him it would be so: Do that which is
expedient, that which an emperor must, but be sure to ask God for
his blessing and forgiveness.

A horse
spluttered near him, a man shuffled, a coat of scale clanked. Every
movement and noise sent a spark of fear through him. And then a
hand clamped down on his shoulder from behind.

Like a striking
cobra, Gratian tore the knife from under his silks and brought it
round to face the stranger. It halted, a finger’s width from
Valentinian’s neck. The boy was on horseback like him. The lad had
not even flinched. A grain of respect was swamped by a landslide of
loathing.

‘What are you
doing here?’ Gratian spat.

‘I came to
oversee the struggle here, with you. You are always berating me for
my meekness. It would be wrong of me to hide in the city while our
legionaries face danger here. I am… doing the right thing.’

Gratian stared
at him, unblinking.

Valentinian
looked down his nose at the knife, tip at his throat. ‘You can put
your blade away, Stepbrother,’ he said. Gratian did not comply.
Valentinian let his gaze slowly and deliberately wander up to
Merobaudes, organising the men on the earth wall. Slowly, Gratian
retracted and sheathed the dagger.


Chapter
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The Claudia men
sped into the blackness. But instead of wheeling left towards the
phantom Gothic assault, they kept going due north, cutting over the
Via Egnatia and heading for the hills just as Fritigern and
the horde had done weeks ago. Sura explained the ruse to the many
who did not know what was happening, while Pavo, unburdened by
armour, picked his way through the ranks towards the front. He felt
the heat of the turf stockade blaze on the back of his neck for a
time, before they slipped fully into the veil of night. None on the
turf wall noticed the disappearance and soon the clamour of the
soldiers fighting the blaze fell away behind them.

‘Good to have
you back in the land of the living, sir,’ Libo chuckled as Pavo
reached the front. The one-eyed centurion unclipped his ruby cloak
and handed it to Pavo. ‘Merobaudes told me what was going to
happen, so I made sure to bring a few provisions. We have water and
food for twenty days. I say food – I mean disgusting hardtack, but
that’s a soldier’s life, eh? We have a few spare helms and the like
too. Didn’t want to bring too much because I thought,’ he looked
over his shoulder to the fading bubble of orange behind them, ‘we’d
need to be quick.’

‘Pray to
Mithras we are quick enough,’ Pavo replied quietly, slinging on his
cloak, buckling it at the left shoulder.

‘Full-step!’
Libo bawled back over the three cohorts.

Pavo scoured
the hilly route north as he led them. The August night was clement
and still. The stars winked and flickered and a sickle moon shed a
grey light – enough to help them pick their way. Mount Cissus
loomed like a slumbering giant. They forged up the trackless
hillside, brush rustling as it scraped across men’s legs. Near the
mountain’s peak, brooks babbled all around them, and the pale legs
and arches of the Thessalonica aqueduct’s beginnings rose from the
hillside, capturing the mountain waters, which gurgled and glinted
in the moonlight as it trickled back to the city. Hearing the men’s
rasping breaths, he threw up a hand to halt them, patting his
waterskin and signalling to theirs. ‘Drink and refill your
skins.’

As the men
guzzled cool water and crouched to replenish their supplies at the
nearest brook, Pavo and Sura gazed back downhill across the inky
countryside, towards the now-distant orange glow that was
Thessalonica.

‘How long
before Gratian realises?’ Sura said.

‘The fires are
already tamed,’ Pavo mused, seeing the orange speck near the city’s
landward side shrinking like a dying candle.

‘Where do we go
from here?’ Pulcher asked, wiping water from his lips with the back
of one hand.

‘Home,’ Pavo
replied instantly. ‘Constantinople. Saturninus is there. He is the
only one we can truly trust now.’ He lifted the bronze Pax
token from his purse. The men stared at it in awe, all enraptured
by the likeness of the Goddess of Peace. ‘This token came from the
hand of young Valentinian. It needs to find its way to Fritigern,
and it needs to be delivered by a man of high station – a man with
peace as his true aim. A good man. Saturninus.’

‘You talk of
Constantinople, sir?’ said Opis in a fond whisper. ‘Of home. Of a
road to peace…’ He hitched his pack, back straight, ready to march.
He clacked the butt of the legion standard against the track three
times, and the rest fell in behind him. ‘I will march night and day
to make it happen, sir.’

‘Aye,’ rumbled
the others.
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The Army of the
West stood serried outside Thessalonica’s turf wall in the morning
heat. Twenty-five thousand legionaries, riders, slingers, archers,
artillerymen and more. Behind, almost as an afterthought, the
battered remains of the Eastern Army stood like a rearguard. The
people of Thessalonica lined the turf walls, cheering and weeping.
Timpani rumbled like rampant thunder and flutes whistled and
warbled tunes of impending victory. Priests chanted and droned too,
circling the army with bright labarum standards and kettles of
scented smoke. This was the moment the mighty army would take its
first step to hunting down and crushing the Goths.

At the head of
the mighty force, Gratian sat astride his silver stallion, encased
in his muscled bronze cuirass with the carefully etched ‘battle
scars’, a black-sleeved robe underneath and a matching black cloak
– threaded with gold – on his shoulders, his jewelled diadem in
place of a helm. He stared north along the Sardica Road, the route
that would most speedily take them onto the heels of Fritigern’s
horde. The grey-green mountains of Macedonia loomed like sentinels
on either side. To all, he had the appearance of a young god,
benevolent and gracious. Within, fiery talons of indignation ripped
through his chest. It had been a blur of a night: the fire, the
shouting, the anticipation of battle… a battle that never came, and
then the stark, sickening moment when he had returned to the palace
to find that his quarry had escaped. Dawn had only sharpened the
blow, with his commanders bringing word of confusion amongst the
ranks… talk of a missing legion. And not any legion, but the
Claudia – the heroes of the recent struggle to save this city.
Soldiers wore crumpled expressions, muttered fears for the heroic
Claudians, some even prayed and gave libation for the men of the
ruby bulls.

‘There is no
sign of blood or bodies near the turf wall or even on the plains,’
the nearby Tribunus of the Celtae legion observed, shielding his
eyes from the sun to peer north along the road. ‘They must have
chased the Goths away from the fire and met their doom somewhere
ahead?’

Gratian said
nothing. One Speculator who served as a Julia Alpina officer had
worked out what had happened. They’re gone, he had said that
morning in Gratian’s private palace chambers just after dawn.
Melted into the Rhodope Mountains and the Thracian countryside
like a breeze. They know this land well. You only have a handful of
Speculatores to hunt for them. Not nearly enough. You’ll never find
them, the abrupt whoreson had concluded. Gratian glanced down
at the pack of Molossian hounds, basking in the grass and grumbling
in satisfaction. The man had been a good meal for them, and it had
been so satisfying to watch them start on his face. His gaze crept
along the army’s broad front and settled upon Merobaudes. The big
Magister Militum had been the one droning repeated calls of alarm
about the fire and the ‘Goths’ outside. If I discover that it
was you behind all this, brute, then my dogs will strip the meat
from your face next. And I will keep you alive, with a fleshless
skull for a head, for the real torture to begin. His gaze
shifted to Arbogastes, on horseback by the Magister Militum’s side.
He did not say yes to my offer… yet neither did he decline it.
Maybe he could be the one to lure the oaf to his doom?

The talons of
fire streaked within him again, bringing his thoughts back to the
absent legion, the burning need to find them and punish them. He
glanced to his right, where Vitalianus sat astride his horse in a
black cloak and his gleaming general’s helm, his Speculatores
clustered around him like wraiths. You only have a handful of
Speculatores to hunt for them. Not nearly enough. You’ll never find
them. For a moment, he wished for an army of these hunters,
enough to comb the vast Thracian countryside like a barbed net. His
thoughts staggered to a halt, and he realised that he could summon
up just that… with only a few words.

His heart
soared, and he turned to face the serried legions.
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Pavo felt the
blow of the corpse-warrior’s mace like a mule’s kick, gouging the
iron plate from his shoulder. The armour segment clattered away
onto the blood-soaked roadside, and the cool air stung at the
exposed skin. He drove forwards, like a man striding into a fierce
headwind, using the legion standard like a walking staff, head
dipped but eyes rolled up to keep his gaze on the olive tree and
the Goddess of Peace. But then a multi-tailed scourge affixed with
iron barbs lashed down and bit into his bare shoulder, raking
across the skin then digging deep, tearing and mutilating. He cried
out, his next step taking him free of the barbs but leaving his
flesh in ribbons and sending a thick spatter of blood down his
flank, the crimson runnels splashing before him onto the blood
road. The mounted corpse king – his lipless, noseless face like a
dried prune – heeled his skeleton horse into a trot, moving around
Pavo and stabbing a spear down towards his neck. Before he could
react, the lance parted the scale aventail and the iron plate on
his upper back. The cold steel spear tip ripped down inside the
armour, streaking his skin, and then the dead horseman yanked the
haft towards his saddle. With a dreadful groan, the armour plating
fell away, and Pavo’s blood-wet back was bared for the rotting
masses. Next, a sling bullet hammered into one shin, and the
already-dented greave there fell away, another sword slashing up
across his calf.

‘They can
strike and scourge you, but they cannot steal away the strength
within,’ the crone beckoned him, her face long and drawn, her
sightless eyes glassy as she watched.

Hooves
splashed through blood as the corpse king trotted round to stand
between Pavo and the crone, unleashed a terrible scream and raised
a spear, then thrust it down towards his face.






Pavo leapt from
his bed roll, grabbing and drawing his spatha in one movement,
landing on his haunches. Nothing, stillness, silence – just a
bubble of calm within his tent and the blackness of night outside.
He heard the gentle chatter of his night sentries out there. With a
sigh, he replaced his blade and ducked outside the tent.

‘Tribunus,’ men
said gruffly, saluting and straightening as he walked across the
high ridge camp – a site in the heart of the Rhodopes that offered
good visibility of the approaches, and sported a small waterfall at
one end. They had marched that entire night of their escape, the
following day and the night afterwards without halt – Opis’ bold
promise of marching without rest holding good. It was Pavo who
insisted they stop – seeing some of his men fall with exhaustion –
and so for the last six days he had demanded that they halt and
make camp each night. On this seventh evening, men sat around their
fires, grinding grain into flour and baking bread, or roasting the
small amounts of game they caught in the heights. He came to the
southern edge of camp. Indus stood watch there, atop a rock – on
the lookout for any signs that they were being followed from
Thessalonica. He batted the young legionary on the shoulder.
‘Shift’s over,’ he said quietly.

‘I’ve only been
on for an hour, sir,’ he said, confused, nodding at the nearby
tripod of spears and the dripping waterskin timer hanging from it –
still more than three-quarters full.

‘Don’t make me
return to my tent, lad,’ Pavo said with a wry grunt. ‘Dark things
wait on me behind closed eyes.’

Indus shrugged.
‘I appreciate this, sir,’ he said, hopping down from the rock and
strolling back into the heart of the camp and striking up some tale
about a Rhodian orgy with his young friend, Durio.

Pavo sat, using
a knife to peel the skin from an apple, chewing absently on the
tangy fruit as if it were ashes. He watched the southern approaches
for a time: inky black. Torch-bearing followers they might spot…
but shadows? His skin crawled. He peered into the darkness for an
eternity. Only when the sky began to change from black to navy blue
and cast the merest light on the land was he satisfied the valley
to the south held no creeping enemies. His gaze turned at last from
the southern approaches and to the fires. There, his men told
stories of heroism from days past – each one involving the legions
overcoming a non-Roman foe: Persians, Goths, Quadi, Berbers,
Vandals, Huns. None spoke of the darkest and closest present enemy:
an Emperor of Rome and his legions.

Guilt sank into
his shoulders like fetid fangs. The men adored him and he them, but
the truth remained: his feud with Gratian had endangered them all.
For a moment – and not for the first time since the disaster at
Adrianople – he closed his eyes and imagined himself standing
before Gratian, holding a spatha. His hand shook madly, his heart
thumped wildly.

Footsteps
crunched behind him. From outside…

He swung round,
body tensed to grapple a foe, one hand clamping onto his real
spatha hilt.

‘Easy,’ Sura
said, offering a placating palm. ‘I’ve been scouting the way
ahead,’ he smiled.

Pavo cast him a
sour look and relaxed his sword grip.

‘Tomorrow,
we’ll come down from the mountains,’ Sura said, his eyes bright
with hope. ‘We’ll be within a few days of the capital – a good and
quick march home.’

Pavo gazed in
that direction. ‘No sign of the Goths on our way ahead?’

‘I found their
tracks. Hard to miss them really. They passed near here a few weeks
ago and they left the range and headed directly north. Back to one
of their old bases, I’d guess. They need meadows for their horses
and cattle.’

‘Kabyle,’ Pavo
said flatly. The abandoned Roman town on the bend of the River
Tonsus had been Fritigern’s headquarters prior to his routing of
the legions at Adrianople. Kabyle was easily defensible thanks to
the river loop and the town’s high and fortified acropolis. More,
with rich pasture in every direction there, he could regroup and
strengthen his forces. ‘I hope so. If he’s in a position of
strength, it will make it easier for Saturninus’ embassy to
approach him. He won’t feel as threatened.’

Sura slapped a
hand across Pavo’s back. ‘We’ll get to Constantinople and we’ll
muster this ambassadorial party. But that’s for tomorrow. For now
come down to the fires, drink a little wine to help you rest – I’ve
been watching you and I know you’ve hardly slept at all.’

Pavo patted
Sura’s hand. ‘I’m taking the next shift of the watch. Give my share
of wine to the men. They deserve it.’

The next
morning, they scrambled down the shale slopes of the last of the
Rhodope heights. A wrinkle of foothills waited below, then a long,
hazy lowland, veined with shallow streams and swaying, golden
grass. The lower Thracian plains. A flat, straight route back to
Constantinople.

Libo cackled as
he beheld the heat-warped countryside, gazing at the spot on the
eastern horizon where, somewhere beyond, the capital lay. ‘In the
Neorion barracks, I will rustle up a fresh barrel of wine, enough
for us all,’ he enthused.

‘If it’s more
of the stuff you tread yourself, then there’ll be nothing fresh
about it, sir,’ an anonymous voice chirped back. All rumbled with
laughter, Libo’s head swivelling around to pin the culprit.
Somehow, he locked onto one in the rear ranks. ‘Matho – latrine
duty for you.’

They made their
way through the foothills, poured onto the flatland and fell into
line, dripping with sweat, swigging on their waterskins and picking
up the pace like an eastwards-flying arrow. Pavo scoured the way
ahead until he saw the familiar silvery stonework of the Via
Militaris – the road that would take them along the peninsula to
the capital at even greater speed. They moved at great haste now,
boots drumming on the flagstones, men in song.

Then, a
pockmark in the heat. Something there. The pockmark slipped back to
reveal silver. The most outlying stockades, bookended by rocky and
impassable hills. An iron collar, protecting the neck of the
peninsula. The Claudia men erupted in a raucous cheer.

Pavo heard
laughter pour from his lips. But it faded when he saw the men
serried along the closest stockades. He threw out a hand to halt
Pulcher and Libo, both about to break forward at pace.

‘Sir?’ Pulcher
gasped.

‘Something’s
not right,’ Pavo replied in a croak.

‘What do you
mean, it’s the lads of the Hiberi and the Nervii, the palace
legions,’ Pulcher started then stopped, staring at the two most
prominent banners: ‘Why do they bristle? Why do their archers nock
their bows?’

The two legions
flanked the road. A single rider watched from the centre, standing
on the flagstones. Vitalianus: black, like a smoke stain, but
crowned with a silver helm and in the guise of a general. He had
ridden here along the Via Egnatia, apparently. The two legions
began jostling, waving, cheering. Then the sultry breeze dropped
and Pavo heard more clearly. Not cheering…jeering.

‘Deserter
scum!’ one voice pierced the air.

‘Cowards! Set
down that eagle from your craven hands!’

Pavo sensed all
of his men gawp at one another.

‘The Legion of
Shame!’ another screamed.

Sura stumbled
over beside Pavo. ‘He told them we…’

‘He told them
the truth. A truth,’ Pavo said flatly. ‘We deserted the
camp.’

‘We surely need
only to explain,’ Indus started.

‘Have you seen
how deserters are treated, lad?’ Rectus interrupted. ‘They’ll
slaughter us before you can even open your mouth. We can’t get
through to the city. We can’t go home.’

‘Then where?
Where can we go?’ Sura whispered.

Pavo glanced
over the wall of angry legionaries and the Optio Speculatorum. He
slid a hand inside his leather purse and pulled out the largest
disc in there, then gazed down at it, turning it over.

Pax. The
word flashed every time it caught the sun. They couldn’t get to
Constantinople. They couldn’t reach Saturninus. But young
Valentinian’s token had to make it into Fritigern’s
possession, before Gratian and his army of ‘saviours’ could fall
upon the horde and the land was soaked in tides of blood once
again. While peace still had a chance.

He looked north
– into the heart of Thracia. The razed dustbowl of the war. The
fallen land. He thought of the blood road from the dream, and
realised he was now staring at it in its true guise.

‘Men of the
Claudia,’ he said, turning to face his legion. ‘Two paths lie
before us: one leads north. It is a grim quest, but one that I must
undertake. By going north, I will confirm that I am, indeed, a
deserter. None of you deserve this shame. This is all my doing. I
sought to harm the Emperor of the West and now he seeks to destroy
me and you all along with me.’

The men nearest
him gazed at him and the disc in his hand as if he had just spoken
an ancient and sacred rite. They had known nothing but war for the
last five years. For the youngest of the Claudia lads – some just
fifteen – it had dominated a large stretch of their childhoods and
the entirety of their short adult lives.

‘The other path
will take you on along this easterly road and to those waiting
legions. That is the path you must take. Tell them I tricked you
into marching away from Thessalonica. Spit when you say my name and
Gratian may spare you. Curse me as a rogue tribunus. Gratian has
plans to rename the legion to the XI Gratiana. When he does, you
will cheer for him. I ask each of you,’ he said, eyeing them all,
‘to do this for yourselves and for your families. I will trek
north, alone, and do what I can to get this token into the hands of
the Gothic Iudex. For I know… I know, that he will receive
me and at the very least, consider it.’

‘You won’t be
alone,’ Sura said, stepping over beside him. ‘No amount of spitting
on your name will save my skin. Mithras knows, I was lucky enough
not to be hooked out of the parade crowd at Thessalonica.’

‘Sir, it can’t
end like this,’ Libo whispered.

‘It must,’ Pavo
replied. ‘And there is no time to dispute the matter.’

All heads
turned to look down the road, seeing the Western legions creeping
forward, like the outstretched arms of a brawler spoiling to get
started.

Pavo stepped
back, unpinning and handing his ruby cloak to Libo. ‘Fare well,
Brothers. I will never forget you. Mithras be with you all.’ He met
the eyes of each man one last time – every one of them stunned,
lost – then turned away to speed north. A single tear gathered in
one eye, escaping the well within his calloused heart, and he saw
Sura blinking to fend off grief too. They kept low as they went,
knowing the heat haze and the distance would obscure their
departure from the Claudia. Vitalianus would find merely a penitent
and confused Claudia legion, gossiping and cursing about their
rogue tribunus and primus pilus who had used them in order to
desert. For Pavo and Sura, a lonely trek north lay ahead.

So the scrape
of a boot, close behind, caused both to jolt.

‘We’ve got a
mile on them,’ Libo said matter-of-factly, ‘and we’re lightly
burdened. They don’t have cavalry. They won’t catch us.’

Pavo glanced
back, mouth bending to curse Libo for his foolishness, only to see
the rest of the Claudia, to a man, moving fast and low with
him.

‘You talk of
peace, sir?’ said Opis, a step or two behind Sura. ‘I will walk
through fire to make it so.’

‘I’ve lost
everything in this war,’ said Rectus, swaying on his pony. ‘The
only thing I can do to honour the fallen, is to bring it to a
close.’

‘Lead the way,
Tribunus,’ said Pulcher. ‘I’m a soldier, and my job is to fight. If
it’s peace we’re fighting for, then I’ll fight like a demon for
it.’

‘What better
for a rogue tribunus, than a rogue legion for him to lead,’ Cornix
cackled. ‘And, with respect, sir, you’re deluded if you think any
one of us would let that pretty-boy Emperor of the West piss all
over this legion and sully its name. The Gratiana? No… we are the
Claudia. Now. Always.’

‘Your fate will
be ours,’ agreed Trupo.

Each of the six
hundred following rumbled in a low, earnest oath of their own.

Pavo sped
north, his eyes stinging, his heart overflowing with pride.
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Autumn came,
and the skies over Kabyle turned grey and bruised. A cold wind
snapped and skirled around the city acropolis, combing through the
black ferns and green shrubs on the slopes. Royal Guardsmen
strolled the high ashlar battlements, their dark blue,
richly-embroidered cloaks trailing behind them as they went.
Fritigern stood at the highest point, one foot up on the parapet,
resting much of his weight on his walking cane. The wind sighed,
casting dried leaves along the walkway. Such cold weather brought
with it a bite that chewed right through to his bones – old battle
wounds aching acutely when in summer they were fine. Mornings too,
were something of a challenge, rising from his bed was more like a
tussle with an invisible opponent than a spring into a new day.
With a shaking hand – the incessant tremor that was like a constant
companion these days – he drew his axe from his belt and stared at
the tired, hoary stranger who gazed back. He recalled the time in
his youth when he had teased a Gothic warrior – who was secretly a
hero to him – for entering his twentieth year. You are older
than the trees! he had jested. Now here he was, his fiftieth
summer departed, wishing with all his heart that he could be the
young man he had mocked. Not just for the gift of renewed youth,
but for the chance to do it all again. To choose differently. To
not be here at this moment in time, with the fates of his people on
his shoulders, and only one path left along which to guide
them.

He gazed down
upon the Gothic many – spread out around the warren of houses in
the lower town, having taken the abandoned Roman homes as their own
or setting up shacks and awnings around the basilica, the forum and
the market wards. Many thousands more camped outside the squat but
thick lower-town walls, sheltered within the bend of the River
Tonsus. The last time he had stood here was on the eve of battle,
before his horde had routed the Army of the East and slain Emperor
Valens at Adrianople. One face in every two that had been there was
now gone: the warriors dead thanks to the myopic leadership of
Alatheus and Saphrax, the families scattered or sold into slavery
by their Roman captors.

For a moment,
he thought of the endless woods and untamed hills north of the
River Danubius. Home. Had he not led his people from those
ancestral lands and to this place, the Huns would have overrun
them. Now, he wondered if that would have been as bleak as this.
Perhaps the Huns would have subjugated them? Perhaps some would
have been enslaved but others might have been allowed to live
decent lives? Maybe… and then he remembered the heads; the vile
mountains of heads that the Huns made in the centre of the Gothic
villages they razed.

He sighed,
turning his eyes to the south and the green plains in that
direction. Billowing rain misted in the distance there, the grass
wet with it, the scent of damp earth carrying on the breeze. No,
Thracia is our new home. Upon these green fields we will lay
eternal claim to these lands, or we will die in our efforts.
His scouts’ reports came back to him: beyond the southern horizon,
the Emperor of the West had stationed his legions in a great arc of
camps, bedded in for the winter, poised and preparing for the
spring – when the early wheat could be collected for rations, the
grass good for fodder, and the roads dried out for marching. Come
the warm season they would push north like gods dragging a barbed
iron net. The whispers and promises of peace were all gone now.
Emissaries, senators, diplomats – it was now time for all such to
stand back. What lay ahead would be the province of generals and
warriors. He thought of Tribunus Pavo – another who had spoken
empty words of hope. Perhaps when my armies and yours clash, we
will strike swords. Maybe I will see it in your eyes at the last:
did you ever truly believe in the peace you talked of? Or were you
just another fraud?

He heard voices
rise, down in the market ward. Winguric and Judda stood on top of
heaped grain sacks, bleating to a gathered crowd – most of them
warriors. Winguric beat his chest as he spoke and young men – men
of twenty summers, ancient oaks! – roared and shook with
hubris.

‘In this town
we prepared for battle once before, and we crushed the Romans
outside Adrianople,’ Winguric boomed. ‘Is it not an omen from God
himself that we return here. Where before we crushed the Eastern
Army under our boots – this time it is the legions of the West who
roll under our heels. We can bolster this city and let the Romans
break their heads upon the defences, then send our horsemen out to
fall upon their backs. Victory is not only a must… it is a
certainty.’

Fritigern might
have laughed had his loathing for the pair not been so strong. The
one gift of his fifty summers was the wisdom it had bestowed upon
him. Wisdom had once seemed like some golden, intangible thing – a
thing that grew in old men’s white beards, perhaps. Now he realised
it was simple: wisdom was nothing other than the stacked memories
of failures and mistakes that steered a man in his future choices.
And one thing he knew for certain was that there was no such thing
as a certainty. Every victory to his name had been hard fought, and
fiercely planned. This one – the triumph that would win Thracia
forever for his people, would be a challenge indeed. Winguric and
Judda presumed that they could amass here, await the legions and
simply defeat them when they advanced in the spring. Fritigern
smelt folly, knowing the legions would bring artillery to this city
and break down its defences given time. Let them boast and brag, he
thought, for the final say was not theirs.

His brow dipped
as he surveyed the southern horizon. ‘The legions must not strut
north and pen us here like sheep,’ he muttered to himself. ‘Our
forces are as strong as theirs. Thus, we must spread our wings.’ He
straightened up for a moment, not needing his cane. The blue hawk
banner affixed in the acropolis’ parapet caught the wind just then,
the blazon of the bird on it billowing proudly.

‘This is our
land, and they will have to fight like dogs to approach this, my
capital. Where they present talon, they will be met with talon.
Fang with fang. Steel with steel.’
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Snow settled on
Pavo’s bare head, the February cold biting at his ears and
nostrils. The sky was white, the ground too, and the snow on the
twin hills flanking the grey ribbon of the River Tonsus appeared to
be unspoiled apart from a pair of robins hopping to and fro. He
settled a little more in his snowy hide.

‘By Mithras,
Libo was right. This might be our way north?’ Sura said with a
slight chattering of the teeth, lying prone next to Pavo.

The answer Pavo
wanted to give rose to his lips, but he caught it there, eyeing the
twin hills again. Since the flight from Thessalonica, then all
through autumn and now in these last, bitter weeks of winter, they
had lived as fugitives, hiding from roving Gothic and Roman
patrols, caught between the lines of the two great armies like an
olive in a press. In the south, Gratian’s legions had made a main
camp near the base of the Rhodope Mountains, and various smaller
camps manned by lone legions or cohorts, spread out in an arc like
a scythe blade, poised to slice north once winter was past. In the
north, it was almost a reflection of the Roman position: every vale
was guarded by a camped warband, every plain watched by roving
Gothic riders, every hill or patch of high ground held by scouts
and topped by a timber tower.

In the
winter-gripped countryside between these two great entrenched
forces, the Claudia existed. No way through to Kabyle. No way back
south to make contact with Saturninus. But damn, they had tried to
break through both ways, Pavo cursed inwardly. During autumn, they
had spotted a horse cropping lazily at a patch of grass. A war
horse, still saddled and bearing reins along with a streak of blood
along its flank. It was no doubt a stray of battle. The young
legionary, Matho – once a stablehand – had managed to steal up
behind the beast and seize its trailing reins. He had calmed it,
mounted it and ridden south, sure he could spear between two of
Gratian’s camps near the eastern edge of his lines, under the bulky
shadow of the Mons Asticus massif. Pavo had watched with a small
group of his men as the rider hurtled across the plain, then as two
Western Gentiles riders had burst from the Mons Asticus valleys to
circle him. They had trussed him and taken him back to Gratian’s
main fort. Pavo and Sura had shadowed the trio back there, plotting
to free their young comrade. No such chance came. They heard the
Western Emperor’s screeching denunciation of poor Matho, the
crowded cohort braying about his desertion. Then they had both
shrunk in despair when they heard the Western Emperor give the
order for decimatio. ‘Use your fists and whatever blunt
instruments you can find as cudgels. Let this dog be the first of
the Claudia to suffer as the rest soon will.’ The sickening song of
Matho’s screams and the dull crack of sticks and fists pounding
flesh soon ended. The young legionary’s unrecognisable, bloated and
purple corpse was dumped unceremoniously in a waste pit outside the
camp later that day.

The north, too,
was blocked just as fiercely. They had focused most of their
efforts on piercing the arc of Gothic strongholds, but to no avail.
Two men of Cornix’ Third Cohort had approached one of the roving
Gothic horse bands, waving the pale-cloth banner of truce. The
riders had cantered towards them, then sliced off both of their
heads. Twice more – to Pavo’s shame – men had been brutally and
swiftly murdered despite bearing the white banner. So they had
turned their efforts to sneaking through, only for more men to have
been caught: one group burned alive, another whipped and tied out
in the bitter cold, naked, before a bear’s den. When Pulcher and
Libo had tried to sneak through one warband camp, they had been
spotted. Only Libo’s quick-thinking in kicking over a sconce to set
light to the nearest tent bought them the breath needed to
escape.

‘Pavo, is this
it – our way to Kabyle?’ Sura repeated.

Pavo shook his
head of the thoughts and peered at the twin hills again and the
river rolling between them. Up on the crests of both hills,
skeletal trees were laden with snow, and the space within the tree
stands was hazy. In his heart, he believed there was nothing up
there. In his head, he knew no good general would fail to fortify
or watch such a tight choke point. But his heart screamed loudest.
‘This might be it, Sura, a gap in the armour. A way throu-’

His words ended
when Sura rolled towards him, grabbed him and rolled on another
turn.

Thrum…
whack!

Both men stared
at the quivering Gothic arrow, jutting from the snow where Pavo had
just been. Pavo stared with wide eyes at the twin hills. Now
he saw the kneeling, stock-still Gothic archer, his white leathers
blending in with the snow and his hair and face dusted with a white
war paint. Only his eyes betrayed his humanity. He was not alone:
dozens of them, Pavo saw now – on each of the two hills. A horseman
trotted up onto the crest of one, asking the archer in some
guttural tone. ‘Trouble?’

‘Romans, I
think. Just a few of them though,’ the archer’s voice sailed across
the distance between the hills and the knoll. The Goth lifted the
horn strapped around his neck and caught a torch thrown up by an
unseen other. He moved the torch towards the stacked wood.

No, Pavo
mouthed. If the beacon system was lit, the horn blown, then the
warbands camped closest would converge here. He and Sura would be
like rats in a cage. The rest of the Claudia too.

‘Hold on, let’s
be sure. I’ll take my riders out to check,’ the horseman said,
wheeling his steed round and vanishing from sight, before he and a
score of horsemen appeared round the base of the hill and charged
across the snowy flats towards the knoll.

‘Move,’ Sura
hissed.

They ducked
down and sped across a stretch of snowbound meadow, puffs of white
flicking up in their wake. Both skidded to a halt before a twist in
the Tonsus, deep and wide – swollen by the snows. The snow-muted
drum of hooves sounded from behind the knoll, drawing rapidly
closer.

Both men cursed
at their error in running to a dead end. ‘The river is too strong
to swim,’ Sura panted.

Pavo looked
across the stream, to the snow-heavy boughs of the pine woods
there. Without a moment of hesitation, he looped an arm around
Sura’s back and hopped down into the river. The waters were like
icy claws, searching deep to their bones the moment they landed,
chest-deep in the nearside shallows.

‘Pavo what the
fu-’

Pavo clamped a
hand over Sura’s mouth and pushed him back against the overhanging
roots and grass of the bank – a meagre canopy. Then he ripped his
sword from his scabbard and gripped it by the blade, before taking
aim and hurling it across the river. The spinning blade chopped
through the nearest of the branches over there with a crackle and a
snap of wood, and snow sloughed and showered down, leaving a strip
of vivid green needles, shuddering amongst the white.

The hooves
drummed right up to the bank, directly overhead. Pavo and Sura
looked up, seeing through the gaps in the canopy of roots the
snorting, pawing horses, breath steaming.

‘Impressive,’
said one Goth, looking over at the far banks.

‘What?’ snapped
another.

‘They forded or
swam the icy waters. See their footprints here on this side, and
the disturbed trees across the way?’

‘You are sure
it was Romans?’

‘I saw no steel
or colours. Perhaps it was brigands or beggars.’

‘Still, we
should send word to Iudex Fritigern. An extra few hundred warriors
and a good picket would make this spot near-impassable.’

With a soft pad
of hooves through snow, the horsemen left, returning to the double
hills.

Sura, lips a
shade of blue and body jerking with the cold, clambered out first.
Pavo followed, helped by his friend. They staggered, shocked by the
cold, their soaked clothes hardening to ice, downriver until they
came to a dell lined with oak. They stepped over a thigh-high pile
of hawthorn branches. To the passer-by it might have looked like
naturally piled foliage, but the men of the Claudia had heaped it
in a ring around the dell, to snag any would-be intruder. Picking
their way down through the trees onto the dell’s low floor, they
heard muted voices call to them from different directions: ‘Sir.
Tribunus. Primus Pilus,’ said the Claudia men, hunkered down in the
trees and keeping watch.

The pair came
to a small clearing in the dell floor. Here a small brook chattered
along, joining the Tonsus somewhere west. A few tents sagged, heavy
with snow. A handful of the Claudia men turned spits loaded with
rabbits and pheasant – the smell of the sweet, roasting meat was
glorious. Libo and Rectus rose from their haunches and flanked the
returning duo.

‘Bring dry
cloaks and a bowl of hot broth,’ Rectus asked of one of the
legionaries, then guided the two towards the edge of the clearing.
There, a shelf of bedrock rose, piled with thick snow, and dappled
with frosted moss on its side. Durio and Indus stood guard either
side of a dark opening in the rock, swaddled in their cloaks and
furs they had collected during their early winter hunts. The two
saluted and took a step aside each. Pavo ducked a little to enter
the cave. Inside, the air carried just a touch of heat – thanks to
a long-burning brazier in the corner of the deep, low chamber.
Hundreds of men lay curled in balls, wrapped in their blankets and
asleep, many more sitting up, deep in thought, carving at wood with
knives or playing muted games of dice. The shields, armour and
weapons and the legion eagle itself were stowed in piles at the
back of the cave. One of the men saw Pavo and sat bolt upright,
then the rest did too.

‘Tribunus!
Primus Pilus!’ their salutes reverberated around the cave.

Pavo raised a
shivering arm in salute to them all. The Claudia, he
thought, with a cave as their barracks, and a badge of desertion
as their legacy.

He moved over
to the brazier, his teeth chattering violently as his numb fingers
unclasped his cloak while Rectus helped undress him of his tunic
and trousers. Within a few moments, both were sitting on rocks by
the crackling flames, with dry woollen blankets around their bare
shoulders and hot, steaming cups of hare broth in hand.

Rectus knelt
before Sura, rubbing his hands across the primus pilus’ frozen
fingers and pinching and massaging the palms to bring blood back to
them.

‘I can almost
feel my fingers again,’ Sura mumbled, his lips still tinged blue.
‘My cock, however…’

Rectus stopped.
‘If you think I’m rubbing that…’

Sura thumbed
open the hem of his loincloth and peeked inside. ‘To be honest,
you’d be hard-pressed to find it at the moment,’ he said, then
shuffled a little closer to the fire.

Rectus
chuckled, then flicked his head towards the cave entrance and the
outdoors. ‘So the river route isn’t an option either?’

Pavo rubbed his
hands together over the brazier. ‘There were archers posted there
and cavalry too. As soon as they saw us they shot at us. The Tonsus
is as well-watched as the woods and the plains.’

‘That place was
our last hope,’ Libo said quietly.

‘No Roman can
sneak through those lines,’ Sura agreed. ‘If we want to get to
Kabyle we’ll have to sprout wings or dig a huge tunnel.’

‘I’ve said it
before, but we don’t have to sneak,’ Rectus said. ‘We are a legion
after all.’

Pavo shook his
head. ‘Fight our way through? It cannot be the way. Either we stand
before Fritigern as an embassy, or not at all. Were we to force our
way through his watch camps then we would turn up at Kabyle
streaked in the blood of his kinsmen. That is not the way to assure
him of our intentions.’

‘What about
their intentions!’ Libo raged. ‘We’ve lost nine men we sent to them
with the white banner. Trust has to exist on both sides.’

‘Trust has to
be earned. If we show the way, Fritigern and his people will
follow,’ Pavo said, willing himself to believe it. He glanced to
the cave entrance: outside, snow drifted down in great white
clumps, thick and silent, now half-filling the opening. Indus and
Durio were already busy digging out their own sentry stations. The
light outside was grey from the snowfall and from the oncoming
evening. All fell silent, staring into the brazier, searching for
answers.

The gentle
snowfall and the silence proved to be soothing, and Pavo took
comfort in the positives: there was no sign of danger nearby, and
they still had time to devise a plan before spring came and the war
resumed. The dell cave, the heat of the wine and the gentle glow of
the fire conjured a sense of safety like a warm blanket. A chance
to think, to find a way. He finished his wine, then lay down to
sleep. The sensation of resting his head on his rolled-up tunic was
like sinking into an emperor’s bed. The scratchy, dried grass under
him felt soft and comforting, the coarse and heavy woollen cloak
trapping his warmth within.

His first blink
took him into a dark oblivion of restful sleep.

He did not hear
the noise outside the cave – a gentle shuffle of a body falling
into the snow.
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The last piece
of iron on his body was ripped away by the barbed scourge and the
corpse army screamed in impending victory. Pavo’s every step was
like that of an aged man, shaking, feeble. His naked body was laced
with cuts and the red-slicked road was now streaked with veins of
darker lifeblood. He clung to the legion standard as a sailor might
hold onto a mast amidst a violent sea tempest. The crone, walking
with him, her face etched with growing despair, whispered to him,
her voice cracking up. ‘Not far to go now. You can make it. I know
you can.’

His head hung
like a limp drape, lolling, and it was all he could do to look up
now and again. The olive tree and the Goddess of Peace awaited,
still, but they were impossibly distant, and the sun behind them
was now half set.

Pavo wrapped
the fingers of both hands around the legion standard and thrust it
forward another stride’s-worth. The mounted cadaver king circled as
he went, and now he reached out and grabbed the standard, yanking
it from Pavo’s grasp.

Pavo fell to
his knees instantly. The dead roared in delight, then exploded with
joy when the rider champion snapped the staff in two and tossed
both halves aside. ‘Let us see how he fares without his precious
eagle,’ the thing droned, the sibilant voice escaping through the
many sinewy holes and tears in its long-dead throat.

Pavo stared at
the broken standard, and knew his legs had nothing left in
them.

‘Up, Pavo,’
the crone wept. ‘You must get up.’

‘I cannot,’
he croaked.

‘You must
get up!’

When he looked
up at her, her puckered, withered face had changed. She threw her
head back like a wolf and howled.






He sat bolt
upright, sweat droplets leaping from his skin, eyes wide in the
gloom.

Silence.
Then.


Hoooooooowl.

His head
snapped round to the cave entrance. Movement in the night, the
crump-crump of feet on snow and a rapid drumming of…
paws?

Hands grabbed
him by the shoulders. Pulcher’s face was pale and twisted in
fright. ‘Get up, they’re here!’ he hissed, looking beyond Pavo’s
shoulder to the cave mouth.

‘The
Goths?’

‘Worse.’

Pavo leapt up
from his bed, the bitter cold of the night embracing him as he
slung on a dry tunic, pulled his cloak over his shoulders and slid
on his boots. All around him, he saw his men scrambling from their
bed rolls. He moved towards the cave entrance and stepped outside
into the deathly cold. It was moonless and dark – just that eerie
uplight of the snow marking out the dell clearing and the black
treeline, fresh flakes floating gently through the blackness. Indus
and Durio stood, feet apart, spears levelled to the night, eyes
tracking the sound of padding paws and panting somewhere up on the
dell’s edge, circling. The padding stopped for a moment, and then a
tortured snarl and scream pierced the air.

Sura pressed a
spatha hilt into his hand, stepping out beside him, pointing. ‘What
in Hades is that?’

Pavo stared
along the length of his friend’s arm until his eyes adjusted and he
saw the nightmarish scene at the treeline: one of the Claudia
sentries watching the dell’s edge now lay on his back, the snow
around him black with blood. A nightmarish shape hovered over him
on all fours, jerking and shuddering, pulling sinews from his
belly. He remembered stories he had been told as a child: of forest
demons, of creatures that lived in darkness and feasted on the
flesh of men. For a moment, he felt like a helpless boy. He took a
half-step forward to see better, to be sure… then stepped on a twig
somewhere beneath the snow.

The creature’s
head swung round, ears pricked up, staring at Pavo. Pavo stared.
The beast pounced… only for the thick chain attached to its neck to
yank tight. Pavo noticed the spiked collars and iron plates
strapped to the demon’s body and he saw it for what it was now: a
Molossian hound.

‘Easy, boy,’ a
familiar voice spoke. A hooded, cloaked man stepped forth from the
trees, holding the end of a leash. Despite the lack of light Pavo
instantly knew who it was. Pulcher was right: It certainly was
worse than the Goths.

‘We have you
surrounded,’ Vitalianus said calmly.

A shrill
whistle blew. Gruff cries echoed along the treeline all around the
dell, along with the snap and crackle of hawthorn being trampled
over or brushed aside. Pavo saw hundreds of shadows moving amongst
the trees now, converging on the dell floor, hearing the snarls of
many more hounds.

‘Deserters!’
one of the shadows shrieked. A legionary from the III Julia Alpina,
Pavo realised, straining to hold another of the wretched killer
dogs at bay.

‘Scum!’ cried
another legionary.

‘There’s
nowhere to run this time,’ continued Vitalianus, his voice measured
and relaxed as he stepped from the trees enough for the snow’s
uplight to betray his silvered temples and handsome face.

Pulcher, naked
and armed with his turf-cutting tool, barged outside to stand with
Pavo, Sura, Indus and Durio. Cornix charged out holding a torch,
blinking and straining to see in the strange light. Opis came too,
holding the legion eagle like a makeshift lance, barefoot, helmet
on but untied.

‘Lay that eagle
down, traitor!’ the Julia Alpina men seethed, emerging from the
trees in their multitudes, spears levelled. They edged closer, the
hounds snarling and barking, gobbets of foam and saliva leaping
from their leathery jaws and yellow fangs.

Vitalianus
beheld the seven and the cluster of others gathered inside the cave
mouth – semi-armed. His face rose in a charming smile. He flicked a
finger. ‘Kill them. Kill them all. All apart from the
tribunus.’

At once, the
Julia Alpina legionaries surged forward. A maw of spears stabbed
out for the barely-prepared seven. One lance ripped across
Pulcher’s chest as he ducked back, and a sword came slashing down
for Pavo, who rolled clear and brought the flat of his spatha up at
the temple of one Julia Alpina man. The legionary fell like a sack
of wet sand, and the sight struck Pavo through with horror: a
legionary falling to his own sword. The likes of this had happened
only once before – when the rogue I Dacia legion had turned against
the Claudia in Bosporus. Now the Claudia were the rogues in the
eyes of all others.

Opis swished
the eagle across the path of the Julia Alpina men, driving them
back a few steps, but scores more were flooding from the trees now.
And the clank of the dogs’ chains being unlocked sent a streak of
icy terror through them all. Finally, a whirring sounded from
higher up the dell sides, unseen.

‘Slingers,’
Pavo realised, then grabbed Indus and Durio by a shoulder each.
‘Get back! Inside!’

He hauled them
through the cave mouth just as a volley of lead stones whacked
against the stonework with a shower of sparks – but not before
Cornix fell, vomiting blood, his bare back riddled with bleeding
holes

‘Centurion!’
Pavo cried, seeing the leader of the Third Cohort fall. He took a
step back to help, only to see hundreds of Julia Alpina legionaries
and the slavering dogs piling in towards the stricken man. The dogs
pounced upon him with a collective snarl. When they backed away,
pulling strips of meat with their teeth, poor Cornix’ body was a
mass of wounds: his chest was ripped open, flesh hanging in bloody
strips. His left arm was almost severed and his face had been
mauled. The only blessing was that the life had almost certainly
left him before the dogs had fallen upon him.

‘Coward!’ the
closing legionaries yelled at the centurion’s corpse, one spitting
on it.

‘He’s a Roman.
He’s a hero, you bastards!’ Pavo roared back at them, memories of
young Cornix standing with him at the Succi Pass, at Adrianople,
then as a centurion at the Scupi Ridge, Sirmium, Thessalonica.
Grief and fury boiled within him, but the sight of the Julia Alpina
soldiers surging towards the cave entrance pressed a cork over it
all. Sura hauled him inside. ‘Block the entrance!’ he yelled to his
legion: men in states of half dress, few fully-awake let alone
ready to fight.

Pulcher and
Sura slammed a shoulder each against a hulking rock near the
entrance. It shook and swayed but would not budge. Libo and Pavo,
Opis and Durio joined in, and the rock teetered and crashed
forward, breaking where it landed and sending up a storm of dust.
It was a crude barricade, blocking only the bottom two-thirds of
the entrance, but it meant a man could only enter by scrambling in
through the top third on his belly.

‘That cave will
be your tomb, Tribunus Pavo,’ Vitalianus sang through the tight
opening.

Pavo backed
away from the fallen rock as a tink-tink of spears and
chisels rang out. First a few then dozens. The stone shifted and
shuddered, cracks spidering across its surface.

‘They’ll be
through in moments,’ Sura croaked, backing away.

‘Then grab a
weapon… and move!’ Pavo hissed, turning on his heel towards the
blackness at the rear of the cave. The men sped along with him,
ducking as the cave ceiling grew lower and lower. At last they were
on their hands and knees, coughing, scrambling, cursing as sharp
rock scraped the skin from hands. The ceiling soon rose again and
the sound of rushing water danced around this rear cavern. A
silvery ribbon of water churned along the floor of this smaller
cave, the stream running towards a wide opening. Beyond lay the
night sky, speckled with stars and falling snow. The cave brook
rumbled towards this opening then vanished. A churn of water
sounded from far below, where the brook toppled into the River
Tonsus. This waterfall had been a second source of drinking water
for him and his men, and the high opening a perfect lookout point.
Now, it was their only hope of escape.

‘Right, into
the drink! It’s that or…’ Pavo said, flicking his head back down
the tapering cave, where a thick, stark crack of rock rang
out behind them. ‘They’re through the rock barricade… go!’
he yelled, shoving Durio into the stream. Durio staggered, slipped
under the current’s strength then sped out over the edge with a
shrill cry. A thick plonk sounded a few heartbeats later,
down in the Tonsus. ‘Go! Go! Go!’ Pavo ushered more, scores
at a time. ‘Swim to the far banks. Gather there.’ Hundreds leapt
down into the river – and soon there was just over a
century’s-worth of men still trying to come through from the main
cave.

He, Sura, Libo
and Pulcher turned to help the next crawling Claudia man through
the low section. The legionary’s face widened in relief as he saw
his comrades waiting to help him through. When Pulcher offered a
helping hand, the legionary reached out to clasp it… only for the
man to be yanked back violently. His eyes grew moon-wide and he was
gone. A punch of steel plunging into flesh and a wet scream sounded
from back there, followed by many more cries and the slashing
sounds of butchery. ‘Kill them… kill them all!’ Vitalianus sang
over it all. After a time, the din faded.

‘They’ve
slaughtered them,’ Pulcher croaked, staring at the low opening.

Pavo’s soul
froze. He, Libo and Pulcher stared at one another. A moment later,
another hand clawed out from the low passage… a hand with a staring
eye ring on it. Sura took a step towards it, raised a leg and
stamped down on the man’s hands. The Speculator screamed and the
crack of breaking knuckles rang out just as many more enemy
hands appeared.

‘Move!’ Sura
roared, stretching his arms out to scoop Pavo, Pulcher and Libo
away from the clawing hands. Together, the four splashed into the
shallow stream waters and came to the edge of the falls. In the
darkness, the drop looked infinite. Together, they leapt into the
void.

Pavo – legs
kicking, arms flailing through the flurry of falling snow – saw the
black, roiling surface of the River Tonsus rush up towards him, the
silvery veins of its powerful currents flashing like blades, the
thrashing forms of his comrades dotted all across the river’s
breadth. And then, with a hard slap, he was under. Darkness,
Silence, perishing cold all around him, burning breath within, the
muted scraping of his boots bumping against the shale riverbed… and
then a rush of bubbles and churning torrents as he kicked himself
to the surface again, breaking free of the icy waters. Gasping for
breath, he swung his arms forward, fighting against the strength of
the Tonsus. He saw men fade and sink underneath, and grabbed Rectus
by the collar – the lame medicus about to go the same way. The
swollen river washed them all a good half mile downstream, before
Pavo slung out a hand and felt his palm crunch down on an
ice-encrusted root. He levered himself onto the banks then hauled
Rectus up too. He hacked and spat out a half-lungful of river
water, then sank to one knee, fatigue bringing spots to the edges
of his vision as the falling snow gathered quickly on his head and
shoulders.

He glanced back
across the river and up at the waterfall spouting from the back end
of the dell: a black, shapeless mass. A grave for more than one
hundred Claudians. For a moment, Pavo was frozen with horror at
what had happened. It was only the sounds of splashing and voices
around him that broke the horrible trance. He swung his head around
to see the remainder of his men, five hundred at a push, clinging
to the banks or clambering onto them. They clustered around him,
shivering, shaking, believing he could save them. Before he could
even open his mouth, the night air was ripped asunder by another
long, baleful hooowl.

His flesh crept
as he realised it had come not from up there in the dell on the far
side of the river, but here, on this side – coming through
the beech trees just west. He turned to see the blackness of night
and deathly silent snowfall in that direction.

‘They’re here
too?’ Trupo croaked. ‘We have to hurry – north or south?’

Pavo rose to
his feet. ‘No. No more running for any of you. There is no sense in
us all running together. They want me, so let them chase
me. Each of you, head south. Find a new place to shelter.
Break up into smaller groups if needs be. I will speed north, and I
will make an almighty noise in doing so – to bring them all onto my
trail.’

‘Mithras’ balls
you will,’ Sura said, stepping from the circle. ‘At least, not
alone. As I told you before.’

Pavo gave him a
steely look and the barest of nods. The tacit language of soldiers,
of brothers. ‘The rest of you, go, save yourselves. We will come
together again, when the time is right.’

Libo scowled at
him with his good eye. ‘How will we know when?’

‘I’ll find a
way to let you know.’

Hooowl,
barely an arrowshot away.

No man said
another thing. Libo tossed Pavo a ration pack, Sura grabbed a bag
of tools for making fire and camp and strapped a shield to his
back. With a parting salute, the men of the Claudia forged south
and darted off in myriad directions through the snow, while Pavo
and Sura went north, upriver.

Breath coming
in rasps, Pavo cupped his hands around his mouth and made false
calls back over his shoulder. ‘Here, this way. Men of the Claudia,
go north!’

He heard the
growling and slavering of the Molossian hounds, the snarling
commands of the handlers and the thunder of cavalry hooves. The
sound seemed to hover for a moment, just where they had parted on
the river’s edge. Then… it began to fade, heading southwards.

No, Pavo
mouthed.

With a
hiss, Sura pulled Pavo’s sword from its scabbard and held it
aloft, before bringing his own against it. A dull and reverberating
clang of steel sailed downriver. The howling and hooves
halted again… before steadily and rapidly growing in volume, coming
back north.

‘That should do
it,’ Sura mused.

Pavo’s eyes
bulged as he saw the silvery spiked collars of the hounds and the
glinting armour of the riders emerge from the night, coming for
them, only two hundred strides away. A Speculator led the
horsemen.

The pair turned
and bolted, snow flicking up in their wake. They sped downhill into
a dip, where the drifts were thigh-high, stealing the power of
their strides, all while the sound of the Molossian paws and
riders’ hooves grew louder and closer. Just as Pavo began to wade
free of the snow’s depths, a muted growl changed into one sharp and
clear, as the leading dog leapt into view and pounced into the dip.
The beast’s paws thudded on his back. Even before he thumped into
the snow, the creature’s jaws clamped onto his hip, the fangs
breaking flesh. With a yell, he thrashed, half-turning onto his
side, hands stretching round the creature’s neck. The hound was
strong and in a feverishly excited about its catch, its neck like
concrete and the spikes tearing at Pavo’s hands as he tried to get
a good hold.

Sura came
skidding back down the dip in a shower of snow and swung a boot at
the dog. With a dull thump of leather meeting iron plate, Sura
roared and fell back, clutching his foot. The dog – feeling no pain
but somewhat confused at the foolish attempt to attack it –
released its death grip on Pavo. Pavo saw the dog’s slavering
tongue loll from its rubbery lips for a moment, its jaws widening
to gnash into his flesh once again. He remembered one of big
Zosimus’ random tales just at that moment – how he had once fended
off a grey wolf with nothing other than his belt.

Pavo tore off
his belt and lashed it around the creature’s muzzle, tightening it
and seizing the hound in a death grip of his own. The hound yowled
and shook its head violently, trying to back away. Pavo held on,
his shoulders jolting in their sockets. The growling of more dogs
grew and grew, coming up behind the brow of the dip as the first
had done. Voices too, to go with the rumbling hooves: ‘We have
them,’ one roared. ‘Loose a few arrows into the dip ahead.’

A thrum
sliced through the night air, and a half-dozen shafts pattered down
into the snow… and one into the hind leg of the Molossian. The
hound ripped away from Pavo’s belt with a pained howl, and turned
to bolt back towards its masters.

‘Come on!’ Sura
rasped, helping Pavo up, the two stumbling up out of the dip. The
snowfall turned as thick as a white drape as they crashed on
through the clawing, skeletal branches of the beech woods, hearing
the sounds of the pursuers spread out behind them like jaws. Pavo’s
legs flicked out before him numbly, his strength gone, a cold shock
from the hound bite setting in.

‘We can’t
outrun them,’ Sura gasped. ‘We’re finis-’

His words fell
short as they burst from the beech woods and onto the top of a
long, steady downwards slope, twisting and winding away into the
night. Unblemished snow. Pavo looked at the leather straps on
Sura’s shoulders, Sura read his thoughts and, unbuckling the shield
from his back, threw it face down to the ground.

‘You can be the
ballast, I’ll push,’ he said.

Pavo sat on the
mid-section of the shield, his knees tucked up to his chest, his
heels braced against the slight concave lip, fingers wrapped around
the leather shield strap like a rider would hold reins. Sura
planted his palms on Pavo’s back and pushed with all his weight.
The shield slipped forward slowly, and Sura picked up into a run,
the shield skimming along until it was as fast as Sura could
go.

‘Now,’ Pavo
yelled.

Sura leapt onto
the back half of the shield, tucking his legs around Pavo, holding
onto his waist. For a moment, the wall of noise following them grew
sharp and hideously close, and the groan of bows and a thrum
of loosed arrows sounded again, the rumble of hooves growing into a
charge…

…and then the
shield-sleigh hurtled off at full speed.

Pavo heard the
wind of the ride roar past his ears, the gentle pitter-patter of
landing arrows and angry curses behind them falling away. The slope
rushed up at them from the blackness of night at a ferocious speed,
and the pebble-sized snowflakes whacked against his face like sling
bullets.

When an ugly,
dark outcrop of rock shot out of the darkness directly ahead, he
tugged gently on the leather shield strap to guide them right of
it, then left to avoid a stand of oak. With a puff, they hit
a snow drift, the shield pitching into the air for a breath or two
in a shower of white, before whumping back down and onto an even
steeper drop, speeding on in a breakneck glissade.

‘Pavo, I have a
terrible feeling that we’ve been in these parts before – in the
summer, on patrol,’ Sura screamed in his ear.

‘And?’

‘And we trekked
down this slope when it was just dust and grass… then we made camp
early – with a good two hours of light left in the day.’

Pavo’s mind
spun back to the sorties of the Claudia in the short spell when
General Sebastianus had been directing them. He remembered the
pleasant shade of the beech woods – a relief from the baking
Thracian summer – and, as Sura had said, making camp early… because
they reached the edge of a bluff than ran for miles along the edge
of a deep ravine.

His eyes bulged
as he saw the slope madly rushing up at them, new sections sliding
out of the night and into view… and then there was nothing: just a
black void. A ravine…

The deep
ravine.

‘Roll!’ he
cried, tipping his weight to one side and letting go of the shield
strap. The pair bowled through deep snow, flailing, out of control,
clawing at the white with every turn, sure that the next would
pitch them over the edge of the bluff. Pavo felt his back jar
against a rock hidden in the snow, halting him abruptly. He shot
out a hand to grab Sura by the arm, halting him too. Both sat
upright, watching as the shield-sleigh zoomed out into the black
void with a shower of white, silently plummeting into the ravine
below. A dull crack sounded after a few breaths, as the shield
ended its days in the legions.

In the once
again still and silent snowfall, Pavo and Sura stared at one
another.

‘I can’t hear
them,’ Sura whispered.

Pavo realised
it was true: not a sound to be heard, bar the hooting of an owl and
the rummaging of a vole under the white-coated skeleton of a
honeysuckle bush. ‘We were too fast for them, but they’ll follow
the trail easily enough,’ he realised, looking at the stark and
deep furrow in the snow marking the shield’s path.

Let them,’ said
Sura, nodding towards the death drop. He snapped a small branch
from the base of the honeysuckle, taking care not to disturb any of
the settled snow on the upper branches, then used his boot to push
snow over the parts they had rolled through, before brushing the
branch over the top. It was a clumsy way to disguise that last
section of their trail, but in moments, the thick fall covered it
in smooth white. They backed along the bluff edge like this,
filling and brushing over their footsteps. They made it about a
half-mile from the point where the shield had gone over the edge
before they heard a distant yapping and barking and a rumble of
voices.

Pavo crouched
and peered backwards, seeing the distant glow of the search party’s
torches, descending the slope towards the ravine’s edge. Vitalianus
was there now, staring into the void, while the others bickered or
offered him advice.

‘As far as
they’re concerned, we’re dead,’ Sura whispered, a wry smile
spreading over his face. ‘Plunged to our doom. Smashed to pieces on
the ravine bed like ripe pomegranates. Heads exploded everywhere.
Bodies burst likes sacks of-’

Pavo raised a
hand. ‘You paint a wonderful picture.’

They waited
until the searchers’ lights bobbed away back up the slope and faded
completely, then set about finding shelter. The wind picked up as
they trekked, and they found themselves on a long and barren
stretch of upland, with not even a hill or a nook in which to take
refuge – as far as they could see anyway. Soon, the driving snow
blinded them and forced them to tilt their heads against it,
further reducing their chances of finding shelter. The drifts were
almost waist-deep in places and the blizzard-wind was like a
constant scourge of icy whips, cutting right to the bone. First,
Pavo likened it to the dream of the blood road, and for a time he
welcomed the hardship, imagining every step through these snows as
a great stride down that road of the dream. Then he remembered the
early days of legionary training, the stark warnings by the men who
had trained him. A blizzard and death usually hunt in
company, big Quadratus had once advised him. Legionaries are
expected to be tougher than hide, but no man can survive a winter
storm in the open – no matter how thick his woollen trousers are or
how many layers he wears under his cloak.

He looked over
his own garb and then at Sura’s. Both wore just tunics and cloaks,
still damp and semi-frozen from their second plunge of the day into
the Tonsus. Pavo felt his head ache then grow numb. His body
spasmed every few steps with violent shivers, and the only
sensation of heat was the hound bite on his hip – burning like
fire. The only grace was that half of the night was gone.

‘Can we make it
until dawn?’ he asked Sura.

‘Not farrr,
third hill and Neorion barr-rr-rracks just over the-there,’ Sura
mumbled, pointing into the night.

Pavo felt a
streak of the cold touch his heart. You’ll shiver, you’ll
stumble, you’ll trip over your words and lose your mind. Make camp,
take shelter… or you’ll die like a dog. He looked all around,
seeing just this infernal heath in every direction, blanketed in
white – as high as hills in places.

He placed a
hand on Sura’s shoulder. ‘Sit, Brother,’ he said, unclasping his
cloak and wrapping it around Sura’s shoulders, then taking the
small leather tool pack Sura carried and finding a short pole and
an earth-shifting basket. He paced around planting the pole into
the snow, testing the depth. Waist high… and then a spot where the
pole sank down deeper than the height of a man. He tossed the pole
aside and squatted here, digging fervently with the earth-shifting
basket. The effort almost combatted the cold, although his feet and
hands were absolutely devoid of sensation. Half an hour passed, and
the snow-cave was ready – long and wide enough for two to lie, and
high enough to sit cross-legged. He climbed out of the small
entrance hole and looped his hands under Sura’s shoulders, dragging
him over and lowering him in, propping him in a sitting position
against one wall. Next, he rose to his haunches and packed a light
layer of snow over the entrance hole – sealing off the wrath of the
storm. At last, the roaring of the blizzard fell away and so too
did the cutting wind that carried it.

In almost
complete blackness, he felt around inside the leather pack and
found a single candle and a flint hook. He wedged the candle in a
small handful of snow between them, then struck the hook, sending
showers of sparks over the candle wick. It took an age, but
eventually, a flame rose and a glorious bubble of orange light
spread through the crude shelter, giving off the merest hint of
heat. He peeled off his frost-hardened tunic and kicked off his
boots, undressing Sura likewise. In the gentle light, he rummaged
through the sack again.

‘Bless you,
Rectus,’ he said through chattering teeth, pulling out two thin but
dry woollen blankets and a small haircloth pack of nettle leaves.
He tossed one blanket around the murmuring, semi-conscious Sura and
the other over himself. He took a few nettle leaves and began
wiping them vigorously around Sura’s hands and feet, then did the
same for himself – the brutal sting providing a warmth of sorts.
Next, he cupped his hands over the candle flame until he could feel
sensation shooting along each finger, then rubbed and pinched his
palms until he felt like they belonged to his body again. It was
still as cold as death inside that meagre shelter of snow, but to
Pavo, it felt like plunging into a bathhouse’s steaming
caldarium pool.

As the events
of the night flashed through his mind, he stared at the walls of
the snow cave, the stark reality of it all sinking in. He was a
rogue tribunus, robbed of his legion, trapped in no-man’s land
between the jaws of two great and vindictive armies. He stared at
the bronze Pax token Valentinian had given him, feeling a
great urge to weep. But then he sensed the hands of dead comrades
rest upon his shoulders, reassuring, whispering words of
encouragement.

‘I will do
this, for you,’ he said, shedding not a tear, ‘I will walk this
road.’


Chapter
13
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Sura’s head
swam in a thousand different directions. His dreams were unorthodox
at the best of times, but now, in this tangle of cold-delirium,
they were a little ridiculous. He imagined himself as a centaur,
blessed with bulging, strapping muscles, galloping across the
Thracian countryside on a summer’s day, while being chased by a
herd of female centaurides. He was both terrified and ecstatic
about the whole scenario, shooting glances over his shoulder at
their malevolent looks and the spears they carried, and then at
their juddering, bare breasts.

‘We mate
with him, then kill him!’ they chanted.

Perhaps it was
worth letting them catch him, he mused? But when he faced forwards
again, a great, one-eyed beast rose before him – a creature made of
ice and snow. He reared up as the creature opened its mouth, lined
with fangs, and roared, casting a shower of ice crystals at
him.

He flailed and
thrashed, waking to a world of darkness… suddenly pierced by that
monstrous eye of light, a spray of chill particles falling on him
from above. ‘Mithras!’ he wailed.

Then a hand
brushed around the bright oculus above, enlarging it. His eyes
adjusted and now he saw the small snow-cave: a candle, burnt to the
base; a pole and an earth-digging tool wedged into the wall, the
wet garments hanging from these hooks partly-dried. Memories of the
chase last night and the blizzard-trek resurfaced in blotches. The
hand above stopped brushing around the hole and Pavo’s face
appeared there instead, staring down at him, framed by bright-blue
and calm winter sky. Not quite a bare-breasted centauride, but a
welcome sight nonetheless.

‘Awake?’ Pavo
asked.

‘Alive too,
somehow,’ Sura replied.

With a thump,
Pavo landed inside the cave, clasping a rabbit by the hind legs in
one hand, a bundle of kindling in the other. ‘You were sleeping so
I left you to it. Well I think you were sleeping – your arms and
legs were twitching as if you were running on all fours.’

Sura rubbed his
eyes and face and shook his head, the dream now seeming wholly
ridiculous. ‘Forget it. Let’s get this fellow on a spit.’

They cleared
the rest of the cave roof away, opening the shelter to the sky but
protecting it from the still-stiff wind. The snow reflected the
sun’s gentle heat around the space and when they had the rabbit
cooking, the smell and the heat from the flames charged them both
with a renewed vigour. The meat was succulent and sweet, easing
their hunger-sore bellies. Cups of melted snow washed the meal down
perfectly. ‘Have more,’ Pavo said, offering Sura the scraps.
‘You’ll need your strength.’

Sura’s eyes
narrowed.

‘Nothing’s
changed. We’re still going to see Fritigern,’ Pavo said calmly.

‘There’s no way
through,’ Sura sighed. ‘We went through this in the cave. We’d
stand out like flames in the snow if we tried to steal past their
stockades. And Rectus’ idea of forcing our way through as a legion
– well that’s gone, along with the legion.’

Pavo stripped
another mouthful of rabbit meat from a leg and wagged the bone at
Sura. ‘That’s the problem. All this time, we’ve been trying to
think of ways to sneak or break through as Romans. But remember
yesterday, at the twin hills, when we were hiding in the Tonsus
shallows?’

Sura shrugged.
‘They nearly had us… but we ‘swam’ across the river. They were
impressed by that. So was I.’

‘How do you
know they were impressed?’

Sura scowled.
‘Because we heard them say so.’ He fell silent. It was like a spark
of light in the centre of his head. ‘Mithras walks… we heard
them!’

Pavo grinned.
‘We heard them – shouting to each other across the twin hills, then
when the horsemen came after us and we hid at the river banking. We
heard them speaking in the full Gothic tongue. We understood
them,’ he explained. ‘Two years ago we spent an entire summer north
of the river, living with them. At the plateau, with Eriulf’s
people.’

‘Drinking with
them,’ Sura agreed.

‘Hunting with
them,’ Pavo recalled.

Sura’s eyes
grew distant, his hands squeezing two invisible mid-air orbs.
‘Feeling them…’

‘Anyway, we
both know the Gothic tongue well. Not just well enough to trade and
negotiate, but to converse as Goths do. We can make ourselves look
like Goths too – we did so once before, when we freed Felicia from
a Gothic camp, remember? If we dress as Goths, act as Goths, we
should be able to pass through their lines as Goths. If they
challenge us, we can speak to them as if we are one of them. The
horde is massive – they will not know every single face within it.’
He held up the peace token then clasped it in his fist and shook
it. ‘We can do this, Sura, I know we can.’

‘Very well,’
Sura mused, chewing on a last piece of rabbit meat. ‘But where do
we get a set of Gothic garments?’

‘Well that’s
the other thing: when I was tracking this hare, I saw a pair of
tribal riders heading down to a frozen tarn about two miles west of
here. There’s a ramshackle farmhouse and an old man who keeps geese
there. A Roman. He must be one of the last to hold out in these
parts. The two Goths knocked him around, took some of his geese,
and rode away back to another watch camp in the northwest.’

‘Then they’ll
be back for more, soon enough?’ Sura said, lifting his spatha and
patting the flat of the blade against the palm of his free
hand.
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‘Do you not
understand how much it pained me to kneel before Gratian in
Thessalonica’s agora?’ Emperor Theodosius’ words rang around
Constantinople’s Chalke hall. ‘My soul burned as I stooped before
my father’s murderer. I fear it will burn for eternity now too,
once I pass from this earth.’ His voice fell into a low, woeful
drawl, the likes of which usually heralded the switch of moods from
ice to fire. ‘And now? Now must we meekly await the spring, and the
shame of having our Western neighbours end this war for us?’

Saturninus
looked up and around the map table. Nobody dared answer: General
Modares, Bacurius and Eriulf feeling the same unease as he. He
looked down at the map again, surveying the inky outline of the
Diocese of Thracia, and the two arcs of wooden pieces which faced
each other: the one facing north composed of legionary figurines,
the one facing south of long-haired, snarling barbarians.
Evenly-balanced in terms of numbers, separated only by the hiatus
of winter – a winter that was right now receding. The gurgle of
meltwater through the streets of the Imperial Palace hill served to
taunt all in the chamber.

He could
understand the Eastern Emperor’s indignation. Saved from the
barbarian in Thessalonica by Gratian. Now to be granted salvation
once again by the same man. Victory for Gratian in the spring would
all but cement the young Western Emperor’s place as a virtual god,
and Theodosius’ as a grateful underling.

‘There is… one…
hope,’ Saturninus ventured. ‘The legionary who came in on the first
days of March. He assures-’

‘The young
wretch? How can we believe a word he says?’ Bishop Ancholius cut
in, striding from the side of the room to plant a palm on the table
as if to close the lid on the theory. ‘We don’t even know if he
really was a legionary. He wore nothing but rags and went barefoot.
He had no soldier’s tools, nor even wore a signaculum token
around his neck. He is a beggar seeking favour from a troubled
emperor.’

‘His name is
Durio. He claims to be a member of the XI Claudia,’ Saturninus
rebuffed.

‘The deserter
legion?’ Ancholius laughed.

Eriulf,
Modares, Bacurius and Saturninus all turned their heads to the
bishop like a venue of vultures. ‘Deserters? The Claudia would fall
on their own swords before they would abandon their posts,’ Modares
growled.

Ancholius threw
out his hands, palms turned up as if passing the matter to God.
‘Yet the fact remains: they fled from Thessalonica during a Gothic
night attack last summer. Never to be seen again.’

Each of the
generals flicked looks around the table. ‘There may be… reasons…
behind their disappearance,’ Saturninus reasoned, ignoring the
bishop and daring to hold the emperor’s eye.

Theodosius neck
lengthened a little, his head tilting back. ‘Perhaps, but that is
of no concern to me.’

But Saturninus
continued: ‘Yet let us assume – just for a moment – that the
boy-legionary’s story is true: that Tribunus Pavo has some token of
truce in his possession. How he got it is of no concern, for peace
is what we set out to achieve at the beginning of last year, wasn’t
it?’

Agreement
rumbled from all apart from Ancholius. Theodosius’ face hardened.
‘It was. Before Fritigern slew Dignus – one of my finest
negotiators, then threw his horde against the walls of
Thessalonica. That does not sound like the actions of a man seeking
peace. And how do we know this Pavo has not been in league with the
Goths all along, causing us to tarry for peace while Fritigern made
his move for Thessalonica and the fleet? Right now he and his
legion might be with the horde!’

‘The soldiers I
have spoken to say that he did have some relationship with a
Gothic whore,’ Ancholius said with a series of exaggerated
nods.

‘My… sister,’
Eriulf shook with rage.

Ancholius’ eyes
narrowed to slits. ‘Yes… the one who tried to slay our emperor. The
one you cut down.’

Eriulf lurched
forward.. ‘I will rip out your tongue you worm!’ he roared,
struggling as Modares held him back.

Emperor
Theodosius’ Inquisitors lunged forward, their spears clacking level
as they rushed for the flashpoint. Saturninus held out his hands to
plea for calm. Eriulf shrugged Modares off and the inquisitors
backed away too.

Theodosius
blazed a look at his council, then settled his gaze on Saturninus.
‘Make your point, Magister Militum,’ he snapped.

Saturninus
half-bowed. ‘What if Dignus never reached Fritigern? It would not
be the first time an envoy was injured or killed by those whose
ambitions differ from ours, would it?’ He placed a finger on the
map of Thracia, between the two opposing arcs. ‘If Pavo is out
there. If he can make it to Fritigern – stand before the Iudex for
certain – and deliver this peace token. If Fritigern was to
accept…’

‘If, if,
if!’ Ancholius roared in glee.

Theodosius shot
up a finger to silence the bishop. ‘It could be a… useful outcome,’
he said flatly.

‘It would deny
Gratian his glory. Yet we are here, licking our wounds in this
fine-walled city. Our broken legions will have little part to play
in the spring campaign. If Fritigern offers peace, it will be to
Gratian. And Gratian will not be minded to accept.’

‘Our legions
might be in tatters, Domine,’ Modares said, ‘but if Pavo is out
there, then he is alone. We could at least try to support him
somehow? Maybe even help direct Fritigern’s response to the peace
offer… to these halls instead of Gratian’s camp?’

Bacurius
grunted in agreement, his eyes sliding over the land between the
jaws of Roman and Gothic forces. ‘Quite. If Pavo tries to steal
through the Gothic lines and into Kabyle itself… he will die before
he even comes within sight of Fritigern. He needs help.’

‘So perhaps a
few men could be despatched to help him. The exploratores,
maybe? They are quick and know the land,’ Saturninus pressed.

Theodosius
sighed tersely through his nostrils. ‘Pavo – if he is even alive –
will have no aid from me. I supported his plan for peace before and
it nearly ruined me. If he brings me a treaty, stamped and agreed,
then my feelings might change. Until then, his actions are his own.
The consequences are his to bear.’

Modares
slumped.

Bacurius
sighed.

Saturninus
closed his eyes.

Bishop
Ancholius smiled.

Eriulf stared
into the ether.
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Eriulf stepped
from the Chalke Hall and strolled through the gardens of the palace
hill. Patches of snow remained, with hardy winter jasmine scenting
the air, and a harp player’s sweet music lilting across the
rooftops from the emperor’s bedchambers. In the darkness nearby, he
saw Bishop Ancholius shuffling towards his quarters. It had been
testing in the extreme to pander to this man in recent months: he
had even considered swapping the façade of his Arian ‘faith’ for
the Nicene one just to stay on the right side of the recent edicts.
A swapping of masks and no more, he mused, still undecided
on the matter. For a time, he considered following the bishop on
through the night and throwing him from one of the garden terraces
to dash him on the flagstones below. But that would have to wait,
for another matter pressed.

He came to a
promenade that looked down over the slopes of the imperial hill. He
gazed across the terraced orchards and lawns, out over the inky
night and the waters of the Golden Horn into the night, and on to
the distant, freezing north.

I admire you
so much, Tribunus, he thought as a cold wind lifted the loose
locks hanging down from his topknot. You are brave to a fault,
honourable to the last, and everything I would want in a friend and
a brother. But your mission cannot succeed. The candle of hope
still gutters and I must snuff it out. I pray that the lad Durio’s
stories are false, or that you have fallen already, for it would
tear at my soul to know you might be there when my message
arrives.

‘Comes?’ a
gruff voice spoke from behind.

Eriulf turned
to see his bearded messenger. The man’s palm was outstretched.
Eriulf hesitated for a moment, thinking of all he and Pavo had been
through before, then placed the silver-edged vellum roll in the
messenger’s hand.
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The Thracian
countryside shimmered in the early spring heat, the meadows green
and lush, speckled with blooms, the woods plump with wild fruits. A
pleasant heat carried the scent of herbs and lemon groves through
the air. Skylarks swooped and plunged through the hazy, pastel blue
sky, singing as they went.

Boda rocked in
his saddle, his long fair hair swishing against the small of his
back, his longsword and spear sheathed diagonally across his
shoulders in an X. The weight of the weapons made him feel like a
great warrior, and in his head, he was one. Yes, he had
merely been a reserve in the great battles with the Romans so far.
In truth, the thought of battle made him feel ill – the idea that
an arrow might plunge into your eye at any moment, or that no
matter how well you fought, you might be overcome by greater
numbers and butchered horribly anyway. The thought of the blood
leaving the body, and the inky, freezing abyss of death that
awaited had him vomiting even in the rear lines of the horde. In
any case, now he was at the forefront, patrolling the vital stretch
of land between the Gothic watch stations and the Roman
encampments. He was a chosen warrior, in effect, and he
looked forward to showing it today as he had on each of his last
sorties.

The brook by
the scree path gurgled on down towards a knot of green hills,
sheltered in the lee of a red bluff. He eyed the dilapidated
farmhouse there by the side of a tarn. An old fellow stumbled
around down there, calling after his geese, who scattered before
him, honking and flapping. ‘He’s the biggest goose there,’ he
rumbled to his comrade, Gasto, trotting lazily alongside. ‘He
refuses to eat his own birds – feeds them the little grain he
collects from his one field. No wonder he’s built like a broom
handle. Not only does he treat the birds as pets, but he talks to
the tarn waters, swears his dead wife’s spirit is in there. That’s
why he didn’t abandon his home like the rest of the Roman farmers.
He’s mad enough to believe he’ll come to no harm out here. Still
thinks of himself as a Roman on Roman lands.’

‘He’s done not
too badly so far,’ said Gasto. ‘Six years since the war began, four
since Thracia fell into our hands… and he’s still alive.’

‘How many geese
do you count?’ Boda said, cracking his knuckles as they rounded a
bend in the path and walked onto the farmstead’s approach.

‘Eh, four,
why?’ said Gasto

‘Well, there
were nearly fifty when we first came, and we’ve taken four every
time,’ said Boda. ’The old bastard will be of no use to us after
today.’

Gasto curled
his bottom lip and nodded once, slowly. ‘You round up the geese,
I’ll drown him.’

‘Ya,’ Boda
yelled, heeling his horse into a canter.

The old man
looked up, his poor sight meaning he could only stare in the vague
direction of the noise of hooves. ‘No… no!’ he screamed,
backing away, crouching and reaching out to gather his beloved
geese.

The geese, of
course, scattered, panicked by the noise. Boda cantered onto the
well-trodden earth outside the simple home, herding the four birds
towards the red bluff face. When the old man shambled over in an
attempt to intervene, Gasto lowered his spear across the fellow’s
path. ‘Don’t worry, old man. You won’t miss them. Not for long,
anyway.’

Boda leapt from
his horse and grabbed two of the birds by the neck, ready to wring
the life from them.

‘Hold on,’ said
Gasto, hopping down from his own horse and grabbing the old man,
bending one of his arms behind his back and steering the fellow’s
head in the direction of the birds. ‘Can you see better now, old
fool?’ The two half-strangled birds honked and flapped in terror.
Gasto barged the old man over to the tarn’s edge, kicking the backs
of his knees. The man fell and Gasto plunged his head under the
surface. ‘Or how about now, old man? Can you see? Can you see your
dead wife now?’ he roared then nearly buckled with laughter.

And then his
head exploded.

The slingshot
had burst his forehead like the top of an egg, and he fell – that
mocking look frozen on his face – into the tarn, and floated out
into the depths in a slick of his own brains and blood.

Boda whirled
round, only long enough to see what had happened, before an arm
clamped around his neck from behind and twisted, sharply. With a
crack of bone, he fell, still alive but paralysed from the neck
down. The geese fell free of his grip and ran to join the other
two.

Boda looked up
at the eagle-faced Roman who stood over him. ‘I… I am Boda,’ he
croaked, ‘I am a great warrior… warden of these parts.’

The eagle-faced
one crouched by him. ‘You are a coward and a bully. Today, this old
man and his geese are victors over you.’ With that, he drew a small
knife and carefully nicked Boda’s neck. The artery spewed blood and
in moments, Boda fell into a cold, dark, eternal abyss.
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Pavo rose from
the staring corpse and turned to the old man, just as Sura leapt
down from his hiding place on the roof, tucking his sling into his
pocket.

‘May the
Goddess of the Grain bless you,’ the old man wailed, falling to his
knees and kissing the hands of both of them.

Pavo helped him
up. ‘You have sheltered us and fed us for this past moon, friend.
It is us who wish you the blessings of the gods.’

‘You will eat
like emperors tonight,’ he said, wiping tears from his eyes.

Pavo rested a
hand on his shoulder. ‘Tonight, you will eat our shares. We have
what we need,’ he said, watching as Sura stripped the two dead
Goths of their garments and armour, ‘and time presses down upon us.
We need to be on our way, before the two forces north and south of
here come together.’

‘I will be in
the path of battle, then?’ the old fellow said, lifting one goose
and kissing its head. The bird pecked playfully at his bulbous
nose.

Pavo glanced
around the tarn, the bluff and the scree track. Rugged, broken
terrain. ‘No. This is not a battlefield,’ he assured him, picking
up the leather bags of his and Sura’s possessions and slinging them
over the backs of the two Gothic horses. He shot a last look at the
two dead Goths. ‘And few men – Goth or Roman – are as cruel as that
pair.’

By
mid-afternoon, they had buried the two Goths and were on their way,
clad in soft, dark red leather jerkins, green cloaks, blue woollen
trousers and wearing the shields, spears and longswords of the
slain two. Sura went bare-headed; thanks to his pale features and
golden locks it did not matter if anyone saw his face. Pavo wore
the one called Boda’s visored helm – a cheap imitation of what a
reiks might wear. It covered most of his head and the visor
part-hid his dark eyes and aquiline nose. Even better, both sported
several months’ worth of beard growth, taking the edge off of any
lingering Roman-ness.

‘Those two
pricks came from the stronghold in the northwest,’ Pavo reiterated
the plan, ‘so they’ll be missed there, but nobody worth their salt
will notice their absence anywhere else. So the Tonsus and the twin
hills it is.’

‘Right into
their camp? You’re sure?’ Sura said. ‘We could ride north across
the meadows in between the Gothic watch points. We might not be
seen at all.’

Pavo shook his
head. ‘They’re too close together – within sighting distance,
that’s how the beacon system works. They’re more likely to ride out
and challenge a pair of riders racing through the gap between two
guarded points than they are to make a fuss about two scout riders
ambling right into one of them.’

It took them
the rest of that day and the next to come within sight of the twin
hills. Since they had last set eyes upon it, the hilltops had been
fortified with stakes and squat archer platforms. Two hundred or
more Goths were up there, strolling inside the stake palisade,
mock-sparring or gazing south, watching the horizon. As they
approached along the Tonsus’ eastern bank, they passed Goths down
on the lowland by the shallows, washing clothes and filling
waterskins. A few looked up as they moved by. One, washing what
looked like a well-soiled loincloth, caught Pavo’s eye… and
stared.

Pavo felt a
spike of fear try to pin him. He swallowed the sensation with a
disguised gulp, and offered the Goth a grunt and a flick of the
head. The warrior grunted back, and returned to washing his
disgusting undergarments.

The two horses
climbed the rightmost of the hills, and the shadow of the picket
line fell over them. The two soldiers guarding the simple, low gate
called down to them. ‘You’re not one of our lot.’

A warm welcome,
thought Pavo. At once, his certainty and confidence over the plan
drained. Sura’s idea of charging north across the meadows between
this stronghold and the next one seemed eminently more sensible.
Why would riders from another post come to this one? With news,
maybe. But what news? For water… no, the streams and rivers were
abundant in these parts at this time of year. His horse nickered
and spluttered.

‘The horses
need some silage,’ he said before too long a silence passed.

The man’s eyes
narrowed, before he shrugged and motioned to the one manning the
gates. The gates groaned backwards and they walked their mounts
inside. Gruff and guttural laughter rolled from a bunch of Goths
gathered around the stones of an unlit fire, and they clacked cups
of barley beer together in self-congratulation of some sort. None
paid them a bit of attention.

‘There’s the
back gate,’ Sura murmured under his breath.

It lay open.
Beyond, the way to Kabyle.

‘You!’ a voice
snapped, behind them.

Pavo’s stomach
twisted. As slowly as he could, he looked back over his shoulder.
The gate sentry was frowning at them. ‘Hay for the horses? Over
there.’ he pointed at the piled dry grass, where other horses were
picketed and cropping away happily. Pavo tilted his head in what
was meant to be a lazy nod of gratitude. They slid from their
saddles and let the horses eat, praying for a moment that the
beasts would have enough of an appetite to validate the story.

‘Give it until
the hour is out, then we’ll leave. It’ll be dusk by then, and it’ll
be easier,’ he whispered to Sura.

‘Another
story!’ cried one of the beer-drinking ones, spittle flying from
his lips, his fair moustache coated in froth. None of the men
around the circle volunteered. The fair-haired one swept his head
around, his face covered in blue spiral tattoos. ‘What about you
two?’ he said.

Pavo’s heart
sank like a stone.

‘I’ve got
this,’ Sura whispered, stepping forward. ‘You want a story that
will make you laugh?’

They cheered in
agreement.

‘About dead
Romans?’

Another
cheer.

‘About big
tits?’

A raucous roar
this time.

‘There was this
time when Pa- er, Pavherd and I came across the river – before the
war.’

The Goths
shared odd looks at the name ‘Pavherd’, but seemed to be following
the tale happily enough.

‘We went to one
of the Roman taverns in Durostorum.’

The mantra
of a good lie, Pavo thought, keep it as close to the truth
as possible.

‘The barmaid in
there, well,’ Sura faltered for a moment, shooting a furtive glance
at Pavo. ‘She was beautiful.’

Pavo gulped
away a pang of grief, thinking of Felicia.

‘And Pavherd
here had his way with her.’

The Goths
raised their cups and yelled in appreciation as Sura did an
elaborate pelvic thrusting motion in mid air. ‘Me? I caught the eye
of an older sort. Breasts like plump waterskins.’

‘Raar!’
the Goths cried, one shaking his head from side to side as if
rubbing his face in said bosom. Pavo almost laughed too – it was
the story of their first visit to the Boar and Hollybush in
Durostorum as recruits.

‘A filthy Go…
er, a filthy gormless Roman took exception to this though. Started
throwing his weight around. I cracked my elbow back into his face,
dropped him like a stone. Swung round and left hooked another –
broke his nose. Pavherd here ended up scrambling about behind the
bar, knocking over a stack of barrels. An entire contubernium, I
knocked out. And the big-chested maiden? Well let’s just say she
couldn’t walk for a week after that.’

They exploded
in a cheer once again, then settled. A few were misty-eyed now,
muttering about the times before the war, when the empire and the
Gothic tribes had traded and been allies of sorts. ‘When do you
think they’ll come?’ said the tattooed one, flicking his head to
the south.

‘The Western
legions?’ replied Pavo. ‘before the moon is out, I’d say.’

The Goth’s eyes
tapered a little, and for a moment, Pavo felt certain that the man
had seen right through his act. He took a sup of his beer and
regarded Pavo as a man might evaluate a piece of fruit on the turn.
‘They say Gratian is a different prospect to Theodosius.’

Pavo nodded.
‘Aye, he is. His armies are stronger, his state more secure. But
his heart will split like any man’s, when the time comes to put a
blade through it.’

This conjured
the biggest cheer of the night. The tattooed one raised his cup to
the two and beamed manically. ‘I saw you make for the northern gate
earlier – you are heading back to Kabyle?’

‘Aye,’ Pavo
said warily.

‘Then tell the
lazy dogs there that Kori can smell them from here,’ he roared at
his own joke.

Dusk came, and
Pavo and Sura walked their horses from the rear gate of the hilltop
camp without challenge. They trotted north and – when darkness came
– picked up into a canter.

‘I meant what I
said back there,’ Pavo called to Sura as they rode. ‘Gratian will
mobilise his legions soon. We must get to Kabyle before he does, to
show Fritigern the offer of peace. To somehow get his response back
to Constantinople. Theodosius may have shunned me before, but he
cannot pass up a solid offer of peace.’

They sped on
into the night, stopping to shelter in a deserted stone watchtower
on the banks of a foaming stream. They tied their horses in a
nearby field, gathered what kindling they could find and made a
fire and laid out their bedding on the tower’s top level – open to
the skies. In the morning, they rose, splashed cold stream water
over their faces and ate a simple breakfast of bread smeared with
fat before setting off again. Their destination rolled into view
before midday, and it had them both muttering oaths: it was a
dust-bowl land which rose in the centre, where the Tonsus snaked
past the stout mound-settlement of Kabyle. A haze of red dust hung
in the air over the place and all around it, and the land there
seemed to move as if crawling with ants. Warbands wheeled and ran
across the flat ground on the Tonsus’ west banks in
practice-combat, and on the eastern banks the riders of the horde
charged to and fro or brushed and preened their mounts.

‘For every
single spear Gratian brought from the West, one waits in reply,
here. If it comes to battle, it will be a slaughter on both sides,’
Pavo muttered.

‘If we can get
to Fritigern, that’s exactly what we tell him,’ Sura said
solemnly.

They kept up
the same demeanour that had got them through the hilltop
stronghold, sitting proudly in their saddles as they clopped across
a wooden bridge spanning the Tonsus. The far bridgehead touched the
banks before the lower town’s gates, and they passed inside
unchallenged.

Within Kabyle,
mothers washed and mended clothes, children ran around in play near
a well, faces painted like warriors with the river clay, dogs
yapped and the stench of the horde’s livestock wafted through the
heat. The town was a jungle of simple, red-tiled Roman homes –
albeit long neglected and repaired with thatching in places – with
the mound acropolis at the centre rising like a trophy.

‘The
acropolis,’ Sura whispered in Greek, ‘that’s where he is. See the
royal guards up there?’

Pavo watched
the majestic, cloaked warriors gliding along the battlements slowly
and steadily, watchful and mesmerising. They wore visored helms
like him, and he wondered if they peered down at them just as he
did up at them.

‘Father!’ a
shrill voice cut through the air like vinegar through oil.

Pavo looked
down to the dusty flagstones before him. A boy with a shock of
blonde – nearly white – hair scampered from the well and towards
him, leaving tiny wet footprints in his wake, his lone braid at the
back of his head jostling in his wake. Pavo stared at the lad,
horror arising in him.

‘Father is
bac-’ the boy stopped dead, his face scrunching up, eyes regarding
the horse, the garb Pavo wore, then falling upon the exposed lower
half of Pavo’s face… and the short, shaggy beard. Black as night,
unlike Boda’s pale whiskers.

‘Balls,’ Sura
groaned under his breath.

The boy backed
away, and Pavo knew it would be to tell his friends or his mother
of this stranger wearing Father’s armour. ‘Boda is laid low with a
fever,’ Pavo said in the calmest tone he could muster.

The boy’s face
flickered up in an unconvincing smile. His eyes slid towards a
nearby house where adults had gathered.

‘Kori tends to
him at the Tonsus hill camp.’ Pavo continued.

The boy tilted
his head one way then the other. Maybe convinced, probably not. He
scampered off.

‘We had to be
quick anyway, but now we need to get to Fritigern before that lad
raises suspicions,’ Pavo hissed.

They slid from
their saddles, picketing their horses by a watering area with a
drinking trough. A few other cavalrymen milled about nearby,
applying oil to their weapons, talking eagerly of the impending
clash with the legions.

Pavo and Sura
offered some of them grunts by way of greeting, before approaching
the long, winding track up to the acropolis. The sun shimmered on
the scree slopes – the only means of cover being small patches of
dark ferns and gorse. Two Gothic spearmen stood watch halfway up,
as watchful as their royal guard counterparts.

‘No man can
sneak up there,’ Sura groaned. ‘Not even me.’

‘Not even you,’
Pavo replied wryly. He looked sideways to see that every other
person nearby had some business or purpose, and those who did not
languished convincingly, slumped in doorways or stretched out in
patches of shade, sleeping. A few passers-by stared at them, and
one slumbering man prised open one eye to peer at them. Every
moment that passed felt like the Gothic veil they wore was being
peeled off bit by bit. Realising they were right in the middle of
the flagged road leading to the slopes, Pavo nudged Sura and the
pair shuffled over into the pleasant shade by a tavern where men
supped on cups of foaming beer. They watched for nearly an hour,
and nothing changed. At last, an open-backed wagon rolled by and on
up the hill, heaped with sacks and baskets. They watched it go.
When it trundled past the two spear guards halfway up, they heard
the driver say: ‘Grain and game for the Iudex’ stores. There’ll be
another one along within the hour with fodder for the horses.’

It was like a
key clunking in a lock. Pavo turned to Sura. Both shared a flicker
of a smile.


Chapter
15
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Hartmut peered
down from the acropolis gatehouse, surveying the shimmering lower
town. His royal guard armour felt like an oven. Sweat raced down
his neck and back and he longed for the cool of night when he could
retire to the small barrack house up here for shade and rest.
‘Only’ another four hours to go, he thought, dryly, his tongue
sticking to the roof of his mouth and his brain pulsing inside his
skull. He noticed then the gaze of Hengist – Fritigern’s bodyguard
and advisor – burning into the side of his head. Hartmut had
fainted once before on watch, and had only narrowly escaped
execution when he explained to Hengist that he had not fallen
asleep. He had sworn then that it would never happen again, to his
Iudex and to himself.

A clatter of
hooves and wheels rose from the avenue below. The second wagon with
the hay. Activity, he mused, glad of something to take his mind off
the crawl of time. He glanced towards the stairs leading down from
the parapet into the acropolis grounds. He would have to open the
gate when the wagon came up here. He stretched one foot out towards
the stairs, but a loud bang! stopped him. His head and many
others jerked towards the noise. Down below, the wagon had fallen
still, sagging to one side at the rear.

‘A broken
wheel,’ he heard someone down there groan. ‘A pole in the spokes,’
moaned the driver – an old fellow with blonde hair streaked with
strands of white. ‘Someone must have thrown it.’

The air of
alarm dissolved into a muted babble of discussion and a swell of
bodies as men gathered round to help. Hartmut saw one man talking
to the driver then beckoning him down. As others got to work on
replacing the wheel, the driver was talked into entering the tavern
by one pair. The driver hesitated at first, then saw the chaos of
the half-dozen men who were trying to prize off the broken wheel,
and shrugged, gladly accepting a cold cup of beer. It was almost an
hour later before the wagon was on its way again, and by then
Hartmut was back to feeling foggy and tired. The late afternoon
heat was always the most trying, he mused as he hauled the gate bar
away and pulled the gates open. The wagon rolled in and Hartmut
welcomed the driver. Part-silhouetted by the late sun, the fellow
seemed different somehow. Younger? The power of barley beer!
He thought with a chuckle as the wagon rolled out of sight behind
the acropolis storehouse.
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Pavo lay in
darkness. Itchy, stinking darkness. Then, from nowhere, a hand
grasped his collar, hauling him from the hay pile on the back of
the wagon and dumping him on the ground.

‘Hide,’ Sura
hissed, kicking him underneath the wagon.

Scrambling onto
all-fours through the dust under there, he heard the crunch of
boots as men came to unload the wagon. Looking up through tiny gaps
in the wagon floor’s timbers, he saw sweating Gothic men sling
sacks over their shoulders and others gather up armfuls of hay.
Watching them was one he recognised: Hengist, Fritigern’s
bare-chested bodyguard, bald and with just a lone knot of hair
sprouting from his crown.

Sura stood by
the brute’s side, making an attempt at some inane chat about
horses, to which Hengist nodded in disinterest. The bald brute
waddled away, and Sura disappeared from sight too. Where to? An age
passed and Pavo was sure his friend had been exposed. Now it would
only be a matter of time before he too was… a hand slapped onto his
calf and pulled, hard.

Like a child
being dragged from under his bed, Pavo flipped round, ready to kick
out at his attacker, only to see Sura, a finger pressed over his
lips. All around them, the acropolis grounds were deserted, and the
royal guards on the parapets stood with their backs turned. Sura
pointed to the villa at the centre of the acropolis, and to the
blue hawk banner hanging limp from a spear set outside it.
‘Fritigern’s inside, now.’

‘Two men stand
guard,’ Pavo whispered, seeing the shady outline of spearmen just
inside the villa’s arched vestibule. Beyond, he saw the orange
light of dusk dancing on the low and long-untended waters of the
impluvium pool, a peristyled, overgrown garden, and the
movement of slaves to and fro around that open interior, filing in
and out of the triclinium with eating plates and bowls. The
dining room itself went unguarded, he realised. But how to get past
the two guards at the villa’s main entrance? His eyes slid up to
the low, red-tiled roof of the exterior wall. The wagon was parked
between the villa side and the storehouse.

Sura and he
shared a look. Within a breath, they were up on the wagon side.
Pavo leapt first, clutching at the red tiles. Sura did likewise a
moment later then both levered up and onto the villa rooftop. Like
cats, they kept low and slunk along the spine of the roof – which
ran in a rectangle around the open garden – taking care not to
tread on any of the many snapped or missing tiles. Their eyes
darted between the gardens down to their left and the nearest
section of the acropolis walls immediately to their right, the
parapets dotted with outwards-facing royal guards. All it would
take was for one noise, one head to turn.

‘Here,’ Pavo
whispered, raising a hand to halt Sura. ‘We’re above the triclinium
doorway.’

They waited for
the train of slaves to ebb away, then shared another look. Pavo
clutched young Valentinian’s Pax token. ‘To end the war,’ he
said and Sura repeated. Both dropped down, landing with the barest
of sounds. They folded round and stepped into the cool dining
chamber. The walls were off-white with age since its last lick of
paint, the pale red symmetrical pattern around floor and ceiling
flaking and sad. For a moment, it was as if they were alone, for
not a thing moved. Only then they spotted the four figures seated
at the far end of the room, barely-lit by a lone torch.

Fritigern
stared.

Hengist
bristled like a great panther about to pounce. The two other Gothic
reiks in discussion with their Iudex gawped. A slither of iron
sounded behind Pavo and Sura, as a pair of unseen guards drew
longswords and stepped into the room in their wake. The longsword
tips rested between each of their shoulder blades and the two
guards stripped them of their weapons. It had not been as cat-like
an entrance as they had hoped, it seemed.

‘How dare you?
I’ll have you whipped!’ Hengist raged, stomping across the
tessellated floor towards them, his musclebound torso gleaming in
the low torchlight, the back-slung scabbard swishing and his braid
of hair lashing like a whip. ‘Then I’ll have you boiled in oil!’ He
glared at Sura. ‘You,’ he seethed, seeing Sura as the wagon driver,
then turned to Pavo. ‘And you? Who in the darkest of the pits are
you? Cavalrymen and wagon-handlers are supposed to be
billeted in the lower town. To approach your Iudex uninvited and
unannounced is a crime, punishable by-’

‘Hengist,’
Fritigern interrupted like a parent spotting his child repeating
mistakes from his own youth. ‘These are not our men.’

Hengist looked
to his Iudex then back at the pair.

‘Take off your
helmet, Tribunus,’ Fritigern said, rising from his cherry wood
chair with a crack of bones, resting his weight on a cane. His
broad shoulders were exaggerated by the thick leather shoulder
guards he wore, but it seemed more like a burden than an
embellishment. He stepped towards them, his stride awkward, the
cane clacking, his hands shaking.

One of the
reiks dining with Fritigern shot up to his feet, his demonic scowl
directed equally at Fritigern then Pavo. ‘Tribunus?’ He spat, his
chin-tied beard shuddering. ‘A Roman?’

Fritigern
raised a hand, one finger raised for silence. ‘Not all Romans are
our enemies, Winguric,’ he explained. Then his head tilted a little
to one side, his eyes glinting with suspicion. ‘Isn’t that right,
Tribunus… Pavo.’

Pavo slid the
Gothic helm from his head, cupping it under one arm, his now
finger-length hair tumbling around his brow, neck and ears. ‘Iudex
Fritigern,’ he said with a short bow as the leader of the Goths
came to within a few paces, Winguric and the other one flanking him
a pace behind. ‘I bring you this.’

He held out a
hand, which all eyed with misgiving. Fritigern extended his palm,
then examined the small token Pavo gave him. Pavo watched as he
regarded the likeness of Valentinian on one side. He seemed
confused, but then when he turned it over his features paled and
widened.

‘Pax,’
Pavo said, ‘talks, peace, an end to the war. Emperor Theodosius’
orators now talk of peace where once they boomed about triumph on
the battlefield. Valentinian, deputy of the West, wants this too.
When I last stood before you, you told me how close our peoples
were to concluding peace – in the heartbeats before the great
battle at Adrianople and even since: you told me of an emissary you
sent to Constantinople – slain by that murderous fool of a Roman,
Julius. Since then Theodosius has sent an emissary to you.’

Fritigern’s
brow creased like a freshly-ploughed field.

‘Aye, before
your armies struck Thessalonica, a party was sent to speak with
you.’

‘Then they
never reached me.’

‘I knew it,’
Pavo almost wept.

Fritigern’s
head tilted forward like a reproaching teacher. ‘I would never
allow the slaughter of diplomats.’

Pavo held his
rheumy gaze, noticing the two reiks behind shuffling in unease. ‘I
know. That is why I am here. That is why I risked my life, my
legion, to come before you. To make sure you heard what you needed
to hear. I know what you desire and I know it is the same thing
that the great men of the empire wish for also.’

Fritigern
stared into space for a time, every crag and scar on his age-worn
face like a deep gash. ‘And the Nicene way – how could there ever
be peace between Arian Goths and Nicene Roman when I hear of great
riots, of public beatings of the few Romans who cling to Arian or
Pagan ways?’

‘Fools and
demagogues will always find trouble, Iudex. I am neither Nicene,
nor Arian. Indeed I do not follow the Christ in any form. I walk
the way of Mithras, and here I stand before you. The men of my
legion are like me. We fight the battles that need to be fought,
not the ones that fat and rich bishops cause in the city
streets.’

Fritigern
swallowed slowly, as if daring himself to believe. ‘But what of the
Western Army? You make no mention of Emperor Gratian?’

‘No, because I
spoke of the great men of the empire,’ Pavo said flatly.

Hengist rumbled
in a breathy, single laugh, then bit his lip in annoyance at
showing his amusement.

‘My words to
you the last time we spoke were true: Gratian had a guiding hand in
this war,’ Pavo continued. ‘From the safety of his Western realm,
he allowed the battle at Adrianople to occur, stoked it and
weighted the outcome. That day he wanted your horde to win and for
the East to suffer a terrible defeat. Now, with his armies poised
in the south, he is here to crush you and claim the final victory
as his own. He is our common enemy, Iudex.’

‘Hang them from
the acropolis walls, Lord,’ the second reiks hissed, leaning in
towards Fritigern’s ear.

‘Judda, I will
hear no more from you,’ Fritigern said, calmly. An age passed.
‘If I was to believe all you have told me. How could we make
it so?’ he said. ‘Has the time for talks not long passed?’

‘Give me a
token of yours in reply to this one. Send with me a party of men
and we will take word of your intentions directly to Emperor
Theodosius. He will listen, I swear he will.’ Or at least the
rational men in his council will, Pavo thought. ‘After that, we
can arrange a meeting. Peace can be concluded before the two
vast armies serried across Thracia come together in battle.’

Fritigern
stared into space.

Another
eternity passed. Pavo watched Fritigern intently, willing the order
to be given. He sensed Sura, by his side, tensed and thinking
exactly the same thing.

Silence.

Silence.

Hooves.

Shouting.

The hooves
turned into rapid footsteps. A breathless man entered the dining
chamber behind Pavo and Sura. Pavo dared to turn around. A
sweating, filthy rider, unarmoured.

‘Speak, scout!’
Hengist barked.

‘It has begun,
Lord,’ the man gasped, shaking with fatigue. ‘The Roman legions
advance north and assault our watch posts, like fishermen dragging
an iron net. Our warbands fall back towards this place.’

‘Then this is
all a deception!’ Winguric exploded, striking a hand through the
air as if casting a stone.

‘Slit the
Romans’ throats and rouse the horde entire,’ Judda boomed. ‘It is
time to put the legions to the sword as you have done time and
again in these last years, Iudex.’

Pavo and Sura
moved a step closer together, balancing as if anticipating an
assault. ‘You once told me you valued integrity,’ Pavo said,
directing his words at Fritigern alone. ‘I ask you to look at me
now and tell me whether you see a dishonest man before you. I knew
nothing of the legions’ movements. Indeed we have spent the last
nine months running and hiding like beggars – for we are dead men
should Gratian get his hands on us.’

Fritigern
looked as if he had aged a decade in the time since the messenger
had spoken, his wispy hair dishevelled as he wrung his fingers
through it. ‘Sound the horns. Muster the horde,’ he said
flatly.

‘No,’ Pavo and
Sura gasped in unison.

Fritigern
looked up. ‘And gather twenty of my guards, Hengist, along with the
elders. Prepare a wagon and horses.’ He stared at Pavo as he spoke.
‘For while the horde prepares for the worst, I will be travelling
south, with the tribunus, to see if things can come to a less
terrible end.’

Pavo’s heart
soared, a shiver rising from his feet all the way through his body.
At long, long last: light, hope. He imagined that horrible
dream of the blood road, saw himself breaking clear of the jeering
corridor of corpses and to the tree, to the goddess… to the cusp of
peace.

‘God weeps!’
Winguric shrieked.

‘You must see
that you walk into a trap, Iudex,’ Judda wailed. ‘You will ride
south and the next we will see of you will be your head on the end
of a Roman lance.’

‘I have spoken,
and I risk my own life in these steps – so respect and obey them as
you are oathbound to,’ Fritigern growled. Pavo sensed something in
the air at that moment – like the crackle of energy that precedes
the first lance of lightning and boom of thunder. He saw the tacit
agreement between Winguric and Judda, their dramatically woe-torn
faces changing into baleful sneers. A flash of metal. The thrust of
an arm. A gasp of breath.

Fritigern
spasmed where he stood as a silvery tongue of steel tore through
his ribs and pointed at Pavo and Sura like an accusing finger. The
Iudex’s dark blue robes turned black with a thick blossom of blood.
His eyes met Pavo’s one last time, before he fell with a sigh to
his knees, Winguric’s sword embedded to the hilt between his
shoulder blades.

It was a
nightmarish moment. Pavo imagined the scene of the olive tree, of
the beautiful goddess. Her smile turned into a fanged maw and
suddenly he was torn backwards and into the heart of the corpse
warriors.

‘No!’ Hengist
screamed, reaching to his back-scabbard. Hand never met hilt, as
the two guards behind Pavo and Sura sunk their spears into the
giant’s shoulders, driving him down, running him through. The
bodyguard jerked and kicked, refusing to believe his own death was
coming for him. A moment later and he was still, lying on his side,
staring lifelessly at his dead and beloved master.

‘Damn your
peace,’ Judda hissed, crouching, taking Valentinian’s token from
Fritigern’s dead hand and rising again to toss it out into the
night. ‘And damn you.’

Pavo and Sura
automatically turned to face the two reiks and the two guards,
pressing up back to back.

‘We should
definitely hang them by their ankles from the walls,’ Judda said,
teeth clenched like a wolf.

Winguric’s eyes
lit up at the idea, then his head tilted a little to one side. ‘No.
Emperor Gratian seeks these two. Perhaps the clash that is to come
will throw up a few tight moments for us. It might be wise to keep
them as tokens with which to bargain.’

Judda nodded
slowly, then made eyes at the two guards.

Pavo twisted to
the nearest guard, only to see a spear butt rushing towards his
head.

Crack!

Blackness.
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Winguric placed
a foot on Fritigern’s shoulder and braced, drawing his sword free
of the dead leader’s body. Cleaning the blade on a rag of cloth, he
heard the shouts and clamour outside as the news spread of
Gratian’s advance. The warriors of the horde would not sleep
tonight. All were eager for war. ‘Fritigern was a fool,’ he
burred.

‘We could have
shown him this,’ Judda mused, drawing from his cloak a silver-edged
vellum roll and unfurling it. ‘The Claudian Tribunus speaks
poisoned words. Trust him at your peril,’ he read it with a laugh
then folded it up again. ‘It would probably have been enough to
change his mind about these two Romans.’

Winguric stared
down his nose at the unconscious Pavo and Sura. ‘We could have
shown him the scroll, yes,’ he said, then tucked his sword back
into his scabbard, ‘but then he would still be alive and I would
not be king in his place.’
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The summer haze
between the twin hills flanking the Tonsus was torn apart by a
ballista bolt ripping across the green meadows, the grass
underneath parting in its wake. The bolt, angled uphill, punched
into the low timber gates of the Gothic fort up there. Splinters
flew and the gates were all but ruined, but just to make sure, the
thin twine attached the end of the bolt grew taut, and the men back
at the ballista began to turn the wheel onto which the rope’s other
end was fixed.

‘Put your backs
into it!’ the Celtae Tribunus screamed, pacing back and forth
behind them, his yellow plume shuddering.

With a groan of
timber, the gates bulged outwards and then exploded in a storm of
fragments. The fort was breached.

Gratian,
saddled on his silver horse, kicked the beast on the flanks and
caused it to rear up as if he was a war hero. ‘Forward!’ he
demanded.

The land
erupted in a storm of shouts as the Celtae surged across the grass
and towards the hill. Sagittarii jogged in their wake, nocking
their bows as they went. Slingers ran and horsemen cantered wide of
the advance. On the far banks of the river the Petulantes advanced
likewise, the twin fort up there already strewn with arrow-ridden
bodies, doubled over the simple picket walls of the fortified
hilltop.

Gratian let his
forces charge, and only once there were plenty of them ahead of him
did he advance with his Gentiles cavalry wing, the ground shaking
as he went. ‘Slow,’ he urged them. He watched the leading Celtae
flood uphill, shields raised like a roof as the Gothic garrison
pelted them with stones and arrows. They barged through the ruined
gateway with ease and fell upon the few hundred defenders. Screams
and the awful stench of opened bowels floated downhill. Gratian saw
that every Goth up there was engaged in combat, overwhelmed and
sure to die. Now was the moment, he thought, eyeing his bronze
armour – the moment for a few genuine scrapes and scars. Three such
stockades had fallen in this last month and not once had he managed
to catch a spray of blood upon him. He had even heard one legionary
laughing about him ‘parading through camp at night as if he had
been any part of the victory’. Well, that legionary’s head remained
in the camp, while his body had been fed to the Molossian pack.
‘Ready, and… charge!’ he cried.

The land
shuddered as he broke into a gallop, his black cape billowing in
his wake like a windblown flame. With a sharp lurch, the horses
raced uphill. Zing went his jewel-hilted spatha as he drew
it, pinpointing a wounded and staggering Goth. Gratian spun the
blade in one hand – he had always been a fine swordsman, in the
practice arena anyway – and struck through the staggering Goth’s
neck. The head spun away and blood – sweet, warm blood – coated him
in a mizzle like a summer rain. ‘Ha!’ he shrieked.

A Gentiles
rider threw up his shield, catching a thrown axe aimed at Gratian,
but the Western Emperor did not even notice, too absorbed in his
next kill – the tearing open of a fleeing boy’s back. He spotted
one with a face of blue spiral tattoos fighting a last stand near a
horse-feeding area, up on a pile of tied hay bales, two other
spearmen fighting alongside him. Celtae legionaries swarmed around
them like dogs trying to claim a bone. ‘Kori!’ a few Goths near the
tattooed one shouted, throwing him a spear when his own broke.

This Kori was
their leader, Gratian realised. He squeezed his horse’s reins and
angled towards the trio. One was struck down, then another, leaving
just Kori. Gratian charged through the backs of his legionaries,
swinging his sword expertly towards the Goth’s neck. But Kori
blocked just as adroitly. The parry was deft, but exposed the man’s
flank long enough for the Celtae to pounce and pin him down.

‘He’s mine,’
Gratian raged. Slipping from the saddle, he clambered up onto the
hay pile, where Kori was being held on his knees. He grabbed the
man by the jaw, forcing him to rise. ‘See how the Goths pay for
their actions?’ he called to his legionaries. ‘One after another,
your petty fortifications tumble.’ He pointed out the smoke stains
on the western and eastern horizons, where the three Julia Alpina
legions and the Noricorum and the Augusta legions ravaged the
stockades like this one. ‘One by one, your warriors die,’ he said,
positioning his fang ring by the man’s pulsing neck veins.

Just then he
noticed a lone rider draped in black, speeding up the hill from the
direction of the marching camp, a mile to the south.

‘Vitalianus,’
he called in greeting across the silver-helmed, watching heads. The
lead Speculator forged his way between the soldiers and clambered
up onto the hay beside the prisoner. Gratian afforded him the
honour of ending the skirmish. ‘Send this cur on his way.’

Vitalianus
smiled, cupping the Goth’s cheek like a man wooing a maiden, then
drew a small dagger from his black robes, raised the tip to Kori’s
eye then pushed it slowly in. The Goth screamed, milky, gelatinous
matter and blood sputtered from the socket and the good eye
fluttered as the blade entered his brain.

Gratian watched
the corpse slump and tumble down the side of the hay stack. He
turned slowly to regard his devoted soldiers, pausing when he saw
that the twin hill across the river had fallen too. Merobaudes and
the Heruli punched the air in joy. The Heruli… he rumbled
inwardly. His Alani guards had given him conflicting reports: all
said that the Heruli had been outfoxed by the escaping Pavo on that
night back at Thessalonica. One, however, claimed to have seen Pavo
with a Herul on the night of their escape. That bleak night,
when he had been frozen by fears of the moor-creature, the stinking
shadow of death… his soul began to crackle over with ice, but he
shook off the memories with a growl.

‘The truth will
out, and those who betrayed me will die,’ he whispered to himself
as songs of victory and solemn chants to God soared into the air.
He turned his head to the north. ‘The Claudia deserters we caught
last week, have they spoken yet?’ he said over his shoulder.

‘Yes, hence my
speed to your side,’ said Vitalianus. ‘One spoke as we burnt him
over a fire on a spit. The other is having his teeth and nails
pulled out as we speak. I believe he will confirm what the first
one said…’

Gratian’s ears
pricked up.

‘… that
Tribunus Pavo and his Primus Pilus, Sura, roamed north at the end
of winter, seeking an audience with Fritigern.’

Gratian threw
his head back and laughed. ‘There will be no talks. There will be
no peace.’

Vitalianus
arched an eyebrow, confused.

‘Haven’t you
heard?’ Gratian smiled. ‘Fritigern is dead. Soon, the rest of the
horde and the deserter tribunus will join him.’


Chapter
16
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Within the
rock-cut cells under Kabyle’s acropolis, months passed like thick
tar through cloth. Only the drip-drip of water leaking from
an underground streamlet gave their time in shackles any form of
rhythm. Hunger and despair were great enemies in those times, and
then there was the sickness – a blight that lasted an eternity and
had Pavo and Sura sitting in their own mess for an age. As summer
rose to its heights, the cells would flood with a strange, sepia
light that poured down the rock-cut steps along the stony corridor
in the mornings and departed at night. With it came an intense and
suffocating heat that drenched the skin in an oily sweat and stole
the moisture from their tongues.

Pavo woke one
morning as the infernal heat crawled across him. He looked down
over himself – slumped against the cell wall, filthy and stinking,
his beard in knotted tangles. A loincloth was his only means of
dress. Once-white, it was now grubbier even than Libo’s bedding.
Flies buzzed around him and clustered in a thick swarm over the
copper latrine bucket. The iron shackle around his ankle felt
normal now after so long, the itching of the angry red band of
broken skin underneath the manacle like a constant companion. He
stared into space for what was probably an hour, maybe two. It was
only when he heard a low breathing that he realised he was being
watched. He switched his head to the cell entrance and saw a
trident-bearded Goth staring at him. Not one of the two guards who
usually stood there. The man had the look of a hunter, dark and
baleful.

Just then, Sura
stirred beside him with a groan.

Pavo started,
then breathed a sigh of relief. When he looked up again, the
trident-bearded menace was gone.

Sura sat
upright, groggy-eyed, his face slack. For a moment, he looked
around, unsure of his surroundings, and then his head sagged and a
silence passed. ‘We’ll die down here,’ he said. ‘Our luck has dried
up.’ He lazily shook one leg to jangle his irons as if to
demonstrate. Indeed, they had wrenched, shaken and bashed the irons
against the stony walls. They had scraped around the floor as far
as the chain would allow them to… but found only solid bedrock. No
tunnels, no cracks. Nothing. ‘The only way these chains will be
unlocked is if the Western legions take this place.’

‘If it comes to
that…’ Pavo started. He looked askance at the blunt wart of rock
protruding from the cell wall between them, about head height when
sitting. With a swift strike of the head, a man could dash out his
own brains.

Sura nodded.
‘Last night I dreamt for the first time in an age. Of a loincloth
made of fire and a helmet with spikes on the inside – and I was
forced to choose and wear one. I think I understand it now.’

Pavo lifted the
filthy half-eaten barley cake morsel they had been given as a meal
at the last onset of darkness. It looked even worse than it tasted,
and it tasted bad: riddled with teeth-scraping grit and pockets of
glutinous substances Pavo hoped was Gothic spit. He took a nibble
on it and placed it back down.

The heat rose
and rose and he clutched at the cup of water sitting beside him,
lifting it to his lips with a desire to gulp it all in one go. But
he knew he would not receive another until nightfall, and so he
sipped carefully at it, ignoring the voices telling him it did not
matter, that he was only stretching out his long, painful
demise.

‘Three months
we’ve been in here. It’s the Kalends of July today,’ Sura
said, counting off the scraped lines in the rock he had made for
each day.

Pavo closed his
eyes and sighed. From this rocky pit, they had heard the sounds of
intensive drills and homilies – Winguric and Judda’s voices
prominent, followed by the cheers of the horde warriors as they
acclaimed their new Iudex and his deputy and then the blare of
pipes and singing, the clacking of cups and feasting. Crowing
voices carried into the cells: telling of Winguric’s new plan – to
abandon the carefully positioned Gothic camps and bring the horde
together as one great force again, then march south and trample the
legions. Another few weeks passed, and one morning they heard the
great thunder of the warriors and riders of the horde moving off to
war. Over the days that followed, they heard the two spearmen
posted at the gaol’s rocky entrance talking about the clashes that
followed, some ending in favour of the horde, some in favour of the
legions.

On the first
day of August, Pavo was staring into space, weak and numb of mind
and body… when a shadow crept over them both. One of the guards.
The Goth eyed them both with a bright look, then crouched. ‘So, you
had the old Iudex on the cusp of peace talks, I hear,’ the man
whispered.

Pavo, suddenly
alert, shuffled to sit a little straighter. He glanced to the rock
door and saw no sign of the second guard. Where had he gone?
Outside he saw the blinding white shapes of the sun-washed
acropolis, of royal sentries strolling the walls, of normality.
‘What of it?’ he replied to the crouching guard, cagily.

The guard
looked one way and then the other. ‘Well Fritigern wasn’t the only
one who would have opted for peace. I too yearned for it. I still
do,’ he placed a hand over his heart, tilting his head to one side.
‘To be part of the empire, to be free of war again. I would give
anything for that.’ He reached into his purse and brought out a
key. The key to the shackles.

Pavo and Sura
stared at it as if it was treasure.

A second shadow
stole in. The other guard. His spear flashed forward and bundled
the first man to the floor, pinning him there. ‘No, please!’ the
guard wailed, the spear tip at his throat. He waved his hands
theatrically.

The second
guard issued a mock growl, then retracted his spear. Both guards
exploded with laughter, the second helping the first up. The first
leaned forward, resting his hands on his knees. ‘Guarding this
place is as dull as being chained in here. We need to entertain
ourselves somehow,’ he chuckled, then rose to his full height and
kicked the barley-cake morsel at Pavo with a cloud of dust and
long-dried blades of grass. ‘Now eat your meal, Roman scum,’ he
said, cupping his own crotch. ‘I worked hard to provide the
ingredients.’

Pavo closed his
eyes against the kicked dust, and waited until the pair had left
before opening them again. Neither he nor Sura spoke again that
day. When darkness came, he saw the evil-looking trident bearded
one again, staring in at them. He allowed himself a generous
mouthful of water, then shuffled around so he could not see the
cur, before rolling on his side, making a pillow of one arm and
drifting off to sleep.






[image: ]






A pole fitted
at one end with a vicious bronze hook struck across Pavo’s path,
then jerked back violently, the hook sinking into his bare
pectoral. The corpse-warrior holding the pole at the edge of the
blood road wrenched once, twice, then tore the hook free, ripping
the fleshy fascia from Pavo’s rib cage with a vile sound of tearing
meat.

He cried out
and the sound poured from his mouth and the many other grievous
holes on his body: both legs were mostly stripped of flesh, his
arms too – hanging in ribbons, white bone showing through. His back
was a trailing tangle of strips of skin, the bony shoulder blades
poking free with his every frail stumble onwards.

The crone
stood ahead, backstepping in time with his pitiful progress, her
face hanging and her lips still. She knew, he realised, that he was
done for. The faltering steps he took on this blood-soaked road
would be his last.

The cadaver
king, riding around Pavo, cajoling his excited wraith masses,
stopped before him again, blocking his view of the crone. In the
creature’s golden breastplate, Pavo saw a dull reflection of his
body: more bones than flesh. A hideous sight. His face was grey and
streaked with blood and sweat, yet relatively unscathed. The corpse
king took up the many-tailed, barbed whip, whirled it overhead, his
lipless mouth stretching into a baleful grin… then he lashed the
weapon at Pavo. The barbs snapped around his head like closing
talons, sinking deep into his skin. The corpse king wrenched back
and with a wet sucking noise, the agony of the biting barbs was
gone. The crowds of the dead roared in glee and the corpse king
held a sagging, dripping sheath of some sort aloft like a trophy
for them.

Pavo stared
once more at the reflection in the creature’s breastplate, seeing
his own skull, stripped completely of skin, staring back, seeing
that the sheath the cadaver king held up was in fact his face and
scalp. The vile being drew on the gawping skin over his own head
and rode around Pavo, shrieking an inhuman cry of victory.

Pavo fell to
the ground. ‘It is over,’ he wheezed, his breaths growing
shallow.

The crone
crouched before him. ‘No, there is still one more chance. Rise,
Pavo,’ she hauled him up by his skeletal limbs, holding him like a
boxer’s trainer, showing him the road ahead to the olive tree and
the Goddess of Peace. Still too far, through the deepest and
thickest throngs of cadaver warriors yet. ‘Be ready!’
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His eyes pinged
open. Darkness reigned still, but the silence of night was gone.
Outside the prison chambers, men howled and brayed. Boots stamping,
the clatter of things being thrown to and fro, the grumble of wagon
wheels and the snorting and whinnying of panicked of horses.
Torchlight, flickering here and there.

‘The horde has
been driven into the north, the legions are on the plain,’ an
anxious cry echoed through the stony cells. ‘Imperial galleys sail
up the Tonsus too, artillery-laden ships that will use the river
bend against us – turn it into a noose.’

Pavo shot a
look through the darkness to Sura, hearing an audible gulp. The
blunt wart of rock between them jutted proudly in silhouette. The
one, awful way to escape Gratian’s clutches.

‘Saddle the
horses, gather the acropolis garrison,’ another Gothic voice
rasped. ‘Rouse the people and have them stock the rest of the
wagons.’

‘Why would I
take orders from you, spearman?’ another voice spat.

‘Because it’s
not my order. Because Iudex Winguric and Judda demand it,’ said the
first. ‘We are to retreat to the north and gather there with the
soldiers of the horde.’

The commotion
rose and the sense of panic heightened. Pavo and Sura waited,
breathless, wondering what their fate might be in all this.

‘The Romans,’
said a passing voice, ‘open their throats.’

Pavo felt a
numb sense of acceptance. A less ignoble end than splitting one’s
own head on a rock. He began to mouth a prayer to Mithras.

Just as the
first tinges of dawn light turned the blackness of the prison
entrance navy blue, a shadow filled it. One of the guards from
yesterday. He shambled down the rock-cut steps and came over to
Pavo and Sura, holding a skinning knife. Even in the low light,
Pavo could see him swaying – and the reek of beer was intense.

‘Time to
ventilate your necks… Ro…Romans,’ he slurred.

Pavo felt a
surge of instinct, and acted before he could think it through. He
tensed his body and brought his free leg round like a pole,
skimming across the rock floor, batting into the calves of the Goth
and sweeping him from his feet.

‘Who… wha?’ the
Goth grunted as he flailed. He dropped like a stone. A thick
clunk rang out in the cave, and then there was silence and
stillness.

Pavo peered
into the dark, until the threads of pre-dawn light betrayed the
guard’s staring, open-mouthed face. The back of his head had
whacked against the rock floor, blood rivulets running out from his
nostrils, his eyes closed, chest rising and falling in a deep
stupor. From his belt dangled…

‘The keys…’
Sura gasped. ‘Mithras’ cock and balls… the keys!’

Pavo snatched
the cool iron loop and shakily fished out the first of the keys
upon it. With a trembling hand, he tried it in the shackles. It did
not fit.

From the cell
opening, another voice called down. ‘Will you hurry up? The wagons
are leaving and I don’t want to be at the back. If the Romans send
a party of harrying cavalry we’ll be target practice for them.’

‘Er… coming,’
Sura cooed.

Pavo licked his
desert-dry lips and tried the next key. Wrong, again.

‘Do you need me
to rip their necks, you arse-wit?’ the voice said again.

Pavo flashed a
look up at the entrance, seeing a second shadow approaching.
Stricken with panic, he tried a third and fourth key. The fourth
one slotted into the lock… but would not turn.

‘Give me the
knife and I’ll do it,’ the second guard grumbled as he came into
the cells. ‘Hold on, what’s going on he-’

The second
guard’s words went unfinished as Pavo inserted and turned the last
key, the shackle falling to the floor, Pavo shooting to his feet
with an uppercut. It was a weak hit, thanks to months of
malnourishment, but enough to stun the man. He grabbed the spear
from the guard’s hand and rammed it into his gut, driving him
against the cell wall.

‘Listen,’ Sura
said as Pavo unlocked his chains.

Both heard it,
out in the night: the whinnying and shouting of Goths… and the
distant blare of horns, Roman horns.

‘Outside, come
on,’ Pavo whispered, stretching his withered and weary body.

They scuttled
together up the rock cut steps and burst from the gaol entrance.
Both shielded their eyes from the fiery half-light of dawn. The
acropolis was all but deserted. Pavo made for an already abandoned
section of the walls. Crouching, he and Sura looked down over the
lower town: it was like a sink, draining of people – the few
thousand warriors who had not gone south to fight with the rest of
the horde along with the families, the animals and wagons. He
looked south along the Tonsus: the dawn light sparkled on a dozen
billowing purple and white sails as the Classis Moesica’s strongest
galleys sliced upriver. On the eastern and western banks, two great
waves of silver rolled forward in time with the fleet, the Western
Emperor and his legions, banners held high, cavalry roving wide.
Pavo saw the manoeuvre play out in his mind’s eye: the ships would
circle the Tonsus loop, loosing all manner of iron bolts at any
Goths who dared to remain and defend the city, while the two halves
of the Western Army would encircle the place. Anyone left inside
was as good as dead.

Anyone…

A howl split
the air, drawing Pavo and Sura’s eyes to the band of equites riding
ahead of the Western legions. Before them bounded hulking, spiky
ironclad creatures: the Molossian packs. The most eager of the
hounds loped in through the lower town’s westward-facing gate,
slavering and panting as it sped around the streets there and fell
upon one tardy Gothic woman. Her screaming lasted only a few
heartbeats before the dog clamped its teeth on her throat and
crushed her windpipe, shaking her like a child’s toy. Three more
dogs bounded in to bite on her limbs and pull at her corpse with
the awful sound of snarling and ripping meat.

‘The Goths have
fled,’ the rider called in Latin to a dozen more who entered behind
him. ‘Comb the town for stragglers, the emperor wants
captives.’

‘Time to
leave,’ Sura slapped a hand on Pavo’s back and pulled him away from
the parapet as one of the equites riders scanned the acropolis
heights. The pair slipped down from the walls and scuttled out of
the acropolis gates, seeing the last of the Goths on the eastern
side of the settlement, draining away through the lower town’s
eastern gate, across the Tonsus bridge and onto the open way north.
Open, but closing rapidly, Pavo realised, seeing the silvery waves
of the Western legions drawing round like the fingers of a giant
iron hand.

He and Sura
ducked and darted, judging their pace so as to stay far enough
behind the last few departing Goths, but well ahead of the equites
and Molossian hounds – the echoes of the snarling dogs and clopping
hooves searching the lanes and alleys behind them, growing
closer.

They came to
the bridge gate and saw swinging ropes where horses had been
picketed – all gone, along with any hope of a speedy escape. They
slipped through the gates and across the wooden bridge on foot.
Dawn spilled across the land like a fiery tide now – the top of the
sun sizzling into view.

‘I see two of
them,’ shouted one of the equites riders somewhere behind them,
‘the last of the Goths, trying to flee. Ya!’

The howl of
dogs and thunder of hooves rose into a frantic rhythm. Pavo and
Sura set off at a sprint, hurtling through long grass of the open
country, stumbling over potholes and scrambling up hillocks.
Exhaustion came quickly. Their usually rope-hard muscles were
loose, and their bodies weak after months of torpor and poor
nutrition. The slavering growl of Molossian dogs and equites grew
louder and louder.

Madly, Pavo
scanned the way ahead. A low, oak-lined ridge, broken by a small
gap. ‘Through that gap and a sharp left,’ he panted, ‘put the ridge
between us and them.’

He and Sura
loped through the gap, and swerved left, running along the ridge
foot. For a moment, the clamour of their pursuers became muffled.
But the officer’s cry was clear enough: ‘The dogs have their scent,
ya!’

Utterly spent,
Pavo stumbled uphill towards the trees topping the ridge, his legs
trembling with the last drops of energy in him. ‘We can hide,’ he
panted, ‘in the woods.’

He knew it was
a fatally flawed plan. The dogs would sniff them out in moments and
it would all be over. Sura, pale and dripping with cold sweat, had
nothing left in him to resist, merely nodding and stumbling up the
ridge with Pavo.

Just as they
were about to sink into the treeline, they saw the riding officer
and the armoured, slavering dogs speed through the ridge gap, the
heads of animal and man sweeping right, then left, a heartbeat away
from spotting the pair.

And then a
filthy hand wrapped across Pavo’s mouth, yanking him back from
sight and forcing him to the ground. A filthy and stinking
hand. Pinned to the carpet of dead leaves and twigs, Pavo looked up
at the one-eyed dirt-creature staring back at him. The thing
pressed a finger to its lips for silence. The thrum of a
loosed bow sounded, then the distant snap and crackle of branches.
Pavo listened, breath held captive, as the pattering steps of the
Western officer’s mount and the growling of the dogs began to fade,
suddenly changing direction.

‘That’s the
stuff,’ the one-eyed thing grunted. ‘A cut of bloody deer meat tied
to an arrow. Those mutts’ll be sniffing that out for a while
yet.’

Pavo sat bolt
upright, Sura too. ‘Libo?’ they said in unison.

Now the shade
of the trees rippled and changed, and Pavo saw that there were
others in here. Many others. Pulcher, digging the lower stave of
his bow into the earth and cleaning deer blood from his hands.
Opis, sitting on a high branch and watching the countryside like an
eagle. Trupo, one hand raised, keeping the many others in here on
one knee like a starter organising a sprint race.

‘You said you’d
call on us. You didn’t think we’d wait forever, did you?’ Libo
shrugged.

Rectus emerged
from the foliage, walking with his cane. ‘Anyway, we were driven
north too when the Western legions advanced and broke the Gothic
positions.’

‘We’re in this
net just like you,’ Pulcher added.

Pavo stood and
looked over the men, who saluted in silence. All apart from young
Indus, who boomed aloud: ‘Sir!’ before Trupo swatted him over the
head. But scores more were absent. Many had fallen since that snowy
night after their flight from the dell cave hideout. Less than four
hundred men were here.

‘Seventy-nine
men,’ said Rectus quietly. ‘Killed, that is. Two taken alive.’

‘Legionaries,
killed and captured by legionaries,’ Libo spat into the dirt.

‘Then Gratian
knows we are within his grasp?’ Pavo asked.

‘Aye,’ said
Rectus, handing Pavo a strip of salted meat, a small loaf of bread
and a waterskin, Libo giving Sura the same, ‘so eat as much as your
stomach will take, then we move on through these trees and off to
the north in the Goths’ wake. Those dogs will only be distracted
for a short time. The chase is on.’


Chapter
17
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A cool, late
September wind swept through the streets of Marcianople. For six
years the city had languished in silent decay, abandoned by the
empire and sacked by the Goths. Now, the drum of imperial boots
echoed through the city wards once more as two Western cohorts
trooped around the pomerium, doing endless loops of the city,
spurred on by the barking demands of their commanders. They carried
full marching kit, and extra lead bars to make every stride
burn.

‘Stay in line,
you dogs!’ one crow-like officer snarled down from the rooftops in
baritone Latin. ‘If I see any of you lagging I’ll come down there
and lash you with my cane. Slow down during the battle that awaits
us at the coast and the Goths will lash you with steel, strike off
your heads!’

As the marching
cohorts went, they blinked through sweat-streaked faces, gazing up
at the cracked facades of once mighty temples and churches, the
vine-clad and shabby vestibules of palaces, the scattered items of
the people who had fled from the place six years ago upon the
outbreak of the Gothic War: tavern stools, cups, children’s toys,
garments – now mere discoloured rags – and smashed vases lay
everywhere. They stared in particular at a chilling sight: the
disarticulated skeleton of a man, broken into chunks, frayed ropes
tied around his wrists and ankles. He had been roped to horses and
wrenched apart. The grinning skull sported a Roman officer’s helm,
and mice had made a nest within one of the eye sockets.

‘Is it him,’
the passing men whispered, ‘Lupicinus?’

‘Aye, it must
be,’ said one. ‘The feckless officer who mishandled the Gothic
migration and triggered this war, all those years ago.’ The manner
of Lupicinus’ demise had been myth and whisper, until now. All
slowed to stare and the drum of boots began to fade.

‘Who said you
could slow down?’ their commanding officer screamed at them from
above, shattering the silence. At once, and with a chorus of yelps,
they bucked and stumbled into full step once more.

One set of
footsteps rose over the rest, speeding like a sprinter. A messenger
flailed along the street, overtaking the cohort. He cut in from the
boundary road and sped along the ruined decumanus maximus –
the wide avenue partly reclaimed by wild saplings from a
once-manicured orchard that had long gone to seed – before racing
into the heart of the city towards the old imperial residence. The
Alani guardsmen lining the cracked, weed-strewn steps bunched
together and crossed their spears. The messenger halted with a
yelp, waving his scroll and the seal at the sentries, who parted to
let him enter.

Within, a
handful of men stood in parade armour around the mosaic floor,
silent and stationary like game pieces. Gratian was up on the
marble mezzanine, elbows on the dusty balcony, diadem hanging on
his wrist like an oversized bracelet, eyes trawling the mosaic
floor like a gull looking for a worm.

‘Domine!’ the
messenger cooed up like a besotted lover, waving the scroll.

‘Not now,’ one
of the armoured men hissed at him through taut lips. ‘If you want
to keep your head, then shut your mouth.’
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Gratian shot an
icy look at the messenger, then returned his gaze to the
tessellated map of Thracia spread across the lower floor. The
Heruli legionaries down there were positioned in a crescent
formation, cupping a region of the Thracian coast. Each man held
not the Heruli shield of red and white concentric rings, but of the
other legions in the Western Army. The man on the right end of the
crescent carried a cavalry draco standard. Standing on the
coastline like a cornered mutt, looking inland and facing this
crescent, was Tribunus Lanzo, stripped of his armour and draped in
a shabby ‘Gothic’ rag, holding a spear and a bow.

Gratian’s eyes
returned again and again to the southern end of the Roman arc. A
section was marked with light blue tesserae, indicating a coastal
morass of some kind. Or a moor…

He heard the
moor-creature’s wet, sighing breaths, imagined it coming for him,
drawing its heavy blade, lifting it to point the weapon at him like
a judge and an executioner. This will not be the end for me… it
is only the beginning, he snarled inwardly, beating a fist upon
the balcony. I will be a victor, a saviour… true Emperor of West
and East!

‘Domine? Are
you well?’ a voice asked cautiously nearby.

‘The Gentiles
riders,’ Gratian snapped, flicking a finger towards a bare section
at that south end of the crescent. ‘Are they not supposed to be on
the flank there?’

‘They are,
Domine,’ Arbogastes replied. ‘We are just short of men for the
map.’

‘You there,’ he
pointed at the fidgeting messenger and clicked his fingers,
pointing at the moor region. ‘Take up a draco and stand by the blue
tiles.’

‘But Domine-’
he started.

Gratian rose a
little and the act was enough to silence the man, who did as he was
bid.

‘Good,’ he
purred. ‘So the southern end is secure. And you can assure me there
will be no nasty surprises – like extra horde riders falling upon
our backs?’

‘In this last
month we have captured and slain two full wings of enemy cavalry,’
Arbogastes replied. ‘All they have left – riders, spearmen and
archers – are trapped here against the coast. It seems they did
meet with fresh kinsmen who crossed the Danubius in the summer –
but that has barely replenished their recent losses. There are
other splinter forces roaming elsewhere in Thracia, but they are
merely small warbands who act under their own banners and none
could reach this place quickly enough to trouble us. The horde is
here, pinned, yours to crush.’

‘This must be a
clear and decisive victory,’ Gratian tapped his lips in thought.
‘We must slice the head clean off. Any who flee or toss down their
weapons… must be offered no mercy.’

‘They will not
run,’ said Merobaudes. ‘This is not just an army we have trapped
here, it is an entire people. Were the situation reversed – were
your family pinned and you with them – would you forsake your loved
ones?’

Arbogastes’
eyes grew distant, harder. Absently, he reached up to trace his
fingertips around his neck, as if recalling an old piece of neck
jewellery he had once owned.

‘You are
telling me we will have a fight on our hands,’ Gratian said like a
child unwrapping a gift.

‘Domine,’
Merobaudes said quickly, ‘if we make battle with them, it will be
no ordinary clash. Trapped men can sometimes fight like beasts.’ A
cool breeze sighed through the hall. ‘I once tracked and cornered a
knot of Lentienses tribesmen in a box valley. I had a cohort of
soldiers with me – six spears to every one of theirs.’ His eyes
grew distant and sad. ‘They destroyed us, charged with a desire to
live. One of them knocked me out cold with a swipe of a club. I
escaped with my life only because they thought me dead like all my
men.’

Gratian twisted
lazily towards Merobaudes, his eyes hooded. ‘If we fight
them, Magister Militum? You would rather we stood back and
quaked?’

Everyone else
in the room exploded with laughter. Merobaudes did not. ‘When I was
a boy, riding in the saddle with my father, he taught me that war
is a simple thing, and the wise warrior will know he has an
uncomplicated choice: to crush his enemy entirely, leaving nobody
alive…’

Gratian’s
eyebrows rose in respect.

But Merobaudes
continued: ‘… or to offer his foe heartfelt and generous terms. To
fall in between the two camps is to foster lasting, intractable
strife: orphaned sons ablaze with the fires of vengeance, fathers
beset with grief and rage for their fallen sons. I beg you to ask
yourself, Domine, do you truly believe absolute victory is
possible?’ He gestured towards the mosaic map, letting a weighty
silence swell, then batted a palm down on the balustrade. ‘Nor do
I. We might edge victory, but not a full and decisive one.
So the choice is simple: now is the moment to twist the arms
of the Gothic leaders. End this war on terms that suit the empire
and grant the horde dignity and honour.’

‘Peace?’
Gratian snorted. ‘You still harp on about Theodosius’ bungled
efforts to charm Fritigern into submission? Fritigern is dead,
don’t you understand that? Winguric rules the horde in his place
and has made it clear in this last month that he is not interested
in any peace. And nor am I,’ Gratian laughed. ‘Besides, the
II Julia Alpina lost an entire cohort to Gothic archers during
their flight from Kabyle. Was that the act of a peace-seeking
enemy?’

Merobaudes
bristled. ‘The Julia Alpina chased the trailing Gothic cattle train
like blind men, Domine. That they wandered into an arrow storm was
their commander’s fault for not reconnoitring the hills flanking
the train. And I ask you again: were it your family and your
worldly possessions at stake – would you not have loosed all manner
of missiles upon the pursuers?’

Gratian stepped
towards the big Frank. ‘So you have sympathy for the Goths? I do
not see such weakness in your chosen man, Arbogastes. Perhaps your
roles should be reversed?’

Gratian watched
as Merobaudes and Arbogastes shared a steely look. The moment was
wondrous. He had left a sack of coins in the lesser general’s tent
at the start of the month. Arbogastes had said nothing of it, and
he had not returned the gift. The fire had been kindled, and to fan
the flames of animosity between these two might lead to great
things: should Arbogastes take it upon himself to kill the big
Frank, then Gratian’s opponents could blame nobody other than
Arbogastes. Valentinian’s guardian would be gone, the balance of
support in the West would swing in his favour, and the whelp could
be quietly despatched.

‘I must
interject,’ Bishop Ambrosius said, shuffling along the mezzanine to
join the three. ‘Peace can be had. Blessed are the
peacemakers, for they shall be called sons of God.’

Gratian glared
at him.

‘And we
will have peace,’ Ambrosius smiled wholesomely, ‘but only
when the Goths are wiped from this land. Complete and total
annihilation is the answer. God would understand, Domine.’

Gratian sighed
in contentment and appreciation. ‘Aye. God will smile upon our
triumph. The victory will be in his name. We will carve peace with
our swords!’

Merobaudes said
nothing. His silence was his protest. Gratian basked in the big
general’s impotence. Turning back to the map floor, he pointed to
the spot on the coast where Lanzo stood. ‘The cliffs, can we bring
ships round there – to assault them from the waves?’

‘The Classis
Moesica has already set sail, Domine,’ the impatient messenger
called up from the map room floor. ‘That is what I was eager to
tell you. Emperor Theodosius will bring his few legions to our aid
by sea.’

The last few
words stung Gratian like a whip. To our aid? ‘I gave no
order for this.’

The messenger
gulped. ‘It seems he acted on his instincts, Domine. Word of your
impending victory spreads like wildfire across these lands. In any
case, the Eastern ships will not likely reach us in time to play
any part – you will have surely secured victory before their sails
appear on the horizon.’

Gratian batted
a hand against the balustrade. ‘Quite. We will fight the Goths
tomorrow, and this damned Gothic War will be over before noon. Show
me again how it will happen,’ he clicked his fingers and waved a
hand at those on the map floor. The crescent of Heruli shuffled
forward, the crescent growing tighter and closer to the coast,
converging on poor Lanzo. ‘The legions are in position, honed,
ready. Aye?’

‘Yes, Domine,’
Arbogastes confirmed before Merobaudes could. Merobaudes shot him a
foul look.

‘The Goths will
have the choice to fight, to leap from the cliffs, or to beg for my
mercy,’ Gratian mused.

‘Or they might
take to the ruins of Dionysopolis,’ Merobaudes said.

Gratian swung
to him again, agitation swelling.

‘It is a
fortress-town, just inside the northern end of our corral of
legions,’ Merobaudes explained. ‘Although it lies in ruin, it could
be used as a defensive position.’

Gratian scoured
the map floor again and again. ‘Where?’ he snapped.

‘It is not
indicated on this map, but it is on others,’ Merobaudes said
calmly, ‘ones which have been inked for generals instead of
aristocrats.’

Gratian’s eyes
narrowed. The cur would not be mocking him for much longer.

‘Merobaudes is
right,’ said a new voice. All turned to see Vitalianus, stepping
into view from the side of a pillar, the light casting his handsome
mien in sharp relief. ‘My exploratores riders sped to within sight
of the coastal cliffs last night and they saw the torchlight of the
Gothic camp… but they also saw movement in the dark at the nearby
ruins of Dionysopolis.’

‘Movement?’
Gratian cooed.

‘Men, hiding in
there. Strangest of all, one of my riders swore they carried
shields. Roman shields. The rogue legion, Domine. The
Claudian deserters. They are trapped in this corral just like the
Goths.’

Gratian’s heart
thudded with sweet anticipation.

‘Merobaudes,
you will lead the centre tomorrow.’

Merobaudes
quarter-bowed in acceptance.

‘Arbogastes,
you will lead the right.’

Arbogastes’
lips twitched, gazing down at the arc of men on the map floor, his
eyes jealously evaluating the more prestigious palace legions in
the centre against the standard legions on the right.

‘Vitalianus,
you will lead the left… and flush out any rats hiding in that
fortress-town.’

Vitalianus
bowed. ‘It will be done, Domine.’


Chapter 18
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A stiff,
constant sea wind buffeted the pale cliffs. Pavo stood atop the
crumbling ruins of the fortress-town Dionysopolis, perched on the
cliff’s edge and shimmering in the morning sun. Shorn of his beard
at last, his hair rapped in the breeze and the salt-tang stung his
nostrils. His body felt strong again after a month of good meat,
soldier bread and stout porridge. He had been sure to train, hard,
every day as the legion were driven back here. Because he had known
that he could not run forever… that today had to come.

He planted one
foot atop the crumbled parapet, dust and rubble puffing over the
ruined half of the turret and on down the sheer drop of the
cliffside. After a time, some of the rubble clattered off fang-like
rocks down below and the rest splashed into the foaming turquoise
waters of the Pontus Euxinus. He let his gaze drift out across the
sea: like a sheet of undulating turquoise silk, threaded with white
peaks, fading into a dark navy abyss about a half mile out.
Squadrons of gulls, cormorants and kittiwakes screeched and wheeled
in the blue heavens, occasionally plunging towards the waves and
the silvery shoals of fish glinting near the surface. There were no
islands out there, just one smooth stone projection near where the
shallows became deep sea: a worn-smooth statue of the God Dionysus
– or Bacchus as he was known to many. He was as high as five men
and rested at an angle, and the waters came to his waist. His torso
rose, festooned with muscles, his head tilted back, bull horns
pointing skywards, one arm outstretched to the heavens, dangling a
cluster of grapes over his open, almost screaming, mouth. Nobody
knew where the statue had come from or how it had got there. A
shipwreck, some claimed. An ancient city beneath the waves, others
speculated. The statue’s featureless eyes stared up at the cliffs
and on into infinity. Pavo wondered what horrors the gods might
witness today.

With a shiver,
he turned to look south, along the cliff edge and the wind-bent
grass. Less than a mile away, the horde stood, arranged in their
warbands, facing inland. A sea of whetted steel, visored helms,
ancient red leather armour, flowing blonde locks, topknots, beards
and brightly coloured cloaks. Just over twenty thousand of them,
already singing songs of battle, beating their spear hafts and
sword hilts against their shields. Their riders punched the air,
the steeds rearing up. Pipers and drummers played a stirring and
malevolent song that raced along like a sprinter’s heartbeat.
Shielded behind the Gothic battle lines was a sea of tents and
wagons drawn up like stockades, amassed a pebble’s-throw from the
cliff edge. The sea wind carried most of the sound of the Goths
away and inland, but Pavo could still hear the other noises now and
then: the crying of babies and the weeping of women.

Finally, he
turned to look inland. From every direction: due west, south and
north, serried blocks of imperial soldiers faced the Goths, the
formation like giant silver bull horns corralling the coast.
Commanders rode to and fro bawling homilies, their bright banners
and plumes dancing frantically in the wind. The Western legions.
Pavo eyed them, spotting the unmistakable and giant Merobaudes on
the front line. Then there was the horseman who called himself
emperor. Gratian was mounted, gleaming in bronze and black,
positioned well back from the front ranks. Here to claim victory
without coming too close to a Gothic blade.

He thought of
the last six years. The struggle had been horrendous, and too many
had died because of it. These things he could understand. But now –
at the end of it all – that he was standing not with the legions,
but hiding from them, he simply could not bear.

From the
imperial centre, a menacing moan of horns rose. Many hundreds more
buccinas trumpeted in reply – fast, sputtering tunes or long,
neverending wails. Scores of eagle standards and majestic, vivid
banners rose along the legionary bull horns, like vengeful dragons
leaping from a sea of molten silver, and the air shivered with the
distant roar of nearly twenty-five thousand voices. The din lasted
an age, before it fell almost silent. Then, a thousand whistles
blew and the banners chopped forwards. Suddenly, Dionysopolis’
rocky parapet shuddered under Pavo, as the legions began their
approach.

Mithras,
guide me, Pavo pled inwardly.

‘The men wait
on your word,’ Sura said, stepping up beside him.

‘Who are we
fighting for here, sir?’ asked Libo. ‘Who is the enemy?’

Pavo eyed both
sides, seeing Winguric and Judda, malicious and utterly unashamed
that they had brought it all to this cruel conclusion, riding up
and down before the horde as if they were gods. He looked to the
Roman bull horns, now just a quarter of a mile away, and saw the
generals of Gratian. ‘The enemy is all around us,’ he said
quietly.

He turned from
the parapet and looked down into the interior of the small
fort-town. It was no bigger than a marching camp and the walls –
like this tower – were in a sorry state of ruination. His men –
less than four hundred of them – gazed up at him, eyes weary but
resolute. After so many months in hiding and shame, they held their
tarnished shields, broken and hastily-mended armour and dented,
scarred helms. He sought out the right words as he lifted his helm
and tying it on at the chin, drawing his spatha and holding it up
like a standard. ‘No man here deserves to perish on the end of a
Gothic sword, and certainly none to the blade of a legionary. We
are caught on the fiery horns of injustice.’ He lifted a plumbata
dart and struck it with venom across a piece of the parapet,
sending a spray of sparks into the air. ‘Use that fire,’ he
snarled, his arms shaking with anger as he tossed the dart away.
‘Fight like lions, my brothers, and Mithras and all the gods will
walk with us!’

The band below
burst into a throaty and zealous roar, drumming their spears on
their shields, punching the air, saluting fervently.

‘The imperial
left is almost upon us,’ Pulcher cried, ending the moment.

Pavo stared
north, seeing the imperial forces drawing in along the edge of the
cliffs. The I Noricorum legion. Enough to slaughter or seize the
Claudian ‘deserters’ as they saw fit.

Before he could
even bring words of order to his lips, Sura slapped a hand on his
shoulder and spun him to look south: Reiks Judda and three warbands
had broken from the main Gothic body, and were speeding towards the
ruins from that direction, waving and cajoling them on to meet the
Noricorum advance – the fort dead in the middle of the opposing and
approaching forces. His head switched this way and that until, with
a stark clank, a thrown Gothic axe whacked against and
rebounded from the edge of the parapet. Staggering back, he saw the
tribesman who had thrown it and the others surging ahead of him.
‘Romans are in the fort already, but the walls are broken,’ he
roared. ‘Storm the place.’

Like a tide,
the Gothic warbands threw themselves at the tumbledown walls,
pouring for the biggest V-shaped gap and vaulting over the sections
that only stood at half their original height. Pavo, Sura, Libo and
Pulcher dropped down from the tower, landing amongst the pressed-up
ranks of the Claudia in the fort interior.

‘Where there is
no wall, there are our shields!’ Pavo roared, barging through to
take a place on the front line, thrusting his shield up and into
the face of a Goth who leapt through the V-shaped breach. The Goth
jolted and staggered back through the gap, his face a bloody mess.
But a dozen more spilled inside, pushed by the weight of thousands
more behind them. The longswords swung, axes chomped on shields,
slingshot and arrows whacked down. Up on the rooftop behind the
defensive line, Indus and a score of men knelt, shooting arrows
back at the Goths, but it was like answering a thunderstorm with a
cough. The sheer numbers of the Goths told. Pavo felt his shoulder
grinding in its socket and his boots scraping over the fort’s
flagstones as the enemy flooded inside. Goths leapt and speared
down like fishermen. Claudians jerked and fell in swathes.

‘We can’t hold
them,’ Sura panted by his side, his face wet with the blood of
others. ‘We’re going to bre-’

‘The Noricorum
are coming for our backs…’ Indus howled from the rooftop as he
nocked another arrow to his bow, shooting looks over his shoulder.
‘…and Vitalianus rides at their head.’

Pavo’s gut
flooded with icy water. He risked a look backwards to see the dark
apparition at the head of Noricorum legion, spearing towards a
missing section of the northern wall. A handful of black-cloaked
ones rode with him. Indus and his men loosed arrows down at the
Speculator, but the missiles bounced from him, his silvery helm and
beetle-black leather armour under his cloak too tough for the tips
to penetrate.

‘Men at the
rear, turn and face the threat from behind,’ Pavo yelled, glancing
back.

They did not
have the numbers, but they did so anyway, the rear ranks pivoting
and showing their shields to Vitalianus and his riders as they
spilled inside the fort too. Pavo – still looking over his shoulder
– met Vitalianus’ gaze just as the wedge of riders hammered home.
It was like the kick of a wild horse, booting the breath from Pavo,
sending him surging against the Goths in front of him,
inadvertently trampling a few. The Claudia line bent out of shape,
crushed on both sides by Goth and Roman. The Roman charge proved
strongest and in moments Pavo found himself being squeezed through
the southern wall’s V-gap, spilling out onto the open grass of the
clifftop and into the sea of attacking Goths. All around him, men
of the Claudia were driven like this too, like a squeezed boil
bursting with pus.

‘Turn, fight
off the black riders,’ Pavo urged more of his men to the rear, all
the while fending off a storm of Gothic spear thrusts and sword
strikes from ahead.

An axe bit into
the top of his shield and hauled it down. Behind stared a
bloody-faced Goth – his beard running with black blood. ‘What is
this?’ the Goth spat. ‘You fight against your own legions?’

The question
went unanswered – as the bulk of the I Noricorum swept around the
landward side of the fort and plunged into the flank of Judda’s
three warbands. Once more, Pavo was lifted from his feet, carried
in a crush of bodies, arms pinned to his side, pushed towards the
cliffs. Straining to breathe, he saw that the rest of the bull horn
of legions had now smashed together with the main body of the
horde. All along the clifftop was a seething mass of bodies, a song
of screaming and iron, swaying banners, flashing silver and spurts
of crimson. A stench of sweat, blood and bowels puffed over the
whole affair every so often, and in the sky above, vultures and
carrion hawks gathered in thick clouds, shrieking in delight,
driving the seabirds away. The rearmost men of Judda’s warbands
were driven right onto the cliff’s edge. With another Noricorum
surge, some tribesmen fell from the precipice, crying out
helplessly. Pavo looked back to see them vanish, rank by disordered
rank. The Claudia too were being driven back with Judda’s lot as if
they were hordesmen too. And now he saw the cliff’s edge drawing
closer – just thirty or so paces away, and the press of the
Noricorum was relentless.

‘Drive the
wretched Claudians into the void. But don’t let him fall,’
Vitalianus called across the din of the fray. ‘Take him alive.’

The Goth
pressed up against Pavo’s shield wheezed, spraying blood from his
dripping beard across Pavo’s face. ‘Your men attacked those riders,
and now their leader wants to save you?’

Pavo hissed
back through a rictus. ‘He wants me captive so his emperor can have
me peeled alive.’

The Goth stared
at him, eyes wide, disbelieving what he had just heard. ‘When I was
a boy they said your empire was made of steel and thunder. United,
invincible.’

Pavo felt a hot
tear of blood streak down his cheek. ‘My father told me the same
when I was a lad.’

A javelin
thrown by one of Vitalianus’ riders plunged down into the Goth’s
shoulder and sank deep. The man died where he stood, his face
draining of colour and his eyes gazing through Pavo, the corpse
unable to fall to the ground so tight was the crush.

‘Pavo!’ Sura
cried.

Pavo twisted to
see Vitalianus, rearing on his horse, his cowl-hood flaring in the
coastal wind, his handsome face spoiled by a bloodlust-grin as he
snapped his fingers and steered three black riders towards Pavo.
They cut through the Gothic mass like knives through melting fat.
Two had loops of rope hanging from the end of their spears. Nooses
– like that which a herder might use to rope a stray animal around
the neck. The spears licked out, one rope noose trailing over his
face and just failing to take hold. He could do nothing, pinned in
the press. The second one dragged over him from behind… and drew
tight. He heard bones in his neck crick and grind, his throat
constricted, the half-breath in his lungs trapped and stale
already. Then the rider held his spear two-handed and yanked,
bracing against his horned saddle, tugging Pavo from the crowd like
a fish. Drawn up like this, he felt his shield hand draw free of
the crush. He dropped the shield and clawed at the rope, but it had
chewed deep into his skin and he could find no edge of purchase.
His sword hand came free at last, and he swung it behind his head
in an effort to cut the rope. But another noose-spear batted his
hand and the sword fell. Sura grabbed at his legs, Pulcher too.

‘No!’ Pavo
croaked back at them, seeing the danger this put them in – leaving
themselves unguarded with so many Gothic warriors clustered around
them. He kicked free of their hands and slid over the top of the
warring masses, dragged by the Speculator, spears and swords
nicking and tearing at his armour. He saw his comrades vanish
somewhere back there in the fray, saw blackness close in from the
edges of his vision as unconsciousness opened its jaws around
him.

‘The right,’ a
distant cry sounded from the main body of the horde. ‘Riders of the
horde, support the right!’

In the last
spots of vision, he saw Winguric over there, bawling. A heartbeat
later, he and the last riders of the horde peeled away from the
fray in the centre and came round towards Dionysopolis like a
shiver of sharks, cloaks billowing, riders dipping in the saddle,
their iron helms ablaze in the midday light, forming a wedge and
arrowing right into the flank of Vitalianus and the Noricorum.

Crash!
Iron sang. Sky and earth changed places, dirt and blood flew,
hooves thrashing, men spinning through the air, horses screaming,
blades ripping flesh… and… breath. Sweet, cool breath.

Pavo fell in
the tangle of side-struck Roman cavalry. The two thousand Gothic
riders thundered through and over them and on into the Noricorum
legion. It was a slaughter. Legionaries fell in their hundreds. As
the Gothic riders stormed over Pavo, he curled into a ball, the
forest of hooves striking earth all around him, spears stabbing
down at the fallen. When it passed, he scrambled onto his hands and
knees, feeling the hot, stinking guts of a felled horse squirt
through his fingers, hearing one halved Roman rider crying for his
mother before erupting in a final spasm of vomited blood.

He lurched to
his feet, grabbing the halved man’s sword and turning in a tight
circle: The crush had eased. There were huge tracts of space all
around him, the bloodied corpses of Gothic spearmen and Claudians
strewn across the grass, living men standing like islands,
bewildered and breathless. The struggle here had swung: he saw
Vitalianus speeding away from the fray, cloak wet with blood. The
last riders of the horde gave chase, putting the entire Noricorum
legion to flight, men panicking and tossing down their shields. The
horde riders then sped through the huge gap this left in the
northern end of the Roman bull horns, speeding out into the open
countryside before wheeling round towards the backs of the imperial
centre – locked in combat with the Gothic centre. Gratian’s finest:
the Celtae, the Petulantes, the Heruli, turned like a field of
sunflowers at dawn, faces agape at the death racing for their
backs, hubris suddenly vanishing.

Pavo, watching
this from the spot near Dionysopolis, backed away through the sea
of stunned Gothic spearmen around him, to the nearest Claudia men.
The Goths panting around them too seemed stunned. Men held their
weapons and watched those closest, but all were exhausted and none
seemed willing to resume the fight. They coughed, spat, panted,
vomited and stared at one another. The odd hiatus continued as all
watched the horde riders blaze into the rear of the imperial centre
like an axe through rotten wood. Legionaries vanished, trampled or
sliced down, bloodspray and chunks of armour leaping up like myriad
thrown coins. The horsemen fell in droves too as they pressed
towards the imperial banners, towards Gratian.

‘They know this
is the end,’ Sura whispered beside Pavo, watching as one rider
threw himself from the saddle and at the Alani ringing Gratian. The
man was butchered in mid-air by a thrust of more than a dozen
spears. ‘They know that either the horde or the empire must die
today.’

Pavo watched,
rubbing the rope-burnt ring around his neck as the rest of the
Gothic riders piled towards the Western Emperor. He saw Gratian
swing on his horse to face the threat. Even at this distance, the
jerky and uncontrolled movement betrayed his fear. Pavo’s lips
twitched, his jaw working, swiping every blow for the Goths nearest
the emperor, while at the same time weeping inside that it had come
to this.

But the Alani
and the Heruli dug in, and the cavalry surge dissipated on their
spears, the fight dissolving into a milling frenzy of combat, some
Gothic riders leaping down to fight on foot. Then, from the midst
of the Gothic riders, Winguric fell back and rose in his saddle to
yell over the fray and cajole the Gothic infantry centre on the far
side. ‘Push, crush them!’ He pressed his hands together as if
squashing an invisible fruit, then raised a war horn and emptied
his lungs into it, the low, ominous wail spurring the many
thousands of spearmen into a renewed assault. More, it seemed to
spark the stunned warbands here around the Claudians out of their
mesmerised gazes. They turned to stare at the few hundred battered
Claudia men – still bemused by the fact they had been fighting
against the Noricorum legion.

Their
indecision came to an abrupt end, when Iudex Winguric thundered
over on horseback to join Judda, sword drawn in one hand, carrying
Fritigern’s spear and blue hawk banner in the other. ‘What are you
waiting for? That is the Claudia. It was their tribunus and his
primus pilus who murdered Iudex Fritigern at Kabyle. Kill
them!’

The words were
like whips of fire across Pavo and Sura. Both stared, open-mouthed
at the wicked lie. But there could be no denial – not now, for the
Goths exploded in an animal cry and their faces twisted with
hatred. They piled towards the Claudia, more than three of them for
every man with a ruby shield.

‘Together!’
Pavo cried, stooping to pick up a discarded shield and tearing his
spatha free of his swordbelt. In an instant, he felt Sura’s
shoulder press to his left, Libo’s to his right, Pulcher and Trupo
in behind. Clack went their shields as they formed a wall of
ruby, gold and black. Opis held the silver eagle high, the frayed
and faded ruby bull banner almost horizontal in the wind, like a
lone tree on a storm-battered island.

As the Goths
raced in, Pavo stared at the boil-faced one coming at him, a sword
in each hand, a look of utter conviction in his eyes. He dug his
feet into the ground in the instant before they crashed against his
shield. Bang! It was not enough. The sheer weight of numbers
drove them back. Men slid and fell. Trupo cried out for his century
to remain steady, only for a longsword to cut deep into his neck.
He fell, and Pavo roared as if the killing strike had torn him too.
Then an axe struck down across his shoulder, tearing mail and
tunic, cutting into his flesh. He gasped. It was a grim blow.
Behind him, he heard the cries of his rear-rankers. ‘The cliff edge
– we’re being pushed towards it.’ A moment later, a trilling cry
split the air as one Claudian went over, then a handful more.

‘No,’ Pavo
cried, swinging his shield out as if opening a door, running the
boil-faced one through, then striking the flank of another. ‘This
is not how it was supposed to be,’ he rasped, spittle and blood
flying from his lips. ‘We were supposed to be allies,’ he
screamed at the Goths as he slew another of them. The Goths
directly facing him seemed unnerved by his diatribe and zeal, some
even hesitant to attack him, white-faced.

‘Drive them to
their deaths!’ Winguric bellowed, riding to and fro behind the
warbands.

Their leader’s
words stoked their courage, and they surged forth once more.
Staggering, Pavo heard more men fall to their doom behind him. The
small island of Claudia men were now pressed almost flat to the
edge. He swung to Sura, to tell his oldest friend to stand firm,
only to see a spear punch against Sura’s shield. Sura’s face
blanched, mouth wide, arms swinging, heels teetering over the
edge.

No, Pavo
mouthed, his heart crashing, his sword falling and his hand
shooting out towards Sura… and clutching thin air. The sight was
like a sizzling brand: Sura, eyes lost, plunging over the edge.
Gone. Time slowed to a trickle as Pavo cried out in vain. Down
below, bodies hung in strips on the jagged rocks or bobbed,
face-down in the waves that foamed and spurted at the base of the
cliffs. He felt his heart break in two, turning away from the drop
before his oldest friend joined those broken men. In that moment it
was as if a god had scooped a great hand inside him and hollowed
him out.

An axe clanged
against his helm, sending him back another step towards the drop.
Here it was again: that moment – scorched into his soul at the
fields of Adrianople – that unmistakeable moment, when a battle
became a slaughter. He swung back towards the Goths, knowing he
only had one more step behind him before he too would fall,
possessing only his shield in order to parry and block with his
good shoulder – the sword arm growing numb and hot with blood.
Reiks Judda faced him now, his toadlike face twisted in a malicious
grin as he hid behind his shield and shoulder-charged again and
again. The chaos of Gothic riders and warbands pressing hard on the
Roman centre just an arrowshot away was the same – the Western
legions on the cusp of capitulation. Merobaudes and Arbogastes
fought like demons in there, both soaked with blood, refusing to
yield. Gratian’s screeching sailed above it all, and the massed
vultures circling above cast the scene in a strange half-light.

‘Forget about
the ones over there,’ Judda chuckled, pushing Pavo back even
further. ‘Think instead of the drop that awaits. You will smash
like an egg down there, Tribunus.’

Pavo felt his
heels edge out over the void. He bowed his head, ready to make
peace with the Ferryman, his eyes sliding shut. Just before they
closed, he spotted a blazon of colour.

Around the
cliff headland in the south, a billowing mass of warships slid into
view. Purple and white sails, golden eagles, the clarion call of
buccinae.

‘The fleet!’
Libo, a sodden mess of blood, rasped by his side. ‘The Classis
Moesica!’

‘Mithras,’ Pavo
stammered, seeing the boats and then the cliff-path leading from
the tiny bay in the south and up onto these heights: flooded with
silver and bright shields and banners. The Hiberii and the Nervii
palace legions, the X Gemina, already disembarked and surging up
towards the cliff top under the direction of a mounted General
Modares. Bacurius One-hand and a wing of one thousand Scutarii
picking their way up too in a thunder of hooves and rising dust.
Eriulf and his Thraciana Auxiliaries. The Lancearii – Theodosius’
finest… led by… ‘Saturninus.’

The sight sent
a surge of strength through him. He shoved back at Judda. Judda
flailed then rushed him. Pavo dropped to one knee and thrust up
with his shield. Judda barged against the shield with all his
weight, Pavo heaved to tilt it, pitching the reiks over him and
into the drop. The man’s screams lasted an eternity, ending only
with a wet bursting sound of his body smashing on the jagged
rocks.

Already,
Saturninus and the Lancearii were at the top of the steep path.
They spilled over onto the cliff top, into the gap between the
horde’s wagon camp and the rear of the Gothic infantry centre. The
horns keened again, and the golden Lancearii spread out into a wide
front, stepping towards the Gothic rear, drawing the first of their
javelins, Saturninus on horseback, walking calmly and steadily at
one end of the line. The rearmost Gothic spearmen assaulting
Gratian’s centre twisted to look back in horror. Then, seeing just
this lone legion of one thousand men, many of them broke away to
rush for the Lancearii. The javelins felled swathes of them. A
moment later, the Hiberi, Nervii and Gemina poured up from the
cliff path to fan out behind the Lancearii, and Bacurius One-hand
and his horsemen spilled up last, splitting into two wings,
protecting both flanks. Now the rearmost Gothic infantry backed
away in fright.

Judda’s Goths
out here on the right backed away from the beset Claudians too,
their reiks dead and knowing that they were about to be cut off
from the main Gothic body.

‘Where are you
going?’ Winguric wailed as they flooded past him. ‘Get back, finish
them!’

Pavo felt the
weight of battle slip away and found himself facing Winguric. For a
moment, both stared.

‘Every man who
has fallen today might have lived, you wretched bastard,’ Pavo
drawled. ‘I held the key to peace in my hands. Fritigern could have
saved every soul here from this slaughter.’

‘Yet I am King
of the Goths,’ Winguric grinned, ‘and victory is still in my grasp.
A fair price to pay, I’d say.’

Pavo plucked up
a dropped spear and hurled it at the reiks. The lance flew true,
but Winguric ducked and wheeled away towards the main fray.

‘Where is… the
primus pilus?’ Pulcher panted, looking for Sura amongst the trickle
of Claudian survivors.

Pavo’s heart
broke all over again. His pinched silence answered the
question.

‘What now,
sir?’ Libo gasped.

Pavo turned his
tear-filled eyes towards the Eastern legions – driving into the
Gothic infantry. The Gothic riders at Gratian’s rear saw this and
broke away in an attempt to swing around the flanks and pincer the
reinforcements. At once, the deadly vice-crush on the Western
centre was lifted. More, General Bacurius and his Scutarii riders
were like eagles, swooping to intercept the Gothic cavalry,
thundering against the last of the horde riders before they could
save their horde infantry.

The tide of
battle was turning, again. Pavo looked around each of his comrades
– shaped like men but dressed in gore.

‘Claudia…’ he
rasped, picking up his dropped sword and pointing it towards the
fray, towards Gratian. ‘Forward!’
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Noon stretched
into early evening, and the cliffs at Dionysopolis – carpeted that
morning in green meadow – lay strewn with bodies of legionary and
Goth alike. The corpses of broken men dangled from the cliff’s
edge, and the pale stone bluff face was veined with rivulets of
running blood. Crows and vultures feasted on the dead here. Yet
still, the battle raged on, having drifted away from the precipice
and a few hundred strides inland. Now it was the Roman forces who
ringed the remaining Gothic warbands. Saturninus, Bacurius, Modares
and Eriulf roamed the edges of the fray, cajoling their Eastern
regiments and delving into the weak spots to fight like
front-rankers, while Merobaudes and Arbogastes seemed to be engaged
in a fiery contest to direct their respective Western regiments.
Winguric, in the Gothic centre, raged and demanded more from his
warriors. Legionaries fell in droves and so too did Goths.

Pavo fought
like a demon, numb, heedless of the slaughter, eyes fixed on
Gratian, safely shielded amidst the Western legions’ rear lines.
His heart crashed like a war drum. He clutched a plumbata like a
javelin, knowing the range was good. The Western Emperor’s shell of
armour would not stop a well-aimed dart. He began to lift the
missile… when Gratian vanished from sight, toppling from his
saddle. A great wail rose from the western legions.

‘The emperor is
dead!’ they cried.

The Goths took
heart from this. Some even burst free of the imperial noose and
spilled along the backs of the legions, rupturing the order of
battle once again. Like two giant eels exhausted from wrestling,
the two greatly-diminished forces broke apart, the Goths now inland
and facing the sea, the entire Roman force with their backs to the
cliffs. Men panted, retched and groaned, all wet with blood and
filth. Saturninus grabbed Gratian’s banner, assuming control of the
Roman right, Merobaudes guiding the left.

Now it was the
Goths’ turn to lament. Pavo saw how they stretched their necks,
looking over the Eastern legions and back towards the cliff’s edge.
He risked a glance back, seeing a knot of the Western Armatura
riders circling there, bows nocked, eyeing the clustered Gothic
families – alone and unprotected at the wagons by the cliff
side.

'Stay your
bows,’ Merobaudes roared at them, livid. ‘The battle lies here.
Warrior against warrior.’

The two sides
wriggled and readied, preparing to come together again.

‘This is it,
Iudex-slayer,’ one Goth spat, directing the words at Pavo. ‘You and
all of your like will die here today!’

‘Come at me and
I will part your head from your body,’ Pavo cried back, stabbing
his spatha like an angry finger towards the man. ‘But first you
should hear the truth ‘Did you know that we brought an offer of
peace to Reiks Fritigern, months ago?’

The Goth and
those nearby blanched. Murmurs spread along the enemy lines.

‘He lies,’
Reiks Winguric’s face scrunched up in hatred. ‘He killed
Fritigern, and here, now, we can slay him and the rest of the
legions – make this land our home as Fritigern wanted it to be.
Fight on. Draw your bows, raise your spears and axes.’

‘Plumbatae!’
Saturninus cried. With a shush of iron, the men of the
legions unclipped the weighted darts from behind their shields,
lifting them high, ready to throw. Pavo raised a hand, ready to
chop it down as soon as he heard the order to throw, sickened by it
all. The Goths drew hand axes and spears and raised them too, ready
to hurl. At this range, these missiles would kill, instantly… and
then the battle would resume in full. Pavo saw Merobaudes and
Saturninus’ lips twitch, ready to give the order to loose. He saw
Winguric’s mouth peel open too, saw every single death that had
happened in these last six years rush before his eyes like a flood
of crimson. No more… no more, he pled. A piece of his heart
turned grey and died at that moment, as he realised this day would
not end until nearly every man on the cliffs lay dead. His heart
wept as Winguric’s cry poured out first. ‘Atta-’

It ended as
Winguric jerked and shuddered, then a Gothic spear tip wormed out
of his chest with a sputtering jet of blood. A dire echo of
Fritigern’s demise. Winguric stared in confusion at the spear tip,
then slid forward and from it, falling from his horse. A dark,
trident-bearded Goth held the bloody spear. Pavo stared at the man,
knowing he had seen this one before. It came to him like a clap of
thunder: in Kabyle’s cells, he had been the one staring at Pavo and
Sura, watching them like a vulture.

‘Stop,’ said
the killer, climbing onto Winguric’s horse then throwing the spear
down into the earth like a dart. ‘In the name of God…
stop!’

The silence
screamed as many thousands of weapons hovered, held high above a
sea of confused faces.

‘It was
Winguric who slew Fritigern,’ the trident-bearded one boomed.
‘Right on the cusp of agreeing to peace talks… Winguric murdered
him. I saw it with my own eyes,’ he held up a small shiny coin.
Pavo blinked a few times before realising what the thing was:
Valentinian’s Pax token. When Winguric had tossed it away up
on Kabyle’s acropolis, Pavo had assumed it was gone forever and the
hopes it carried with it.

‘Winguric
killed our Iudex?’ The Gothic faces grew even paler, some shaking
their heads in disbelief, others whispering oaths and prayers.
‘Peace was offered?’

Saturninus and
Pavo shared a look along the Roman lines.

‘Stand your men
down and our legions will lower their weapons too,’ Saturninus
shouted at the trident-bearded one, seizing on the moment.

A strange
silence fell over the whole scene then. Nobody dared to act first,
until Pavo, staring at the Goths before him, tears pouring down his
cheeks, lowered his hand. ‘Claudia, stand down.’

The Claudians
lowered their darts with a tense release of breath. A few moments
later, the men around Winguric followed suit. Within a few
heartbeats a steady rattle of spears rang out, hafts rattling on
the ground – almost every warrior in the horde and every
legionary.

From the Roman
left, Merobaudes boomed in a slow and solemn tone: ‘The day is
done. The battle is over…’

Pavo let his
arms drop by his sides. His sword slid from his hand and speared
into the blood-wet dirt.


Chapter
19
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On the third
morning of October, the sun shone brightly again, bathing the
cliffs at Dionysopolis in a gentle heat. The battle dead had been
cleared, and the pyres burned steadily inland, grey smoke rising
through the blue skies like the pillars of some colossal temple. A
rainstorm the day before had washed the meadows of the worst stains
of death. Sweet air from the north and the salty winds of the sea
almost robbed the cliffs of the stench of decay. Almost.

The Gothic
wagons remained where they had been, by the precipice, with the
women and children anxiously tending to the horde warriors. Nearly
ten thousand of those warriors remained, every so often glancing
over at the vast legionary camp set up near the ruins of
Dionysopolis. Wives wept for their fallen husbands, one woman
singing a plaintive song as she sat, cross-legged behind her
husband’s oiled corpse, combing his hair lovingly, one last time
before he was committed to the earth. An older Gothic woman walked
amongst the wives, telling them to watch the small square of white
Roman tents, set up between the two camps. ‘That is where our fate
will be decided,’ she said to each.

Pavo stood
inside the largest tent, alongside a small gallery of officers at
one end. The air was cool and perfumed from the incense cones
burning on copper sconces. He was washed, his overgrown hair still
damp and swept back, hanging to the nape of his neck. He wore a
clean tunic – the first filth-free garment he had enjoyed in over a
year – and new, soft leather boots. These small comforts meant
nothing.

Great sobs
crashed and rose in his chest, dammed in there by the soldier’s
skin. Brother, I should have saved you, he thought for the
thousandth time, seeing Sura’s fall all over again, and flashes of
the many other Claudians who had died. He looked up and across the
large rectangular oak table that dominated the centre of the tent.
This would be the battlefield today, and the generals around it
would make swords of words, yet the prize on offer was not glory or
victory, but sweet, golden accord. Was it all worth it? he
mused. The war is over – so long as these talks go well. And
Gratian is… he frowned, glancing through the open landward side
of the tent, off to the west in the direction of Marcianople. The
Western Emperor had been taken there to be seen by his healers, for
he was merely wounded and had not died as the cries during battle
had first suggested. These talks would almost certainly not be
happening were the cur here. Had he not been carried from the
battle, the two armies would doubtless have smashed each other into
dust.

Generals
Saturninus, Modares and Bacurius sat on one side of the table.
Facing them was an old reiks named Ingolf and the trident-bearded
one who had slain Winguric. Reiks Fravitta was his name: yes, he
had a menacing, hunter’s look, but his actions suggested he was
noble, or at least shrewd. The Western generals, Merobaudes,
Arbogastes and Richomeres – a man Pavo had not seen since the
Battle of Adrianople – stood at the far end of the table, merely
observing. For this peace would be struck between the Eastern
Empire and the Goths. The West would have no stake in it – indeed
they owed the Eastern relief force their lives. Theodosius remained
back in Constantinople, but his golden Lancearii sentries lined the
tent, polished and majestic.

‘There are
warbands roaming in Thracia, still,’ Reiks Ingolf said, sitting
tall, folding his arms, his chin poking out in defiance. ‘Some will
call upon more men from across the river. There are tribes still
there, you know, fending off the Huns. Tens of thousands more. This
war could roll on as long as we want it to. Forever,’ he
goaded.

‘But we are
under truce. You understand this?’ Saturninus said, chapping the
table.

‘I gave no such
order,’ Ingolf croaked.

‘No, because
you hold no station to give such an order,’ Fravitta hissed. He
stared Ingolf down. After the battle had halted, Saturninus had
called on the Gothic warriors to nominate a representative.
Fravitta had been their chosen man.

Saturninus
pinched the top of his nose between thumb and forefinger. ‘Emperor
Theodosius bestowed upon me the power to do as I saw fit here. To
ensure victory, first and foremost.’

‘You have no
victory, Magister Militum,’ Ingolf’s yellow teeth ground. ‘Do not
try to gild and trumpet over what was a brutal stalemate.’

‘Let the
General speak, you fool,’ Fravitta scolded him. ‘Have you not
learned from Winguric that a loose tongue is like a noose?’

‘We have no
victory,’ Saturninus agreed, ‘and neither do you.’ He glanced
around the tent, his gaze halting for an instant on Pavo. ‘And now
I find myself at an impasse, with the emperor’s power in my hands,
but no means to use it. Unless…’

All hung on his
next words.

‘I was to offer
your people the thing they were promised all those years ago when
they crossed the River Danubius.’

Fravitta leaned
forward, just a fraction.

Ingolf’s
defiance fizzled out. A look of confusion crept across his
face.

‘Peace, Reiks
Fravitta,’ he said calmly.

Fravitta
nodded, studying the ether in front of him with a deep stare, one
hand on his knee, the fingers drumming slowly and rhythmically,
moving the Pax token back and forth along his knuckles.
‘Tell me, Roman… what is peace?’

Saturninus met
his gaze and held it firmly. ‘Lands to farm in the devastated
countryside. Homes and estates, free from the terror of the Huns
across the river. You will be allowed to worship as you do now, as
Arians or as followers of Wodin and the old gods. This is the offer
that was despatched to you before our armies clashed at
Thessalonica.’

‘Pah!’ Ingolf
spluttered. ‘It is a trick – Romans do not give gifts freely.’

Fravitta shot
up a hand, one finger extended in a demand for silence. ‘What do
you ask in return, Magister Militum?’

‘Three things,
Reiks Fravitta,’ Saturninus said in a soft, calm voice. ‘Firstly,
Ingolf speaks the truth when he talks of the splinter warbands out
there, and of the many more tribes across the river who could fuel
this war endlessly.’ His face twisted just a little then, like a
man greeting a rival with a wry smile. ‘Likewise, the empire will
never… never give up. We would draw men from the islands,
from Egypt, from the Persian frontier. Our women and children would
line our city walls. Between us we have the ingredients to feed a
perpetual slaughter. But after wading through bloody corpses –
heaped to my waist – just days ago, I know now that continuing this
war is not the way for us… or for you. Send word to those bands and
tribes, ask them to observe the truce we speak of, and the peace
might last.’

Fravitta tapped
a finger on his lips. No sign of agreement. Guarded, measured.
Shrewd indeed.

‘Secondly, I
require you to relinquish your role as Iudex. There can be no more
‘horde’.’

Fravitta nodded
once, slowly. ‘I have no desire to be Iudex. It is a title that
rises in times of deep strife, when the many tribes need the
direction of one man. When I slew Winguric, I did so only to stop
the foolish slaughter, because I want the strife to end. I will
continue to speak for my people, however, but only as long as they
wish me to speak for them, and not as a Iudex.’

Saturninus
tilted his head a little to the right in a gesture of respect.
‘Finally, I ask for the loyalty of your fighting men – as it was
meant to be originally. When Emperor Theodosius calls upon you, you
must take up arms and march alongside him and his legions as an
army of foederati – albeit on an unprecedented scale. That
service will be the only tax we demand of you. The Eastern legions
are as battered as the horde. We need each other – as hard as that
might be to accept. Together we might be able to fend off the dark
riders in the north, for they will one day cross the river in their
multitudes.’

Pavo thought of
the ice bridge and a winter chill struck through him. The same
shiver seemed to lance through Fravitta, and Saturninus swooped on
the moment. He slid a square of vellum across the table, already
inked with the terms and a blob of red wax stamped with his
imperial signet. He lifted a candle to dribble molten blue wax on
the document, then flicked a finger to Fravitta’s ringed finger.
‘Put your seal to this and it is done. Make your mark… and the war
is truly over.’

Every soul in
the tent drew in and held a breath.

Pavo stared at
the vellum, then at the Goth being asked to speak for all the
others. Fravitta appeared to be a good choice – slow to anger and
open to reason. Ingolf – who seemed set to serve as some sort of
deputy – was a baleful character. The two were a perfect essence of
the horde – good men and wretched ones. Just like the empire. The
Pax token on Fravitta’s knuckles tumbled back and forth
gently as if swaying between accepting or rejecting the offer. At
last, his knuckles fell still. Slowly, Fravitta pulled the vellum
over and stamped the certificate, before pushing it back towards
Saturninus.

Scores of tense
breath escaped from the mouths of those watching. It was over. The
war was over. Pavo stared at the token and the vellum. An eagle
cried somewhere outside, and he felt a presence around him.

He closed his
eyes and saw himself on the final stretch of the blood road. Robbed
of everything – his weapons, armour, skin and flesh – he staggered
to his knees before the Goddess of Peace. She rose, smiling
pacifically, her eyes damp with tears. She placed a palm on his
ruined head, and then she was gone. The journey was over. With his
last vestiges of strength, he crawled to the last tombstone on the
road, under the tree’s shade. It was covered with dust. He brushed
at the dust with a skeletal hand, but could not make out the name.
As he did so, the crone spoke to him.

Had you not
been so strong, Pavo, that token would never have been there for
Fravitta to collect, she whispered. He would not have spent
months since staring at it every night, contemplating its meaning,
watching you in the Gothic cells, contrasting your intentions with
Winguric’s boasts. Without it, he would not have taken such drastic
action during battle… nor would we now have this peace. It was a
brutal road, Pavo, but you walked it to its very end. I knew, from
the very beginning, you were the one.

‘But can we
trust them?’ Pavo whispered, forgetting about all the others
standing alongside him.

Eriulf,
standing there, replied in a whisper, thinking the question was for
him. ‘I think the Goths in this tent have all the qualities we
need, now… and in future,’ he said, nodding at a blonde-braided boy
standing behind the two reiks. ‘Alaric is nearly fourteen summers –
a man in Roman terms. And he has the hallmarks of a great
man.’
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Pavo stepped
out of the tent, the rest of the party dispersing likewise. The
mild wind furrowed his now-dry hair, blowing it out of place and
searching inside his clean tunic. Why did I survive when so many
died? That recurring shame came in pulsing, hot waves. And
Sura… dear Sura. He looked up at the pale grey clouds bruising the
sky over the sea and wondered where his friend was now.

A hand rested
upon his shoulder. Pavo turned to see Saturninus, his long, dark
hair whipping across his delicate features. ‘I have spoken to the
tribuni of the Western legions,’ said Saturninus. ‘I told them what
I knew was true before Merobaudes confirmed it: that you and the
Claudia men are no criminals. They all saw how you fought like
eagles during the battle, right to the end. They all know the peace
was down to you and your men’s efforts.’

‘It matters
not,’ Pavo said staring west, again towards Marcianople.

‘Gratian is
convalescing, they say,’ Saturninus replied, reading his mind. ‘He
will most likely retreat to the Western realm again when he
recovers. By then you and your legions will be safely ensconced
back in Constantinople.’

Pavo thought
for a moment of the Neorion barracks, of the babble of voices, the
crackling fires, the ribald laughter, of Sura and his tall tales.
Then he remembered, all over again. He pinched the top of his nose
between thumb and forefinger to stave off a swelling of grief and
shook his head. ‘It would be a stay of execution, no more, Magister
Militum. As long as Gratian lives, I am a dead man.’

Saturninus
smiled wryly and laughed once, without mirth. ‘As are we all,
Tribunus, it is just a matter of when. In any case, Gratian will
now have other bruises to tend to: he came here to seal a glorious
victory and very nearly fell into a pit of disaster. This peace
will madden him, yet with his legions battered and his Western
realm lying untended, even he will not be foolish enough to
challenge it.’

Pavo searched
the grassy clifftops before him, his concerns unabated.

Saturninus
squeezed his shoulder. ‘Know that whatever happens, however
invincible Gratian seems, Pavo, you have allies.’ He half-raised
and shook the vellum treaty. ‘Emperor Theodosius grows stranger by
the day, but he told me he would support you again if you delivered
to him a treaty of peace. Well you have, Pavo. You did it.’

‘The peace
agreement… it is right, isn’t it? We haven’t granted them too
much?’

Saturninus
gazed off over the sea. ‘Only time will tell what these seeds shall
grow to become. But my heart tells me we have acted wisely.’

Pavo sighed. ‘I
truly hope so.’

Saturninus left
him then, and Pavo stepped away from the square of tents where the
talks had taken place. He came to the cliff edge and stared down
into the smashing, foaming sea far below, his gaze finding the
forlorn statue of Dionysus. Sitting on the edge with his legs
dangling, he took out a morsel of soldier bread from a small
leather bag and broke it in two. He held out one half to the space
by his side. For you, Brother? he asked the absent Sura,
before letting the bread crumble away in the breeze to be carried
out over the waters. He took one bite of his own piece then
replaced it in his purse, his head drowning with grief, unable to
eat any more.

The Cormorant
of Adrianople, they used to call me: I’d dive from the waterfall
outside the city, plunge into the pool below and glide through the
waters. The women used to watch in their hundreds…

Pavo laughed
once and broke down in a sob that he quickly caught and strangled.
The soldier’s skin sprouted another layer at that moment. A short
distance along the cliff’s edge he saw Fravitta, Ingolf and young
Alaric. The three held Fritigern’s old battle helm, one hand each,
lowering it into a small wooden chest and draping it with the sad,
frayed hawk banner. Carefully, the trio sank the chest into a
freshly dug hole, then a Gothic spearman shovelled earth over it,
burying it forever. A ceremonial end to the role of the Gothic
Iudex, he realised, and an end to the horde. From a distance, he
noticed General Modares looking on, his face pensive. Eriulf too,
perched like a seabird on a rock, a thousand thoughts in his eyes.
Both men were Goths who had found a place in the empire. What now
for their kinsfolk? Pavo thought. Peace and a promise of a life
within the empire… but promises were cheap.

In the other
direction along the cliff’s edge, near Dionysopolis, two
white-robed figures strolled together: gentle old men, hands
clasped behind their backs. Bishop Ancholius of Thessalonica and
Bishop Ambrosius of Mediolanum, Pavo realised. He stared at the
pair, wondering if they understood how divergent the Christian
teachings were becoming, how dangerous their words were to the
zealous masses. Even Emperor Theodosius could be charmed or cowed
with a line from these pontiffs’ lips. He watched as the pair
wandered inside the Dionysopolis ruins, then turned back to the
sea.

He stayed there
for hours. Come dusk, when the light began to fade and the sky
thickened with angry-looking cloud, he twisted round and looked
over at the legionary camp, thinking of the small row of tents that
housed the one hundred and sixty seven Claudia survivors. Stew,
wine, maybe stories of the lost – if the words did not cut too
deeply… then sleep.

He rose and
walked behind the square of parley tents, obscured from both the
Gothic wagon camp and the legionary camp for a moment. As soon as
he did this, he realised what a mistake it had been.

‘Going
somewhere, Tribunus?’ said Vitalianus, stepping out from the gap
between two of the white tents, immaculate and rakish, hands
clasped over his swordbelt. Two more Speculatores fanned out to
flank the man.

Pavo’s heart
froze. And then a loop of cold metal slid around his neck, like
dead hands.

‘Not without
your hard-earned torque, surely,’ purred Gratian, close behind
him.


Chapter
20
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Pavo whirled
round, but Gratian had already stepped back. A cool breeze whipped
across his face as his head swung between the two foes – poised
either side of him like the open talons of a carrion hawk. Gratian
wore his battle armour, the bronze glowing dully under the
cloud-swollen twilight sky. His black, gold-threaded cape fluttered
in the stiff wind, obscuring the jewel-hilted spatha Pavo knew he
held underneath.

‘It seems my
injuries were exaggerated,’ the Western Emperor smiled. His face
was a riddle, even now: beatific, equanimous, his pale blue eyes
like pools of friendship and tranquillity, sparkling like his
diadem. ‘You left your torque behind back in the attic in
Thessalonica. Such a shame. Yet you have earned it all over
again.’

Pavo touched a
hand to the thick band, a golden manacle.

‘For I hear you
and your Claudians played a big part in disrupting the Gothic
right, the other day? You helped me win the day.’ His words rolled
crisply from his well-educated tongue.

‘I helped the
legions of the East to pull your army from the edge of disaster,’
Pavo replied, his Thracian drawl rough-cut and crude in comparison.
‘And yes, it does appear that you have healed well. Magical,
almost. Some might say you saw the battle turning against your
legions and feigned injury so you could be taken from danger. You
came here for triumph, but perhaps they will remember you instead
as: Gratian, the Absent Emperor. He who ran and hid behind the
walls of Marcianople while his army gave their lives to bring the
war to an end.’

Gratian’s pale
blue eyes frosted over then. ‘Oh, you dig a deep and dark pit for
yourself, Tribunus,’ he said breezily. ‘And I have one dug for you
already, under Mediolanum.’

Pavo saw a
black wagon roll up to a halt behind Gratian, blocking the line of
sight back to the edges of the Gothic camp. Another wagon rumbled
into place behind Vitalianus – the two vehicles and the back wall
of parley tents forming a three-sided cage with the cliff edge
making the fourth. Two Speculatores took their places like sentries
before each wagon, feet wide apart, hands clasped over their belts,
watching, another two taking their places like crows atop each
wagon. A pair of Alani joined them, standing along the back wall of
the tents, fingers settling and flexing on their spear hafts. Pavo
laughed and the noise surprised him – it sounded like that of older
officers he had once known, dry and salted with experience. ‘You
turn upon your Torquatus, your Protector?’ he mocked, pinging a
finger against the golden neck hoop Gratian had given him in
Thessaloniki. ‘Today, this will serve as armour.’

‘I will bend
that metal tight like a strangulation cord, Tribunus,’ said
Vitalianus, almost lustfully, edging towards him.

Pavo, backing
away like a cat, felt the grass on the clifftop become sparse under
his boots, and heard the scrape of scree and dust instead –
bringing sharp memories of the desperate fight here just days ago.
He knew another step backwards meant a plummet into the thrashing
sea and the rocks. His eyes flicked up to the wagons and the tent
wall. A nervous slave peeked through the gap between two of the
large tents at the goings-on here before backing away, head dipped
in fear. The officers and reiks in there had dispersed, back to
their respective camps. All of them? Would a shout reach the
ears of Saturninus… maybe even Merobaudes?

‘Go on – call
for help,’ Gratian smiled, reading his thoughts. ‘Help! Help!’ he
yelled, his shoulders rocking with laughter as he held up both
hands to greet the silence that followed. ‘See? Nobody close enough
to hear.’

The twilight
darkened and the clouds began to roil above them.

‘You think you
have me trapped at last, when in fact I have sought this moment
just as much as you, Domine,’ Pavo spat. ‘And I am not alone.
Tribunus Gallus stands with me today. Centurions Zosimus and
Quadratus too. Sura, my primus pilus and truest friend. I have an
army of men behind me, baying for your head.’

Gratian
straightened up for a moment, his eyebrows rising in mirth. He
extended an open hand, directing the eyes of his guards towards
Pavo. ‘Look at the ragged man on the edge of the cliff. Rub your
eyes,’ he chuckled. ‘Look again… he has an army with
him.’

A dull rumble
of laughter rolled around the six sentries and Vitalianus’ handsome
grin widened.

At the same
time, cold, dark needles of rain began to sting down upon them,
driven in off the sea by the wind. The scent of wet grass and earth
rose, and a muted rumble of thunder sounded somewhere out at sea,
the clouds there flashing with patches of purple and green.

‘You bore me,
you deny me, so let us delay no more,’ Pavo said, his hair
plastered to his face with the rain, runnels of water spilling
along his nose. A gentle hiss of steel on the bronze mouth
of his scabbard sounded as he quarter-drew his spatha. ‘Drawing a
weapon in the presence of an emperor,’ he growled, ‘grounds to slay
any man. You have your excuse, so come… kill me. Or bungle another
attempt to drag me to your stinking torture chambers in the
West.’

Gratian smiled
gently. ‘No, that time has passed. You are like an eel, Tribunus,
and your refusal to accept your fate forces my hand. You will die
on this cliff, before this rainstorm eases. It will be a horrible
death,’ he said, then clicked his fingers. ‘Vitalianus…’

Pavo saw the
black shape of the Optio Speculatorum shift, drawing a spatha from
his black cloak as the rain lashed him. He popped a cork from a
small vial and tilted it over the blade, the contents – dark green,
thick and unctuous – slipping down the length of the weapon. The
Speculator held the blade out flat, twisting it so each face caught
the flickering sheet lightning, the steely surface of the sword
iridescent with the filth. ‘A drop of this in a man’s blood will
send the fires of Hades through him. A mere droplet. When I slash
through your skin with this blade, great quantities of it will swim
through your veins. You will not die instantly, oh no. I have
watched a man thrash on the ground for as long as it took me to sip
my way through a cup of watered wine. The cur gouged at his own
eyes, pulled at his jaw as if to rip it off, scratched at his skin
like a rat, ripping through to the bone. He managed to seize a
moment of control over himself – just enough to scramble up onto
his knees and beg me to slit his throat from ear to ear, to end it
quickly.’ As he spoke, he twisted and twirled the blade before him
like a master blacksmith admiring his work. ‘I did him no favours,
and I will be doing you none either.’

He whipped the
blade around in a figure of eight, then pointed it at Pavo,
stepping forward like a dancer.

Hiss,
Pavo drew his spatha in full, hips swaying as he gauged the lead
Speculatore’s approach. The man was as skilful as any swordsman he
had ever faced, he was fresh, and moreover he was armed with a
weapon that required only one slight nick.

Like a long
jumper on a run-up, Vitalianus streaked forward, his blade shooting
for Pavo’s waist. Pavo grabbed his spatha two-handed and held it
blade down to block. The poisoned tip skated off his own sword and
cut the hip of his tunic as both spun away. He and the Optio
Speculatorum shot a wide-eyed look at the exposed skin – no blood.
Both men paced along the cliff’s edge – the perilous drop as good
as a shield protecting that flank. The now-driving rain cast
Vitalianus’ dark hair up like writhing asps. He hissed like a
snake, eyes wide, face mocking, then dropped like a stone to roll
past Pavo’s legs, the blade licking out. Pavo leapt over the
silvery swipe, landing on one foot, the other meeting the fresh air
of the drop. He swayed and stooped, grabbing a tussock of grass to
balance, then levered himself away from the precipice. No sooner
had he swung to face the agent than he saw Vitalianus coming for
him again, sword lancing for his chest. Pavo let his legs slacken
and tilted back, the sword thrust scoring past his breast. But
Vitalianus threw his sword hilt back as he passed, the hilt
cracking into Pavo’s jaw. White sparks sped across his eyes, the
thunder rumbled overhead, and the watching Speculatores and Alani
laughed in appreciation. His mouth filled with coppery blood,
droplets of which spilled from his lips and streaked down his chin,
spotting on his tunic.

‘There you go –
made him look a little more soldierly now,’ Vitalianus quipped,
extending his arms to the sentries and flicking his hands up like a
gladiator rousing a crowd.

Pavo knew from
bitter experience that it would take a short time for the fog of
such a heady blow to clear. He saw Vitalianus lining up for another
attack, knew he was vulnerable, knew he had to think fast.

Vitalianus
plunged towards him, and the sword struck past his shoulder,
shearing the tunic seam.

Pavo roared and
fell, clutching his shoulder with his sword hand, his own spatha
falling from his fingers as he did so.

A cheer rose
from Gratian and the watching six.

Pavo rose to
his knees, eyes growing wide as he eased his hand from the shoulder
wound. Blood pumped between his fingers. A deep cut. Vitalianus
paced around him, the poison blade resting on his shoulder like a
soldier who knows his work is done. Gratian’s eyes swelled like
moons, his mouth dropping open like a child in wonder. ‘How long
does it take before it starts wor-’

Pavo screamed,
head shooting back, shoulder blades drawing together. ‘Mithras,
what is this?’ he rasped to the foul skies. ‘It bu…burns like
molten st-steel.’ Another sharp spasm and he fell to his side, legs
kicking out, back arching.

Vitalianus sank
to his haunches bedside Pavo. ‘You see, Tribunus, I have learned
much in tracking you: the way you Eastern legionaries think, move
and act.’ He let the poisoned sword slide from his shoulder, the
tip hovering near Pavo’s neck – or as close as it could get to his
thrashing form. ‘Now, before your true emperor, beg me… beg me for
your death.’

Gratian crept a
little closer, shaking with anticipatory glee. ‘Yes, Tribunus, die…
begging…’

Pavo, body in
turn clenching like a foetus then arching backwards, hands clawing
at his face, struggled for some morsel of control. When he found
it, it was sudden and firmer than any watching had expected. Like a
striking cobra, he shot out a foot, kicking Vitalianus on the sword
hand. With a crack of bones, the poisoned blade fell from the
Speculator’s grasp, and Pavo caught it by the hilt. In a flash of
lightning, Pavo rose and brought the sword streaking up across
Vitalianus’ body from thigh to opposite shoulder, cutting through
his black shell of armour. The Speculator glared at Pavo, then
staggered back a step, staring down at the long wound in the
flickering light. From the slashed armour, blood trickled. It was
only skin deep… yet the blade had been almost cleaned of its poison
by the blow.

‘You see,
Speculatore,’ Pavo hissed, ‘In my time as a legionary, I have come
to learn the way your brethren operate: the skills, the dedication,
the winter-cold ruthless waste that is in each of your hearts… the
unspoiled belief that you are invincible.’ He brushed at his cut
shoulder as if brushing dust from a long-unworn garment, sending a
light spray of his own blood at Vitalianus. ‘I cut myself with my
own sword as I fell, made you believe it was you who had wounded
me. It was the last mistake you’ll ever make.’

Vitalianus’
eyes darted over Pavo’s face, then his handsome mien drained of
blood, and he seemed to age a decade on the spot, a rising terror
welling in his eyes and his mouth stretching open like a chasm.
‘Ah… ah-ah… argh!’ he shrieked, hands clamping over the long
torso wound like a man trying to fasten a shirt in great haste. His
head jerked one way and then the other and he sank to his knees,
panting. His next sound was an animal howl as he fell onto his
back, hands clawing at his wound, fingers squelching as he searched
within, widening and ripping the cut now like a man trying to tear
his shirt off. Pavo realised just how weak his own impression of
the poison had been upon seeing it for real now. Vitalianus’
screams mixed in with the whistling wind and the drilling rain as
he kicked himself across the ground, thrashed and convulsed,
wrenching at his hair, digging his fingers into his eyes until
blood streaked down his cheeks. ‘Make it end. One of you, make it
end!’ he wept.

Gratian, having
risen from his haunches, now backed away. He looked to the four
watching Speculatores and the two Alani. ‘Forget about him,’ he
snapped. ‘Bring me the tribunus’ head.’

Pavo fell into
a warrior’s pose again, seeing the six-pronged death sentence
coming for him. Thunder pealed directly overhead and lightning
flashed as the six rose to action. But in that stark white light,
other shapes arose, behind the two Speculatores atop each wagon.
Silhouettes, leaping up in the rain. The two Speculatores jerked
forwards, bursts of blood coming from their chests and puffing from
their hooded faces. They crumpled with wet slaps up there, and
their dark killers pounced down into the cage of wagons and tents.
Four men, dressed in simple tunics and boots and armed with spears.
No armour or markings. Romans? Goths? Then Pavo saw how each
sported a shaven head and a hard, distant look in their eyes. ‘For
God… for the Empire!’ they snarled. Theodosius’ Inquisitors. The
emperor had not forsaken him entirely. Or perhaps this was purely
Saturninus doing? He remembered the Magister Militum’s pledge.

Know that
whatever happens, however invincible Gratian seems, Pavo, you have
allies.

They leapt and
attacked like gladiators, locking the two Alani and remaining two
Speculatores in combat. Pavo and Gratian found themselves face to
face by the cliff’s edge. ‘Speculatores!’ he roared over the cage
of tents and wagons, his head twitching like a gull’s. ‘I need more
men! Heruli! Tribunus Lanzo!’

Nothing.

‘So we come to
it, at last,’ Pavo rumbled. ‘No agents and no armies to do your
bidding. You and your blade, me and mine.’

Gratian’s lips
twitched as he drew his jewelled spatha. ‘I’ll have you know I’m a
champion swordsman,’ he said, his silky voice now ragged.

‘Then your head
will be some prize,’ Pavo said calmly.

Gratian seemed
entranced for a moment, staring at Pavo, soaked, dark, spatha
hanging by his side. ‘You?’ he whispered. ‘You are the
moor-creature from my dreams?’

Pavo’s eyes
narrowed, confused. ‘I am from your blackest nightmares, you
bastard,’ he growled then lunged forth.

Gratian’s
claims of deft skill with the blade were true – for once. He
expertly blocked and parried Pavo’s rage-fuelled attack, expending
little energy in doing so. In riposte, he spun from Pavo’s final
strike and cut down across his back, scoring tunic and flesh. The
tunic now hung in ribbons, blood pattering from Pavo in
runnels.

‘No,’ Gratian
said, his smooth voice returning, ‘it’s not you, is it? You are
weak and lacking skill, not what I thought you were.’

‘Nor are you
what I or any other Roman believed you were,’ Pavo snarled. ‘You
are no leader, no emperor. Your God right now kindles a bed of fire
in which you will lie for eternity.’

Gratian’s cheek
twitched now as they circled. Nearby, Vitalianus had managed to
crawl across the clifftop on his belly – shrieking and shuddering
all the way – to a small and sharp boulder near the edge.
Frantically, the Optio Speculatorum grabbed the sides of the
boulder, stared at it, then smashed his forehead down upon it,
moaning like an animal as his skull cracked and his handsome face
began to cave in. Crack, crunch, crack, on and on he went,
pulverising his head in an effort to die and escape the fire
poison.

Behind Gratian,
one of the two Speculatores’ heads bounced past, tongue extended in
a cut-short death cry, the empty hood billowing on the swaying
body, which crashed to one side like a felled tree. At the same
time, an Inquisitor slumped to his knees, a gaping cut across his
belly through which his guts escaped in fits and starts.

Gratian feinted
left, Pavo jerked to avoid the false move and Gratian laughed. ‘You
mocked me for exiting the battle sharply, yet it is I who is
stronger for it today.’

‘The crowned
crow who cries about his victory before it has arrived,’ Pavo
snapped back, but the words came in wet rasps as blood continued to
trickle from his wounds. He had seen men die in battle from such
light cuts that went untended for too long.

Gratian swirled
his sword one handed then lunged again, the tip aimed for Pavo’s
thigh. It sliced the flesh. Pavo rocked to one side, sending a
heavy blow into Gratian’s exposed flank. It would have been a
killing strike, were it not for the solid shell of bronze the
emperor wore. ‘It will be your head next time,’ he spat.

Gratian
laughed. ‘You are finished, Tribunus,’ he said, just as another
Inquisitor fell, speared from shoulder through to his back by one
of the Alani. The last two of Theodosius’ men pushed up, back to
back to take on Gratian’s three. From a short way away, Pavo heard
a wet splash and saw Vitalianus’ body jolt one last time, as his
head – a mess of dark, blood-wet hair – disintegrated like a
punctured waterskin, a pinkish flotsam of brains and fluids
stealing over the boulder like a jellyfish. ‘Another man will rise
to lead my Speculatores,’ Gratian said, ‘and I will continue as the
venerated and senior emperor. Your death will mean nothing. You
will be forgotten.’

An Alani
warrior fell, screaming, his leg chopped off at the shin. Now it
was two on two, but the last Speculator was swift to run another of
Theodosius’ picked men through the groin.

The momentary
distraction was enough to allow Gratian to strike. He lashed his
sword left, right and then straight forward like a lizard’s tongue.
Pavo parried, each block weaker than the last. Each sending him a
step or two towards the cliff edge.

‘Can you feel
the blood draining from your limbs? How tired and weak you must
be,’ Gratian said as he took a step back, gearing up for another
attack. Pavo felt the crunch of wet scree at his heels again, at
the now-dark precipice. He flashed a look over his shoulder, seeing
the white of the foaming peaks and spray far below and not much
else. When he turned back, Gratian’s sword was arcing round for
him, lightning-fast. With a clang, the blade struck against
the torque, the golden ring saving Pavo’s life. But his strength
was gone, he realised, his sword-hand trembling with fatigue and
cold from blood loss. Against his every crumb of will and desire,
his legs buckled and he fell to his knees, head swaying. Gratian
squared up to come at him once more. ‘Time to cleave your skull,
Tribunus,’ he thundered, coming at Pavo, sword held two-handed
overhead. A luxury he could afford, seeing Pavo had no strength
left to defend himself.

Pavo looked up
as the emperor’s sword chopped down for the vertex of his
unprotected skull. Lightning shuddered, and Pavo whispered a final
oath of sorrow and regret. He barely saw the hulking form of the
last Inquisitor surging over, blood-soaked like him. The giant,
shaven-headed Inquisitor’s meaty leg struck out and kicked Pavo in
the chest, knocking the wind from him, booting him out over the
void.

As he fell, the
wind and rain roared around him. He saw his arms and legs
outstretched in futility towards the vanishing cliff edge, saw the
Inquisitor’s body cleaved in the space where Pavo’s head had been a
moment ago. The man had tried to save him, condemning himself to
death in the process, and affording Pavo just the few extra
heartbeats of this fall as reward. Gratian stepped over to stare
down at Pavo’s plunge. But Pavo saw nothing of the Western Emperor
and none of this wretched cliff anymore. Instead, he saw himself at
the end of the blood road, his scourged hand sweeping away the dust
from that final tombstone… saw his own name etched there. He
understood now, and the realisation cast him into the lost past. He
saw himself sitting around a campfire with the legends of the
Claudia, clacking together cups of wine, sharpening swords and
singing songs of home. In the background, where the firelight faded
to black, Gallus stood like an iron eagle, staring through the
mists of time, through the ether of imagination, right at Pavo,
like a father to a lost son.

And with a roar
of water upon rocks, there was blackness.



Epilogue
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The fisherman
leaned from the edge of his skiff, holding a chisel to the hull of
his tub of a boat and hammering the palm of his free hand against
the hilt. Plop, went another barnacle into the now-calm sea.
Dawn cast a pale pink light across the gentle surface as his
crewmates hauled at nets. The brine-soaked ropes were teeming with
grey turbot and gleaming bluefish. A handsome catch that would
fetch a good price at the coastal markets, the fisherman mused.

‘Throw it back,
all of it,’ a low voice demanded.

The fisherman
swung round to the hooded figure standing near the prow. ‘Again?
Come on, we’ve been out here for hours and we’ve not found what
you’re looking for.’

‘And you’ll
stay out here until we do,’ the figure said, his dark cloak seeming
to swallow up even the light of the rising sun.

They pulled in
another two hauls and threw both back. When the third came in, the
crew snatched in breaths of shock, seeing the loose, pale arm that
flopped free of the net. ‘Another body from the battle,’ the
fisherman shouted up to the dark one. The hooded stranger sank to
his haunches like a carrion crow. ‘Let me see the face.’

The fisherman
waded through the stinking catch of flipping, panicked fish,
pulling and pushing them out of the way. Gradually, the body was
unveiled. Black-haired, staring with water-ruined eyes, face
bloated with brine. A black, narrow sword wound in his chest spoke
of his death in the recent battle. They had found scores of such
corpses.

‘It’s not him.
Continue.’

The fisherman
was minded to complain again, but he sensed a great anger in the
dark one, and so he said nothing.

Dawn rose in
full like a freshly-fed fire. The cliffs at Dionysopolis gleamed.
Up there, the parley tents gleamed white like teeth, the banners
floating in the gentle breeze. The fisherman was about to give the
order to turn the boat back for another sweep, when he saw the
forlorn statue of Dionysus, and a faint, pale corpse washed up
against it, half resting on a water-worn shelf near the god’s
waist.

The dark one
saw it too, leaping down from the prow and creeping along the
skiff’s rail. The boat drew in. The crew hooked the body with poles
and dragged it aboard. It fell like a wet sponge. The dead man had
the look of eagles, with a sharp aquiline nose and black hair
hanging in damp knots. A ruined and bloodied tunic dangled from his
bruised body… and then he groaned.

The dark one
leapt down from the rail like a wolf.
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Pavo felt a
coldness within, surging up, up…

He sat bolt
upright and vomited icy brine in torrents. In those same moments,
he opened his eyes, aching in the sudden light, blinded to all
except the black shape surging across this rocking, stinking boat
towards him. Coming for him like an arrow! His entire body jolted
in fright, but could do no more.

The dark figure
fell into a crouch before him and drew down his hood.

‘Mithras walks
with us,’ Sura said, seizing Pavo in a brother’s embrace. Pavo
heard his friend weeping gently. For a moment, he wondered if this
cold, fishy, swaying place was Elysium. Then, an all-too worldly
quack of a fisherman breaking wind and his downwind
crewmates cursing about the stench confirmed he was in fact at sea
on the Pontus Euxinus.

‘Sura?
How?’

‘They found me
like this too,’ Sura explained.

‘They?’

‘The marines on
one of the Classis Moesica galleys roped me in. One man in two who
fell from those cliffs died on the rocks like a dropped egg, and
most of the others drowned,’ he whispered, ‘but we were chosen to
live for a reason.’

‘I spent two
days unconscious at a small shore cove where they are treating the
wounded. On the day of the talks I climbed the cliff path towards
the camps. I found Saturninus up there, just as the thunderstorm
began. He was frantic, telling me that Gratian had ridden into camp
unexpectedly, and had made directly for the cliff’s edge where you
were. He sent Theodosius’ Inquisitors into that trap to save you,
and when it seemed you had fallen, he listened to me when I pleaded
with him to let me search for you in the waters just in case. We’ve
searched all night.’

Pavo twisted
where he sat, glaring up at the cliffs. ‘Gratian thinks I’m
dead?’

‘Last night,
before I paid the men on this skiff, I watched him drinking wine
and crowing about your death in camp.’

Pavo’s thoughts
spun like a falling sycamore seed. ‘Then I am a shade?’

‘In a way,’
Sura mused.

‘Then we can
return to land, steal through the camp to Gratian’s tent and-’ he
winced as he tried to rise, a dozen cuts and bruises screaming in
protest.

Sura put a
calming hand on his chest. ‘You are in no fit state for anything.
Besides, Gratian is due to return to the West today, but he plans
to leave his agents behind and some of his regiments.’

‘The Claudia
men, we must warn them…’

‘The survivors
of the Claudia have been recalled to Constantinople. But we can’t
rejoin them,’ Sura’s head lolled and he mouthed a curse.

‘Sura?’

Sura looked up,
his eyes glassy. ‘Gratian has put a man of his own in charge of the
Claudia. He framed it as a gift, to replace you and me.’

Pavo’s stomach
twisted, trying to comprehend what this might mean for his
comrades. ‘By all the gods…’

‘You must
remain a shade, Pavo, for now.’

‘And where does
a shade live?’ he said, rising to sit on the ship’s rail.

Just then a
huge shadow passed across them from behind, as if night was
returning. Pavo twisted to look seawards: a liburnian had drawn up
behind them under a gently billowing blue-striped sail. Oarsmen
peered down upon the skiff, and a few men in legionary tunics
looked down from the stern.

Pavo
frowned.

Sura caught a
knotted rope tossed down from the liburnian, handing it to Pavo.
‘Saturninus has arranged for us to travel to the eastern edges of
the empire and beyond. A young general named Stilicho is engaged in
talks with the Persian Shahanshah – to secure and extend the
peace we helped instigate when we travelled to those parts once
before. There we will be little more than shades. There we will be
able to plan our way back… to face Gratian again.’

Pavo made to
protest, eyes returning to the cliffs.

‘Come on,’ one
of the marines on the liburnian called down. ‘We were told to be
quick. The Western Emperor’s men are already asking why our boats
are patrolling these waters.’

Pavo let go of
a deep sigh then turned away from the land and to the knotted rope.
With Sura lending a helping hand, he shinned his way up, wincing as
his wounds protested, then clambered aboard. As Sura climbed up, he
looked around the crew, the twelve marines and the lone officer in
helm and silver cloak near the prow, back turned.

‘A massive sea
voyage,’ Pavo muttered, his stomach already awakening from oblivion
to sense the swell of the water. ‘Fantastic.’

Sura leapt
aboard and threw a purse of coins down to the fishermen, then
wrapped an arm across Pavo’s shoulders, draping a blanket around
him. ‘Persia: and this time we’ll travel there on the official
roads and rivers. To the Shahanshah’s palaces. Silks, wine, women…’
he said with a hopeful smile.

Pavo wrapped
his chapped, scabbed fingers around the ship’s landward-facing rail
and continued to stare at the cliffs as the liburnian headed south.
He felt a heavy and unwelcome weight around his neck. Reaching up
to feel it, he realised it was Gratian’s torque. Gripping the two
ball ends at the front, he forced it open and tossed it into the
water with a thick plonk.

Two of the
fishermen plunged in to salvage the valuable piece for
themselves.

‘We will
return, when the time is right,’ Sura implored him.

Pavo stared at
the Thracian coastline, thinking of the good people there, the ones
who might help make a return possible: Saturninus and Eriulf.
Modares and Bacurius too. Emperor Theodosius, if it suited him,
could be an ally once again also. Then there was Merobaudes, young
Valentinian and Justina in Gratian’s court.

He closed his
eyes, seeing the crone staring back at him from the blackness
there. The war is over, Pavo, you walked the hardest of roads as
I knew you could.

‘And now?’ he
whispered.

Her face fell.
Now? Now comes the storm…
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A short way
south of Dionysopolis and at the base of the cliffs, a simple
timber jetty stretched out into the calm waters and a handful of
the Classis Moesica galleys lay anchored offshore. Three watchmen
of Bacurius’ Scutarii riders stood on the jetty by their tethered
mounts, watching the sea, drinking from their waterskins, heads
still thick with wine from the previous night’s celebrations of the
peace treaty. They had woken to a terrible caterwauling: Bishop
Ambrosius of Mediolanum had staggered through the Roman camp at
dawn, spreading news that his fellow pontiff, Ancholius, had been
found within the ruins of Dionysopolis at dawn, hanged.

‘He was hanging
many feet above the ground, and his head had been nearly torn off,
so tight was the noose! How does an old cage of bones like
Ancholius rope himself up like that?’ said one of the riders, his
head wrapped in a bandage.

‘With the power
of his God?’ another rumbled in dry laughter. He kissed his ancient
amulet of Apollo and gazed up at the sun.

The three
stared skywards, each wondering if the time was coming where they
would have to hide their charms and symbols of the old ways.

‘Ah, look: they
must have found Pavo,’ said the bandaged rider.

‘Alive too,’
gasped the third man, ‘given that the liburnian is heading south.
General Saturninus will be pleased.’

‘Trierarchus
Ripanus will see Pavo right. He’ll guide the boat all the way
south, past Constantinople, across the Mare Aegaeum and the Mare
Internum and round to the easternmost provinces. He’s a good
bastard, is Ripanus.’

‘He…
was… a good bastard,’ panted a fourth voice.

The other three
looked down, seeing a pale-faced fourth comrade, bent-double,
backing out from under the jetty, dragging something with a heavy
scrape of disturbed shingle. All three blinked at the staring,
blue-lipped corpse of Trierarchus Ripanus, and the gaping, brown
gash that ran across his throat. Then all four of them looked up
and out across the water, to the dawn-silhouetted liburnian, and to
the silver-cloaked, helmed officer at the prow.

‘Then who,’
said the bandaged rider, ‘who in all the empire stands at the prow
of that ship?’
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Author’s
Note

 


Dear
Reader,

I knew when I
set out to write this volume that peace would be the end result and
so I toyed with naming it accordingly: ‘The Great Peace’ was the
first codename. However, upon weaving together the historical and
fictional twines you have just experienced, that quickly evolved
into ‘The Crimson Peace’… and by the time I had penned the first
draft it had become ‘The Blood Road’. I’m sure you’ll agree it is
the most apt moniker. Here’s a little background into it all – the
aforementioned historical bones and the fictional flesh.

The histories
covering the final period of the Gothic War are fragmentary indeed,
coming from the confused accounts of Zosimus, the hints of the
orator Themistius, the attested movements of the Western and
Eastern Emperors and other such patchy sources. The only certainty
is that the Romans and the Goths were locked in a costly war that
neither side could win. Worse, it seems that early in 381 AD, a
band of Huns grew bored of the rich pickings north of the Danube,
and found a way across the river to raid imperial lands.
Fortunately, as per this book’s opening chapter, imperial forces in
the region managed to drive this incursion off. It is likely that
the scale of the invasion was larger than in my depiction. Don’t
worry though, I’ve likely redressed the balance in later
battles!

Not long after
staving off the Huns, something rather unexpected occurred: on 11th
January 381 AD, Athanaric the Goth arrived at the gates of
Constantinople. Prior to the Gothic War, Athanaric was considered
the most powerful of the Thervingi (amongst the many Gothic tribal
groupings, the Thervingi were probably the largest). More, he was
possibly the greatest external threat to the Roman East. But around
the time of the coming of the Huns, he appears to have been knocked
from his perch. Fritigern – his great rival – took his place and
assumed the role of Iudex, uniting the Thervingi and various other
Gothic factions en-masse to lead the migration over the Danube and
into Roman Thracia. Athanaric chose to flee with his remaining
followers and hide out from the Huns in the Carpathian Mountains.
He became largely forgotten during the five years of the Gothic War
which followed. So, when he turned up at Constantinople with no
army and under a banner of peace, most Romans must have been
shocked. This was some about-face for a baleful barbarian lord who
had once sworn never to set foot inside the empire. Some speculate
that Athanaric might have been chased from his Carpathian den by
the Huns, or possibly by a younger Gothic rival, or that he might
have been summoned to Constantinople by Emperor Theodosius in an
effort to secure allegiance and imperial use of his remaining
tribal forces. Others suggest this might have been Theodosius’
attempts to set an example to the other Gothic peoples that peace
was possible. We do not know the background to his visit for
certain, but we are told that he was suitably awestruck when he saw
– for the first time – the capital’s walls.

‘I have now
seen what I often had heard of, though I did not believe it,’
declared Athanaric at the sight of the palaces, the great public
squares, the hippodrome, the shimmering churches, the immaculately
drilled guards, the harbour choked with shipping and the throng of
peoples of all nations. ‘Truly the emperor of Rome is a god on
earth, and whoever lifts a hand against him is asking for
death.’ (Theodosius: The Empire at Bay, Friel)

Emperor
Theodosius met him in person outside the land gates, honouring him
as a royal guest. Yet within two weeks, Athanaric’s ambitions –
whatever they might have been – lay in tatters. He died on
25th January, and was awarded a splendorous,
state-sponsored funeral and had a statue erected in his name. A
great enemy of the empire arrives at the city gates and within a
fortnight he is cold and dead? I could not help but ask the
question ‘what if?’ here. Well, my answer to that question is
Eriulf’s scheme – to sabotage Athanaric’s offer of tribal manpower
to Theodosius.

So the war
rumbled on, and rumours were rife that Emperor Gratian and his
Western legions were on the march to tackle Fritigern and his
‘horde’. Fresh from a victory against the splinter forces of
Alatheus and Saphrax at Sirmium the previous year, morale amongst
the Western forces must have been high. Gratian completed the
moving of his western capital from Trier to Milan and mustered his
armies near Aquileia in northern Italy. With the Franks, Merobaudes
and Arbogastes, serving as his high generals, he then marched them
eastwards for the long talked-of salvation of the East.

In the
meantime, Emperor Theodosius – presiding over a broken army and a
frightened people – seems to have fostered an ever-greater
Christian zeal. He was the first emperor in centuries to refuse the
ancient title of Pontifex Maximus (Great Priest of the old gods).
Then, deliberately ignoring Gratian’s orders to wait for his
arrival, he went ahead and hosted the Ecumenical Council of 381 AD.
It was probably there that Theodosius composed the edict
prohibiting the old Roman religions. Anyone caught practicing
haruspicy would be sentenced to death. He even instituted
inquisitions to weed out those of ‘heretical’ faiths – Pagans,
Arians (Christians who rejected the notion of the Nicene Trinity),
Audians, Quartodecimans and Manichaeans. The Lancearii
‘Inquisitors’ I describe in this book are imagined, but it is a
certainty that Theodosius would have employed hired muscle of some
sort to see that his edicts were upheld and feared.

At some point
in 381 AD, the Western legions arrived in the East. A bitter and
drawn-out tussle with Fritigern’s Goths ensued throughout the rest
of the year and for the majority of 382 AD. During this time, the
horde was driven out of the Diocese of Macedonia and into the
neighbouring Diocese of Thracia. In the complete absence of any
battle detail from this period, I have invented the assault on
Thessalonica both to excite and entertain and to illustrate the
moment when things begin to turn against the previously mighty
Gothic horde.

Fritigern cuts
a rather sad figure in this volume, and is it any wonder? He had,
for a short spell, installed the Goths as semi-peaceable masters of
Thracia, collecting wheat as tax from previously imperial subjects.
This was but a breath of calm and prosperity before the Western
legions came. It seems that he slipped from history quietly during
the struggle for supremacy of 381/382 AD, and certainly before it
ended. It is most likely that he was despatched by rival Goths.
Peter Heather speculates that such a demise might even have been
engineered by the Romans, who could have incented those rivals. In
my take, Eriulf was the one offering the incentive to the murderers
– and certainly not to aid the interests of the empire!

The next firm
attestation of events we have is that, by autumn of 382 AD, the
Western forces had gained a firm upper hand, pinning the Goths
somewhere in Thracia. I used my knowledge of the region to
speculate that this might have been at the precipitous coastline of
Dionysopolis, by the Black Sea (where a worn statue of the
eponymous god is said to have projected from the waters during that
time period). The fraught battle there is again imagined, but a
final struggle seems highly plausible although perhaps not on the
scale I have described in the cliff battle. Most importantly, we
know for certain that on the 3rd October 382 AD, the
Gothic War ended when a peace deal was struck.

We have only
sketchy details of the discussions. It seems that Saturninus and
Richomeres were there on the Roman side. There is no record of a
named leader speaking for the Goths. Indeed, the title ‘Iudex’ was
never again used (hence my depiction of the burial of Fritigern’s
helm). However, we know of two prominent Goths who would go on to
become rather famous in future years: Alaric and Fravitta. Given
Alaric’s tender years, it is unlikely to have been him. Fravitta
would go on to display a very pro-Roman attitude in the years to
follow (much to the chagrin of the historical Eriulf) so it seems
more plausible that he could have been the man negotiating for the
Goths.

The exact
nature of the peace deal is a highly-contentious matter. There are
two broad camps in the debate. Some historians, such as Halsall and
Wyman, claim that the peace deal came in the form of a ‘coloni’
arrangement – i.e. a full surrender of the Goths, who went on to
become fully integrated Roman citizens, paying taxes and serving in
the legions as regular soldiers. Other historians such as Heather,
MacDowall and Friel, insist that the peace deal took the form of a
‘foedus’ – i.e. a treaty between equals. In this arrangement, the
Goths were not full imperial subjects, and were exempt from taxes.
Their only obligation was to muster for war when the Roman Emperor
called upon them, but not as legions: instead, they would march
with their own tribal generals, retaining their own military
traditions. More, they were granted Roman lands to farm as their
own. If true, this was a watershed moment – the first time in the
empire’s history that it had settled an entire people within its
borders and allowed them almost complete autonomy. This second
theory is certainly more compelling from the storyteller’s point of
view, but that alone is not what guided me to favour this option.
Surely the empire – having suffered defeat after defeat to the
horde since the Battle of Adrianople – would have been relieved to
agree peace even at a high cost? The 4th century AD
Bishop Synesius writes that the post-382 AD Goths settled in
Thracia were brought up differently, in an un-Roman fashion.
Pacatus, the Latin panegyrist, describes how the Goths were
mobilised en-masse as opposed to being stationed in barracks like
regular legions. Heather explains how Gothic bands were attested as
serving in subsequent campaigns, but were not listed in the
Notitia Dignitatum (a collection of sources detailing the
imperial regiments of the later 4th century AD), which
further suggests they were mustered and disbanded as and when
needed when the emperor called upon them. Halsall – firmly in the
‘coloni’ camp – even concedes that there were strange
irregularities about the Gothic terms and how they might not have
been required to pay taxes in the normal way. Whether you agree
with my take on this matter or not, what is indisputable is that
the Goths settled under this peace deal retained enough of their
identity and culture to become, over time, the Visigoths. In the
coming centuries they, and their close kin, the Ostrogoths, would
carve out their own true empire upon Roman soil. But that is
another tale.

Regarding a few
minor characters: Vitalianus was one of Gratian’s generals. His
secret life as Optio Speculatorum is imagined, but he certainly
would have been one of the Western Emperor’s closest aides. While
Bishop Ancholius died in 382 AD, there is no record of foul play or
that Bishop Ambrosius had anything to do with it. Reiks Winguric
was indeed a notorious Gothic warlord, infamous for locking Gothic
families in a church and burning the building to the ground in 375
AD. Concerning the city of Marcianople: this Roman settlement never
actually fell to the Goths as I first depicted in Legionary: Viper
of the North and again in this volume, but I felt that briefly
revisiting its ruined streets and seeing the skeleton of the
loathsome Lupicinus served as a poignant reminder of how long and
destructive the war had been for Roman and Goth alike.

But the war is
over! Peace has broken out across Thracia, yet it is merely the eye
of a burgeoning storm. Pavo’s story thunders on towards Persia. The
fires of vengeance and injustice burn brightly, and the Claudia –
now back in Constantinople but led by one of Gratian’s men – need
him. The question is: will it ever be safe for him to return to
imperial lands? And what dangers travel with him to Persia?

Thank you so
much for reading. I truly hope you will join me for the next
chapter in the adventure!

 


Yours
faithfully,

Gordon
Doherty

www.gordondoherty.co.uk

 


P.S. If you
enjoyed the story, please spread the word! My books live or die by
word of mouth, so tell your friends or – even better – leave a
short review online. Anything you can do in this vein would be very
much appreciated. Feel free to get in touch too via my website.



Glossary

 



Adventus; The celebration that accompanies a new Roman
Emperor’s formal entry into his capital city.


Aquilifer; Senior standard bearer of a Roman legion and
carrier of the legionary eagle.

Auxilium
Palatinum (pl. Auxilia Palatina); These elite infantry
regiments (or palace legions) of the late Roman Empire served as
the emperor’s core guard in his Praesental Army. Each
Auxilia Palatina legion would have been distinct in its appearance,
with many retaining some unique decorative symbol on their armour
that nodded to their origins, e.g. the Cornuti wore horns (or more
likely feathers) on the sides of their helmets, just as the
barbarian tribe they were originally recruited from did.

Ballista
(pl. Ballistae); Roman bolt-throwing artillery that was
primarily employed as an anti-personnel weapon on the
battlefield.

Belon; A
special flag raised on a pole atop the Hippodrome in Constantinople
whenever the emperor wanted to summon the populace there to hear
important news.

Buccina (pl.
Buccinae); The ancestor of the trumpet and the trombone, this
instrument was used for the announcement of night watches and for
various other purposes in the legionary camp.


Caldarium; A room in a Roman bathhouse with a hot plunge
pool.

Campidoctor
(pl. campidoctores); Roman drill-sergeant.

Clavii;
Long, decorative, coloured arrow-shapes adorning late Roman
garments.

Clibanarius
(pl. clibanarii); The ultra-heavy shock cavalry of the Sassanid
Persian Empire. Rider and mount were encased in iron, with vital
areas double-protected with iron plate-armour (clibanarius
literally means ‘metallic furnace’). They also wore distinctive
iron face masks, greaves and gauntlets. While these riders could
only fight for a short time owing to the weight of their armour and
the heat inside it, when they were on the battlefield they could
often decide the day, tearing enemy ranks to pieces. Their primary
weapon was the chained lance.

Chi-Rho;
The Chi Rho is one of the earliest forms of Christogram, and was
used by the early Christian Roman Empire. It is formed by
superimposing the first two letters in the Greek spelling of the
word Christ, chi = ch and rho = r, in such a way to produce
the following monogram;
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Comes;
Commander of a field army of comitatenses legions.

Comitatensis
(pl. comitatenses); The comitatenses were the Roman field
armies. A ‘floating’ central reserve of legions, ready to move
swiftly to tackle border breaches. These legions were considered
the cream of the late Roman army.

Cornu (pl.
Cornua); A ‘G’ shaped horn used in imperial games and
ceremony.

Decimatio; A military form of punishment, where one man in ten would be
clubbed to death by their comrades.

Decumanus Maximus; The main west-east oriented road in a Roman
city.

Diocese; An administrative and geographical division of the later Roman
Empire. Each Diocese was subdivided into a collection of
provinces.

Dominus (voc. Domine); A respectful honourific indicating
sovereignty.

Draco; A
type of legionary standard that became popular in the era of our
story. It comprised a bronze dragon head that would groan when wind
passed through it and a flowing cloth tail that would ripple in the
breeze as if alive.

Eques (pl.
Equites); Roman light cavalry, used for scouting ahead and
screening the flanks of a marching legionary column.

Explorator
(pl. Exploratores); Swift, skilled advance scout cavalry,
tasked with ranging far ahead of marching armies and into enemy
territory to confirm the route was clear.


Foederati; Broad term for the variety of ‘barbarian’ tribes
subsidised from imperial coffers to fight for the Roman Empire.

Follis (pl.
Folles); A large-sized, low-denomination bronze coin introduced
in about 294 AD with the coinage reform of Diocletian.


Hexareme; A Roman galley with six decks.

Iudex;
The fourth century Goths did not have kings as such. Instead, the
tribes – each led by a reiks – would unite and elect a
‘judge’ or ‘iudex’ who would steer them through a period of
migration or conflict.


Impluvium; the square basin in the centre of the atrium of
an ancient Roman house, which received rainwater from an opening in
the roof


Intercisa; Iron helmet constructed of two halves with a
distinctive fin-like ridge joining them together and large cheek
guards offering good protection to the face. The illustration on
the cover provides a good example of this style of helm.

Kalends;
The first day of the month in the ancient Roman calendar.

Kam; A
Hunnic tribal shaman.


Kathisma; A box overlooking an arena, usually reserved for
royalty or esteemed dignitaries.

Labarum;
A style of legionary standard that sported a Christian Chi-Rho on
top.


Liburnian; A small, swift and nimble galley with just a
single bank of oars.

Limitaneus
(pl. Limitanei); The limitanei were the empire’s frontier
soldiers, light infantry spearmen who served in the legions posted
along the borders.

Magister
Militum; Roman ‘Master of the Army’.

Medicus;
Medical officer attached to a legion, the most senior of which
would hold the title Medicus Ordinarius.

Mithras;
A pagan deity particularly loved by the legions – probably
something to do with the belief that Mithras was born with a sword
in his hand! In the late 4th century AD, Christianity
had taken hold in most of the major imperial population centres and
it was only in remote areas like the limites that the last
worshippers of Mithras were to be found. The cult of Mithras is
thought to have evolved from the Persian Mithra, the God of Light
and Wisdom. Also, although Mithras is often described as ‘Deus Sol
Invictus Mithras’, he is not to be confused with Sol Invictus (the
god of the official imperial cult established by Emperor Aurelian)
whose birthday was celebrated on the 25th December.


Molossian; An ancient and now extinct breed of hunting
hounds, bred in southern Europe. Modern mastiffs are probably
descended from these large and formidable creatures.

Odeum; A
Roman amphitheatre, used to deliver performances of poetry or
plays.

Optio
Speculatorum; Commander of the Speculatores.

Pallium;
A rich man’s robe. In the times of the later empire, this was
equivalent to the older-style toga.

Paenula;
A poncho-like garment.

Plumbata
(pl. Plumbatae); A lead-weighted throwing dart carried by Roman
legionaries, approximately half a metre in length. Each legionary
would carry three to five of these clipped in behind his shield.
They would launch them, overhand or underhand, at their enemy prior
to sword or spear engagement. They required some skill to throw
accurately, but had a tremendous range of nearly ninety feet.


Pomerium; The outermost road in a Roman city, running just
inside its walls. The word originated from the sacred boundary of
the city of Rome.

Pontifex
Maximus; High Priest of the College of Pontiffs in ancient
Rome.

Primus
Pilus; The chief centurion of a legion. So called, as his own
century would line up in the first file (primus) of the
first cohort (pilus – a term harking back to the manipular
legions).


Principia; Situated in the centre of a Roman fort or
marching camp, the principia served as the headquarters. In a
standing fort, the principia would be laid out as a square, with
three wings enclosing a parade area. The legionary standards, wage
chest and religious shrines were housed inside the wings along with
various administrative offices.

Pugio; A
broad, dagger-like blade.

Quadri;
A famous gilt-bronze statue of four chariot horses which once stood
above the gates to the Hippodrome of Constantinople. It was
plundered by the looters of the Fourth Crusade and now stands above
the porch of St. Mark’s Basilica, Venice.

Reiks;
In Gothic society, a reiks was a tribal leader or warlord. Whenever
the Gothic tribes came together to fight as a united people, a
‘council’ of reiks would elect one man to serve as their
Iudex, overall leader of the alliance.

Sacrum
Consistorium; The Roman Emperor’s ‘Sacred Council’ or inner
circle of advisers.

Sagittarius
(pl. Sagittarii); Roman foot archer. Typically equipped with a
bronze helm and nose-guard, mail vest, composite bow and
quiver.

Sagum;
Roman military cloak.

Schola
Palatinum (pl. Scholae Palatinae); The elite cavalry regiments
of the later Roman Empire. Typically, these crack riders would
serve in the Emperor’s Praesental Army.


Shahanshah; The Persian King of Kings.


Signaculum; a leather necklace and pouch bearing two small
lead discs with the legion’s name on one side and their own name on
the reverse.

Spatha;
The Roman straight sword up to one metre long, favoured by the late
imperial infantry and cavalry.

Speculator
(pl. Speculatores); A shadowy secret police employed throughout
the Roman Republic and Empire. They tended to focus on internal
affairs and domestic threats, carrying coded messages, spying, and
assassinating on command. Similar to, but not to be confused with
the Frumentarii or the Agentes in Rebus.

Timpani;
Also known as kettledrums, these instruments consist of skin
stretched over a copper bowl.

Tribunus
(pl. Tribuni); The senior officer of a legion. In the late
4th century AD, a tribunus was usually in charge
of one or more legions of limitanei or
comitatenses.


Triclinium; Dining room.


Trierarchus; Captain of a trireme.

Trireme;
A war galley with three banks of oars.

Via
Egnatia; Highway constructed in the 2nd century BC running from
Dyrrachium on the Adriatic Sea, all the way through Thrace to
Constantinople.

Via
Militaris; The nearly 1000km long highway constructed in the
1st century AD running from Constantinople all the way through the
Dioceses of Thracia, Dacia and on into Pannonia to the
fortress-city of Singidunum. So-called because it was the main road
the legions used to traverse the Balkan Peninsula.


If you
enjoyed Legionary: The Blood Road, why not try:

Strategos: Born in the Borderlands,
by Gordon Doherty

[image: ]When the falcon has flown, the mountain lion will charge
from the east, and all Byzantium will quake. Only one man can save
the empire . . . the Haga!

1046 AD. The
Byzantine Empire teeters on the brink of all-out war with the
Seljuk Sultanate. In the borderlands of Eastern Anatolia, a land
riven with bloodshed and doubt, young Apion's life is shattered in
one swift and brutal Seljuk night raid. Only the benevolence of
Mansur, a Seljuk farmer, offers him a second chance of
happiness.

Yet a hunger
for revenge burns in Apion's soul, and he is drawn down a dark path
that leads him right into the heart of a conflict that will echo
through the ages.
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